Towards Machine-understanding of Document Images

Thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Computer Science and Engineering

by

Minesh Mathew 201307668

minesh.mathew@research.iiit.ac.in



International Institute of Information Technology (Deemed to be University) Hyderabad - 500 032, INDIA January, 2024

Copyright © Minesh Mathew, 2024

All Rights Reserved

International Institute of Information Technology Hyderabad, India

CERTIFICATE

It is certified that the work contained in this thesis, titled "**Towards Machine-understanding of Document Images**" by Minesh Mathew, has been carried out under my supervision and is not submitted elsewhere for a degree.

Date

Adviser: Prof. C V Jawahar

To,

My parents, Martil and Mathew

Acknowledgments

I am grateful to my guide, lab mates, and friends for their support throughout my PhD journey.

Abstract

Imparting machines the capability to understand documents like humans do is an AI-complete problem since it involves multiple sub-tasks such as reading unstructured and structured text, understanding graphics and natural images, interpreting visual elements such as tables and plots, and parsing the layout and logical structure of the whole document. Except for a small percentage of documents in structured electronic formats, a majority of the documents used today, such as documents in physical mediums, born-digital documents in image formats, and electronic documents like PDFs, are not readily machine readable. A paper-based document can easily be converted into a bitmap image using a flatbed scanner or a digital camera. Consequently, machine understanding of documents in practice requires algorithms and systems that can process document images—a digital image of a document.

Successful application of deep learning-based methods and use of large-scale datasets significantly improved the performance of various sub-tasks that constitute the larger problem of machine understanding of document images. Deep-learning based techniques have successfully been applied to the detection, and recognition of text and detection and recognition of various document sub-structures such as forms and tables. However, owing to the diversity of documents in terms of language, modality of text present (typewritten, printed, handwritten or born-digital), images and graphics (photographs, computer graphics, tables, visualizations, and pictograms), layout and other visual cues, building generic-solutions to the problem of machine understanding of document images is a challenging task. In this thesis, we address some of the challenges in this space, such as text recognition in low-resource languages, information extraction from historic/handwritten collections and multimodal modeling of complex document images. Additionally, we introduce new tasks that call for a top-down perspective to understand a document image as a whole, not in parts—of document image understanding, different from the mainstream trend where the focus has been on solving various bottom-up tasks. Most of the existing tasks in Document Image Analysis (DIA) deal with independent bottom-up tasks that aim to get a machine-readable description of certain, pre-defined document elements at various abstractions such as text tokens or tables. This thesis motivates a

purpose-driven DIA wherein a document image is analyzed dynamically, subject to a specific requirement set by a human user or an intelligent agent.

We first consider the problem of making document images printed in low-resource languages machine-readable using an OCR and thereby making these documents AI-ready. To this end, we propose to use an end-to-end neural network model that can directly transcribe a word or line image from a document to corresponding Unicode transcription. We analyze how the proposed setup overcomes many challenges to text recognition of Indic languages. Results of our synthetic to real transfer learning experiments for text recognition demonstrate that models pre-trained on synthetic data and further fine-tuned on a portion of the real data perform as well as models trained purely on real data. For 10+ languages for which there have not been public datasets for printed text recognition, we introduce a new dataset that has more than one million word images in total. We further conduct an empirical study to compare different end-to-end neural network architectures for word and line recognition of printed text.

Another significant contribution of this thesis is the introduction of new tasks that require a holistic understanding of document images. Different from existing tasks in Document Image Analysis (DIA) that attempt to solve independent bottom-up tasks, we motivate a top-down perspective of DIA that requires a holistic understanding of the image and purpose-driven information extraction. To this end, we propose two tasks—DocVQA and InfographicVQA— fashioned along Visual Question Answering (VQA) in computer vision. For DocVQA, we show results using multiple strong baselines that are adapted from existing models for existing VQA and QA problems. For InfographicVQA, we propose a transformer-based, BERT-like model that jointly models multimodal—vision, language, and layout—input. We conduct open challenges for both tasks, attracting hundreds of submissions so far.

Next, we work on the problem of information extraction from a document image collection. Recognizing text from historical and/or handwritten manuscripts is a major challenge to information extraction from such collections. Similar to open-domain QA in NLP, we propose a new task in the context of document images that seek to get answers for natural language questions asked on collections of manuscripts. We propose a two-stage retrieval-based approach for the problem that uses deep features of word images and textual words. Our approach is recognition-free and returns image snippets as answers to the questions. Although our approach is recognition-free and consequently oblivious to the semantics of the text in the documents, it can look for documents or document snippets that are lexically similar to the question. We show that our approach is a reasonable alternative when using text-based QA models is infeasible due to the difficulty in recognizing text in the document images.

Contents

Chapter			Page	
1	Intro 1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5 1.6 1.7 1.8 1.9 1.10	duction Scope Applications Applications Machine understanding of images and text: existing tasks and perspectives Application Motivation Application Motivation Application Problem space Applications Our major contributions Applications at the dawn of an LLM era. Publications Applications	1 2 4 8 13 14 15 18 21 22	
2	Back 2.1	transformed Text recognition in the deep learning era Text recognition in the deep learning era 2.1.1 Feature learning using CNNs. Text recognition as a structured prediction using RNNs 2.1.2 Text recognition as a structured prediction using RNNs Text recognition as a structured prediction using RNNs 2.1.2.1 CTC-based text recognition Text recognition 2.1.2.2 Encoder-Decoder Networks for text recognition Text recognition 2.1.2.3 Multidimensional RNN Text recognition	25 25 25 27 28 29 31	
	2.2	Question Answering for electronic text	31 31 32 35 36	
	2.3 2.4	2.3.1 LayoutLM Visual Ouestion Answering (VOA)	30 37 38	
		 2.4.1 Grid-based and region-based features for VQA	38 40	
	2.5	VQA tasks that require reading text on images	41 42 43 43	

		2.5.2	Specialized VQA datasets where reading text on images is necessary 4	4
			2.5.2.1 VQA on images of book covers	4
			2.5.2.2 VQA on charts	6
	2.6	Multin	nodal QA tasks	6
3	CTC	-based S	Seq2seq OCR for low resource languages	7
	3.1	Introdu	$action \ldots 4$	7
	3.2	Related	d works	1
		3.2.1	First-generation OCRs [1970 - 2000]	1
		3.2.2	Second-generation OCRs [2000 - 2012]	2
		3.2.3	Third-generation OCRs [2012 - 2022]	3
	3.3	Datase	ts	4
		3.3.1	Internal dataset	4
		3.3.2	<i>Mozhi</i> dataset	5
		3.3.3	Synthetic dataset	7
	3.4	Text re	cognition using CTC transcription	8
		3.4.1	Extracting feature sequence	8
		3.4.2	Encoder	0
		3.4.3	Feature and encoder configurations	0
		3.4.4	Decoder	2
		3.4.5	Transcription using CTC	3
		3.4.6	Training	13
		3.4.7	Inference	4
	3.5	Experi	mental setup	j 4
		3.5.1	Implementation details	5
		3.5.2	Evaluation	6
	3.6	Experi	ments and results	57
		3.6.1	Comparing different feature + encoder configurations	57
		3.6.2	Page OCR evaluation on the internal dataset	<u>i9</u>
		3.6.3	Transfer learning from synthetic to real	1
		3.6.4	Evaluating CRNN on Mozhi dataset	'3
	3.7	Summa	ary	4
4				
4		VQA: V	QA on business documents) 15
	4.1		$\begin{array}{c} \text{ICHOP} & \dots & $	כ רי
	4.2			/
		4.2.1		0
			4.2.1.1 Document images	0
			4.2.1.2 Selection of workers	.2
		4.2.2	4.2.1.3 Questions and answers \ldots 8	13
	4.2	4.2.2	Statistics and analysis	0
	4.3	Baselin	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	19
		4.3.1	Heuristics and upper bounds	0

CONTENTS

		4.3.2	VQA models	90
		4.3.3	Reading comprehension models	90
	4.4	Experi	ments	91
		4.4.1	Evaluation metrics	91
		4.4.2	Experimental setup	91
		4.4.3	Results	93
	4.5	Summa	ary	96
5	Infog	graphicV	VQA: VQA on infographics	97
	5.1	Introdu	uction	97
	5.2	Related	d works	99
		5.2.1	Question answering in a multimodal context.	99
		5.2.2	Multimodal pretraining for vision and language tasks	100
		5.2.3	Infographics understanding.	100
	5.3	Infogra	aphicVQA	101
		5.3.1	Collecting infographics	101
		5.3.2	Collecting questions and answers	101
		5.3.3	Question-answer types: answer-source, evidence and operation	103
		5.3.4	Statistics and analysis of the dataset	104
	5.4	VLL-E	BERT	108
		5.4.1	Model architecture	109
		5.4.2	Input representation	109
		5.4.3	Pretraining	111
		5.4.4	Finetuning	112
	5.5	Experi	mental setup	113
		5.5.1	Experimental setup for VLL-BERT	113
			5.5.1.1 Extracting visual features	113
		5.5.2	Experimental setup for heuristics, upper bounds, and human perfor-	
				116
		5.5.3	Experimental setup for M4C	116
		5.5.4	Evaluation metrics	116
	5.6	Results	S	116
	5.7	Summa	ary	120
6	Reco	ognition	-free QA on handwritten document collection	122
	6.1	Introdu	uction	123
	6.2	Related	d works	125
	6.3	Recogn	nition-free QA	125
		6.3.1	Joint embedding of textual words and word images	127
		6.3.2	Aggregating word embeddings	127
			6.3.2.1 Aggregate by summing (SUM)	127
			6.3.2.2 Aggregate using Fisher Vector (FV) framework	128
		6.3.3	Document retriever	128

		6.3.4	Answer s	snippet extraction	. 129
	6.4	HW-SO	QuAD and	BenthamQA datasets	. 129
		6.4.1	HW-SQu	ιAD	. 130
			6.4.1.1	Data preprocessing	. 130
			6.4.1.2	Synthetic rendering of SQuAD1.0 passages as handwritten	
				document images	. 131
		6.4.2	Bentham	QA	. 132
		6.4.3	Performa	nce evaluation	. 133
	6.5	Experi	ments and	results	. 135
		6.5.1	Impleme	ntation details	. 135
		6.5.2	Performa	unce of document retriever	. 136
		6.5.3	Evaluatir	ng end-to-end answer snippet extraction	. 139
		6.5.4	Evaluatir	ng a recognition-based QA approach on HW-SQuAD and Ben-	
			thamQA		. 141
			6.5.4.1	Transcribing handwritten images using a CRNN OCR	. 143
			6.5.4.2	Evaluating TF–IDF-based document retriever	. 144
			6.5.4.3	Evaluating TF–IDF + BERT full pipeline QA framework .	. 144
	6.6	Summa	ary		. 145
7	Conc	clusion a	and future	work	147
	7.1	Conclu	sions		. 147
	7.2	Future	directions		. 148
					1.50
	Appe	endix A:	Appendix	to chapter 3	150
	A.1	Examp	les of pag	es in the internal page OCR dataset	. 150
	A.2	Examp	les of line	images in the Mozhi dataset	. 150
	A.3	Distrib	ution of le	ingths of words in the Mozhi dataset	. 150
	Appe	endix B:	Appendix	to chapter 4	163
	Appe	endix C:	Appendix	to chapter 5	169
р .,	1.	1			177
В1	bliogra	aphy			1//

List of Figures

Figure	P	'age
1.1 1.2 1.3	Different types of document imagesChallenges to DIA.DocVQA vs. existing tasks in DIA.	3 12 16
$2.1 \\ 2.2 \\ 2.3 \\ 2.4 \\ 2.5 \\ 2.6 \\ 2.7 \\ 2.8 \\ 2.9 \\ 2.10 \\ 2.11 \\ 2.12 \\ 2.13 \\ 2.14$	Character and word classification using CNN.	26 29 30 32 33 34 35 36 38 39 40 42 44 45
3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	Indic languages diversity	49 57 59 61 72
4.1 4.2	Examples of question-answer pairs in DocVQA	76 78
4.5 4.4 4.5 4.6	Screenshot of annotation stage 2 - data verification	80 80 81 82

LIST OF FIGURES

4.7	Top 15 most frequent answers in DocVQA.	83
4.8	Top 15 non numeric answers in DocVQA.	84
4.9	The 9 question types in DocVQA dataset and share of questions in each type.	84
4.10	Question, answer and OCR tokens statistics in DocVQA	85
4.11	Word clouds of answers and OCR tokens in DocVQA dataset	88
4.12	Distribution of questions by their starting 4-grams.	89
4.13	Qualitative results of baselines on DocVQA.	95
4.14	Performance of baseline models for different question types	96
5.1	Examples of question-answer pairs in InfographicVQA	98
5.2	Distribution of questions in validation set of InfographicVQA by QA types	102
5.3	Word cloud of answers and OCR tokens in InfographicVQA	105
5.4	Visualization of the top 20 topics in the InfographicVQA dataset	107
5.5	Staring 4-grams of common questions in InfographicVQA	108
5.6	Input representation for the VLL-BERT	109
5.7	Pretraining LayoutLM-based model using MVLM	112
5.8	Finetuning LayoutLM-based model for extractive VQA.	113
5.9	Qualitative results of VQA on InfographicVQA	120
5.10	Performance of VLL-BERT and other baselines for different question-answer	
	types	121
6.1	Recognition-free OA on document images collection.	123
6.2	The proposed recognition-free approach to OA on document collection.	126
6.3	Sample documents in the newly introduced HW-SOuAD and BenthamOA dataset	s.129
6.4	A question-answer pair and the associated document from the test set of HW-	
	SOuAD dataset.	134
6.5	Number of document proposals(N) vs top-N accuracy	138
6.6	Top-5 accuracy for document retriever for different sizes of FV	139
6.7	Qualitative results of end-to-end answer snippet extraction.	141
6.8	Snippet accuracy vs. number of document proposals	142
6.9	Snippet accuracy vs. question length	142
A.1	Assamese, Bangla, Guiarati and Hindi samples from our internal OCR dataset.	151
A.2	Kannada, Malavalam, Manipuri and Marathi samples from our internal OCR	
	dataset.	152
A.3	Odia, Punabi, Tamil and Telugu samples from our internal OCR dataset.	153
A.4	A sample page image of Urdu from our internal OCR dataset.	154
A.5	Samples of Assamese, Bangla, Gujarati and Hindi text-line images in the newly	
	introduced <i>Mozhi</i> dataset for text recognition.	155
A.6	Samples of Kannada, Malayalam, Manipuri and Marathi text-line images in	
	the newly introduced <i>Mozhi</i> dataset for text recognition	156
A.7	Samples of Odia, Punjabi, Tamil, Telugu and Urdu text-line images in the	
	newly introduced <i>Mozhi</i> dataset for text recognition	157

A.8	Distribution of word lengths of Assamese, Bangla and Gujarati samples in the
	new Mozhi OCR dataset
A.9	Distribution of word lengths of Hindi, Kannada and Malayalam samples in the
	new Mozhi OCR dataset
A.10	Distribution of word lengths of Manipuri, Marathi and Odia samples in the new
	Mozhi OCR dataset
A.11	Distribution of word lengths of Punjabi, Tamil and Telugu samples in the new
	Mozhi OCR dataset
A.12	Distribution of word lengths of Urdu samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset. $% \mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A}$. 162
B .1	DocVOA: Examples where BERT OA model answers questions other than
2.1	'running text' type
в2	DocVOA: M4C's performance on questions based on pictures or photographs 165
D.2 R 3	Doc VOA: Contracting results for similar questions $Dace VOA$: Contracting results for similar questions
D.5 R /	Doc VQA: Contrasting results for similar questions
D.4 D 5	Doc VQA: Questions based on figures and diagrams
D .J	
C.1	InfographicVQA: A question where color codes and information on a Map are
	required to arrive at the answer
C.2	InfographicVQA : An example where answer is Question-span
C.3	InfographicVQA: An example for multi-Span answer
C.4	InfographicVQA : Example where symbols/markers need to be counted to find
	an answer
C.5	InfographicVQA : An example where values shown in a bar chart need to be
	sorted to find the answer
C.6	InfographicVQA: Question requiring arithmetic operation
C.7	InfographicVQA: Performing multiple discrete operations to find the answer. 176

List of Tables

Table

Page

1.1	Existing tasks that concern with understanding of text, natural images and doc- ument images.	6
1.2	Where do our works fit in the existing tasks hierarchy in DIA?	19
3.1	Statistics of the 1000 pages internal dataset.	55
3.2	Statistics of the new Mozhi dataset	56
3.3	Recognition-only results on the validation splits of the internal dataset	67
3.4	Recognition-only performance using CRNN on the test splits of the internal	
	dataset	68
3.5	Performance of our page OCR pipelines compared to other public OCR tools .	70
3.6	Synthetic to real transfer learning results	71
3.7	CRNN evaluation on Mozhi dataset.	73
4.1	DocVQA annotation instructions.	79
4.2	Results of different upper bounds and heuristic baselines	92
4.3	Results of Scene text VQA models on DocVQA dataset	93
4.4	Performance of BERT QA model on DocVQA.	94
5.1	Summary of VQA and Multimodal QA datasets where text on the images needs	
	to be read to answer questions	99
5.2	Top 20 topics in InfographicVQA found using LDA	106
5.3	Statistics of questions, answers, and OCR tokens in InfographicVQA and other	
	similar VQA datasets.	107
5.4	Results of heuristics, upper bounds and human performance evaluation on In-	
	fographicVQA	117
5.5	Performance of different variants of the M4C on InfographicVQA	118
5.6	Performance of VLL-BERT on InfographicVQA.	119
5.7	Statistics of object detections on InfographicVQA.	121
6.1	HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA dataset statistics.	131
6.2	Top-5 accuracy for the document retriever when the aggregation scheme used	
	is SUM.	136

LIST OF TABLES

6.3	Top-5 accuracy (%) for the document retriever when FV aggregation is used 137
6.4	Performance evaluation of end-to-end answer snippet extraction
6.5	Performance of CRNN-based OCR on HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA 143
6.6	Results of a TF-IDF-based document retriever on transcriptions of the docu-
	ments in HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA
6.7	Results of text-based full pipeline QA model

Chapter 1

Introduction

What came first, documents or writing? Suzanne Briet, who is called 'Madame Documentation' defines a document as 'any concrete or symbolic indexical sign[indice], preserved or recorded, towards the ends of representing, of reconstituting, or of proving a physical or intel*lectual phenomenon.*^{(1]}. If we go by Briet's definition, documents existed long before writing systems were invented. According to recent studies, our species, and possibly Neanderthals, started making non-figurative drawings in caves 64,000 years ago [2]. The next major development in the history of documents is clay tablets engraved with pictograms and ideograms. The Proto-Cunieform system that was used by the Mesopotamian civilization in around 3200 BCE is a good example of this style of proto-writing. The symbols in proto-writing that represented objects and abstract concepts were gradually replaced by symbols that correspond to sounds in spoken language [3]. While the earliest documents were on rocks and clay or wooden tablets, by the beginning of the Common Era(CE), documents in the form of parchments, papyrus, and strolls were common. By 1500 CE, printing presses were a common sight in cities in western Europe. The invention and quick spread of printing technology in Europe led to a printing revolution [4]. This resulted in faster and broader knowledge sharing and played a crucial role in the Renaissance and the scientific revolution.

Half a millennium since the printing revolution, documents continue to act as the primary medium of knowledge dissemination. While we continue to create documents in digital and physical forms, they are primarily made for human consumption. The documents in the physical medium can easily be made digitally accessible by converting them to digital images using a scanner or other imaging devices. But neither these images of physical documents nor the born-digital document images are machine readable—i.e., in a structured format that a computer can readily process. Research on making images of documents machine readable has come a long way, thanks to recent developments in supervised machine learning algorithms. While there has been significant progress in independent information extraction tasks such as

recognizing printed text from document images and extracting regions of interest, research on Artificial Intelligence (AI) that can facilitate a holistic, human-like understanding of document images is in a nascent stage.

1.1 Scope

A document image can either be a digital image of a physical document or a born-digital document in image format. Different from scene text images that are natural images—or images in the wild—that contain text, a document image predominantly contains a document. The text on these images can either be unstructured text arranged in sentences and paragraphs or structured text that is part of forms, tables, figures, or other visual elements that constitute a document image. For example, in Figure 1.1a, there are i) text that makes up titles, and headers, ii) a table where text is structured in rows and columns, ii) text appearing as sentences or paragraphs, and iv) text used for labelling and annotating a figure.

Most document images created and shared today can be categorized into 4 types. The first type is scanned images of paper documents used in offices. An example of this type is shown in Figure 1.1a. Although the use of paper documents has been declining since the beginning of this century ¹², paper documents are still widely used in businesses. In 2020, nearly 100 million metric tons of graphic papers were produced despite the slowdown caused by the COVID-19 pandemic [10]. The second category is document images created as a result of digitization efforts aimed at preserving cultural heritage. Archival and historical documents are being digitized in large amounts around the globe [11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16]. An image of a manuscript written by Jeremy Bentham that was digitized as part of the Transcribe Bentham [17] project is shown in Figure 1.1d. Digitization options offered by smartphones are immense, and we take photos of paper documents such as handwritten notes and receipts on a daily basis. These images constitute the third category. An example of this type—a photograph of a printed advertisement put up on a wall-is shown in Figure 1.1e. The fourth category is born-digital document images such as visualisations, infographics, digital posters, and screenshots that contain text and/or graphics. One such image is shown in Figure 1.1f. Every time we take a screenshot of a tweet or a web page snippet, we create a document image. Although all social media platforms offer options to share links, we find it often convenient to take screenshots for quick sharing in our chats, social media stories, and statuses.

¹https://www.statista.com/statistics/270317/production-volume-of-paper-by-type/ ?_ga=2.204976272.1018593204.1622837058-191240632.1618425162

²https://www.statista.com/statistics/1241313/graphics-paper-production-worldwide/



Figure 1.1: **Different types of document images.** Images (a) and (b) are pages of a financial report and a magazine, respectively. Image (c) shows a page from a Hindi book scanned using a flatbed scanner. In (d) is a scanned manuscript from Bentham manuscripts collection. Shown in (e) is a photo of an advertisement in Malayalam captured using a mobile phone camera and (f) shows a born-digital infographic. All these images are taken from datasets created as part of our works. Images (a) and (b) are a part of the DocVQA dataset [5]. Images (c), (d), (e) and (f) are part of IIIT_Hindi_100 [6], BenthamQA [7], IIIT-ILST [8] and InfographicVQA [9], respectively.

On the other hand, electronic documents, unlike the name suggests, are not readily machinereadable. A majority of the electronic documents are in PDF format. Although PDF is the most widely used format to create documents, the format does not preserve the logical structure of the documents. Finding the reading order of a PDF document itself is non-trivial. Consequently, analysis of a born-digital PDF (also called 'native' PDF) is nearly as difficult as analysis of scanned PDF [18, 19].

1.2 Applications

With the explosive growth in the creation and dissemination of document images, and nonmachine readable electronic documents, the need for algorithms and systems that can read, understand and analyze these documents is ever more imperative. Such solutions have many applications, including some major ones we list below.

- 1. Searching and indexing. Reading—i.e., recognizing text tokens— on document images would allow indexing, searching and retrieving of document images [20, 21]. For example, such an application would allow a user easily find a particular invoice the user is looking for from hundreds of photos of invoices stored in the user's phone.
- 2. Automated data entry. Transforming data in document images to structured digital formats can facilitate automatic data entry [22, 23, 24, 25]. For example, the manual effort in entering details filled in a paper-based form into a database can be avoided if there are robust text recognition and form understanding solutions.
- 3. Assistive systems. Recognizing text and converting data in document images into structured representations has applications in building assistive systems for visually impaired people. OCR is essential for making non-native/scanned PDFs work with screen readers [26, 27]. Similarly, many books, including textbooks and most of the historical material being digitized are not accessible to the visually impaired since Braille or audiobooks are not available for these books. With the help of reading systems developed for document images and text-to-speech technology, it is possible to generate audiobooks for these books with little or minimum human effort [28, 29, 30].

1.3 Machine understanding of images and text: existing tasks and perspectives

Document Image Analysis (DIA) is a field of study that seeks to build algorithms and systems that can process and analyse document images. At the heart of DIA is developing AI that can 'understand' document images as humans do. Since understanding a document image involves reading and analysing text and interpreting the visual elements, the field of DIA is closely related to Computer Vision (CV) and Natural Language Processing (NLP). In Table 1.1, we list various tasks in NLP, CV, and DIA that are critical to 'understanding' of natural language, natural images, and document images, respectively. We arrange the tasks in a 4-level hierarchy reflective of the level of understanding involved in solving a task.

Level 1 tasks, in general, deal with assigning semantic labels or attributes to parts or whole of the given data. In the case of the text (i.e., machine readable natural language text), these tasks deal with assigning semantic labels to words, phrases, or sentences. Tasks such as Named entity recognition [31], Part of speech tagging [32, 33], intent detection [34] and sentiment analysis [35, 36] fall in this category. In the case of natural images and document images, classification and localization tasks fall in this category. For example, image classification [37, 38, 39] and the task of locating and identifying visual objects [40, 41, 42] in natural images are examples of level 1 tasks. Similar tasks in DIA deal with word or line detection [43, 44], text recognition of cropped characters, words or lines [45, 46] and document layout analysis—the problem of localizing and labelling different document sub-structures such as paragraph, title, table and figure [47, 48].

Level 2 tasks model relationships between the atomic entities, and work at the level of groups of these entities. In the case of text, level 2 tasks deal with inferring how two entities in a piece of text are related. Examples include Relation prediction [71] and Coreference resolution [72, 73]. In the case of natural images, visual relationship detection [74] and action recognition in still images [80, 81] are two tasks that involve modelling relationships between objects and other semantic entities in natural images. In the case of document images, tasks of this type include emotion recognition in comics using multimodal context [75], associating related graphics and text elements in charts [77] and associating speech balloons with corresponding speakers in comics [76].

Level 3 tasks across the three fields aim to i) generate a description/summary of the given text/image in natural language or ii) convert the given image or text into a structured machine readable form. In the case of natural language understanding, the most popular task that falls under level 3 is text summarization [61]. Similarly, image captioning [66] and scene graph generation [65] are examples of level 3 tasks for natural images. Tasks in DIA that aim to convert various document substructures to machine readable form, such as Table to HTML [23], Chart to raw table [70], and Form understanding [22, 69], are examples of level 3 tasks for document images. Note that the text summarization task is nothing but asking an AI model to write a summary of one or more documents. This task is inspired by the summary writing

Text Natural images Document images Level 4 Q: Which group has highest score ? Q: What is the mustache made of ? Q: What is the valley called? A: Chetali · purpose driven interpre-A: bananas A girl with silver anklets and eyes prettied with surma came to Chetali's valley to gather flowers. The Chempaka tree stood tation of the data alone- efflorescent, serene. The flower gatherer reached out and held down a · often require reasonsoft twig to pluck the flowers. As the twig broke the Chempaka said, "My little sister ing skills and external you have forgotten me !" knowledge QA [49, 50, 51] , Dialogue systems [52, 53, 54] VQA [55, 56], Visual Dialogue [57] Chart VQA [58, 59], OCR-VQA [60] Level 3 A girl with silver anklets and eyes prettied with surma came to Chetali's cs\ Ŀ₽Ţ_EX . valley to gather flowers. The Chempaka · model high-level semantree stood alone- efflorescent, serene. The flower gatherer reached out and tics held down a soft twig to pluck the flowers. As the twig broke the Chempaka said, "My little sister you generate a summary or ٠ have forgotten me !" a structured representale up tion for the whole "A girl meets her elder sister who now is a tree at the valley of Chetali.' Summarization [61, 62, 63] Scene graph generation [64, 65], Image Table recognition [68, 23], Form understandcaptioning [66, 67] ing [22, 69] Chart to raw table [70] Level 2 Text-grap Coreference Two teams participated in the challenge. Group A, secured the first place with a score of 110. Group B scored 90. The smaller size and shorter time taken to A girl with silver anklets and eyes · model relations between prettied with surma came to Chetali's valley to gather flowers. The Chempaka atomic entities tree stood alone-efflorescent, serene. complete the task favored the fo The flower gatherer reached out and held down a softtwig to pluck the · identify groups, strucflowers. As the twig broke the Chempaka said, "My littlesister you have tures and relations forgotten me !" Relation prediction [71], Coreference resolution [72, 73] Visual relationship detection [74] Emotion recognition in comics [75], Text and graphics association [76, 77] Level 1 "Group' POS = "verb" Named Entity Iwo teams participated in the challenge Group A, secured the first place with a score of 110. Group B scored 90. The smaller size and shorter time taken to complete the task favored the former · Assign labels and at-A grl with silver anklets and eyes prettied with surma came to Chetali's valley to tributes gather flowers. The Chempaka tree stood alone-efflorescent, serene. The flower gatherer reached out and held down a GroupB · Segment and recognize soft twig to pluck the flowers. As the twig broke the Chempaka said, "My little sister you have forgotten me !"

NER [31], POS tagging [32, 33], Intent detection [34], Object detection & semantic segmenta-Sentiment analysis [35, 36]

Sentiment == "Negative"

tion [40, 42]

Layout analysis [47, 48], Text recognition [78, 46, 791

Table 1.1: Existing tasks that concern with understanding of text, natural images and document images.

exercises for school children. On the other hand, the image captioning task for natural images is similar to the 'show and tell' exercise commonly used in elementary schools.

The most distinguishing characteristic of level 4 tasks is the dynamic interpretation of given data, conditioned on a requirement or a query set by a human user. A natural language question or a dynamic requirement raised during a conversation between a human user and an intelligent system dictates how the image or text needs to be analysed and what response needs to be returned. Question Answering (QA) [49, 50] and Machine Reading Comprehension (MRC) [51] for text and VQA on natural images [55, 56] are examples of level 4 tasks. Chart VQA [58, 59] and VQA on book covers [60] are prior works that deal with VQA on document images. The former is a VQA task for a limited number of standard charts such as bar charts, line plots, and pie charts, and the latter deals exclusively with book covers. From a machine understanding perspective, level 4 tasks that are most challenging are QA/VQA tasks that require reasoning abilities [82, 83].

The advancement made in AI in recent years has primarily been driven by 'deep learning' that strives for better performance by employing bigger neural networks and large-scale data. Two fields where AI using deep learning techniques have been utilized effectively are CV and NLP. Following the success of AlexNet [84] for image classification, Convolutional Neural Networks (CNN) was quickly adopted for almost every task that involves images. Similarly, Recurrent Neural Networks (RNN)—particularly the Long Short Term Memory (LSTM) and Gated Recurrent Unit (GRU) variants—emerged as the de facto choice for many sequence learning problems such as speech recognition [85], handwriting recognition [86] and machine translation [87, 88].

Deep learning-based approaches significantly improved performance for almost all tasks for text and natural images that we list under level 1 and level 2 of the tasks hierarchy we discussed above(see section 1.3). These results inspired researchers to attempt newer tasks—that fall in level 3 and level 4 in the hierarchy—that aim for a high-level, human-like understanding of text and images. Such tasks were largely unexplored or lacked large-scale datasets until this period. Popular datasets for tasks such as Question Answering (QA), image captioning and Visual Question Answering (VQA) were introduced around this time. The most widely used dataset for image captioning—MS-COCO captions [89, 90], VQA V1 dataset [55] for VQA, SQuAD [91] for Machine Reading Comprehension (MRC) and WikiQA dataset [92] for open domain QA were all introduced during the 2015-16 period. Robust performance for constituent lower-level tasks is indispensable for most of these higher-level tasks. For example, almost every VQA [93, 94, 56] or captioning model [93, 66] makes use of a CNN pretrained for image classification [95] or object detection model [96] in order to extract features from the images.

Graves et al. [86] were the first to use an end-to-end neural network for unconstrained handwriting recognition. Their approach learns to map directly from handwritten text lines to a sequence of characters without the need for explicit alignment between the characters in the image and characters in the ground truth label sequence. This approach has then been adopted for printed text recognition [97, 98, 99] and scene text recognition [100, 46] in multiple languages. The success of CNN for CV tasks inspired the use of CNN-based methods for many similar tasks in DIA, such as word image representation learning [101, 102], document image classification [103, 104, 105], text detection [106] and layout analysis [47, 48]. Improved performance for text recognition and detection, motivated researchers to study higher-level DIA problems that deal with the machine readable representation of forms, tables and charts [70, 23, 22] (level 3 tasks as per the hierarchy we discuss in section 1.3). These tasks are aimed at extraction of a machine readable representation and/or high-level understanding of only a certain document sub-structure (a table, a form, or a chart) that the task is designed for. Similarly, in the case of level 4 tasks concerning document images, both the tasks expect certain types of document images-charts for chart VQA [58, 59] and book covers for OCR VQA [60]-as input and the datasets contain template questions with limited diversity. In the case of OCR-VQA, the questions are generated using metadata associated with the books, such as book title, author, and book genre. Consequently, the questions do not demand reasoning over the visual, layout, and graphical information on the images.

Document images like the ones shown in Figure 1.1a, Figure 1.1b, and Figure 1.1f are complex multimodal manifestations of data and information. Human-like understanding of these images is an AI-complete problem that goes beyond bottom-up tasks that deal with the detection and recognition of text or visual elements in them. However, we believe that progress made in solving the bottom-up tasks now permits us to explore problems that require a holistic machine understanding of document images. On the other hand, even today, text recognition from documents—the necessary first step to machine understanding—in low-resource languages (e.g., Figure 1.1c and Figure 1.1e) and historical and/or handwritten documents (e.g., Figure 1.1d) remains an open problem.

1.4 Motivation

In this section, the motivation behind the work done as part of this thesis is presented through a conversation between the fictional detective character Sherlock Holmes and his associate Dr. Watson.

221B Baker Street hardly had any visitors since the COVID lockdown. Except for delivery riders of Deliveroo, Mrs. Hudson has not seen anyone going upstairs since the lockdown. Homes found refuge in his Kindle and occasional violin serenade as the regular investigative avenues are temporarily closed.

Holmes has been quite restless since last week. Mrs. Hudson noticed that cigar deliveries are quite frequent. It all began with an email from Holmes's friend, Byomkesh Bakshi. Mr. Bakshi sent him details of a case he is after. The email included a link to a cloud drive full of photographs and documents relevant to the case. A theatre artist and socialite named Maya has gone missing in Kolkata. Mr. Baskshi believes her disappearance has something to do with her grandmother's writings. Her grandmother was a well-known folklore researcher. And Ms. Maya had lately been reading her grandmother's writing and had plans to make some of the folklore stories into plays. Her friends, whom Mr. Bakshi talked to, felt that she was so immersed in those stories that she started hallucinating that some of those folklore characters, particularly "yakshis" and djinns," visited her at night. Holmes instantly developed an interest in Maya's case and started browsing through the documents Mr. Bakshi sent. However, they were not in any particular order. Mr. Bakshi sent him a folder containing hundreds of PDFs, scanned images, and photographs. Holmes suddenly remembered that Dr. Watson has been doing online courses on computing and machine learning. He decided to seek his help and sent the link to Dr. Watson.

It has almost been a week since the details were sent to Watson. Holmes could not make any progress skimming through those documents. Impatient, at 3 in the morning, he lit another cigar and pinged Watson on Discord.

- HOLMES: Watson, any updates?
- WATSON: I have already sent you a link to a web-based tool where you can search within the documents and even ask questions about the content of the documents.
- HOLMES: It is definitely helpful. However, it works only for a small percentage of the documents that Mr. Bakshi sent me.
- WATSON: Yes. Those are Ms. Maya's notes she used to make online and some of her blog posts. I have even run an OCR to convert some of the scanned PDFs to electronic text. The results were pretty good. You can query them as well.
- HOLMES: Alright! What about her journal? The drive includes photographs of pages from her journal.
- WATSON: I am working on those. Those are handwritten. The typical English OCRs won't work well. I am using a handwriting recognition model for it. The results are ok. There are some errors, but you must be able to search for keywords.



- HOLMES: If there is an OCR and handwriting recognition system, why are you not OCRing other documents like those old family records and her grandmother's diary?
- WATSON: Those family records are at least a hundred years old. They are in English, but the documents are in a pretty bad state. The handwriting recognition systems perform poorly on those.
- HOLMES: You've got to do something, Watson. After all, you have been spending so much money on ML courses. I consider you an ML wizard. It will be great if I can query those family records. It is tedious to manually go through thousands of those pages. What about the Question Answering model you were talking about? Forget it! Can you at least help me find a tool that can locate the pages that might be relevant to my queries.?
- WATSON: I need to get those documents in an electronic (machine-readable) format using an OCR before you can query them. Let me see if I can build some sort of retrieval system for those old documents.
- HOLMES: But how is retrieval different from a QA system?. Both sound the same to me.
- WATSON: Retrieval won't get you an exact answer, like in the case of QA. It would instead return a small set of documents that match your query.
- HOLMES: Something is better than nothing.

The image of Holmes working on his laptop is created using an AI text-to-image tool hosted by hotpot.ai

- HOLMES: The QA model would be of great help in going through those travel bills and receipts. And the medical and labe reports as well. If I am not mistaken, an OCR would yield near perfect results on those receipts and reports. I tested one of those blood reports in an online demo of an OCR, and the result was perfect.
- WATSON: I am using the BERT QA model. The reports and receipts have a lot of content in the form of tables, diagrams, and forms. The QA system is made to handle only text in the form of sentences. It cannot handle text in structured form in tables.
- HOLMES: Ah, I did not know there was software by the name of a muppet. So this muppet cannot do QA over the receipts and reports? I thought structured content is easier for machines!There is something called VQA that enables you to ask questions about images.
- WATSON: Yes. In fact, one of my course assignments was to train a VQA model.
- HOLMES: And it never occurred to you to train a VQA model for the reports and receipts? After all, they are images.
- WATSON: There are no datasets that I can use to train a VQA model for images of documents. Additionally, I don't think the VQA models would work out of the box here. These are documents. VQA models typically work by identifying what things and objects they see on the images and how they are related. They are great for QA on photographs of things we see around us. The documents are quite different. The documents carry tables, diagrams, photographs, and what not!
- HOLMES: But you will never know. Why don't you try to find a dataset and train on it?
- WATSON: Yeah! That is the plan. I wish there was a dataset to train a VQA model on images of documents.
- HOLMES: By the way, I need help with those documents in Indian languages. There are many newspapers, magazines, and books that are in Bengali, Urdu, and Malayalam. I was thinking of translating those to English so that I could go through them.
- WATSON: But they are scanned images! We need to first run an OCR and then translate. But the free OCRs I tried for Malayalam and Urdu were not good. I thought of training my own OCR models. But there is no data. Unlike English, these scripts are complex. I need to do a bit of research for training OCRs for these languages. Language technologies for non-Latin languages are yet to catch up with what we have for English.



(a)



(c)

Figure 1.2: **Challenges to DIA.** On one hand, even machine-reading (detection and recognition of text) can be challenging for i) handwritten or historical documents and documents that are degraded as shown in (a), and ii) text in low-resource languages (we show some examples of printed documents in low-resource languages in (b)). On the other hand, multimodal document images like the ones shown in (c) remind us that machine-understanding of document images is a complex cognitive task that goes far beyond machine-reading. All the image snippets shown in (a), (b) and (c) are from multiple datasets that are used in works done as part of this thesis.

1.5 Challenges

In the below, we list challenges to DIA that are particularly critical to the works done as part of this thesis.

- 1. **Degradation and imaging artifacts.** Document images are either images of physical documents, and born-digital documents. Aging and degradation of physical documents and artefacts induced during imaging pose challenges to DIA [107, 108]. The former is common in historical documents, and the latter is prevalent in the case of images captured using hand-held cameras and smartphones.
- 2. **Handwriting recognition.** The text on document images can be handwritten, typewritten, printed, or born-digital text. Text recognition of Latin-based languages is largely solved except for handwriting recognition. Owing to large variations in handwriting, offline handwriting recognition systems that are as good as printed OCRs are yet to be developed. We show examples of historical and degraded documents and handwritten text that are difficult to recognize in Figure 1.2a.
- 3. **Multimodal understanding.** In addition to text, document images contain tables, visualizations, natural images, graphical elements, and other visual cues. Understanding document images is an AI-complete problem that goes beyond extracting machine readable representation of text and visual elements in the documents. In Figure 1.2b, we show examples of complex multimodal document images such as pages of magazines and infographics.
- 4. Skewed OCR development Since most of the documents are rich in text, recognizing the text—extract text in machine readable form—is a critical requirement for making these documents machine readable. Language technologies, including OCR for complex scripts and text in low-resource languages, have traditionally been lagging behind [109]. In Figure 1.2c, we show snippets of documents in multiple Indian languages that fall under more than 2 language families. Scripts of these languages vary widely, and many inherent complexities of the script and language [110] make OCR of these languages difficult compared to English OCR. We believe the skewed development of text recognition models is a significant challenge to universal access to DIA solutions.

1.6 Problem space

This thesis addresses problems in the space of machine understanding of document images. Note that we use the term *machine understanding*, not *machine readable*, as typically used in literature. Gorman and Kasturi, in their 2002 book titled 'Document Image Analysis a Primer' state that Document Image Analysis (DIA) refers to 'algorithms and techniques that are applied to images of documents to obtain a computer-readable descriptions from pixel data' [111]. This observation is in line with the conclusion we draw in section 1.3 that the present-day DIA largely comprises bottom-up tasks designed to extract machine readable description of text and visual elements in document images.

What is the computer-readable or machine readable description for document images like the ones shown in Figure 1.1a, Figure 1.1b or Figure 1.1f? Would recognizing the text in the right reading order and extracting structured raw data presented in tables, tables, and plots yield a computer-readable description of a document image? For example, in the case of Figure 1.1b, we do not know how to convert the photographs and pictures in the image into a computerreadable description. Similarly, we do not know how to preserve the layout of a document image along with data, visual cues, and layout information so that the document in entirety is machine readable. However, the primary objective of making a document image machine readable is to make the machines read, see, and ultimately understand the images like humans do. This is the reason why we consciously use the term 'machine understanding' in contrast to 'machine reading' as one of the stated objectives of the works reported in this thesis

machine understanding of document images is a vast problem space and our specific areas of interest are listed below.

- Making documents in low resource language machine-readable. One of the problems we are interested in is development of OCRs to make printed documents in low resource languages machine-readable. We want to investigate if data-driven, deep learning techniques can be adopted for OCR of multiple low-resource languages without the need for any script or language-specific modules.
- 2. Extracting intended information from document images. Earlier, we quoted Gorman and Kasturi, who define DIA as a field of study that builds algorithms for obtaining computer-readable description from document images [111]. In the same book, the authors state that 'The objective of document image analysis is to recognize the text and graphics components in images, and to extract the intended information as a human would.'. Are the advancements made in solving various bottom-up DIA tasks equipping us to re-

alise the above-stated objective of DIA? This is one of the research questions we pursue in this thesis.

- 3. **Multimodal learning for document image understanding.** A complex document image can contain text—both unstructured and structured—, natural images, tables, visualizations, color schemes, and other visual cues organized in a particular layout. Therefore machine understanding of document images is essentially a multimodal problem. In this thesis, we would like to explore multimodal learning involving vision and language for machine understanding of complex document images.
- 4. Information extraction from large document collections. Electronic libraries and digitization projects have been digitizing large volumes of historical documents. Although document retrieval and searching for keywords—both text-based search and keyword spotting—on such collections are well-studied problems, obtaining specific information from a large document collection is mostly unexplored. We study this problem, particularly in the context of document collections where robust text recognition is difficult.

1.7 Our major contributions

Major contributions of this thesis are,

- 1. CTC-based transcription OCR for multiple low-resource languages. Inspired by the success of CTC-based transcription for unconstrained text recognition, we use CTC-based models for OCR of multiple Indian languages. We study the challenges to the recognition of Indic scripts and investigate how segmentation-free recognition using CTC helps to overcome many of these challenges. We empirically compare the performance of four types of CTC-based text recognition models that differ in terms of feature extraction and sequence encoding. The results of this empirical study establish the importance of using learnt features (as opposed to hand-crafted features) and language modelling for text recognition. We also compare word-level and line-level recognition models. We show that our text recognition models perform better than commercial OCR solutions on our internal dataset for 8 out of the 13 languages when used for end-to-end (i.e., document level) text recognition. This study is presented in chapter 3.
- 2. New public datasets for printed text recognition in Indian languages For the problem of printed text recognition of the Indic languages, we introduce a new dataset called



Figure 1.3: **DocVQA vs existing tasks in DIA.** Existing tasks that work at the level of documents detect and label text tokens, semantically meaningful groups of text and graphics, and visual elements like tables and charts. These tasks do not require a holistic understanding of a document image in all its details. Although there are high-level DIA tasks like Chart VQA and Table understanding that deal with high-level human-like understanding of an image of a chart or a table, most document images like the one shown here contain many document objects such as tables, plots and paragraphs within a single image. One of the major contributions of this thesis is our work called DocVQA which introduces a new task and dataset for VQA on generic document images like the one shown here.

'Mozhi' that has cropped word and line annotations for 13 Indian languages. The dataset has more than 1.2 million annotated word images in total, making it the largest-ever dataset for printed text recognition in Indian languages. Details of the dataset is presented in chapter 3

3. **Motivating purpose-driven DIA using Document Visual Question Answering**. In section 1.4, we note that existing tasks in DIA largely focus on solving various bottom-up tasks like detection and recognition. Contrary to this mainstream paradigm, we motivate

a top-down approach to DIA by introducing new tasks that use question answering as a proxy task to assess how well machines understand document images. Unlike chart VQA or VQA for book covers (see subsection 2.5.2), the newly introduced tasks deal with QA over generic document images, and the questions require reasoning over text, graphics, layout, and other visual aspects of the document images. Under the umbrella theme of 'Document Visual Question Answering (DocVQA), we introduce multiple VQA tasks and datasets for document images and document image collections and organize a series of challenges and workshops in top computer vision and document analysis conferences ³.

- 4. VQA on industry documents. We introduce DocVQA, a large scale dataset of 12,767 document images of varied types and content, over which we have defined 50,000 questions and answers. The questions defined are categorised based on their reasoning requirements, allowing us to analyze how DocVQA methods fare for different question types. We evaluate two strong baselines based on state-of-the-art MRC and VQA models on the newly introduced dataset. Our baselines and initial results motivate the simultaneous use of visual and textual cues to answer questions on document images. DocVQA dataset and experimental results are presented in chapter 4.
- 5. VQA on complex multimodal images. In order to motivate the research in machine understanding of complex multimodal images, we propose a VQA task specifically for infographics that are rich in the interplay of textual and visual information. We introduce a new dataset for VQA on infographics, InfographicVQA, comprising 30,035 questions over 5,485 images. Questions in the dataset include questions grounded on tables, figures, and visualizations and questions that require combining multiple cues. Since most infographics contain numerical data, we collect questions that require elementary reasoning skills such as counting, sorting, and arithmetic operations. We believe our dataset is ideal for benchmarking progress of algorithms at the meeting point of vision, language, and document understanding. We propose a multimodal—vision, language, and layout—BERT-like model, called VLL-BERT, for InfographicVQA. Although the proposed approach performs better than strong baselines that were originally developed for MRC or VQA on natural images, there exists a huge gap in performance compared to the human performance on the dataset. InfographicVQA dataset and VLL-BERT are presented in chapter 5.

³https://www.docvqa.org/

6. **QA over document images collection.** Similar to open domain QA in NLP/IR, we motivate QA on a collection of document images. We particularly focus our interest on collections of historical documents or manuscripts whose OCR transcription is difficult. Since text-based QA models are not a viable option when OCR transcriptions are absent or noisy, we propose a new QA scheme that returns image snippets as responses to the questions/queries. We introduce new datasets for the task and put forward an evaluation scheme for evaluating answers returned in the form of image snippets. We present a retrieval-based solution for the new task by looking for snippets in the document collection that contain words similar to the words in the question. The new task for QA over document collection, the datasets, and the proposed recognition-free approach are presented in chapter 6.

1.8 Re-evaluating thesis locus and contributions at the dawn of an LLM era.

Recent years have witnessed the application of Transformer-based architectures to a wide variety of tasks in NLP and CV. Large Language Models (LLMs) such as BERT [113] and GPT [114] emerged as foundation models in NLP. Similarly, LayoutLM [115] is a foundation model for document image analysis. LayoutLM extends BERT to document images by incorporating layout information in addition to textual information. LayoutLM is pretrained on millions of document images without any extra annotations but only the OCR transcriptions of the documents. These are called foundation models since such models pretrained in a self supervised manner on a large scale, unlabelled data can be finetuned to perform multiple tasks. For example, a pretrained BERT can be finetuned to perform sentiment analysis and extractive QA. GPT-3 [116] is finetuned for tasks such as translation and abstractive QA. Similarly, the pretrained LayoutLM is finetuned to perform multiple downstream tasks in DIA, such as document image classification and invoice parsing. We used BERT as a text-only baseline for the DocVQA dataset we propose (see subsection 4.3.3). The VLL-BERT model we propose for VQA on infographics (see section 5.4) is inspired by LayoutLM architecture.

Different from foundation models like BERT and LayoutLM which are transformer encoderonly models, models like GPT-3 and PALM [117] are capable of generating text in an autoregressive manner. What made LLM a buzzword is the recent popularity of their chatbot spinoffs ChatGPT ⁴ and Bard ⁵, respectively. For example, ChatGPT is a GPT-3 that is trained

⁴https://openai.com/blog/chatgpt

⁵https://bard.google.com/



Table 1.2: Where do our works fit in the existing tasks hierarchy in DIA ? Our works on OCR of Indic languages fall in level 1 of the hierarchy we discuss in Table 1.1. Lack of resources and challenges in the input and labels space make OCR for Indic languages challenging and we address these challenges in our work [6, 112]. Existing QA/VQA tasks (level 4) in DIA focus on specific document entities such as charts [58, 59] or focus on textual content, as in the case of book cover VQA [60]. In contrast, our single document VQA tasks [5, 9] require multimodal reasoning and holistic document understanding. Our work on handwritten document collection QA [7] studies information retrieval from document collections where text recognition and text-based information retrieval are not an option.

further using Reinforcement Learning from Human Feedback (RLHF). Unlike the application specific chatbots that existed before, ChatGPT can be used in a variety of contexts and can be used as a plug-and-play module for a variety of applications. For example chatPDF ⁶ is an application built using chatGPT API that allows users to ask questions based on PDFs. Similarly, there are ChatGPT-based tools for creating PPTs ⁷ and code review ⁸. Although the works done as part of this thesis were carried out before the introduction of these groundbreaking chatbots,

⁶https://www.chatpdf.com/

⁷https://slidesgpt.com/

⁸https://github.com/anc95/ChatGPT-CodeReview

we believe it is important to re-evaluate the positioning and contributions of this thesis in light of these new developments.

In the below, we note down how the thesis contributions align with a new AI paradigm that LLMs open up.

- 1. Contributing to data-readiness for LLMs. ChatGPT like agents allow us to mine information from the electronic documents, ask questions based on the data available and engage with the information in a multitude of ways. However, the engagement is possible only if the data is machine-readable. For example, the ChatPDF application we mentioned above can only converse with native PDFs. In the LLM era, we believe AI-readiness is an important aspect and building OCRs for low resource languages is a critical component of it. Developing OCRs for documents printed in low resource languages make it possible to leverage capabilities of ChatGPT like chatbots for information extraction from scanned document images in these languages.
- 2. New benchmarks for the LLM era. ChatGPT like chatbots are pushing the limits of AI. As we discussed in section 1.3, at the core of this pursuit is to make AI understand text and images as humans do. Benchmarks that help us to evaluate how well the AI systems understand multimodal content is thus necessary. Since document images are inherently multimodal, benchmarks that evaluate machine-understanding of document images serve as an excellent test bed for large multimodal foundation models. We believe the two multimodal document image VQA datasets that we introduce—DocVQA and InfographicVQA—suit the requirement. The two datasets have emerged as popular benchmark datasets for evaluating machine understanding of visually rich documents. For example, Multimodal LLM (MLLM), GPT-4⁹, benchmarks the model's multimodal capabilities on both DocVQA and InfographicVQA datasets. Similarly, another MLLM called ChatSpot [118] makes use of DocVQA dataset for instruction tuning the model.
- 3. Leveraging chain-of-thought prompting for complex multimodal reasoning. Extracting information from infographics often requires combining multiple modalities and multiple parts of images and performing discrete arithmetic or logical operations on intermediate results. We believe the questions in InfographicVQA are suitable to hone chain of thought prompting [119] for training large multimodal models.

⁹https://openai.com/research/gpt-4
1.9 Thesis outline

The thesis is divided into 7 chapters, as given below

- In chapter 1 we discuss the motivation and scope of the thesis and briefly outline our problem space and our areas of interest.
- In chapter 2, we present a summary of the related works from DIA, CV and NLP space.
- In chapter 3, we present our work dealing with printed text recognition of Indic languages. We present an empirical study of various end-to-end deep learning networks for segmentation-free text recognition in 13 Indic languages and introduce new public datasets for the languages that are part of the study.
- In chapter 4, we present our work that proposes a new purpose-driven DIA task called DocVQA that involves VQA on document images. We introduce a new dataset for the task, and report results using multiple strong baselines.
- In chapter 5, we present our work that proposes a VQA task, called InfographicVQA, aimed at machine understanding of infographics that are rich in multimodal content. We propose a transformer-based extractive VQA model that jointly reasons over multimodal input—visual features, text and layout—for the newly introduced task.
- In chapter 6, we present our work on question answering on document collections. We introduce a new QA task that returns image snippets as answers and proposes a retrievalbased, recognition-free approach for the newly introduced task. We demonstrate that the proposed approach can be an effective alternative to recognition-based QA models when robust text recognition from document images is difficult.
- In chapter 7, we present our conclusions and future directions.

1.10 Publications

Works discussed in this thesis have previously been presented as part of the following publications.

Journal publications:

• Minesh Mathew, Lluis Gomez, Dimosthenis Karatzas, Ernest Valveny and CV Jawahar - Asking Questions on Handwritten Document Collections, International Journal of Document Analysis and Recognition (IJDAR), ICDAR-IJDAR special issue, 2021

Conference publications:

- Minesh Mathew, Dimosthenis Karatzas and CV Jawahar *DOCVQA: A dataset for VQA on document images*, IEEE/CVF Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision (WACV) 2021
- Minesh Mathew, Viraj Bagal, Ruben Tito, Dimosthenis Karatzas, Ernest Valveny and CV Jawahar *InfographicVQA*, IEEE/CVF Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision (WACV) 2022

arXiv technical reports

• Minesh Mathew, and CV Jawahar - *An empirical study of CTC based models for OCR of Indian languages* - arXiv:2205.06740 - 2022

Other publications that are not part of this thesis

Conference publications:

- Minesh Mathew, Ajeet Kumar Singh and CV Jawahar *Multilingual OCR for Indic scripts*, IAPR International Workshop on Document Analysis Systems (DAS) 2016
- Mohit Jain, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Unconstrained OCR for Urdu using deep CNN-RNN hybrid networks*, Asian Conference on Pattern Recognition (ACPR) 2017
- Kartik Dutta, Praveen Krishnan, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Towards accurate handwritten word recognition for Hindi and Bangla*, National Conference on Computer Vision, Pattern Recognition, Image Processing, and Graphics (NCVPRIPG) 2017

- Kartik Dutta, Praveen Krishnan, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Offline handwriting recognition on Devanagari using a new benchmark dataset*, IAPR International Workshop on Document Analysis Systems (DAS) 2018
- Kartik Dutta, Praveen Krishnan, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Improving CNN-RNN hybrid networks for handwriting recognition*, International Conference on Frontiers in Handwriting Recognition (ICFHR) 2018
- Kartik Dutta, Praveen Krishnan, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Towards spotting and recognition of handwritten words in indic scripts*, International Conference on Frontiers in Handwriting Recognition (ICFHR) 2018
- Kartik Dutta, **Minesh Mathew**, Praveen Krishnan and CV Jawahar *Localizing and recognizing text in lecture videos*, International Conference on Frontiers in Handwriting Recognition (ICFHR) 2018
- Deepayan Das, Jerin Philip, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar A cost efficient approach to correct OCR errors in large document collections, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2019
- Sangeeth Reddy, Minesh Mathew, Lluis Gomez, Marcal Rusinol, Dimosthenis Karatzas and CV Jawahar - *Roadtext-1k: Text detection & recognition dataset for driving videos*, International Conference on Robotics and Automation (ICRA) 2020
- Yash Khare , Viraj Bagal, **Minesh Mathew**, Adithi Devi, U Deva Priyakumar and CV Jawahar *MMBERT: multimodal BERT pretraining for improved medical VQA*, International Symposium Biomedical Imaging (ISBI) 2021
- Sergi Garcia Bordils, George Tom, Sangeeth Reddy, Minesh Mathew, Marçal Rusiñol, CV Jawahar and Dimosthenis Karatzas - *Read While You Drive-Multilingual Text Tracking on the Road,* IAPR International Workshop on Document Analysis Systems (DAS) 2022
- Soumya Jahagirdar, Minesh Mathew, Dimosthenis Karatzas and CV Jawahar Watching the News: Towards VideoQA Models that can Read, IEEE/CVF Winter Conference on Applications of Computer Vision (WACV) 2023
- George Tom, **Minesh Mathew**, Sergi Garcia Bordils, Dimosthenis Karatzas and CV Jawahar *Reading Between the Lanes: Text VideoQA on the Road*, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2023

Workshop publications

- Minesh Mathew, Mohit Jain and CV Jawahar Benchmarking scene text recognition in Devanagari, Telugu and Malayalam, Multilingual OCR (MOCR) Workshop, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2017
- Vinitha VS, Minesh Mathew and CV Jawahar An Empirical Study of Effectiveness of Post-processing in Indic Scripts, Multilingual OCR (MOCR) Workshop, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2017
- Mohit Jain, **Minesh Mathew** and CV Jawahar *Unconstrained scene text and video text recognition for arabic script*, International Workshop on Arabic Script Analysis and Recognition (ASAR) 2017

Challenge reports:

- Ali Furkan Biten, Ruben Tito, Andres Mafla, Lluis Gomez, Marçal Rusinol, Minesh Mathew, CV Jawahar, Ernest Valveny, Dimosthenis Karatzas - *ICDAR 2019 Competition on Scene Text Visual Question Answering*, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2019
- Minesh Mathew, Ruben Tito, Dimosthenis Karatzas, R Manmatha and CV Jawahar -Document visual question answering challenge 2020, IAPR International Workshop on Document Analysis Systems (DAS) short paper 2020
- Ruben Tito*, **Minesh Mathew***, Dimosthenis Karatzas, R Manmatha and CV Jawahar - *ICDAR 2021 competition on Document Visual Question Answering*, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2021; [* - *equal contribution*]
- George Tom, Minesh Mathew, Dimosthenis Karatzas and CV Jawahar ICDAR 2023 Competition on RoadText Video Text Detection, Tracking and Recognition, International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition (ICDAR) 2023

Chapter 2

Background

In this section, we briefly summarize literature from DIA, CV and NLP that are related to the works done as part of the thesis.

2.1 Text recognition in the deep learning era

Text recognition is the problem of recognizing text—extracting machine-readable text from a word or line image. Traditional text recognition approaches typically involved segmentation of word or line images into patches of symbols, extracting hand-crafted features from the patches and symbol-level classifiers. Feature engineering for such models usually depends on the script in which the text is written and text-modality—printed, handwritten, or scene text. Such modular approaches resulted in the compounding of errors. Additionally, the use of language or text-modality-specific feature engineering prevented the development of robust models for different types of text modalities and languages.

The key characteristics of text recognition methods developed during the deep learning era are i) the use of CNNs for feature learning and ii) the use of RNNs for modelling intra-word or intra-line relationships. The former avoided the need for feature engineering, and the latter enabled us to do unconstrained text recognition—i.e, the set of possible words that need to be recognized are not limited by a fixed vocabulary—without the need for sub-word or sub-line segmentation. Below, we discuss notable developments during this period.

2.1.1 Feature learning using CNNs.

Feature learning using CNNs is part of almost all of the text recognition approaches proposed since the onset of deep learning. Early text recognition works using CNN used it to



Figure 2.1: Character and word classification using CNN. A CNN-based character or symbol classifier, as used in many of the early text recognition works that use a CNN [121], is shown in (a). Others are different models proposed by Jaderberg et al. [124, 125] for whole word recognition. (b) is a multi-class classification model for words. (c) shows a network that has different classification heads corresponding to different character positions within the image. (d) shows a CNN that is used in a multi-label classification setting. It is trained to detect whether the text in the given word image has any of the predefined n-grams. Once the presence of certain n-grams is detected using the model, the word with the nearest—in terms of Euclidean distance—n-gram encoding is picked from a lexicon. In (e), models shown in (c) and (d) are combined using a CRF.

learn features of individual characters or digits. One of the earliest CNN that was proposed in the literature, called LeNet-5 [120], is a network that was made for recognizing digits. By 2010, many works were introduced that use a CNN for the classification of isolated characters or digits [121, 122, 123]. A schematic of CNN-based classifier used for character image classification is shown in Figure 2.1(a).

In contrast to the early works that use a bottom-up approach to word recognition (i.e., predictions are made at the character level, and these predictions are further used to derive a word level transcription), later works follow a top-down approach. In the top-down approach, character patches are not separated out to recognize text in a given word image. Instead, input to the CNN-based classifier is an image of a word. Jaderberg et al. [124] proposed three different encoding schemes to model the output space when the input to the CNN is a word image. In the first encoding scheme, text recognition is modelled as a multi-class classification problem (see Figure 2.1(b)). The classes are 90K words drawn from a fixed vocabulary. In the second approach, the last fully-connected layer of a CNN is connected to 23 separate classification heads, each having 36 output units corresponding to 26 English characters, 10 digits, and a 'null' (\emptyset) class. The null class corresponds to the case where no character needs to be emitted. The 23 classification heads independently predict the probability of a label at a particular position in the word. Authors call this approach 'CHAR CNN'. In the third scheme called, 'NGRAM CNN', units in the final classification layer correspond to a fixed set of n-grams. Activations at the classification layer are thresholded to binary activations indicating the presence or absence of any of the n-grams in the word image. Two types of decoding shall be used to arrive at the target word from the final binary activation vector. In the naive decoding, the word in fixed size lexicon with the nearest n-gram encoding is found. An alternative, that yielded comparable results to the naive decoding, was a linear Support Vector Machine (SVM) that was trained to map from the n-gram encoding to the lexicon. In a later work, authors proposed a new model that combines a CHAR CNN and an NGRAM CNN using a Conditional Random Field (CRF) [125]. The unary potentials of the CRF are provided by the CHAR-CNN, and the NGRAM CNN provides the higher order terms. The character predictions are position-dependent, while the n-gram predictions are not. The objective here is to maximize the CRF score, preserving the consistency of the positional order of the character predictions. Network parameters of both the CHAR CNN and the NGRAM CNN are jointly optimized by minimizing a structured output loss modelled by the CRF.

The above approaches that use a CNN for whole word recognition report results on standard scene text benchmarks without using any dataset-specific lexicon. This marked a shift from most of the earlier approaches that relied on dataset-specific lexicons to make the final prediction. The multi-class classification model that uses a large (90K words) lexicon yields the best results among the 4 different schemes. However, this method cannot recognize a word that is not in the 90K lexicon. The same is the case with the NGRAM CNN since it needs a lexicon (the same 90K lexicon is used) to derive a target word from the n-grams that the network predicted as being present in the given word image. The CHAR CNN and the joint model are capable of unconstrained recognition, since they are not bound by a lexicon. These models can recognize words of length up to a max length of 23 characters.

2.1.2 Text recognition as a structured prediction using RNNs

Structured output problems are a class of problems where the output is not a class label or a number but an object, like a sequence, that possesses an inherent structure [126]. In most cases, both the input and output possess a structure, and these structures are somehow related. Typically, the objective in such problems is to model the structures in both the input and output domain and to find a mapping from the input to the output. For example, many popular problems in NLP, such as Machine Translation (MT), Automatic Speech Recognition (ASR) and Text to Speech (TTS) are structured prediction problems. The input and output in all these problems have a sequential structure.

Recognizing text on a word or a line image is a sequence-to-sequence (seq2seq) structured prediction problem. A sequence of image features from the word or line image needs to be

mapped to a sequence of character labels or Unicode points. The sequential nature of the text recognition motivated researchers to make use of RNNs for modelling the features extracted from the word or line image. RNN-based text recognition models in the literature generally fall into two categories: models that use Connectionist Temporal Classification (CTC) and those that follow an encoder-decoder architecture.

2.1.2.1 CTC-based text recognition

Standard loss functions used with neural networks require a target label for each input instance to compute the loss. Such loss functions are not suitable for seq2seq problems where input and output sequences are not aligned. Graves et al. proposed the CTC algorithm [85] that allows learning a mapping from an input sequence of features to an output sequence of class labels without explicit alignment between the two sequences. Seq2seq models using CTC typically comprise three modules: i) a feature extraction block, ii) a neural network—most often an RNN is used—that outputs a probability distribution over output classes for each input instance—and iii) CTC transcription.

Graves et al. [86] were the first to use CTC for the problem of text recognition. They showed that a bi-directional LSTM (BLSTM) network could be trained end-to-end to map from a sequence of features to a sequence of English characters using CTC. A schematic of this approach is shown in Figure 2.2a. This approach improves word accuracy for offline handwriting recognition on the IAM dataset from 64.5% to 74.1%, over a Hidden Markov Model(HMM)-based model.

The CTC-based transcription approach was then adapted for printed text recognition in multiple languages, such as Indic languages [97, 99, 110, 127] and Fraktur [98]. The fact that the CTC-based approach does not require sub-line segmentation has been hugely beneficial for scripts like Indic scripts and Arabic, where segmenting word or line images to isolated symbols is a challenging task [110]. In [100], authors employed a similar approach for scene text recognition, using gradient-based features extracted from scene text word images in a sliding window manner.

A novel approach combining a CNN for feature learning and an RNN for sequence modelling was introduced in [46]. This hybrid network called CRNN, is end-to-end trainable using CTC. This approach is shown in Figure 2.2b. Since the RNN expects a sequence of fixed-size vectors, the 3D feature maps from the CNN need to be mapped to a sequence of features. In CRNN, this is achieved by adjusting pooling window sizes so that the height of the feature map eventually becomes 1.



Figure 2.2: **CTC for Image to text OCR transcription.** On the left is A BLSTM + CTC network that Graves et al. [86] proposed for offline handwriting recognition. This approach uses handcrafted features extracted from the handwritten line image in a sliding window manner. Shown on the right is a hybrid CNN-RNN network proposed by Shi et al. [46] which is trained end-to-end using CTC to generate text transcription directly from the given input image. The figure on the left is from [86] and the figure on the right is from [46]

2.1.2.2 Encoder-Decoder Networks for text recognition

Encoder-decoder neural networks became popular with the success of using them for machine translation [87, 88]. In the case of a naive encoder-decoder network that uses an RNN at both the encoder and decoder, the encoder compresses the entire input sequence into a fixed dimensional context vector. When used for machine translation, it compresses the source sentence into a fixed-size vector, irrespective of the length of the sentence or the amount of information present in it. In addition to this, in the case of structured input, the structure is lost once the input is encoded. These two drawbacks of naive encoder-decoder networks are addressed by introducing an attention mechanism between the encoder and decoder. Here a single context vector is replaced by a set of context vectors. Each vector corresponds to a particular spatial, temporal, or spatio-temporal location of the input. During training, the attention model learns



Figure 2.3: Encoder-decoder style models proposed for unconstrained scene text recognition. (a) is an image captioning style network named R²AM proposed in [129] where the encoder is a recursive CNN and the decoder is a bi-directional LSTM. Another model called RARE proposed in [130] is shown in (b). It uses a CNN and bidirectional-LSTM as the encoder and a GRU at the decoder. The figures (a) and (b) are from [129] and [130], respectively.

how relevant each 'part' of the input is for each output. This is achieved by learning a set of attention weights [128].

For scene text recognition, Lee et al. [129] proposed an encoder-decoder network that uses a CNN encoder and an RNN decoder. This approach can be interpreted as a conditional RNN language model (RNN-LM). Character level RNN-LM models the conditional probability of the next character, provided the previous characters. Such a model shall also be used to generate text. Lee et al. use an RNN-LM where the text generation is conditioned on image features extracted from a scene text word image. They use a CNN to learn the image features. The authors demonstrate multiple ways in which the image features shall be fed to the RNN. The best-performing model, called R²AM, feeds the image features through an attention mechanism to the second layer of a two-layer RNN-LM at all time-steps. We show this architecture in Figure 2.3a. In RARE [130], the encoder-decoder framework for scene text recognition uses a CNN and a bi-directional RNN at the encoder side. The decoder is a single layer RNN-LM that generates a sequence of characters conditioned on the output from the encoder, aided by an attention mechanism. A schematic of this model is shown figure Figure 2.3b.

2.1.2.3 Multidimensional RNN

Graves et al. [131] proposed the multi-dimensional RNN (MDRNN) [131] that can model dependencies in more than one spatio-temporal dimension. Although MDRNN has been proven successful for text recognition tasks [132], a later study by Puigcerver argued that computationally expensive MDRNNs are not essential for obtaining similar performances [133]. He showed that the features extracted by MDRNN layers are visually similar to those extracted by a CNN. He further argues that two-dimensional long-term dependencies that are modelled by MDRNN layers may not be essential for the problem of text recognition.

2.2 Question Answering for electronic text

Our works that deal with question answering on document images are related to tasks that deal with question answering for unstructured electronic text. In this section, we discuss major tasks, datasets, and methods used for QA for electronic text. Depending on whether the questions are asked given a specific context of one or a few passages or not, there are two types of QA tasks: Machine Reading Comprehension and Open-domain QA.

2.2.1 Machine Reading Comprehension (MRC)

In MRC, the task is to answer a natural language question given a passage as the context. Although early works in MRC go back to the late 1970s, MRC tasks gained momentum in the latter half of the last decade. The success of deep learning for a wide variety of NLP tasks and the introduction of multiple large-scale datasets such as SQuAD 1.1 [91] and MS-MARCO [134] gave a fillip to research in MRC. Liu et al. [51], who review the early developments in the MRC space, observe that there is a 10-fold increase in the number of publications related to MRC in top conferences and journals during the 2015-18 period. MRC in SQuAD is formulated as an extractive task—i.e., the answer is extracted as a span from the given passage. In Figure 2.4, we show example QA pairs in SQuAD 1.1 dataset. On the other hand, in datasets

like MS-MARCO [134], MRC is an abstractive task where the answer needs to be generated, not extracted.

Transformer [135]-based architectures like BERT [113] and XLNet [136] that capitalize on large-scale pretraining report performance surpassing human performance on extractive MRC benchmarks like SQuAD 1.1 [91]. Below, we discuss the BERT architecture and how it is pretrained and finetuned for MRC.

2.2.1.1 BERT for QA/MRC

Bidirectional Encoder Representations from Transformer (BERT) is a method of pretraining language representations from unlabelled text using transformers. These pretrained models can then be used for downstream tasks by using an output head suitable for the task at hand. In

In meteorology, precipitation is any product of the condensation of atmospheric water vapor that falls under **gravity**. The main forms of precipitation include drizzle, rain, sleet, snow, **graupel** and hail... Precipitation forms as smaller droplets coalesce via collision with other rain drops or ice crystals **within a cloud**. Short, intense periods of rain in scattered locations are called "showers".

What causes precipitation to fall? gravity

What is another main form of precipitation besides drizzle, rain, snow, sleet and hail? graupel

Where do water droplets collide with ice crystals to form precipitation? within a cloud

Figure 2.4: Extractive MRC task in SQuAD1.1. An example passage in the SQuAD 1.1 dataset and QA pairs annotated on the passage. The task is an extractive QA task since the answer to any question in the dataset is a span—a sequence of continuous text tokens–from the respective passage. The figure is from [91]

the case of extractive QA, this is an output layer that predicts the start and end indices of the answer.

BERT's model architecture is essentially a bidirectional transformer encoder. In the original work, they work with two configurations of the architecture: $BERT_{BASE}$ and $BERT_{LARGE}$. $BERT_{BASE}$ has 12 transformer blocks in the encoder and the hidden size is 768. The total number of parameters in it is 110M. $BERT_{LARGE}$ has 24 Transformer blocks and a hidden size of 1024. This variant has 340M parameters.

Input to BERT is a sequence of text tokens. A tokenizer based on the word piece model [137] is used. Every input sequence starts with a special [CLS] token. In the case of tasks where there is more than one type of sequence, a special [SEP] token is used to separate the two sequences. For example, in the case of MRC, the sequence of tokens from the question is separated from the sequence of tokens from the passage using the [SEP] token. The two sequences are also differentiated by adding a learnt segment embedding. For example, in the case of MRC, all the question tokens will have a segment embedding different from the segment embedding for tokens in the passage. The information about the position of a token in the sequence is fed to the model using a learnt position embedding. Thus, each token in the input sequence is the sum of the token embedding, segment embedding, and position embedding.

BERT has two training stages. In the pretraining stage, the model is trained on large amounts of language data that do not have any extra annotations. Two pretraining tasks are used in BERT. The first pretraining task is called 'Masked LM'. In this task, some of the tokens in the input sequence are masked and the model is made to predict the masked tokens. In the second pretraining task, input has a pair of sequences, each separated by a [SEP] token. The task is to predict if the second sequence is a continuation of the first in the pretraining corpus. For



Figure 2.5: **Embeddings used in BERT.** The input sequence is tokenized using Word piece [137] tokenizer. Each input token is represented by the sum of its token embedding, segment embedding, and position embedding. The figure is from [113]



Figure 2.6: **Pretraining and finetuning stages of BERT.** During pretraining, the Transformer encoder block is trained on tasks such as Masked Language Modelling (MLM) and Next Sentence Prediction (NSP). The pretrained model is then finetuned separately for each of the downstream tasks. Shown here is the finetuning for the MRC on SQuAD1.1, where the output layer is modified to predict the start and end tokens of the answer span. The figure is from [113]

example, if you think in terms of linguistic sentences, this task makes the model predict if the second sentence follows the first in the training corpus or not. Therefore this task is called 'Next Sentence Prediction' (NSP) in the original work.

The second stage of the BERT training is the finetuning stage. In this stage, the pretrained BERT is trained in a supervised manner for the downstream task at hand. For MRC, input comprises two sequences—question tokens and tokens from the passage—separated by a [SEP] token. The output head for MRC acts as a span classifier. This head has two learnable weight vectors, S and E, for start and end tokens of the span, respectively. Both vectors have the same size as the hidden size of the model.

At the time of finetuning for the MRC, dot product $T_i \cdot S$ is computed for each of the tokens, where T_i is the final hidden vector for the token at position *i*. Softmax normalization is applied to the dot product values for all the T_i s yielding a probability vector where the value at position *i* in the vector is the probability of token at position *i* being the start token of the answer span. Using the ground truth information, cross entropy between the probability vector and a one-hot vector— indicating which token is the actual start token—is calculated. Cross-entropy for the end token is also computed similarly. The training objective is to minimize the sum of the two cross-entropies.

At the time of inference, we pick tokens at positions i and j that maximize $T_i \cdot S + T_j \cdot E$ for j > i, as the start and end tokens of the answer span, respectively.



Q: How many of Warsaw's inhabitants spoke Polish in 1933?



Figure 2.7: **Two-stage pipeline for open domain QA** Chen et al. [138] proposed a two-stage pipeline for open-domain QA. In the first stage, a TF-IDF-based ranked retrieval is used to retrieve a few documents (usually 5 or 10) that are most relevant to the question being asked. In the second stage, authors employ an extractive MRC model that uses an LSTM-based network as proposed in [139]. The figure is from [138]

2.2.2 Open domain QA

We have seen that MRC is a QA task where the questions are based on a specific context, usually one or a few passages. On the other hand, open domain QA, as the name suggests, involves QA where no specific context is given. In most cases, open domain QA is modelled as a task wherein the question's answer needs to be found from a large electronic document collection, say the entire Wikipedia.

Existing solutions to open domain QA typically follows a two-stage solution. In the first stage, documents that are relevant to the question are retrieved from the document collection. This stage is usually called 'Document Retriever'. In the second stage, a 'Document Reader' returns a textual answer using the retrieved documents as context. IR-based document retrieval techniques that do not involve any machine learning are typically used in the retriever stage. For QA tasks where answers can be extracted, deep learning based MRC models are employed for the second stage. In Figure 2.7, we show an example of the two-stage solution named DrQA, proposed by Chen et al. [138].



Q: What is the mustache made of?A: bananas

Q: Where will the driver go if turning right? a)
Onto 24 3/4 Rd. b) Onto 25 3/4 Rd. c) Onto 23 3/4 Rd. d)Onto Main Street.
A: a) Onto 24 3/4 Rd.

Figure 2.8: **VQA on natural images.** On the left is an example from the VQA v1 dataset [55]. Answers in the dataset are free-form natural answers. More than 97% of the answers in the dataset have less than three words in it, and the share of unique answers is quite less. For this reason, VQA on the VQA v1 dataset is often modelled as a classification problem. On the right is an example from the Visual7W dataset [140] that features multiple-choice questions. In addition to the questions where answers are textual, the dataset also includes what the authors call 'pointing questions', where answers are a cropped region from the given image.

2.3 Layout-aware BERT-like models for DIA tasks

The success of transformer-based models for text understanding inspired the use of similar models for DIA. LayoutLM [115] and LAMBERT [141] incorporate layout information INto the BERT architecture by using embeddings of the 2D positions of the text tokens in the image.

Additionally, there have been many newer or concurrent works that deal with a joint understanding of the text, image, and layout in document images [142, 143, 144, 145]. These models build on Transformer encoder layers and leverage large-scale pretraining on unlabelled data. The LayoutLM serves as the basis for the VLL-BERT we propose for extractive VQA on our InfographicVQA dataet presented in chapter 5. Below, we discuss the details of the LayoutLM architecture and how it is trained.

2.3.1 LayoutLM

A schematic of the LayoutLM is shown in Figure 2.9. LayoutLM is a pretrained transformerbased model for document image understanding. It is based on the BERT architecture and is designed to leverage both textual and layout information for various DIA tasks.

As discussed in subsubsection 2.2.1.1, input to BERT is the sum of text, position, and segment embeddings for each token. Since the LayoutLM is trained on text tokens spotted on document images, in addition to the aforementioned embeddings, a 2D position embedding is also used. Similar to how position embedding captures the order of a token in a sequence, 2D position embedding captures the spatial location of the token on the document image plane. Corresponding to the 4 coordinates—x1, y1, x2, y2—of the bounding box of a token, 4 different embeddings are learnt but only two embedding tables are used one each for x and y dimensions.

In addition to the 2D position embeddings, LayoutLM incorporates visual information at the time of finetuning the model for various tasks. LayoutLM uses a late fusion of visual features with other embeddings. That is, visual features (aka image embeddings) are not a part of the input representation, but are added to the attention-enriched representations outputted by the transformer stack. Image embeddings are not part of the self attention. Image embeddings used by LayoutLM are region-based features (subsection 2.4.1) corresponding to each OCR token. For the [CLS] token, region-based feature corresponding to the entire document image is used. A Faster-RCNN [96] trained on Visual Genome dataset [146] for object detection is used for extracting the region-based features.

The model is pretrained on IIT-CDIP Test Collection [147]. While pretraining, similar to BERT, the model is trained in a self-supervised manner for Masked Visual Language Modelling (MVLM). MVLM is similar to MLM in BERT. The only difference is that 2D position embeddings are also a part of the input representation. The model is trained to predict the masked text token, given its 2D and 1D position and the surrounding context. In addition to the self-supervised MVLM task, LayoutLM is pretrained to perform Multi-label Document Classification (MDC) task. Document tags in IIT-CDIP Test Collection are used for training the model to perform MDC. The pretrained model is finetuned to perform multiple DIA tasks such as document image classification, form understanding, and receipt understanding.



Figure 2.9: **LayoutLM architecture.** LayoutLM is essentially a BERT extended to incorporate layout information. A 2D position embedding that represents the location of a text token in the image plane is added in addition to the embeddings that are already included in the input representation of BERT. While finetuning, image embeddings—region-based features for the corresponding text token—are added to the embeddings obtained from the LayoutLM model. The figure is from [115]

2.4 Visual Question Answering (VQA)

Visual Question Answering (VQA) aims to answer a question asked on a given image. Similar to QA in electronic text, research in VQA gained momentum in the second half of the last decade owing to i) the success of deep learning techniques for various tasks in CV and NLP and ii) the introduction of large-scale datasets for the problem such as VQA V1 [55], Visual7W [140] and Visual Genome VQA [146]. Most of these early datasets contain natural images. In Figure 2.8, we show an example each from VQA V1 and Visual7W datasets.

2.4.1 Grid-based and region-based features for VQA

The early methods for VQA typically employ a CNN to encode the image, an RNN to encode the question, and eventually learn a joint embedding of the two. Many of these models employ question-guided attention over the visual features from an image encoder [56]. The image encoder used is a CNN that is pretrained to perform image classification. For the given image, a feature map—usually the last feature map—from the CNN is used for extracting visual features. If the feature map is of size $w \times h \times c$, each location in the spatial extent of the feature corresponds to a patch of the input image. The patch that corresponds to a particular



Figure 2.10: **Grid-based features and region-based features for VQA** In the case of grid-based features (left), the VQA models make use of features from a CNN feature map. Locations on the spatial extent of this feature map correspond to a uniform grid on the input image. In the case of region-based features (right) introduced by Anderson et al. [93], each visual feature extracted from the image corresponds to the bounding box of an object detected on the image. Figure is from [93]

location in the feature map is the receptive field of the convolutional filters that computed that features at that location. Therefore the feature map corresponds to a uniform grid of image regions that are of same size. Consequently, these features are referred as gird-based features in the literature. In other words, a feature map of size $w \times h \times c$ can be thought of as $w \cdot h$ feature vectors each of size c and each representing a patch of the input image.

Anderson et al. [93] observed the VQA models that attend over the grid-based features ignore the semantics of the image. They proposed to use an object detection model to detect objects in the given image and extract features corresponding to the detected objects. Typically, ROI pooled features corresponding to the detected object instances are extracted from the last or penultimate fully connected layer of the box head. These features are called region-based

features. Different from the top-down attention over the grid-based features, attention over the region-based features is a bottom-up attention since the locations to attend to are semantically meaningful regions within the image. The bottom-up attention has then been used for almost all of the VQA and image captioning works that followed, such as Pythia [148], LoRRA [149], M4C [94] and VisualBERT [150].

2.4.2 VQA on natural images using VisualBERT

Following the success of BERT [113]-like models for NLP tasks, multiple works were proposed extending BERT to the Vision + Language space. Models like VL-BERT [151], VisualBERT [150], and UNITER [152] show that pretraining of a BERT-like architecture jointly on vision and language inputs achieve SoTA performances on various downstream tasks, including VQA on natural images. In the following, we briefly discuss one of such architectures called Visual BERT. We pick this model for discussion since the model design follows naturally from the BERT.



Figure 2.11: **VisualBERT for Visio-linguistic pretraining.** Similar to BERT, VisualBERT [150] builds an encoder architecture that jointly models vision and language using self attention mechanism in Transformers. As shown in the figure, at the time of pretraining, the input to the model comprises embeddings of the text tokens in the caption and visual embeddings (region-based features) of the visual tokens—objects detected in the image using an object detection model like Faster-RCNN. During finetuning for VQA, similar to BERT QA model, the tokens from the question are used in the input along with the visual tokens. The output head used during finetuning for VQA is a classification layer that picks an answer from a fixed vocabulary of answers. The figure is from [150]

VisualBERT, as the name suggests, is directly inspired by BERT. It is essentially a BERT that incorporates changes to accommodate visual inputs. Similar to BERT, input to Visual-BERT is a sequence of tokens. But the tokens include both textual and visual tokens. The visual tokens are the visual objects detected on an image. Similar to bottom-up attention we discuss in subsection 2.4.1, region-based features corresponding to objects detected on the image are used as embeddings for the visual tokens. Each token is represented by he sum of three embeddings: i) text token embedding for text tokens and visual feature embedding for the visual tokens, ii) segment embedding and iii) position embedding as used in BERT.

The Visual BERT is pretrained on image + caption pairs from MS-COCO [89] using two pretraining tasks: MLM and sentence-image prediction. Similar to BERT, for MLM, some text tokens are masked, but no visual tokens are masked. For the sentence-image prediction task, an image is coupled with two captions. Half of the time, both captions are for the same image, and for the rest of the cases, one of the captions is not related to the image. The task is to distinguish the two cases. A schematic of the model, showing the pretraining setup, is shown in Figure 2.11

While finetuning for VQA on natural images, authors train the model on the VQA V2 dataset [153]. An answer classification head is used to predict the correct answer from 3000+ answers. Following the common practice, the most frequent answers in the train split are used as the answer vocabulary.

Grid-based features from a Faster-RCNN trained on Visual Genome for object detection are used for visual features of the visual tokens.

2.5 VQA tasks that require reading text on images

In the previous section, we talked about VQA in general and the early datasets that were introduced for the problem. In this section, we discuss VQA tasks and datasets where answering the questions requires reading and comprehending textual content in the images. Gurari et al. [154] show that in a goal-oriented VQA setting where visually impaired individuals ask questions on images they take, answering a good number of questions require the ability to read and interpret text on the images. In fact, the early VQA datasets such as, VQA v1 and Visual7W, included questions that require recognizing and reading text on the images. For example, in the case of the example from Visual7W shown in Figure 2.8, the answer is the name of a road displayed on a traffic information board. However, a number of text-based questions in these datasets is not many, and the models developed for VQA on these datasets often ignored the textual cues from the image.

Realising the importance of scene text in understanding natural images, the computer vision community introduced two new datasets—ST- VQA [155] and TextVQA [149]—that introduce a new VQA task that requires reading text in natural images to answer questions. We shall refer to this type of VQA as 'Scene text VQA' in the rest of the discussion. Around the same time, there have been works on VQA on special categories of images such as charts and book covers where reading the text on the images is necessary to answer the questions. A brief summary of these datasets and some of the popular methods for such VQA tasks are discussed below.

2.5.1 Scene text VQA

VQA datasets like VQA V1 or Visual7W focused on asking questions concerning visual aspects such as people, objects, and relationships between various semantic entities seen in the image. Some of the questions in these datasets required reading text on the images to answer the questions, but there were not many. Around 2019, ST-VQA and Text VQA datasets were introduced, where reading text on the images is critical to answering almost all questions in the datasets.

While TextVQA sourced images from OpenImages [156], images in Scene text VQA are from various scene text detection and recognition datasets. In ST-VQA, all questions can be answered purely using text present in the images. On the other hand, in TextVQA, while almost every question requires reading text, there is no guarantee that answers are composed purely of text tokens present in the image.



Figure 2.12: **LoRRA for scene text VQA.** In LoRRA [149] a question guided attention is used to compute attention weights for visual features and embeddings of OCR tokens. The end-to-end trainable network uses a classification layer that picks an answer either from a fixed vocabulary or from the OCR tokens spotted on the image. Figure is from [149]

Below, we discuss two important multimodal architectures that were proposed for TextVQA and Scene text VQA tasks.

2.5.1.1 LoRRA: Look, Read, Reason and Answer

LoRRA extends the original bottom-up and top-down attention [93] scheme with additional bottom-up attention over OCR tokens from the images. In LoRRA, tokens in a question are first embedded using a pretrained word embedding model (GloVe [157]), and then these tokens are encoded using an LSTM [158] encoder. The model uses both grid-based features and region-based features (see subsection 2.4.1). For grid features, a ResNet-152 [95], which is pretrained on ImageNet [38] for image classification is used. For region-based features, a Faster R-CNN trained on Visual Genome dataset [146] for object detection is used. OCR tokens from the image are embedded using a pretrained word embedding (fastText [159]). An attention mechanism is used to compute the attention weighed average of the image features as well the OCR tokens' embeddings. These averaged features are combined and fed into an output module. The final classification layer of the model predicts an answer either from a fixed vocabulary (made from answers in the train set) or copy an answer from a dynamic vocabulary which essentially is the list of OCR tokens in an image. Here the copy mechanism can copy only one of the OCR tokens from the image. Consequently, it cannot output an answer that comprises two or more OCR tokens.

2.5.1.2 Multimodal Multi-Copy Mesh (M4C)

M4C uses a multimodal transformer and an iterative answer generation decoder to yield state-of-the-art results on Text VQA, ST-VQA, and OCR-VQA [60] datasets. OCR-VQA is a specialized VQA dataset for images of book covers. We discuss this dataset in subsubsection 2.5.2.1. In M4C, tokens in the question are embedded using a pretrained BERT. Images are represented using (i) region-based features of the objects detected using an object detection model—Faster-RCNN pretrained on Visual Genome and (ii) location information - bounding box coordinates of the detected objects. Each OCR token recognized from the image is represented using (i) a pretrained word embedding (fastText [159]), (ii) visual feature for the OCR token, (iii) PHOC [160] representation of the token and (iv) bounding box coordinates of the other servers are extracted using the same faster-RCNN that is used to detect objects on the images. For the bounding box corresponding to each OCR token, a visual feature is extracted using ROI pooling. Then these feature representations of the three entities (question tokens, objects, and OCR tokens) are projected to a common, learned embedding space. Then a stack of Transformer [135] layers is applied over these features in the



Figure 2.13: **M4C for scene text VQA.** M4C [94] uses a transformer block that jointly models relationships between the question tokens, detected objects, and OCR tokens. The model outputs answers in an auto-regressive fashion using both a fixed vocabulary of the most common answers and a dynamic vocabulary comprising OCR tokens spotted on the image. Figure is from [94]

common embedding space. The multi-head self attention in transformer layers enables both inter-entity and intra-entity attention. Finally, answers are predicted through iterative decoding in an auto-regressive manner. The fixed vocabulary used here is made up of the most common answer words in the train split. Note that in this case, the fixed vocabulary comprises answer words, not answers, as in the case of LoRRA. At each step in the decoding, the decoded word is either an OCR token from the image or a word from the fixed vocabulary of common answer words.

2.5.2 Specialized VQA datasets where reading text on images is necessary.

In addition to VQA on natural images, there are a few specialized VQA tasks that require reading text on the images in order to answer the questions. We briefly discuss these datasets below.

2.5.2.1 VQA on images of book covers

OCR-VQA [60] comprises more than 1 million question-answer pairs over 207K+ images of book covers. The questions in this dataset are domain-specific and generated based on template questions and answers extracted from available metadata. More than 50% of the questions have





Q: Who wrote this book?A: Alan Fisher



Figure 2.14: **VQA on book covers and charts.** Shown on the left is an example from the OCR-VQA dataset [60] that comprises questions and answers asked on images of book covers. The example on the right is from a VQA dataset for bar charts called DVQA [58]. The book covers in OCR-VQA are sourced from the internet and the chart images in DVQA are synthetically generated using a chart plotting library. Questions in both datasets are synthetically generated using a few question templates. Owing to the nature of the images in both datasets, reading text is critical to answering most of the questions.

answers that are not scene text instances, including 40% binary (yes/no) questions and 10% questions about book genres, for example.

2.5.2.2 VQA on charts

The DVQA dataset presented by Kafle et al. [58] comprises synthetically generated images of bar charts and template questions defined automatically based on the bar chart metadata. The dataset contains more than three million question-answer pairs over 300,000 images. They proposed a method called SANDY for DVQA. It is a modified version of the stacked attention network (SAN) [161] that uses off-the-shelf OCR and dynamic encoding to represent out-ofvocabulary words. They observe that contrary to VQA on natural images, small, localised, changes in the chart image might have a big influence on the VQA performance. This stands true with document images in general, as changing a single element (word, check box, etc.) in a document image might completely alter the meaning of the data presented in the document.

Another dataset for VQA on charts, FigureQA [59], comprises over one million yes/no questions, defined on over 100,000 images. The dataset comprises bar charts, line plots and pie charts. Similar to DVQA, images are generated using a chart plotting library, and question-answer pairs are created using a finite number of question templates. The authors propose a relation network [162]-based model as a strong baseline for the task.

2.6 Multimodal QA tasks

Textbook Question Answering (TQA) [163] and RecipeQA [164] deal with QA in a multimodal context. For TQA, contexts are textbook lessons, and for RecipeQA, contexts are recipes containing text and images. TQA is probably the first work that deals with QA in a multimodal context. Multiple choice questions are asked on lessons from science textbooks, and each question is provided with passages from the lesson and associated diagrams. Similarly,in RecipeQA, multiple-choice questions are asked about recipes. Each recipe includes instructions (machine readable text) and images depicting these instructions. Contrary to VQA datasets that invol ve reading text, text in multimodal QA datasets is not embedded in the images but provided in machine readable form as a separate input.

Chapter 3

CTC-based Seq2seq OCR for low resource languages

In section 1.5 we note that research and development of DIA for Indic languages has been lagging behind Latin-based languages. Deep learning based techniques that avoid the need for script-specific handcrafted features and segmentation-free transcription have become a boon for Indic languages OCR. Approaching text recognition as a structured prediction using CTC is the most commonly used approach for segmentation-free OCR.

This chapter presents a comprehensive empirical study of various neural network models that use CTC for transcribing step-wise predictions in the neural network output to a Unicode sequence. The study is conducted for 13 Indic languages, using an internal dataset that has around 1000 pages per language. We study the choice of line vs word as the recognition unit, and use of synthetic data for training. We compare our models with publicly available OCR tools for end-to-end document image recognition. By tying our recognition model with an existing text detection model, we evaluate end-to-end text recognition performance. We demonstrate that our end-to-end pipeline outperforms the public OCR engines for 8 out of the 13 languages. We also introduce a new public dataset called *Mozhi* for word and line recognition in Indic languages. The dataset contains more than 1.2 million annotated word images (around 120 thousand text lines) across the 13 languages. This work has been previously presented as part of a technical report [112].

3.1 Introduction

Optical Character Recognition (OCR) is generally used as an umbrella term for the process and technology involved in converting text present in a document image to machine readable text. End-to-end OCR generally involves two steps: i) text detection: locating the regions where text tokens are present in an image, and ii) text recognition: transcribing text present in a line or word region identified in the detection step to machine readable sequence of characters or Unicode points.

Commercial OCR engines for Latin-based languages began to appear during the mid-1960s. These early OCR engines predominantly used template-matching techniques for recognizing isolated characters [165]. This was followed by machines that could recognize machine-printed and handwritten numerals. Simultaneously, Toshiba launched the first automatic letter-sorting machine for postal code numbers. During the 1970-80 period, several OCR engines were developed that could recognize printed and handwritten English characters [165, 166]. Presently there are several publicly available OCR systems for Latin scripts such as Tesseract ¹, ocropy ², ABYY FineReader³ and Google cloud vision OCR ⁴ that can perform OCR even on documents with complex layouts with sub 1% character error rates.

The challenges in text recognition vary based on the language/script the text is written in, how the text is rendered—handwritten, printed, or typewritten—and how the document is imaged— scanned, captured using a mobile device, or born-digital. This work deals with the recognition of text printed in Indic languages. Our focus is on text recognition alone. That is, we assume that cropped word or line images are provided.

This chapter presents our efforts to build OCR for multiple Indic languages. By Indic languages, we refer to languages that are spoken in the Indian subcontinent. Our work deals with text recognition in 13 Indic languages. All 13 languages are granted official language status in India and have more than a million speakers in India [167]. The languages are Assamese, Bangla, Gujarati, Hindi, Kannada, Malayalam, Manipuri, Marathi, Odia, Punjabi, Tamil, Telugu and Urdu. Some of these languages are used widely in other countries in the Indian subcontinent. 99% of the people (around 164 million people) in Bangladesh speak Bangla ⁵. According to the 2017 census of Pakistan ⁶, more than 38% of the population (around 80 million) speak Punjabi and nearly 7% speak Urdu (around 15 million). Tamil, a Dravidian language that is the primary language in the Indian state of Tamil Nadu, is spoken by more than 15% of the population in Sri Lanka ⁷. Many of these languages share common linguistic and grammatical structures. But the script remains very different except for a few languages. Among the 13 languages, Hindi and Marathi use Devanagari script, and Bangla, Assamese and Manipuri use Bangla script. Others have their own unique scripts. Thus our study deals with printed text

¹https://opensource.google.com/projects/tesseract

²https://github.com/ocropus/ocropy

³https://pdf.abbyy.com

⁴https://cloud.google.com/vision/docs/ocr

⁵http://www.bbs.gov.bd/site/page/47856ad0-7e1c-4aab-bd78-892733bc06eb/

Population-and-Housing-Census

⁶https://www.pbs.gov.pk/content/final-results-census-2017

⁷http://www.statistics.gov.lk/Population/StaticalInformation/CPH2011



Figure 3.1: **Indic languages diversity.** We study printed text recognition of 13 languages (10 different scripts) that are used in the Indian subcontinent. Although these languages essentially use a common alphabet, the script used to write these languages are different except for a few languages that share a common script, such as Hindi and Marathi. In the last column, we show how the name "Gandhi" is written in all 10 scripts.

recognition of 13 Indic languages that use 10 different scripts. Figure 3.1 shows how the name *Gandhi* is written in the 10 scripts.

Though there had been many attempts to develop OCRs for Indic scripts from the 1970s to the beginning of the last decade [168, 169, 170], methods that can scale across languages and yield reasonable results over a wide variety of documents were not devised. Inherent challenges with the scripts and languages and lack of large-scale annotated data hindered the development of Indic languages OCR for decades. Following the success of Connectionist Temporal Classification (CTC) for speech transcription, CTC has been adapted for recognition of handwritten text [86], printed text [98, 97] and scene text [100, 46]. Most popular open source OCR tools such as Tesseract, EasyOCR ⁸ and ocropy use a CTC-based model for text recognition. The primary reason for the popularity of this approach is that text on a word or line images can be recognized without the need for sub-word segmentation.

Segmenting a word into sub-word units is much more difficult for Indic languages than for English [171]. Another challenge in developing recognizers for Indic languages is the complex relationships between atomic units of the script (visual), language (text), and machine representation. In a script, the atomic unit is an isolated symbol (a glyph), and from the language perspective, the atomic unit is an *akshara* or an orthographic syllable. And for the machine representation of text, the atomic unit is a Unicode point. An *akshara* can be a combination of multiple glyphs in the script. Similarly, an *akshara* is often represented by a sequence of Unicode. Splitting text at *aksharas* and mapping from *aksharas* to the corresponding Unicode sequence requires knowledge of the language and script [171, 6]. For these reasons, approaching text recognition as a sequence modeling problem using CTC has become the de-facto choice for OCR of Indic languages[171, 99, 127]. This approach can directly map a sequence of the text estimates the word or line image to a target Unicode sequence is not required during training.

In this work, we present a comprehensive empirical study of the various design choices involved in building a CTC-based printed text recognition model for Indic languages. Major contributions of this chapter are i) we study the challenges to text recognition of Indic scripts and investigate how the seq2seq transcription using CTC helps to overcome some of these challenges, ii) for 13 Indic languages, we empirically compare the performance of four types of CTC-based text recognition that differs in terms of feature extraction and sequence encoding, iii) investigate the effectiveness of synthetic data as an alternative to real training data, iv) compare performance of our recognition model against publicly available OCR tools and show that our model yields better or comparable performance for 8 of the 13 languages, and v)

⁸https://github.com/JaidedAI/EasyOCR

introduce the largest ever dataset for printed text recognition of Indic languages that has more than 1.2 million word images (nearly 100 thousand word images per language).

3.2 Related works

This section summarizes previous works that deal with printed text recognition of Indic scripts. We organize the section into three subsections that reflect the evolutionary progress made in this space over the years.

3.2.1 First-generation OCRs [1970 - 2000]

First-generation OCRs [168, 169] for Indic languages typically follow a template-matching style approach for character matching and use intuitive features such as shape and water reservoir. Pal and Chaudhuri [172] provide an excellent summary of methods developed in this period. Sinha and Mahabala [168] use a syntactic pattern analysis system with an embedded picture language to recognize the Devanagari script. Structural representations for each symbol of the Devanagari script are stored beforehand in terms of primitives and their relationships. The input word is first digitized, cleaned, thinned, and segmented (segmented to isolated symbols/glyphs) and labeled (local feature extraction process). Recognition involves searching primitives on the labeled pattern based on the stored description. Contextual constraints are also used to arrive at the correct recognition. Chaudhuri and Pal [169] propose an approach that uses stroke-based features and a tree-based classifier for the recognition of printed Bengali script. The classifier is followed by a template-matching approach to improve accuracy. The character unigram statistics are used to make the tree classifier efficient. Several heuristics are also used to speed up the template-matching approach.

Antani and Agnihotri [173] created a dataset for Gujarati from scanned images and various sources on the internet. They use invariant moments and raw (regular) moments as features. They use K- Nearest Neighbour (KNN) and minimum hamming distance classifiers. Negi et al. [174] use connected component analysis to extract isolated symbols from Telugu words. The segmented symbols are then matched against a stored template bank using fringe distance as the distance measure to perform the classification. Pal and Sarkar [175] propose a system to recognize Urdu script using a combination of topological, contour, and water reservoir-based features and a tree-based classifier.

Lehal and Singh [176] developed a Gurumukhi OCR during this period. Their work uses connected component analysis to extract sub-word components from word images. They use

two types of features called primary and secondary features. Primary features include features like the number of junctions and loops and their positions. Secondary features include the number of end-points and locations, and the nature of profiles of different directions. For classification, a multistage classification scheme is used by combining a binary tree classifier and a nearest neighbour classifier. They improve the performance using a post-processor that makes use of statistical information of Punjabi syllable combinations and certain heuristics.

3.2.2 Second-generation OCRs [2000 - 2012]

The second-generation of OCRs started using statistical and data-driven features such as Discrete Cosine Transform (DCT) and Principal Component Analysis (PCA). This period is also characterized by the use of Machine learning models like Support Vector Machines (SVM) and Artificial Neural Networks (ANN). A comparison and evaluation of state-of-the-art OCR systems developed during this period are presented in [170].

A Tamil and English bilingual text recognition system introduced by Aparna et al. [177] uses geometric moments and DCT coefficients to classify sub-word symbols. For the classification of the symbols, a nearest neighbour classifier is used. Ashwin and Sastry [178] proposed to use SVM for the recognition of Kannada characters. To capture the shapes of the Kannada characters, they extract structural features that characterize the distribution of foreground pixels in the radial and angular directions. Kumar and Ramakrishnan [179] use coefficients of the DCT, Discrete Wavelet Transform (DWT) and Karhunen-Louve Transform (KLT) as features for Kannada OCR. They use both K-NN and Radial Basis Function(RBF) neural network for classification. Kunte and Samuel [180] develop a Kannada OCR that uses Hu's invariant moments and Zernike moments as features. They use an RBF neural network for classification.

Jawahar et al. [181] proposed a bilingual OCR for Hindi and Telugu. Their model uses PCA for feature extraction and SVM for the classification of isolated characters. They evaluate the performance of this system on nearly 200K character images of Hindi and Telugu and report a classification accuracy of 96.7%. Ghosh et al. [182] modified an existing Bangla OCR model to recognize Assamese characters. Their model uses an SVM classifier followed by a spell checker. Rasagna et al. [183] developed a multi-font Telugu OCR using the Histogram of Oriented Gradients (HOG) features and an SVM classifier. They report more than 96% character accuracy on a dataset that has more than 145,000 Telugu character samples in 359 classes and 15 fonts. Neeba and Jawahar [184] empirically evaluated different types of features and character classification schemes for the problem of character classification. Classifiers studied in this work are K-NN, decision trees, Multilayer Perceptron (MLP), Convolutional Neural Network (CNN) and SVM.

Motivated by the success of Hidden Markov Models (HMM) for continuous speech recognition, BBN BYBLOS OCR systems were introduced in the late 1990s [185, 186]. The HMMbased approach followed in THE BBN BYBLOS system does not require word or character level segmentation, and training is language independent. Natarajan et al. [187] extended this approach for Devanagari text recognition. This is one of the first segmentation-free recognizers for an Indic language.

3.2.3 Third-generation OCRs [2012 - 2022]

Third-generation OCRs for Indic scripts are primarily driven by segmentation-free approaches that directly generate a sequence of labels given a word or line image. Sankaran et al. [97] were the first to adopt CTC-based sequence modelling for the problem of printed text recognition of an Indic language. They use an RNN encoder and CTC transcription to map from a sequence of features extracted from a Devanagari word image (i.e., recognition unit is a word) to a sequence of class labels. Profile-based features [188] computed from a 25 x 1 sliding window is used. The model uses aksharas as the output classes and employs a rule-based akshara to Unicode mapping. They extend this approach in [171] wherein feature sequence from the word image is directly mapped to the Unicode sequence and thereby avoiding the need for a rule based mapping from *aksharas* to Unicode. The CTC-based transcription approach came as a boon for Indic scripts since sub-word segmentation has always been a challenge for most of the Indic scripts. In addition to it, transcribing the word image directly to machine readable form (Unicode sequence) avoided the need to write language-specific rules to map from latent output classes (for example, classes corresponding to the possible set of *aksharas* used in [97]) to a valid Unicode sequence. Krishnan et al. [127] use profile-based features and CTC-based model similar to the one in [171] for the recognition of 7 Indian languages. They evaluate their approach on a test set comprising thousands of document images per language. Their results demonstrate that a unified framework that uses CTC-based transcription works well for the recognition of multiple Indian languages without requiring language/script-specific modules.

Similar to the works discussed above, Hasan et al. [99] proposed using an RNN+CTC model to recognize printed text in Urdu. This work directly outputs a Unicode sequence given an image of a text line (i.e., the recognition unit is a line). Raw pixels extracted from the line image using a 30 x 1 sliding window form the input feature sequence. Our previous work [6] in this space deals with multilingual OCR for 12 Indian languages and English. Our work reports the result of a two-stage system—a script identification module and a recognition module— on thousands of pages per language. Similar to Hasan et al. [99], we used raw pixel values as features and an RNN+CTC classifier. We demonstrated that the RNN+CTC model outper-

forms multiple free and commercial OCR engines for Devanagari text recognition on a newly introduced public dataset.

Chavan et al. [189] conducts a comparative study by evaluating the performance of RNN and multidimensional RNN (MDRNN) [131] encoders when used with the CTC transcription. They use HOG (Histogram of Gradients) features with the RNN encoder and raw pixels for the MDRNN. This study concludes that the MDRNN encoder performs better compared to the RNN encoder. An RNN+CTC transcription model is proposed for the recognition of Bengali script in [190]. This work reports 99%+ character/symbol accuracy for a test set that has word images rendered using more than 20+ fonts. Kundaikar and Pawar [191] study the robustness of CTC-based Devanagari OCR to font and font size variations. Dwivedi et al. [192] proposed to use an encoder-decoder model for the recognition of Sanskrit. The proposed solution achieves under 3% character/symbol error rate on a new private dataset of Sanskrit line images.

Most of the word-based and line-based recognition models for Indic languages that were developed recently rely on CTC-based transcription. In this chapter, we conduct a comprehensive empirical study of CTC-based transcription for both line and word recognition by comparing different types of encoders and features.

3.3 Datasets

This section presents details of the datasets we use in this study. We use three datasets: i) an internal dataset that has nearly 1000 pages per language, ii) a new public dataset of cropped words and lines and the corresponding ground truth transcriptions, and iii) a dataset of synthetic word images for the experiments involving synthetic data.

3.3.1 Internal dataset

Our internal dataset is a subset of a multilingual dataset created for Indic languages by a consortium of universities in India [193]. We shall refer to the original dataset as 'Indic consortium dataset'. The Indic consortium dataset is annotated with bounding boxes and Unicode transcriptions of all words and lines in the page [194, 195]. For Urdu, owing to the difficulty in annotating words, only line-level annotations were added. The pages are taken from multiple books and scanned using a flatbed scanner. The pages are scanned in 300 PPI for Assamese, Manipuri, and Urdu and in 600 PPI for the rest. The pages mostly contain a single column of text arranged in paragraphs in simple layouts. There are a few pages that contain multi-column text. An insignificant number of pages contain graphics or tables.

Language	Train				Test			
	Books	Pages	Lines	Words	Books	Pages	Lines	Words
Assamese	14	901	23,811	186,471	5	98	3,038	33,636
Bangla	11	900	24,490	199,890	2	100	3,120	26,307
Gujarati	17	899	23591	186555	8	99	3141	32626
Hindi	27	899	23752	195111	6	101	2416	26131
Kannada	22	899	24270	184323	5	101	3448	17269
Malayalam	24	900	24383	183462	7	100	3054	14796
Manipuri	22	897	23466	183304	3	101	2890	25834
Marathi	17	898	23982	191496	3	102	3140	26709
Odia	14	898	24054	192494	3	102	2959	30582
Punjabi	24	899	23725	194900	8	101	2683	32158
Tamil	18	900	24129	181238	5	100	2869	14638
Telugu	24	899	23596	181083	4	101	2791	16748
Urdu	8	866	23250	-	1	93	1829	-

Table 3.1: **Statistics of the internal dataset used in our study.** Each page is annotated with word and line bounding boxes and the corresponding ground truth text transcriptions. For Urdu, word-level annotations are not available.

From the Indic consortium dataset, for 13 languages (the ones shown in Figure 3.1), we sample 1000 pages per language to form our internal dataset. For each language, the pages are split approximately in an 80:10:10 ratio into train, validation, and test splits. The splits are done in such a way that no two splits have pages from the same book. Statistics of the dataset are presented in Table 3.1. Examples of page images in the internal dataset are shown in section A.1 of Appendix A.

3.3.2 Mozhi dataset

To the best of our knowledge, there are no large-scale public datasets for the problem of printed text recognition of Indic languages. Most of the early works in this space use a dataset of cropped characters or isolated symbols since these works deal with the classification of dis-

Ŧ	Tr	ain	Valio	lation	Test		
Language	Lines	Words	Lines	Words	Lines	Words	
Assamese	9566	79959	1196	9945	1196	10146	
Bangla	7579	80113	948	9787	947	10113	
Gujarati	8632	79910	1080	10016	1079	10090	
Hindi	6525	79762	816	10114	816	10173	
Kannada	13462	80085	1683	10088	1683	9838	
Malayalam	15112	80146	1889	9893	1889	9980	
Manipuri	9765	79691	1221	10254	1221	10061	
Marathi	8380	80151	1048	10005	1048	9855	
Odia	8260	79945	1033	10089	1033	9994	
Punjabi	6726	79931	841	10036	841	10038	
Tamil	16074	80022	2010	10021	2009	9974	
Telugu	12722	80337	1591	9811	1590	9876	
Urdu	9100	-	1138	-	1137	-	

Table 3.2: **Statistics of the new** *Mozhi* **dataset**. It is a public dataset for printed text recognition of cropped words and lines. It has more than 1.2 million words annotated in total. For Urdu, only cropped lines are annotated.

joint characters [180, 181]. Later works that make use of line or word-level annotated data use either internal collections [97, 127, 6, 189, 196] or large-scale synthetically generated samples [192, 191, 99] to train their models. Some of the recent works, including ours, have introduced public datasets containing real samples for a few Indic languages like Hindi and Urdu. They contain a limited number of samples meant only for the evaluation of the models [6, 196]. To the best of our knowledge, except for these two datasets, there are no other public benchmarks of real samples for word, line or page-level printed text recognition of Indic languages. In an attempt to address the scarcity of annotated data and to standardize the data used to train and evaluate printed text recognition models for Indic languages, we introduce a new public dataset named *Mozhi* (meaning "language" or "word" in Tamil and Malayalam) for all 13 languages we study in this work. The *Mozhi* dataset is created by sampling random line-level samples from the Indic consortium dataset. We sampled the line segments randomly


Figure 3.2: Samples of synthetic word images created for Hindi, Malayalam, and Telugu.

so that we can release the dataset without copyright infringement. The dataset contains both line and word-level annotations. For all the 13 languages, cropped line images and their corresponding ground truth text annotations are provided. Word images cropped from these text lines and the corresponding word level ground truths are also included for all languages except Urdu. The dataset has 1.2 million word annotations in total (nearly 100,000 per language), making it the largest ever public dataset of real word images for text recognition in Indic languages. For each language, the line-level data is split randomly in an 80:10:10 ratio to train, validation, and test splits, respectively. Words that are cropped from line images in train split of lines form the train split for word-level recognition. Similarly, for validation and test splits.

Examples of line images in Mozhi dataset and distribution of lengths of words in the dataset are given in section A.2 and section A.3 of Appendix A.

3.3.3 Synthetic dataset

With the advent of deep-learning-based data-driven methods, reliance on large-scale data to build machine learning models has only increased[38, 197, 84]. Deeper networks have more learnable parameters and require larger amounts of data to generalize well. Manually annotating data to train these models is often a tedious and expensive task. An alternative to using real data is to generate synthetic samples. This approach has successfully been used for many Computer Vision problems [124, 198, 199]. The successful adaption of modern machine learning models for the problem of text recognition—whether it is printed, handwritten, or scene text—would not have been possible without large-scale synthetic datasets [200, 201, 124, 202, 8, 203]. Synthetic samples generated by font rendering have been used in many works, including ours, that deal with OCR of Indic languages. [202, 99, 191, 192, 8]

In this work, we investigate the effectiveness of synthetic data as an alternative to real data for training a text recognition model. To this end, we render synthetic word images for the same

set of words that make up the train split of the internal dataset for the specific language. We compare the performances when the recognition model is trained on real and synthetic datasets. We conduct this study for three languages— Hindi, Telugu, and Malayalam. Freely available Unicode fonts are used to render the synthetic word images. The number of unique fonts used for Hindi, Malayalam, and Telugu are 97, 19 and 62, respectively. For rendering text onto images, we use the convert tool of ImageMagick ⁹, which makes use of Pango ¹⁰ text layout engine and Cairo ¹¹ graphics library. In order to mimic word images from pages of books that our real data is composed of, we generate images whose background is always lighter (higher intensity) compared to the foreground. Each word is rendered as an image using a random font. Font size, font stylings such as bold and italic, foreground and background intensities, kerning, and skew are varied for each image to generate a diverse set of samples. A random one-fourth of the images are resized to a height of 32 while keeping the original aspect ratio. Samples from our synthetic dataset are shown in Figure 3.2

3.4 Text recognition using CTC transcription

Given an input image I of a word or a line, the task of text recognition aims to output the text present on the image in machine readable form. We model the task as a sequence modelling problem using CTC. Input is a sequence of features $\mathbf{x} = x_1, x_2, ..., x_T$ where $x_t \in \mathbb{R}^D$ are extracted from image I. Output is a sequence of class labels $\mathbf{l} = l_1, l_2, ..., l_N$, where $l_n \in L$, where L is the output alphabet, i.e., the set of unique class labels. In our case, L is the set of all Unicode code points we are interested in recognizing.

For the below discussion, we use an encoder-decoder style interpretation of the CTC as given in [204].

3.4.1 Extracting feature sequence

Graves et al. [85] first used CTC to transcribe speech to text. In their work, features are extracted along the time axis of the speech signal in a sliding window manner. They use a window of size 10 milliseconds (ms) and a step size of 5 ms. A fixed-size feature vector is extracted at each instance of the sliding window. Each individual unit of the input sequence is

⁹https://imagemagick.org

¹⁰https://pango.gnome.org/

¹¹https://www.cairographics.org/



Figure 3.3: **Different CTC-based transcription network configurations.** We study four CTC based text recognition approaches — Col_RNN, Win_RNN, CNN_only and CRNN, that differ in terms of the features extracted and the kind of sequence encoding used. W and H are width and height of the input image I respectively. |L'| is the number of class labels including the *blank* label. Hid_j denotes the number of hidden units in the last layer of the RNN. For the Win_RNN, W_W and S_W are width and step size of the sliding window respectively.

referred to as a 'time-step' or a 'frame'. Unlike a 1D time-varying signal like speech, a greyscale image is a 2D scalar-valued spatial signal. Therefore, in order to form a 1D sequence of features, methods that use CTC to transcribe text from images conventionally extract features along the horizontal axis of the image[171, 99, 46]. We follow the same approach. That is, feature vectors in the input sequence x correspond to a sequence of horizontal segments of the given image. Similar to the original work [85], an instance of the input sequence is referred to as a 'time-step' or a 'frame'. The horizontal extent of a frame varies based on how the features are extracted. The feature sequence, x, is extracted in the same direction as the script is written. That is, for all the languages except Urdu, features are extracted from left to right, and for Urdu features are extracted in the opposite direction.

In summary, given an image $I \in \mathbb{R}^{W \times H}$ (we work with greyscale images), a feature sequence is extracted as follows:

$$\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{T \times D} = FeatureExtract(I) \tag{3.1}$$

3.4.2 Encoder

The job of the sequence encoder is to take the input sequence x and map it to the encoded representation $\mathbf{x}' \in \mathbb{R}^{T \times D'}$ where D' is the encoding size; i.e., the fixed size to which each feature vector is encoded into.

i.e.,

$$\mathbf{x}' \in \mathbb{R}^{T \times D'} = Encoder(\mathbf{x}) \tag{3.2}$$

3.4.3 Feature and encoder configurations

Below, we discuss 4 different types of feature and encoder combinations we study in this work.

Col_RNN: In this case, a frame or time step of the input corresponds to a single column of the image. Features are nothing but normalized pixel values (normalized in 0–1 range) of each column. This approach has been used in previous works, including ours, that deal with printed text recognition of Indic languages [6, 127]. From the given image $I \in \mathbb{R}^{W \times H}$, feature sequence $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{W \times H}$ is extracted, and an RNN is used to encode \mathbf{x} to $\mathbf{x}' \in \mathbb{R}^{W \times D'}$.

Win_RNN: Win_RNN uses an approach similar to the original work [85] to extract features in a sliding window manner. A sliding window of size $W_w \times H$ is moved across the image and at each step t, pixel values of the columns in the window are stacked to form the feature vector x_t . If the sliding window is moved with a step size S_w , then x will be of shape $\lfloor W/S_w \rfloor \times (H \cdot W_w)$. Further, x is encoded using an RNN to $\mathbf{x}' \in \mathbb{R}^{\lfloor W/S_w \rfloor \times D'}$. Col_RNN is in fact, a Win_RNN with $W_w = S_w = 1$.

CNN_only: Unlike the above two approaches that use pixel intensities as features, a CNN is used to extract features. Given an image *I*, CNN outputs a feature map $F \in \mathbb{R}^{W' \times H' \times C'}$. *F*



Figure 3.4: Architecture of the CNN used in CNN_only and CRNN configurations. This architecture is the same as the one used in the original CRNN paper [46]. The size in $width \times height \times num.of channels$ format is written below the image and feature maps. Conv2D, MaxPool2D, and BatchNorm2D denote 2D convolution, 2D max pooling, and 2d Batch Normalization operations respectively. The parameters for these operations are shown in the same format as the one used in PyTorch.

is then reshaped to $W' \times (H' \cdot C')$ to form the sequence of features x. In other words, from the feature map F, a sequence of W' feature vectors, each of size $H' \cdot C'$ are formed. In this configuration, there is no dedicated sequence encoder. Or the encoder is an identity mapping. That is, in this configuration, $\mathbf{x}' = \mathbf{x}$.

CRNN: In this configuration, features are extracted using a CNN, and an RNN is used to encode the sequence of features. This approach called, "CRNN" was proposed by Shi et al. [46] for English scene text recognition. Similar to the CNN_only configuration, a CNN is used to obtain a feature sequence $\mathbf{x} \in W' \times (H' \cdot C')$. \mathbf{x} is then encoded using an RNN to form the final encoded sequence $\mathbf{x}' \in \mathbb{R}^{W' \times D'}$. All configurations we discuss above, but CNN_only, use an RNN at the encoder, and the size of the encoding D' depends on the number of units in the last recurrent layer. If a J layer bi-directional RNN is used, then $D' = 2 \cdot Hid_J$, where Hid_J is the size of the hidden state of the last layer of the RNN.

The RNN encoder used in the above configurations is essentially encoding a 1D sequence of features. Or in other words, the RNN captures long-term dependencies along the horizontal axis only. An obvious choice to capture dependencies along multiple axes is MDRNN. However, as discussed in subsubsection 2.1.2.3, the MDRNN encoder is empirically found to be an overkill for the text recognition problem. For this reason, we do not experiment with MDRNNs in this work. Instead, our CNN_only and CRNN configurations discussed above use convolutional layers to model dependencies along both axes of an image.

3.4.4 Decoder

The encoded features \mathbf{x}' are projected to the size equivalent to the number of the output classes using a linear projection layer followed by Softmax normalization. This step can be viewed as the decoding part of the CTC as interpreted in [204]. The original output alphabet L is augmented by adding an extra label for blank. That is, $L' = L \cup \sim$. A blank label corresponds to the case when we want to assign no label for an input. The result of Softmax normalization at a time-step can be interpreted as class conditional probabilities at the time-step. Or in other words, Softmax yields the posterior distribution over the classes.

In summary, given the sequence of encoded features \mathbf{x}' ,

$$\mathbf{y} \in \mathbb{R}^{T \times L'} = Decoder(\mathbf{x}') \tag{3.3}$$

where each $y_t \in R^{L'}$ represents activations at time step t. Thus y_t^k is a score indicating the probability of k^{th} label at time step t.

3.4.5 Transcription using CTC

The objective of the CTC transcription is to find the most probable sequence of class labels given y. Let L'^T be the set of sequences of length T over the alphabet L'. An element of L'^T is called a *path* and denoted by π . CTC assumes that the target label sequence's length is always shorter or equal to the length of the input sequence (T). Therefore, we consider all length T sequences over the alphabet L'.

If we assume that network prediction at a particular time step is independent of the predictions at other timesteps, the probability of a path is the product of probabilities of individual labels in the path, at respective time steps. That is, probability of a path π , given input sequence x is:

$$p(\pi|\mathbf{x}) = \prod_{t=1}^{T} y_t^{\pi^t}$$
(3.4)

where $y_t^{\pi^t}$ is the probability of t^{th} label of the path π .

A many-to-one sequence to sequence mapping \mathcal{B} is defined from the set of all possible paths to the set of all possible labellings whose length is at most T. i.e., $\mathcal{B} : L'^T \mapsto L^{\leq T}$. Note that the paths are defined over the augmented alphabet L', and the labellings are defined over the original alphabet L. \mathcal{B} maps a path π to a labelling 1 by removing the blank labels and the repeated labels. For example, the path "g~aa~nd~hh~ii" is mapped to the labelling "gandhi".

Given an input feature sequence x, the conditional probability of a labelling l is the sum of probabilities of all paths in L'^T that maps to l. That is,

$$p(\mathbf{l}|\mathbf{x}) = \sum_{\pi \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{B}}^{-1}(\mathbf{l})} p(\pi|\mathbf{x})$$
(3.5)

Explicitly computing the summation in Equation 3.5 is difficult since there are a large number of paths that map to a given labelling. Inspired by the forward-backward algorithm for HMMs [205], Graves et al. [85] proposed a dynamic programming algorithm for the efficient computation of Equation 3.5.

3.4.6 Training

Let the training dataset be $S = \{I_i, l_i\}$ where I_i is a word or line image and l_i is the corresponding ground truth labelling. The objective function for training the encoder-decoder neural network for CTC transcription is based on the principle of Maximum Likelihood. Minimizing

the objective function maximizes the log likelihoods of the ground truth labelling. Therefore the objective function used is,

$$\mathbb{O} = -\sum_{I_i, \mathbf{l}_i \in S} \log p(\mathbf{l}_i | \mathbf{I}_i)$$
(3.6)

The above objective function can be optimized using gradient descent and backpropagation.

3.4.7 Inference

At the time of inference, given an input sequence x, our CTC-based classifier needs to output the labelling l^* that has the highest probability as defined in Equation 3.5. Thus the CTC-based classifier can be expressed as a function h(x), where

$$h(\mathbf{x}) = \underset{\mathbf{l} \in L^{\leq T}}{\arg \max} p(\mathbf{l} | \mathbf{x})$$
(3.7)

Similar to the HMMs, this step, where the most probable labelling is found, is called *decoding*. But there is no tractable algorithm for finding the labelling l that maximizes $p(l|\mathbf{x})$. Graves et al. [85] proposed two approximate methods instead — best path decoding and prefix search decoding. In this work, we use the former. 'Best path decoding', as the name suggests, output the labelling corresponding to the most probable path as the most probable sequence. i.e.,

$$h(\mathbf{x}) \approx \mathcal{B}(\pi^*) \tag{3.8}$$

where π^* is a path formed by concatenating the most probable labels in each time step. Note that best path decoding is an approximation, and there is no guarantee that it will always yield the most probable labelling.

3.5 Experimental setup

Details of the steps taken to preprocess the data, hyperparameters of the encoder and decoder, and specifics of the network training are presented in this section. We also summarize the evaluation metrics we use to evaluate the text recognition performance in both recognitiononly and end-to-end settings.

3.5.1 Implementation details

In all experiments, input images of cropped words or lines are converted to greyscale and resized to a height of 32 pixels while keeping the original aspect ratio. There is no separate validation split for the internal dataset. Therefore, for all languages, we form a validation split by taking random 5% pages from each of the books in the train split. Thus validation split of the internal dataset has pages similar to the pages in the train split, while the test split has pages from a different set of books.

While training our models on word or line samples from the internal dataset, the output alphabet L for a language is the set of unique Unicode points found in the respective train split for that language. Similarly, while working with the Mozhi dataset, the output alphabet for a language is the set of Unicode points in the train split for that language in the Mozhi dataset. For any language, the alphabet used for the line recognition model will have only one extra label — the label corresponding to white space — compared to the alphabet used for the word recognition model of the same language. Word images in the synthetic dataset for a language (see subsection 3.3.3) are rendered using the same set of words in the train split for that language in the internal dataset. Therefore, the output alphabet used while training on synthetic data for a language is the same as the alphabet used for the language while training on the internal dataset.

For Win_RNN, the sliding window width W_W is 20, and the step size W_S is 5. The RNN we use in Col_RNN, Win_RNN and CRNN has the number of layers J = 2. We use a bidirectional LSTM with 256 hidden units per direction in each layer. Therefore the size of the output of the RNN at each time step is $2 \times 256 = 512$. The CNN block in CNN_only and CRNN models have the exact same architecture (shown in Figure 3.4) as in the original CRNN paper [46]. Our models are implemented in PyTorch [206]. We build on an existing third-party implementation of CRNN architecture ¹². All our models are trained on a single Nvidia GeForce 1080 Ti GPU. While training on the internal dataset, we train all the models for 15 epochs, and the CRNN models trained on the Mozhi dataset are trained for 30 epochs. A batch size of 64 and 16 is used for word and line recognition models, respectively. We use RMSProp [207] as the optimizer. For Col_RNN and Win_RNN, a learning rate of 10e - 03 is used. For CNN_only and CRNN variants, a slower learning rate of 10e - 04 was found to be better for faster convergence. The checkpoint that yields the highest Character Accuracy (refer to subsection 3.5.2) on the respective validation data is saved for evaluation on the test split.

¹²https://github.com/Holmeyoung/crnn-pytorch

3.5.2 Evaluation

We require to evaluate text recognition in three scenarios, i) word OCR: recognition of a cropped word image, ii) line OCR: recognition of a cropped line image, and iii) page OCR: end-to-end text recognition where input is a document image. In all three cases, our primary evaluation metric is Character Accuracy (CA), which is based on the Levenshtein distance between predicted and ground truth strings.

For a formal definition of CA, let us denote the predicted text for a word/line/page as l_i and the corresponding ground truth as g_i . If there are N such samples, CA is defined as

$$CA = \frac{\sum_{i} len(g_i) - \sum_{i} LD(l_i, g_i)}{\sum_{i} len(g_i)} \times 100$$
(3.9)

where *len* is a function that returns the length of the given string, and *LD* is a function that computes the Levenshtein distance between the given pair of strings. Note that Character Error Rate (CER), which is another commonly used metric for OCR evaluation, is essentially 100 - CA.

For word OCR and line OCR, in addition to CA, we report Sequence Accuracy (SA). It is the percentage of samples for which the prediction is fully correct (i.e., $LD(l_i, g_i) = 0$). In the case of a word recognition model, SA is the same as 'word accuracy' or 'accuracy' as used in scene text recognition literature. For a line recognition model, SA is nothing but the percentage of text lines that are transcribed correctly.

For evaluating page-level OCR where the input is a document image, we use a standard OCR evaluation toolkit. A modern port ¹³ of the original ISRI Analytic Tools for OCR Evaluation [208] is used. Using the ISRI toolkit, we report Character Accuracy (CA) and Word Accuracy (WA). In ISRI toolkit, CA is computed in the same manner as given in Equation 3.9. Word accuracy is computed by aligning the sequence of words in the prediction l_i and the sequence of words in ground truth g_i , and finding the Longest Common Sub-sequence (LCS) of the two. For a set of pages,

$$WA = \frac{\sum_{i} len(LCS(l_i, g_i))}{\sum_{i} len(g_i)} \times 100$$
(3.10)

where *len* returns the number of words in a given sequence of words.

¹³https://github.com/eddieantonio/ocreval

				W	ord				Line							
Language	Col_	RNN	Win_	RNN	CNN	_only	CR	NN	Col_	RNN	Win_	RNN	CNN	_only	CR	NN
	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA
Assamese	98.6	95.4	97.6	92.9	98.3	96.0	99.0	96.5	99.1	78.8	98.1	65.5	99.0	73.8	99.2	80.8
Bangla	99.1	97.0	98.3	94.5	99.2	97.3	99.4	97.9	99.1	73.7	98.4	59.6	99.2	73.9	99.4	79. 7
Guajrati	96.2	92.4	95.1	89.5	96.2	90.9	96.5	93.9	96.5	66.3	94.6	49.9	96.0	62.2	96.9	67.4
Hindi	97.6	95.1	96.3	92.3	97.4	94.2	98.2	96.3	98.8	64.9	97.8	48.8	98.8	64.3	98.9	66.9
Kannada	97.4	88.9	96.4	84.7	96.7	85.8	97.7	90.7	97.4	49.2	96.4	38.2	97.0	42.9	97.5	49.4
Malayalam	99.5	96.6	99.3	95.6	98.0	83.7	99. 7	97. 7	99.5	84.8	99.3	80.5	98.5	49.7	99. 7	86.9
Manipuri	98.6	95.4	97.8	92.8	98.2	93.1	99.0	96.9	99.4	79.9	98.7	67.6	99.4	79.2	99.5	80.9
Marathi	99.0	96.2	98.5	94.2	98.9	95.0	99.2	96.9	99.1	71.2	98.4	55.0	99.0	67.1	99.1	71.7
Odia	96.8	93.5	95.7	90.8	96.9	93.7	97.2	94.8	97.9	73.9	96.8	60.2	97.9	70.5	98.1	74.2
Punjabi	99.1	97.7	98.4	96.4	99.2	97.8	99.5	98. 7	99.1	76.6	98.3	62.5	99.2	78.7	99.3	79.9
Tamil	97.9	91.0	97.4	88.4	97.3	87.2	98.0	91.8	96.3	43.8	95.9	40.7	96.2	41.2	96.5	45.0
Telugu	96.3	91.4	95.3	86.8	96.4	92.0	96.8	93.6	96.5	68.9	95.2	50.5	96.7	68.4	97.0	75.0
Urdu	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	93.9	23.2	75.8	4.2	91.9	17.0	93.5	24.1

Table 3.3: **Recognition-only results on the validation splits of an internal dataset.** The left half shows results when the recognition unit is a word (word OCR) and the other half shows results of the line OCR setting. Note that we train a separate model for each language in each setting. In both settings, we report Character Accuracy (CA) and Sequence Accuracy (SA) for all four model configurations. The numbers shown in bold are the best CA and SA among the four feature + encoder configurations.

3.6 Experiments and results

In this section, we present the details of the experiments we conduct and report and discuss the results.

3.6.1 Comparing different feature + encoder configurations

We evaluate the performance of the 4 different feature + encoder configurations (see subsection 3.4.3) on the internal dataset for word and line recognition performance. The results of this experiment are shown in Table 3.3. Models are trained on the train split and evaluated on the validation split of the respective language.

Language	We	ord	Li	ne
Lunguuge	CA	SA	CA	SA
Assamese	99.1	96.9	99.4	73.3
Bangla	98.9	96.7	98.7	75.4
Guajrati	97.2	93.0	97.5	53.1
Hindi	97.4	94.0	98.0	51.2
Kannada	94.2	86.5	93.7	49.8
Malayalam	99.3	94.8	99.3	77.7
Manipuri	98.1	93.7	98.7	63.2
Marathi	99.6	97.9	99.5	81.7
Odia	97.8	94.8	98.0	61.4
Punjabi	99.0	97.8	99.2	78.8
Tamil	95.4	84.5	95.9	41.2
Telugu	99.0	94.7	98.9	69.4
Urdu	-	-	93.5	7.5

Table 3.4: **Recognition-only performance using CRNN on the test splits of the internal dataset.** Here we use the CRNN checkpoint that yielded the highest CA on validation split.

Note that each CA and SA pair in Table 3.3 correspond to a CTC-based network that was trained separately for a certain combination of language, recognition unit (line or word) and feature + encoder configuration (Col_RNN, Win_RNN, CNN_only or CRNN). In all cases except for Urdu line recognition, CRNN performs the best among the 4 configurations. CRNN performing better than Col_RNN and Win_RNN substantiate the superiority of features learnt using a CNN compared to handcrafted features like normalized pixel values.

Similarly, improved performance for CRNN compared to CNN_only configuration validates the need for modelling long-term dependencies in the word or line images. Unlike fully connected networks, neurons in successive layers in a CNN 'see' only a local region of the input feature map. In order to build a CNN where a neuron in the last layer has a receptive field covering the entire input, we need to stack a large number of convolutional layers. The 7-layer CNN we use is not deep enough to model long term dependencies along the horizontal axis. This is compensated by using a sequence encoder (a bi-directional LSTM) that efficiently models long-term dependencies in both forward and backward directions along the horizontal axis of the input.

Since CRNN works the best except for Urdu line-level recognition, we only evaluate the CRNN configuration on the test set. These results are reported in Table 3.4. The Col_RNN configuration that performs the best for Urdu line recognition on the validation split yields a CA of 92.0 and SA of 3.6 on the Urdu test split.

3.6.2 Page OCR evaluation on the internal dataset

In the page OCR setting, input to the OCR is a document image and the expected output is the transcription of the textual content in the image. For a page OCR, a typical approach is to use a page segmentation step that detects lines or words followed by a word or line-level text recognition model. Finally, text transcriptions for individual lines or words are combined to form a page-level transcription. In a typical scenario, end-to-end OCR involves layout analysis to identify different document layout objects and techniques to identify the reading order. This work focuses on text recognition (i.e., recognizing text present in a given word or line image). Detecting words or lines on document images is beyond the scope of this work. Therefore we build an end-to-end page OCR pipeline where text detection is done using existing methods or tools, and recognition of words or lines is done using our CRNN models. Once we have transcriptions for individual words or lines, we concatenate them in the same reading order as found by the page segmentation tool. In order to assess the upper bound on the end-to-end text recognition performance of our CRNN model, we evaluate an end-to-end pipeline where the gold standard line or word detections are used. We further compare the results of our end-to-end OCR with two publicly available OCR tools.

We use two public end-to-end OCR tools. Tesseract and Google cloud vision OCR's DOC-UMENT_TEXT_DETECTION API. The former is an open-source OCR while the latter is a commercial, cloud-based solution. Tesseract version 5.1.4 is used. We used page segmentation mode (psm) 3 of Tesseract, which does automatic page segmentation but without automatic script detection. We used model checkpoints provided in the official Tesseract repository ¹⁴. For Manipuri, since there is no trained model available, we used the model trained for Bengali since both languages use the same script. At the time we used Google cloud vision OCR, Manipuri was not supported, and Urdu and Odia OCRs were in the experimental stage.

While building end-to-end pipelines that use our recognition model with automatic text detection, we try out text detections from the following: i) line and word detections from Tesseract, ii) line and word detections from Google cloud vision OCR, and iii) line detections

¹⁴https://github.com/tesseract-ocr/tessdata

GT detection + our CRNN						Automatic detection + our CRNN								End-to-end OCR tools				
Language	G	T ord	C li	iT ne	Tess	eract ord	Tess li	eract ne	Goo	ogle ord	Goo	ogle ne	Scale	e space ine Tesserac		eract	Goo	ogle
	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA
Assamese	99.3	97.0	99.4	97.2	94.4	94.5	96.8	94.5	94.6	92.0	98.7	95.7	98.6	96.5	92.7	91.2	90.0	86.0
Bangla	99.1	97.3	99.0	96.8	97.7	96.2	98.6	96.3	91.8	92.0	96.3	92.5	96.4	94.9	93.5	96.2	84.0	91.3
Gujarati	98.0	93.7	97.7	91.9	91.7	81.9	93.6	88.4	88.6	74.3	93.1	79.6	75.2	67.7	96.9	92.4	93.0	95.2
Hindi	98.1	96.0	98.0	95.6	94.6	91.5	95.5	93.2	92.4	87.6	95.7	92.3	96.1	93.7	95.0	93.3	95.2	97.3
Kannada	95.6	89.2	95.9	86.4	70.0	61.1	70.6	62.1	72.5	63.9	72.2	64.2	67.2	64.6	94.9	85.1	85.7	84.6
Malayalam	99.4	98.0	99.3	97.9	98.1	91.6	98.8	96.7	96.3	83.2	97.7	91.9	98.2	96.3	96.2	78.7	88.0	74.8
Manipuri	98.4	94.7	98.7	94.9	95.9	89.2	97.4	93.7	86.9	64.0	96.4	87.5	98.0	93.8	90.9	80.6	85.7	77.4
Marathi	99.6	98.2	99.5	98.0	96.3	96.1	97.2	96.2	97.4	93.2	98.1	95.6	86.5	82.9	97.9	97.4	98.3	98.4
Odia	98.6	95.4	98.0	94.5	95.4	89.2	96.9	93.3	86.6	67.1	96.0	89.5	98.3	94.8	94.0	83.6	92.6	90.0
Punajbi	99.2	98.3	99.3	97.9	94.7	91.6	96.0	95.1	91.5	85.0	97.6	95.3	96.5	95.7	93.2	89.8	92.7	96.7
Tamil	96.1	85.6	96.5	85.4	92.4	80.0	93.6	83.4	88.0	60.6	93.7	79.1	93.3	82.0	79.3	42.4	92.5	93.1
Telugu	99.1	95.1	98.9	94.0	89.3	83.2	89.2	83.5	91.4	71.9	96.3	86.0	83.8	79.9	93.7	79.3	94.2	89.2
Urdu	-	-	94.7	81.5	-	-	88.9	74.4	-	-	90.0	68.8	56.4	45.5	68.3	26.2	92.7	85.7

Table 3.5: **Performance of our page OCR pipelines compared to other public OCR tools**. In this setting, we evaluate text recognition in an end-to-end manner on the test split of the internal dataset. For text detection, either gold standard word/line bounding boxes or automatic text detection tools are used. Under 'End-to-end OCR tools 'we show results of Tesseract and Google Cloud Vision OCR. Given a document image, these tools output a transcription of the page along with the bounding boxes of the lines and words detected. Under 'GT detection + our CRNN', we show results of end-to-end pipeline where gold standard word and line detections are used. For instance, 'GT Word' means we used ground truth (GT) word bounding boxes and the CRNN model trained for recognizing words, for that particular language. Under 'Automatic detection + our CRNN' we show results of the following end-to-end pipelines: i) Tesseract word detections + our CRNN word model, ii) Tesseract line detections + our CRNN line model, iii) Google OCR word between the our CRNN word model, iv) Google OCR line detections + our CRNN line model and v) Scale space [209] line detections + our CRNN line model.

using a third party implementation [209] of the scale space method proposed by Manmatha et al. [210]. The Tesseract and Google OCR that we use for text detection is the same as the ones we use in the end-to-end setting. Along with the text transcriptions, these tools provide the bounding boxes of detected lines and words. These detections are used with our recognition model to build an end-to-end OCR. The parameters for scale space method are set as instructed in [209]. We use different parameter values for different languages. Values of the parameters are determined based on the average height and aspect ratio of the text lines in the train split.

The lines detected using the scale space technique are ordered in the default reading order. The default order may not be correct in the case of complex layouts and multi-column text. Since our internal dataset comprises mostly document images with single-column text, using default reading order to order line detections works for most of the images. We found the word detections using scale space method highly noisy with many under segmentation cases. For this reason, we do not try out an end-to-end pipeline that uses word detections from the scale space method.

			Hi	ndi	Mala	yalam	Tel	ugu
Model	Trained on	finetuned on	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA
real-only	real	NA	97.4	94.0	99.3	94.8	99.0	94.7
synth-only	synthetic	NA	93.3(↓ 4.2%)	84.9(↓ 9.7%)	98.2(↓ 1.1%)	88.4(\U00c0 6.7%)	$95.5(\Downarrow 3.5\%)$	80.0(\U00ft 15.5%)
synth + 0.1 real	synthetic	10% real	96.9(↓ 0.5%)	92.8(↓ 1.2%)	99.2(↓ 0.1%)	94.2(↓ 0.6%)	98.7(↓ 0.3%)	$93.1 (\Downarrow 1.6\%)$
synth + 0.5 real	synthetic	50% real	97.4(\$ 0.0%)	94.0(\$ 0.0%)	99.3(\$ 0.0%)	94.7(↓ 0.1%)	99.0(\$ 0.0%)	94.7(\$ 0.0%)

Results of all the end-to-end evaluations are reported in Table 3.5.

Table 3.6: **Synthetic to real transfer learning results.** The numbers reported are evaluation results on the word-level test split of the internal dataset for the respective language. 'real-only' and 'synth-only' are models trained exclusively on real and synthetic samples, respectively. We finetune the synth-only models using varying amounts of real data. Synth + 0.1 real is the case when the synth-only model is finetuned with a random 10% of the real samples. Similarly, synth + 0.5 real is a model where the synth-only model is finetuned with half of the real training data. The values shown in brackets next to accuracy values are relative gain or drop in accuracy compared to the corresponding accuracy for real-only model. \Downarrow indicates drop in accuracy and \updownarrow is used when there is no change in accuracy. For all languages, the synth-only model can be finetuned for performance on par with the real-only model using only half of the real training data.

3.6.3 Transfer learning from synthetic to real

We investigate the effectiveness of synthetic data for training word recognition models. The results of these experiments are reported in Table 3.6. For three languages—Hindi, Malayalam and Telugu—we train word-level CRNN models on the respective synthetic datasets (see subsection 3.3.3). These models are called 'synth-only' since they are trained purely on synthetic data. The validation data used for these experiments contains not synthetic but real samples. The validation data we use is the same as the validation data used for the respective languages for training word-level models on the internal dataset. The model checkpoint that yields the



Figure 3.5: **Transfer learning from real to synth by finetuning the synth-only model.** The plot shown above is for Hindi. The model that uses no real data for finetuning is called 'synth-only'. That is, it is trained purely on synthetic data. This model is then finetuned with real data that is randomly sampled from the train split of the internal dataset. With finetuning on just 1% of the real data, the CA jumps from 93.3 to 95.9, and the SA jumps from 84.9 to 90.6. With 40% or more real data, the performance gain from the finetuning starts saturating and matches the performance of the real-only model.

best CA on the validation data is saved for evaluation on the test split. The saved checkpoint is then evaluated on the respective word-level test split of the internal dataset. In Table 3.6, a 'real-only' model for a language is a CRNN model that is trained on the word samples in the train split of the internal dataset for the language. Thus the results of real-only models we report in the table are the same as the numbers we report for the three languages for word-level CRNN on validation and test splits in Table 3.3 and Table 3.4, respectively. As expected, for all languages, the synth-only model has a lower performance than the real-only model. But the drop in performance is not large. The relative drop in CA, compared to the corresponding real-only model, is not more than 5% for any language.

We conduct transfer learning experiments where we finetune the synth-only models using real data. The results of these experiments are shown in the last two rows of Table 3.6. 'synth + 0.1 real' is a model where we finetune the synth-only model using a random 10% of the real samples from the train split of the internal dataset. Similarly, 'synth + 0.5 real' is finetuned using a random 50% of the internal dataset's train split. With finetuning on 50% of the real

data, the CA is the same as that of the real-only models for all the languages. In Figure 3.1, we show how increasing the amount of real data used for finetuning improves the performance of the synth-only model for Hindi. Both CA and SA saturate and matches the performance of the real-only model with 40% of the real data.

3.6.4 Evaluating CRNN on Mozhi dataset

Results of word and line recognition on the new Mozhi benchmark dataset using CRNN are reported in Table 3.7. For a language, for both word and line, we train a CRNN from scratch on the respective train split of the Mozhi dataset.

		Valid	lation			Te	est	
Language	We	ord	Li	ne	We	ord	Li	ne
	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA	CA	SA
Assamese	98.0	95.1	98.7	76.9	98.9	96.2	99.2	76.8
Bangla	99.2	97.0	98.4	69.5	99.0	96.9	98.1	68.4
Guajrati	98.3	95.3	97.8	61.4	98.0	94.9	97.4	63.1
Hindi	98.2	95.9	98.8	61.8	98.1	95.5	98.8	63.5
Kannada	96.6	88.4	97.1	53.2	97.1	88.7	97.5	53.9
Malayalam	99.6	97.2	99.5	86.0	99.5	97.3	99.5	87.3
Manipuri	98.4	95.8	99.1	80.3	98.4	95.9	99.2	79.4
Marathi	99.2	96.7	99.2	73.5	99.3	97.0	99.3	73.8
Odia	98.1	85.2	98.9	74.4	97.5	94.3	98.8	73.1
Punjabi	99.4	98.6	99.4	81.9	99.2	98.2	99.3	79.7
Tamil	98.2	92.0	98.5	70.1	98.0	91.6	98.3	68.1
Telugu	99.2	96.1	98.9	74.2	99.1	95.4	98.9	71.7
Urdu	-	-	93.6	26.5	-	-	93.8	24.2

Table 3.7: **CRNN evaluation on Mozhi dataset.** For each language, we train both word and line level CRNN models on the respective train split of the Mozhi dataset. The models are trained from scratch.

3.7 Summary

In this chapter, we conduct an empirical study of different CTC-based models for word and line recognition for 13 Indic languages. Our study concludes that CRNN, which uses a CNN for feature representation and a dedicated RNN-based sequential encoder, works the best. Using existing text detection tools and our recognition models, we build page OCR pipelines and show that our approach works better than two popular OCR tools for most languages. We create font-rendered synthetic word image samples and train word recognition models for 3 languages. We conduct a transfer learning experiment where we analyze how the performance of models trained purely on synthetic data improves when finetuned on real data. Our results show that models pretrained on synthetic data and then finetuned with half of the real training data perform equally well as the models trained on the whole of the real data. The results suggests that font-rendered synthetic samples are a good alternative to real data to train text recognition models for low-resource Indic languages. We also introduce a new public dataset for cropped word/line recognition in 13 Indic languages, which has more than 1.2 million annotated words in total.

Chapter 4

DocVQA: VQA on business documents

In the previous chapter we presented an empirical study comparing different feature and encoder configurations for CTC-based printed text recognition of Indic languages. We believe our study and the new benchmark dataset would broaden the language coverage of DIA and make it more universal. In this chapter and the subsequent chapters, we present our works that contribute to deepening the machine understanding capabilities of DIA. As discussed in section 1.3, question answering tasks and similar tasks that require human-like reasoning skills gained a lot of traction since the second half of last decade. However, QA/VQA is not actively studied in the context of document images. Previous datasets that deal with VQA on document images have template-based questions, and the images are limited to certain types of document images, such sd book covers, and charts subsection 2.5.2. In this chapter, we present a new task and dataset for VQA on document images from a wide variety of business documents. The dataset consists of 50,000 questions defined on 12,000+ document images. Detailed analysis of the dataset in comparison with similar datasets for VQA and MRC is presented. We report several baseline results by adopting existing VQA and MRC models for the DocVQA. Although the existing models perform reasonably well on certain types of questions, there is a significant performance gap compared to human performance (94.36% accuracy). The models need to improve specifically on questions where understanding the structure of the document is crucial. This work has previously been presented in our publication [5].

4.1 Introduction

As discussed in section 1.4, current research in DIA is generally focused on information extraction tasks that aim to convert the information in document images into machine readable form, such as character recognition [211], table extraction [212] or key-value pair ex-



Figure 4.1: **Examples of question-answer pairs in DocVQA.** Answering questions in the new dataset require models not just to read text but interpret it within the layout/structure of the document.

traction [213]. Such algorithms tend to be designed as task-specific blocks, blind to the endpurpose the extracted information will be used for. Progressing independently in such information extraction processes has been quite successful, although it is not necessarily true that holistic document image understanding can be achieved through a simple constructionist approach, building upon such modules. The scale and complexity of the task introduce difficulties that require a different point of view.

In this chapter, we introduce Document Visual Question Answering (DocVQA) as a highlevel task dynamically driving DAR algorithms to interpret document images conditionally. By doing so, we seek to inspire a "purpose-driven" point of view in DIA research. In the case of Document VQA, as illustrated in Figure 4.1, an intelligent reading system is expected to respond to ad-hoc requests for information, expressed in natural language questions by human users. To do so, reading systems should not only extract and interpret the textual (handwritten, typewritten or printed) content of the document images but exploit numerous other visual cues, including layout (page structure, forms, tables), non-textual elements (marks, tick boxes, separators, diagrams) and style (font, colours, highlighting), to mention just a few.

Departing from generic VQA (see section 2.4) and scene text VQA (see subsection 2.5.1) approaches, the document images warrant a different approach to exploit all the above visual cues, making use of prior knowledge of the implicit written communication conventions used, and dealing with the high-density semantic information conveyed in such images. Answers in the case of document VQA cannot be sourced from a closed dictionary, but they are inherently open-ended. Previous approaches to bringing VQA to the domain of document images have either focused on specific document entities such as charts or on specific collections such as book covers (subsection 2.5.2). In contrast to such approaches, we recast the problem to its generic form and put forward a large scale, varied collection of real documents.

The main contributions of this work are the following:

- We introduce DocVQA, a large-scale dataset of 12,767 document images of varied types and content, over which we have defined 50,000 questions and answers. The questions defined are categorised based on their reasoning requirements, allowing us to analyze how DocVQA methods fare for different question types.
- We define and evaluate various baseline methods over the DocVQA dataset, ranging from simple heuristic methods and human performance analysis that allow us to define upper-performance bounds given different assumptions to state-of-the-art scene text VQA models and MRC models.

4.2 DocVQA dataset

In this section, we explain the data collection and annotation process and present statistics and analysis of DocVQA.









(b) Year wise distribution of the documents.



(c) Various types of documents used.

Figure 4.2: **Distribution of documents by industry, document creation date and document type.** Document images we use in the dataset come from 6071 documents from the UCSF industry documents library, spanning many decades, of a variety of types and originating from 5 different industries.

Stage1 1 instructions

Stage 2 instructions

- You need to add questions and corresponding answers based on the given image.
- Make sure the questions you ask can be answered purely based on the content in the image
- Try to frame more questions based on tables, figures and forms.
- 4. You are allowed to reject the image if,
 - (a) the image is of bad resolution or mostly contains illegible text.
 - (b) the content is almost entirely in a non-English language.
 - (c) you are unable to frame any question.
- 5. The text which forms your answer must be
 - (a) found verbatim in the image as a contiguous sequence of tokens in the reading order

- You need to enter answers for the questions shown based on the given image
- if you cannot find the answer to the question based on the image, flag the question as "can't answer"
- For each question, add appropriate question type(s) from the below list. It is possible that a question can have more than one question type associated with it.
 - (a) Handwritten: The question is based on a content that is handwritten
 - (b) Form: The question is based on content that is presented like a form.
 - (c) Layout: If the question is about headings, page numbers or anything concerning the location or layout of text or any other document entity
 - (d) Table/list: The question is grounded on data presented in the form of a table or a list
 - (e) Running text: The question is grounded on the information presented in the form of sentences or paragraphs.
 - (f) Photograph: The question is grounded on a picture of a person or a thing.
 - (g) Figure: The question is grounded on a diagram, visualization, figure or schematic.
 - (h) Yes/No: The answer to the question is yes/no.
 - (i) Other: If none of the above types is valid for the question, assign "Other"

Table 4.1: DocVQA annotation instructions.



Figure 4.3: Screenshot of annotation stage 1 - question-answer collection. Questions and answers are collected for a given document image. An annotator can add up to 10 questions for an image. The image can be skipped if it is not possible to frame questions on it.

the second s	(AK SIG-10	and that a sty				
TDY. UCMR PROPER ST.	A. D PCS (Cicilian only)	CONFIRMATORY	ORDERS	20.00.00 Fill 1	3	
2. NAME OF RECOLUTIONS OFFICE			A TELEPHONE EAT. & ONTE			
UDA Ned Hh D Cont, 0250	G, DA, Washington 25	Be Ce	ARM OR SERVICE (Millions)	SECURITY		
5. FIRST NAME - MIDDLE INITIAL -	LAST NAME GRADE	SERVICE NUMBER	POSITION OR TITLE (Cirilian)	CLEARANCE		
			ALL COMPANY CONTRACTOR		Which type of travel order is selected ?	
	Selection and a second	Contraction of			form	
The Roburt P Charle		1.20.2020 91	Consultant	Samut		
sere reporte a se course.			V VIEW NA VIEW V		TDY. UCMR PROPER STA, TDY. UCMR PROPER STA	
6. ORGANIZATION AND STATION		9. ITINERARY	CIPAP	The second se		
H CDS	2000 377	PH St. Loui	In. Masouri			
7. TO PROCEED 0/A 8	APPROXIMATE NUMBER OF	TO Denver,	Colorado			
13 Hore 62	3	BCMR St	Louis, No		What is the telephone extension number?	
to read out of real bloart burn					Flags	
11. TRANSPORTATION AUTHORIZED	and the REND Symposic	UR.			Serious Lang Jesue Minor Lang Jesue	
		AG DETERMINED E	IY TRANSPORTATION OFF. (Mile	tary only)	Serious cang. Issue S million cang. Issue S can't unswer S	
COMMON CARRIER	SURFACE WATER					
	SURFACE WATER	VESSEL	40		ambiguous 🔲 invalid 🔲 broken question	
COMMON CARRIER: AR GOVERNMENT OWNED C PRIVATELY-OWNED VEHICLE REMEURSEMENT LIMITED TO C	SURFACE WATER	C VERGEL ER MILE C TPA-TMD. L MODE OF TRANSPORTATI	AG ION. INCLUDING PER DIEM. (Clivilian o	unity	ambiguous 🗌 invalid 🗌 broken question	
COMMON CARRIER: AIR GOVERNMENT OWNED PRIVATELY OWNED VEHICLE REMEASEMENT LINEED TO C 12. PER DIEM AUTHORIZED (Clubium	SURFACE WATER PENCLE AIRCRAFT S AT RATE OF CENTS P COST TO GOVT OF TRAVEL BY USUA Personnel only	C VESSEL ER MILE C TPA-TMD. L MODE OF TRANSPORTATI	AG ION, INCLUDING PER DIEM. (Cirviñan o	undaj	ambiguous invalid broken question	
COMMON CARRIER: AIR GOVERNMENT OWNED PRIVATELY-OWNED VEHICLE REMAINSWICH LINED TO 12. PER DIEM AUTHORIZED (Clubler MAXIMUM AUTHORIZED BY C	PREHICLE AIRCRAFT AT RATE OF CENTS P COST TO SOVI OF TRAVEL BY USUA Personnel only CPR T-3 OTHER RA	TES OF PER DIEM (R)	AG ION INCLUDING PER DIEM. (Clivilian o peol(s)	unity	ambiguous invalid broken question Types	
COMMON CARBIER AND GOVERNMENT OWNED PRIVATELY-OWNED VEHICLE REMAINSMENT LINETED TO TO TRANSPORTATION OF DEPENDING MAXMUM AUTHORIZED REV IN TRANSPORTATION OF DEPENDIN PRIVATE DEPENDENT TRAM	UNFACE WATER WEDHCLE A BICRAFT I AT RATE OF CENTS P COST TO GOVT OF TRAVEL BY USUA Personnel only CPR T-3 OTHER R/ ENTS (Childen Personnel only Separat Annone OF Defendement	TEB OF PER DIEM (\$)	AG ION, INCLUDING PER DIEM. (Climitium o profil)	angy	ambiguous invalid broken question Types	
COMMON CARRENT AND COMMON CARRENT AND PRIVATELY OWNED VEHICLE BRINKLINSKIST UNFET DTO 12. PER DIEM AUTHORIZED BYC 13. TRANSPORTATION OF DEPENDI CARRENT AUTHORIZED BYC AUTHORIZED RECORDER AND DEPENDING RECORDER DEPENDING RECORDER	USURFACE WATER WENCLE AIRCRAFT I AT RATE OF CENTS P COST TO GOVE OF TRAVE. BY USUA Persoansi onby CPR T-3 OTHER R/ EXTER (Childian Persoansi onby ISPORTATION OF DEPENDENTS	VERSEL ER MILE TPA-TND. L NODE OF TRANSPORTATI TES OF PER DIEM (\$) S WHOSE NAMEDIAGE VENICLE SIDE	AG ION INCLUDING PER DEM. (Civilian o peology DEI AND RELATIONSHIPSI APPEA JACK I VERSEL	AR	ambiguous invalid broken question Types 	
COMMON CARRENE CA AN COMMON CARRENE CA AN PRIVATE Y OWNED YENCE PRIVATE Y OWNED YENCE CARRENEWS UNFORCED CLARK MAXMAM ALTHORIZE BY O 13 TRANSPORTATION AUTORIZE UNDER TRANSPORTATION AUTORISE TRANSPORTATION AUTORISE TRANSPORTATION AUTORISE	LINPACE I WATER AIRCRAFT AIRCRAFT AIRCRAFT AIRCRAFT AIRCRAFT CENTS P COST 10 60/10 TEANLE BY USAN Personnel only CENTS (CELSION Formand only ISPORTATION OF DEPENDENTS ORIZED BY GOVERNMENT ORIZED BY GOVERNMENT	VERSEL ER MILE TPA-TND. L NODE OF TRANSPORTATI TES OF PER DIEM (\$) WHOSE NAMESI AGE VEHICLE AIRCR MANAGERIA (\$), RAL (Ba),	AG ION, INCLUDING PER DEM. (Dirition o prof()) DEI AND RELATIONSHIPSI APPEN AFT. VESSEL Vession	andy	ambiguous invalid broken question Types T	
COMMON CARRENE CLAIR COMMON CARRENE CLAIR PRIVATELY-OWNED VEHICLE BERNINKSENT LINETD TO C TEL PEER DIEM AUTHORIZED (SALAR MAXAMA AUTHORIZED BY O TA TRANSPORTATION AUTHORIZED BY O LINETR RECURSTS TRAN LINETR RECURSTS TRANSPORTATION AUTHOR TRANSPORTATION AUTHORIZED TRANSPORTATION AU	LISTING UNITS IN WITER MERICLE ARCART ARCHIELE ARCART ARCHIELE ARCART ARCHIELE ARCHI	VERSEL VERSEL RENALE TPA-TIND. LOGG OF TRANSPORTAT LOGG OF TRANSPORTAT ANDER NAMEDIA AGE VIDHOLE ALIGN. ANDER NAMEDIA AGE VIDHOLE ALIGN. CONVEYANCE	AG LON, INCLUDING PER DELK. (Öleiñan a projój) DEI AND RELATIONSHIPSI APPEJ JAFT, UVERSEL Vereið	AR	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I	
COMMON CARRETE CARE COMMON CARRETE CARE REPORT AND A COMMON CARE REPORT AND A COMMON CARE REPORT AND A COMMON CARE CARE AND A COMMON CARE A	LI SUPPACE LIMPACE MATTER MICHALLE ALMERATT A Y RATE OF CENTE P COST to 60/17 of TAVIL B II USAN Present obj/ GENTATION OF DEPRODUCTION GREAT BY COMMON CAREER AT ORIZED BY COMMON CAREER AT DOUBLE BY PRACE 2000	VESSEL VESSEL R MLE TPA-TMD KOSOF TRANSPORTAT VESSOF PER DIEM \$ VONCE VONCE ANCE VONCE CONVEYANCE NENT EMBLOYCE	AG ION INCLOONS PER DEM. (Diriñne e predig) DES AND RELATIONSHIPSI APPER AFT. Vened Vened DES NOT HAVE DEPENDENTS A	AR	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text	
COMMON CARRENT, ARE GOVERNMENT OWNED: INVATELY CONVERD VEHICLE INVATELY CONVERD VEHICLE INVATIONAL INVATIONAL INVATIONAL INVA INVATIONAL INVATIONAL INVALIDATIONAL INVALIDATIONALI INVALIDATIONAL INVALIDATION	LI GURACE ANGENT MENDICLE ANGENT A Y NATE OF A Y NATE OF Provide Coll to 6071 OF TAVEL BY UBDE Provide Coll to 6071 OF TAVEL BY UBDE Provide Coll to 6071 OF DEPENDENT OFFICE DI BY ORIGINATE - CONVER DOUBLED BY	VEDSEL ER MILE TAASFORTAT ER MILE TAASFORTAT ITES OF PER DIEM (%) WHORE NAMESI AGE VONCE ANDRE SOUND ANDRE ENTER ANDRE ENTER ENTERNOVEE ENTER ZED MOVEM OF 2500 POL	AG ION INCLIDENCE FER DEK. (Diminent profest des and relationshipme appel art versel version des not inave dependents a ion of have dependents a ions not have dependents a	anby AR IND IS AUTHOR- DT IN EXCESS	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text	
COMMON CARRENT OFFEN OWER VOIDS	AV RATE OF COMPACE WATER A AV RATE OF COMPACE CONT OF COMPACE CONT OF TAYLE AS USER Pressnand rolps: Cont of Tayle As USER Pressnand rolps: Cont of Compace Control of Contro	Verser Verser	AG ON INCLUDING FER DEM. (Climitium of percipy ESI AND RELATIONSHIPSE APPEL ATT UVESSEL Yeard OCS NOT HAVE DEPENDENTS A DOGS NOT HAVE DEPENDENTS A DATO OF HOUSENDL DEODS NOT NOSS NET WEIGHT MORE, despendent or source, appres-	AR AR ND IS AUTHOR- TI N EXCESS ST zerosinside	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text table/list	
COMMON CARBERS" ARE CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACT CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR CONTRACTON CONTRACTOR CONTRACTON CONTRACTON CONTRACTO	В ВИЛАСС — МАТЕЯ ВИЕЛАСС — МАТЕЯ САТИ ВИССС — КИТЕ ВИЕЛАГ АТИ ВИССС — КИТЕ ВИЕЛА Личении (од) СРИ Т.З. — ОТНЕЯ ВИ ВИТЕ СПАВЬЯ ПОВИЧЕНИИ СИГАТА ОТ ОВИЧЕНИИ СИГАТА ОТ ОВИЧЕНИИ СИГАТА ОТ ОВИЧЕНИИ СОСТАВИТА ВИССТВОИТСЯ СПИТЕЛ ВИ ИНАСТАВИТАТОМИ СОСТАВИТАТОТИ СОСТАВИТАТОМИ В АЛИ ВА АТИТОВИТЕ ОМИНИСТИ ОСОЧНИКИ СОСТАВИТСЯ И ПОВИЧЕНИИ СОСТАВИТАТОМИ ПИ ЕХСЕВЯ ОТ 7000 РОЛИКИ ПИ РАССЕВЯ ОТ 7000 РОЛИКИ ПИ РАССЕВЯ ОТ 7000 РОЛИКИ ПИ РАССЕВЯ ОТ 7000 РОЛИКИ ПИ РАССЕВЯ ОТ 7000 РОЛИКИ	VEDSEL VESSEL VESSEL	АС ИСЦИОНСТРЕ СЕМ. (Синйн н римбу) ССА АНО RELATIONSHIPPE АРРЕ/ АРТ. – ЧЕВКЕ, Умине ОСВ НОТ НАЧЕ СЕРЕНОСТАТА СОП ОТ НАЧЕ СЕРЕНОСТАТА ЛОС НАТ ЧЕСНИТ ЛИСИ НА ЧЕСНИТАТА ЛИСИ НА ЧЕСНИТАТА ЛИСИНТ (СИЦРАЙОН В ГОЛГИС, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В СОПОЗ НА ПОСТОВ ЛИСИНА, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В ГОЛГИС, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В СОПОЗ НА ПОСТОВ ЛИСИНА, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В ГОЛГИС, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В СОПОЗ НА ПОСТОВ НА ЛИСИНА, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В ГОЛГИС, ФИРЕЛАЙИ В СОПОЗИ НА ПОСТОВ НА	andy AR IND IS AUTHOR- DT IN EXCESS ar scontroids	ambiguous invalid broken question Types	
CONSIGN CARENTS AND CONSIGN CARENTS AND CONSIGN CONSIGNATION CONSIGNAT	анализась и матер Ат нать со. Сенть в родо сенть в полноми сентов на начение начение начение внотиталом от разначития внотиталом от разначития от вы составия от разначития в али в ализователя начития в	VERSEL VERSEL	AG OK INCLUDIES FER DEK. (Climitium of precija) ESI AND RELATIONSHISTER AFFER ATT UVESEL Vestel DOES NOT HANE DEPENDENTE A STOT OF HOLINGLUD SODOS NO INCLUDIES NOT HANE DEPENDENTE A	wój AR DI IS AUTHOR- DT IN EXCESS IF anomanicá	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I I Tree_text table/list form	
COMMON CARRENT OFFICE CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACT CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR	AF HAT CO. CANTE P.	HOMER. HOLE - TPA-THOL HOLE OF PER DIEM (B) HONGE NAMEEI AGI VOHICLE - INFO VOHICLE VOHICLE - INFO VOHICLE	AG ON INCLUSION FED DEEL (Plottine o people) ES ANO RELATIONSHIPS APPEL AFT VESSEL Yessel DOES NOT IMAVE DEPENDENTE A DOT OF HOUSEHOLD I BODDE NO MOTE NET WIGHT MONTH, despinision or confir, appril	wód AN ND IS AUTHOR- 57 IN EXCESS 87 wommunde	ambiguous invalid broken question Types	
Construction Categories Categories Construction Construction Construc	AT HATS CO. CANNER & USAN AT HATS CO. CANNER & USAN Province long the Control of HAXE & USAN Province long the Control of HAXE & USAN Province long the Control of Control of Control BEROMATION OF DEFENDENT THE COSES OF THE CONTROL OF CONTROL CONTROL & CONTROL OF CONTROL CONTROL & CONTROL OF CONTROL SCIENCE & CONTROL OF CONTROL OF CONTROL OF CONTROL SCIENCE & CONTROL OF CONTRO	VERSEL FRA-THOL HODE OF TRANSPORTATI TEES OF PER DIEM ANOTES (TAMERIA NOT ANOTES ANOTES ANOTES ANOTES ANOTES ANOTES	AG GA, INCLUSING FEE DEEK, ATHUBUS DEG AND RELATIONSHIPS APPEL DEG AND RELATIONSHIPS APPEL DEG AND RELATIONSHIPS APPEL DEG AND REAL AND DEGRESSION DEG AND REAL AND DEGRESSION DEG AND REAL AND DEGRESSION DEG AND REAL AND DEGRESSION DEGRESSION DEGRESSION DE NORMY, REPRESSION DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE NORMY, REPRESSION DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE NORMY, REPRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRES, REPRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DE DE DE DEGRESSION DE DEGRESSION DE DE DE DE DE DE DEGRESSION DE DE D	wóg Art NHD IB AUTHON- DT IN EXCEISE Ar aconunside	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text table/list form Layout	
	AT HATCOM CANNER USER AT HATCOM CANNER USER AT HATCOM CANNER USER AT HATCOM CANNER CANNER INST CANNER IN CANNER INST CANNER INST CANNER INST CANNER IN	YOBEL TA-THOL HOLE OF TAXASHORTAT	AG INCLUSIONS FEE DECK. (Cherkins of workfy EES AND DELATATORISING APPEL AP	wód AR NO IS AUTHOR- JT IN EXCENS O' WORKNOW	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text table/list form Layout	
	AT ANT CO. LO VATURE CONTROL AND	VEDERL TAA-THOL HOLE OF TAAASJONTAT TAAASJONTAT TAAASJONTAT TAAASJONTAT VALUE OF TAAASJONTAT	AG GA, INCLUSING FEE DEEK, ATHUBUS DEI AND RELATIONEURSE APPEL THE AND RELATIONEURSE APPEL THE VISION COMMISSION OF A DESCRIPTION AND REF WESSION AND REF WESSION AND REF WESSION	wóg AR NND 16 AUTHON- 77 M SCREBS ar aronnauda	ambiguous invalid broken question Types	
	AT ANT OF A CALL OF ANY A CALL OF ANY A CALL OF A CALL O	VORSEL TA-THOL NOUSE OF TRANSPORTS TOTANSPORTS TOTANSPORTS NOVOSE NAMEEIA AGI NOVOSEIA AGI NOVOSEI AGI NOVOSEIA AGI NOV	AG INCLUSIONS FEE DECK. (Chemiser of workSy Elite AAD DELATATIONSIFIES APPECIA APPECIAL APP	widg AR DT IN EXCENSE DT IN EXCENSE or enromanuals	ambiguous invalid broken question Types I free_text table/list form Layout figure/diagram	

Figure 4.4: **Screenshot of annotation stage 2 - data verification.** For each question shown annotators have to (i) enter answer(s) (answer(s) from the first stage are not shown) and (ii) Tag the question with one or more question types from the 9 question types shown in a drop-down (question types assigned to a question are shown in green highlight color.) or (iii) flag/ignore the question by selecting the checkbox corresponding to one of the reasons such as "invalid question", "Serious lang. issue" etc. (the reasons chosen for flagging a question are shown in red highlight color)

4.2.1 Data collection

4.2.1.1 Document images

Images in the dataset are sourced from documents in UCSF Industry Documents Library¹. The library is a digital archive of documents from various industries concerning public health.

¹https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf&Qdu/



Figure 4.5: Screenshot of annotation stage 3 - reviewing answer mismatch cases. If none of the answers entered in the first stage for a question match with any of the answers entered in the second stage, the question is sent for review in the third stage. In this stage, the worker is allowed to edit question as well as answers or add new answers before accepting the question.

As of June 2020, the library hosts over 15 million documents. The documents are organized under different industries and further under different collections. We downloaded documents from different collections, and hand-picked pages from these documents for use in the dataset. The majority of documents in the library are binarized, which has taken on a toll on the image quality. We tried to minimize binarized images in DocVQA since we did not want poor image quality to be a bottleneck for VQA. We also prioritized pages with tables, forms, lists and figures over pages that only have running text.

The final set of images in the dataset is drawn from pages of 6,071 industry documents. We made use of documents from as early as 1900 to as recent as 2018. (Figure 4.2b). Most of the documents are from the 1960-2000 period, and they include typewritten, printed, handwritten and born-digital text. There are documents from all 5 major industries for which the library hosts documents — tobacco, food, drug, fossil fuel and chemical. We use many documents from food and nutrition-related collections, as they have a good number of non-binarized images. The majority of the documents we use are from food-related collections since a good share of them are not binarized. See Figure 4.2a for industry-wise distribution of the 6071 documents used. The dataset comprises a wide variety of document types, as shown in Figure 4.2c.



Figure 4.6: Top 15 most frequent questions in DocVQA and their frequencies.

4.2.1.2 Selection of workers

Initially, we hosted a pilot annotation on a crowd-sourcing platform for collecting questionanswer pairs. But more than 40% of the question-answer pairs added during the pilot annotation were noisy. We realized that some of the requirements were not easy to understand from written instructions. For example, the kind of question-answers that are allowed—only extractive questions—and assigning question types are better understood when explained using examples. Consequently, we decided to use an internal web-based tool for the annotation and hired workers with whom we could interact closely.

To select the workers, we reached out to individuals looking for annotation-type jobs through mailing lists and other online groups. Interested applicants were invited to join a 90-minute webinar explaining the process and all the requirements. Table 4.1 lists the written annotation instructions that were handed out to the applicants. During the webinar, we explained each of the instructions with many examples of the accepted types of questions. Following the webinar, the applicants were asked to take an online quiz to assess how well they understood the process and the policies. Based on the quiz scores we selected 45 individuals for the annotation. The selected workers were called for another round of webinar, where we discussed the answer key for the quiz and clarified their doubts. The workers were added to an online forum so that



Figure 4.7: Top 15 most frequent answers in DocVQA and their frequencies.

they could post their queries related to the annotation in the forum. They were encouraged to post questions with screenshots whenever in doubt. They would keep the particular image in pending and move on to other images in the queue until one of the authors give a reply to the question they raised. This way, we could reduce annotation errors drastically. Every time a worker is in doubt, they were advised to keep the document in pending, post their question in the forum and move to another image. The image kept in pending will be cleared later when one of the authors replies to the question.

4.2.1.3 Questions and answers

The annotation process was organized into three stages. In stage 1, workers were shown a document image and asked to define at most 10 question-answer pairs on it. They were given the option to skip an image if it is of bad quality or if the worker could not frame any question. We encouraged the workers to add more than one ground truth answer per question when warranted. Figure 4.3 shows a screenshot from stage 2 of the annotation.

The second annotation stage aims to verify the data collected in the first stage. We made sure that the second stage was done by a worker different from the one who collected questions and



Figure 4.8: Top 15 non numeric answers in DocVQA and their frequencies.



Figure 4.9: **The 9 question types in DocVQA dataset and share of questions in each type.** For each question in the dataset we collect additional meta data called question types that indicate the nature of the question and the kind of information the question is grounded on.

answers on the same image in the first stage. Here a worker was shown an image and questions defined on it in the first stage (but not the answers from the first stage), and was required to enter answers for the questions. In this stage, workers were also required to assign one or



(c) Images/contexts with a particular length of text tokens

Figure 4.10: Question, answer and OCR tokens' statistics compared to similar datasets from VQA— VQA 2.0 [153], ST-VQA [155], TextVQA [149]—and SQuAD 1.1 [91] reading comprehension dataset.

more question types to each question. The different question types in DocVQA are discussed in subsection 4.2.2. During the second stage, if the worker finds a question inapt owing to

language issues or ambiguity, an option to flag the question was provided. Such questions are not included in the dataset. Figure 4.4 shows a screenshot from stage 2 of the annotation.

If none of the answers entered in the first stage match exactly with any of the answers from the second stage, the particular question is sent for review in the third stage. In the third stage, the question and all the answers that were entered during the first and second annotation stages are shown. Questions and answers are editable, and the reviewer either accepts the question-answer (after editing if necessary) or ignores it. The third stage review is done by the authors themselves. Figure 4.4 shows a screenshot of this stage. For a question, we retain all the unique answers (i.e., unique strings after converting all answers to lower case). Hence a question can have more than 1 valid answer.

4.2.2 Statistics and analysis

The DocVQA comprises 50,000 questions framed on 12,767 images. The data is split randomly in an 80-10-10 ratio to train, validation and test splits. The train split has 39,463 questions and 10,194 images, the validation split has 5,349 questions and 1,286 images, and the test split has 5,188 questions and 1,287 images.

As mentioned before, questions are tagged with question type(s) during the second stage of the annotation process. Figure 4.9 shows the 9 question types and the number of questions in each type. A question type signifies the type of data where the question is grounded. For example, 'table/list' is assigned if answering the question requires an understanding of a table or a list. If the information is presented like a form-i.e., in key:value format-the 'form' type is assigned. 'Layout' is assigned for questions that require spatial/layout information to find the answer. For example, questions asking for a title or heading require one to understand the structure of the document. If a question is based on a picture of a person or a thing, "photograph" type is assigned. Similarly, a question that is based on a figure/plot/visualization is tagged as of type "figure". Any question that has a yes or no answer is assigned "yes/no" type. If the answer for a question is based on information in the form of sentences/paragraphs, the type assigned is 'running text'. For all questions where the answer is based on handwritten text, the 'handwritten' type is assigned. If none of the above-mentioned question types is valid for a question, the workers were asked to assign the type for the question as "other". It must be noted that a question can have more than one question type assigned to it. For example, if a question is based on a handwritten form, both "form" and "handwritten" types are assigned. In some cases, multiple question types are assigned when it is difficult to decide what document entity the question is based on. For example, there are many instances where a form looks very

similar to tabular data. In such cases, we advised the workers to assign both "table/list" and "form" types.

In the following analysis, we compare statistics of questions, answers, and OCR tokens with other similar datasets for VQA —VQA 2.0 [153], TextVQA [149] and ST-VQA [155] and SQuAD 1.1 [91] dataset for reading comprehension. Statistics for other datasets are computed based on their publicly available data splits. For statistics on OCR tokens, for DocVQA, we use OCR tokens generated using Microsoft's Read OCR². For VQA 2.0, TextVQA and ST-VQA, we use OCR tokens made available by authors of LoRRA [149] and M4C [94] as part of the MMF framework [214]. For statistics involving question or answer tokens, tokens are generated by splitting question or answer at white space.

Figure 4.10a shows the distribution of question lengths for questions in DocVQA compared to other similar datasets. The average question length is 8.12, which is the second highest among the compared datasets. The minimum question length is 1, and the longest question has 29 words. In DocVQA, 35,362 (70.72%) questions are unique, which is lower compared to other datasets except VQA 2.0. Figure 4.6 shows the top 15 most frequent questions and their frequencies. There are questions repeatedly being asked about dates, titles, and page numbers. For example "What is the title of the document" is asked at least 500 times. A sunburst of the first 4 words of the questions is shown in Figure 4.12. Here, for better visualization, we only show words that occur at least 80 times. It can be seen that a large majority of questions start with "what is the", asking for the date, title, total, amount, or name.

The distribution of answer lengths is shown in Figure 4.10b. We observe in the figure that both DocVQA and SQuAD 1.1 have a higher number of longer answers compared to the VQA datasets. The average answer length is 2.17. The longest answer in DocVQA has 30 words in it. 63.2% of the answers are unique, which is second only to SQuAD 1.1 (72.5%). The top 15 answers in the dataset are shown in Figure 4.7. The most common answer is an answer for only 0.7% of questions in the dataset. We observe that almost all of the top answers are numeric values, which is expected since there are a good number of document images of reports and invoices. In Figure 4.8, we show the top 15 non-numeric answers. These include named entities such as names of people, institutions, and places. The word cloud in Figure 4.11a shows frequent words in answers. The most common words are the names of people and the names of calendar months.

In Figure 4.10c, we show the number of images (or 'context's as called in the case of SQuAD 1.1) containing a particular number of text tokens. The average number of text tokens in an image or context is the highest in the case of DocVQA (182.75). It is considerably higher

²https://learn.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/cognitive-services/ computer-vision/overview-ocr



(b) Word cloud of OCR tokens in DocVQA

Figure 4.11: Word clouds of answers and OCR tokens in DocVQA dataset

compared to SQuAD 1.1, where contexts are usually small paragraphs whose average length is



Figure 4.12: **Distribution of questions by their starting 4-grams.** Most questions aim to retrieve common data points in documents such as date, title, total mount, and page number.

117.23. In the case of VQA datasets that comprise real-world images average number of OCR tokens is not more than 13. The word cloud in Figure 4.11b shows the most common words spotted by the OCR on the images in DocVQA. There is a high overlap between common OCR tokens and words in answers.

4.3 Baselines

In this section, we explain the baselines we use, including heuristics and trained models.

4.3.1 Heuristics and upper bounds

The heuristics we evaluate are: (i) **Random answer:** measures performance when we pick a random answer from the answers in the train split. (ii) **Random OCR token:** performance when a random OCR token from the given document image is picked as the answer. (iii) **Longest OCR token** is the case when the longest OCR token in the given document is selected as the answer. (iv) **Majority answer** measures the performance when the most frequent answer in the train split is considered as the answer.

We also compute the following upper bounds: (i) **Vocab UB:** This upper bound measures the performance upper bound one can get by predicting correct answers for the questions, provided the correct answer is present in a vocabulary of answers, comprising all answers which occur more than once in the train split. (ii) **OCR substring UB:** is the upper bound on predicting the correct answer provided the answer can be found as a substring in the sequence of OCR tokens. The sequence is made by serializing the OCR tokens recognized in the documents as a sequence separated by space, in top-left to bottom-right order. (iii) **OCR subsequence UB:** the upper bound on predicting the correct answer provided the answer provided the answer of the other. (iii) **OCR subsequence UB:** the upper bound on predicting the correct answer provided the answer is a subsequence of the OCR tokens' sequence.

4.3.2 VQA models

In subsection 2.5.1. we discussed two scene text VQA models—LoRRA and M4C— that have the capability to read and reason over text spotted on the images. We evaluate the models on DocVQA. In our experiments, we use original LoRRA and M4C models and a few variants of these models. Document images in DocVQA usually contain a higher number of text tokens compared to images in scene text VQA datasets. Hence we try out larger dynamic vocabularies (i.e., more OCR tokens are considered from the images) for both LoRRA and M4C. For both models, we also evaluate performance when no fixed vocabulary is used. Since the notion of visual objects in real world images is not directly applicable in the case of document images, we also try out variants of LoRRA and M4C where region features are omitted.

4.3.3 Reading comprehension models

In addition to the VQA models, which can read text, we try out extractive QA/MRC models from NLP. In particular, we use the BERT [113] QA model(subsubsection 2.2.1.1).

4.4 Experiments

In this section, we explain evaluation metrics and our experimental settings and report the results of experiments.

4.4.1 Evaluation metrics

Two evaluation metrics we use are Average Normalized Levenshtein Similarity (ANLS) and Accuracy (Acc.). ANLS was originally proposed for the evaluation of VQA on ST-VQA [215]. The Accuracy metric measures the percentage of questions for which the predicted answer matches exactly with any of the target answers. The accuracy metric awards a zero score even when the prediction differs slightly from the target answer. Since no OCR is perfect, we propose to use ANLS as our primary evaluation metric so that minor answer mismatches stemming from OCR errors are not severely penalized.

The ANLS score is defined as:

$$ANLS = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=0}^{N} \left(\max_{j} s(a_{ij}, o_{q_i}) \right)$$
(4.1)

$$s(a_{ij}, o_{q_i}) = \begin{cases} (1 - NL(a_{ij}, o_{q_i})) & \text{if } NL(a_{ij}, o_{q_i}) < \tau \\ 0 & \text{if } NL(a_{ij}, o_{q_i}) \geqslant \tau \end{cases}$$

In Equation 4.1 N is the number of questions and M is the number of ground truth answers per question. The ground truth answers are denoted as a_{ij} . Index i in the range $\{0, ..., N\}$ corresponds to the question, and index j indicates the index of the particular ground answer for a question. o_{q_i} is the predicted answer for the i^{th} question q_i . $NL(a_{ij}, o_{q_i})$ is the Normalized Levenshtein distance between the strings a_{ij} and o_{q_i} after converting both the strings to lower case. The distance is a value between 0 and 1. The similarity score $s(a_{ij}, o_{q_i})$ for a_{ij} and o_{q_i} is set to $1 - NL(a_{ij}, o_{q_i})$ if the normalized distance is less than a threshold $\tau = 0.5$. Otherwise, the similarity score is set to zero. The rationale for the threshold is that it is unlikely that the mismatch is caused by OCR error if a predicted answer has a normalised edit distance of more than 0.5 to a ground truth answer.

4.4.2 Experimental setup

For measuring human performance, we collect answers for all questions in the test split, with the help of a few volunteers from our institution. In all our experiments, including heuristics

Deceline	va	ıl	test			
Basenne	ANLS	Acc.	ANLS	Acc.		
Human	-	-	0.981	94.36		
Random answer	0.003	0.00	0.003	0.00		
Random OCR token	0.013	0.52	0.014	0.58		
Longest OCR token	0.002	0.05	0.003	0.07		
Majority answer	0.017	0.90	0.017	0.89		
Vocab UB	-	31.31	-	33.78		
OCR substring UB	-	85.64	-	87.00		
OCR subsequence UB	-	76.37	-	77.00		

Table 4.2: **Results of different heuristic baselines and upper bounds.** Predicting random answers or majority answer do not even yield 1% accuracy. Answers are a substring of the serialized OCR output in more than 85% of the cases.

and trained baselines, the OCR tokens we use are extracted using a commercial OCR application. For the heuristics and upper bounds, we use a vocabulary 4,341 answers which occur more than once in the train split.

For LoRRA and M4C, we use official implementations available as part of the MMF framework. The training settings and hyperparameters are the same as the ones reported in the original works. Grid features and region features for LoRRA and region features for M4C are extracted using the models originally used in the respective works. The fixed vocabulary we use for LoRRA is the same as the vocabulary we use for computing vocabulary-based heuristics and upper bounds. For M4C, the fixed vocabulary we use is a vocabulary of the 5,000 most frequent words from the answers in the train split of DocVQA.

For QA using BERT, three pretrained BERT models³ from the Hugging face library [216] are used. The models we use are bert-base-uncased, bert-large-uncased-whole-word-masking, and bert-large-uncased-whole-word-masking-finetuned-squad. We abbreviate the model names as bert-base, bert-large, and bert-large-squad, respectively. Among these, bert-large-squad is a pretrained model, which is also finetuned on SQuAD 1.1 for question answering. In the case of extractive QA or MRC datasets, 'contexts' on which questions are asked are passages of electronic text. But in DocVQA, 'contexts' are document images. Hence to finetune the BERT

³https://huggingface.co/transformers/pretrained_models.html
Method	Desire forten	P '		val		test	
	Region features Fixed vocab. Dynamic vocab. size		Dynamic vocab. size	ANLS	Acc.	ANLS	Acc.
	1	1	50	0.110	7.22	0.112	7.63
	\checkmark	×	50	0.041	2.64	0.037	2.58
LOKKA [149]	×	\checkmark	50	0.102	6.73	0.100	6.43
	\checkmark	\checkmark	150	0.101	7.09	0.102	7.22
	\checkmark	1	500	0.094	6.41	0.095	6.31
	1	1	50	0.292	18.34	0.306	18.75
M4C [04]	\checkmark	×	50	0.216	12.44	0.219	12.15
M4C [94]	×	\checkmark	50	0.294	18.75	0.310	18.92
	×	\checkmark	150	0.352	22.66	0.360	22.35
	×	\checkmark	300	0.367	23.99	0.375	23.90
	×	1	500	0.385	24.73	0.391	24.81

Table 4.3: **Performance of the VQA models which are capable of reading text**— LoRRA [149] and M4C[94] on DocVQA. Detection of visual objects and their features (bottom-up attention), which is a common practice in VQA is ineffective in the case of DocVQA.

QA models on DocVQA, we need to prepare the data in SQuAD style format where the answer to a question is a 'span' of the context, defined by start and end indices of the answer. To this end, we first serialize the OCR tokens recognized on the document images to a single string, separated by space, in top-left to bottom-right order. To approximate the answer spans, we follow an approach proposed in TriviaQA [217], which is to find the first match of the answer string in the serialized OCR string.

The bert-base model is finetuned on DocVQA on 2 Nvidia GeForce 1080 Ti GPUs, for 2 epochs, with a batch size of 32. We use Adam optimizer [218] with a learning rate of 5e - 05. The bert-large and bert-large-squad models are finetuned on 4 GPUs for 6 epochs with a batch size of 8, and a learning rate of 2e - 05.

4.4.3 Results

The results of the heuristic baselines and upper bounds are reported in Table 4.2. We can see that none of the heuristics get even a 1% accuracy on the validation or test splits. *OCR*

substring UB yields more than 85% accuracy on both validation and test splits. However, the substring match in all cases need not be an actual answer match. For example, if the answer is "2" which is the most common answer in the dataset, it will match with a "2" in "2020" or a "2" in "2pac". This is the reason why we evaluate the *OCR subsequence UB*. An answer is a sub sequence of the serialized OCR output for around 76% of the questions in both validation and test splits.

The results of our trained VQA baselines are shown in Table 4.3. The first rows for both methods report the results of the original model proposed in those works. In the case of LoRRA, the original setting proposed by the authors yields the best results compared to the variants we try out. With no fixed vocabulary, the performance of the model drops sharply, suggesting that the model primarily relies on the fixed vocabulary to output answers. Larger dynamic vocabulary results in a slight performance drop, suggesting that incorporating more OCR tokens from the document images does little help. Unlike LoRRA, M4C benefits from a larger dynamic vocabulary. Increasing the size of the dynamic vocabulary from 50 to 500 improves the ANLS by around 50%. In the case of LoRRA, although region features help, the improvement is insignificant. For M4C, the setting where region features are omitted performs slightly better compared to the original setting. These results can be attributed to the fact that the region features used by LoRRA and M4C come from an object detection model trained on natural images. The document images in DocVQA are significantly different from natural images, and the definition of objects in natural images makes little sense in the context of document images.

The results of different variants of the BERT QA model are reported in Table 4.4. We observe that all BERT models perform better than the best VQA baseline using M4C (last row in 4.3). The best-performing model out of all the baselines analysed is the bert-large-

Durature in a direct dial	Einsteined ein Des WOA	Va	ıl	test		
Pretrained model	Finetuned on Doc v QA	ANLS	Acc.	ANLS	Acc.	
bert-base	\checkmark	0.556	45.6	0.574	47.6	
bert-large	✓	0.594	49.28	0.610	51.08	
bert-large-squad	×	0.462	36.72	0.475	38.26	
bert-large-squad	\checkmark	0.655	54.48	0.665	55.77	

Table 4.4: **Performance of BERT QA model on DocVQA.** A BERT_{LARGE} model which is finetuned on both SQuAD 1.1 [91] and DocVQA performs the best.



Q: What is the underlined heading	Q: What is the Extension Number as	Q: How many boxed illustrations are
just above the table?	per the voucher?	there ?
GT: Indications for implantation	GT: (910) 741-0673	GT: 9
M4C best: indications for implanta-	M4C best: 963.12	M4C best: 4
tion	BERT best: (910) 741-0673	BERT best: 4
BERT best: total aneurism	Human: (910) 741-0673	Human: 9
Human: indications for implantation		

Figure 4.13: **Qualitative results from our experiments.** For example, we show the original image at the top, and the crop of the image that is relevant to the question is shown in the inset. The leftmost example is a 'layout' type question answered correctly by the M4C model but erred by the BERT model. In the second example, the BERT model correctly answers a question on a form, while the M4C model fails. In the case of the rightmost example, both models fail to understand a step-by-step illustration.

squad model, finetuned on DocVQA. Answers predicted by this model match one of the target answers exactly for around 55% of the questions.

In Figure 4.14, we show performance by question type. We compare the best models among VQA models and BERT QA model's variants against the human performance on the test split. We observe that the human performance is uniform while the models' performance varies for different question types. In Figure 4.13, we show a few qualitative results from our experiments. More qualitative results are added in Appendix B.



Figure 4.14: **Performance of baseline models for different question types.** Best baselines from VQA space and reading comprehension space pitted against the human performance for different question types. We need models which can understand figures and text on photographs better. We need better handwriting recognizers too!

4.5 Summary

We introduce a new data set and an associated VQA task with the aim to inspire a "purposedriven" approach in document image analysis and recognition research. Our dataset comprises a variety of business documents that feature structured and unstructured text, tables, figures and photographs. However existing text-based VQA models perform poorly on DocVQA as they are developed exclusively for natural images. We believe DocVQA could drive methods that use low-level cues (text, layout, arrangements) and high-level goals (purpose, relationship, domain knowledge) in solving problems of practical importance.

Chapter 5

InfographicVQA: VQA on infographics

In the previous chapter, we presented a novel VQA task called DocVQA, where images comprise pages from business documents. Our experiments on DocVQA show that a text-only baseline using BERT correctly answers nearly 55% of the questions. Additionally, results of the DocVQA challenge [219] suggest that a good share of the questions in the DocVQA can be answered without using any visual information. The findings drove us to create a DocVQA++, where visual cues are indispensable for answering the questions. To this end, we present InfographicVQA, a new dataset that comprises a diverse collection of infographics along with question-answer annotations. Infographics communicate information using a combination of textual, graphical and visual elements. We believe infographics that feature complex multimodal interactions and rich in information, are an excellent benchmark for multimodal reasoning. We curate the dataset with an emphasis on questions that require elementary reasoning and arithmetic skills. We propose a multimodal BERT-like architecture for VQA on InfographicVQA. Although our approach performs better than the baselines, there is a significant performance gap compared to near-perfect human performance on the dataset. This work on VQA on infographics has previously been presented in our publication [9].

5.1 Introduction

Infographics are documents created to convey information in a compact manner using a combination of textual and visual cues. The presence of the text, numbers, and symbols, along with the semantics that arises from their relative placements, make infographics understanding a challenging problem. Machine understanding of infographics requires methods to jointly reason over the document layout, text, graphical elements, data visualisations, color schemes and visual art, among others. Motivated by the multimodal nature of infographics, and the human

centered design, we propose a Visual Question Answering (VQA) approach to infographics understanding.



Figure 5.1: Example image from InfographicVQA along with questions and answers. For each question, source of the answer, type of evidence the answer is grounded on, and the discrete operations required to find the answer are shown.

In this work, we introduce a dataset for VQA on infographics named InfographicVQA. The dataset comprises 30,035 questions over 5,485 images. An example from our dataset is shown in Figure 5.1. Questions in the dataset include questions grounded on tables, figures and visualizations and questions that require combining multiple cues. We believe our dataset is ideal for benchmarking the progress of algorithms at the meeting point of vision, language and document understanding.

We propose a multimodal BERT-like model called VLL-BERT (vision, language and layout BERT) for VQA on the new dataset. LayoutLM (subsection 2.3.1) and VisualBERT(subsection 2.4.2 serve as inspiration for our model. Despite the fact that our method outperforms a

strong baseline like M4C, there remains a sizable performance difference when compared to near-perfect human performance on the dataset.

5.2 Related works

Dataset	Images	Synthetic Images	Template questions	Text type	# Images	# Questions	Answer type
TQA [163]	Science diagrams	×	×	MR	1K	26K	MCQ
RecipeQA [164]	Culinary pictures	×	1	MR	251K	37K	MCQ
ST-VQA [155]	Natural images	×	×	ST	23K	31K	Ex
TextVQA [149]	Natural images	×	×	ST	28K	45K	Ex, SAb
OCR-VQA [60]	Book covers	×	1	BD	207K	1 M	Ex, Y/N
DVQA [58]	Bar charts	1	1	BD	300K	3.4M	Ex, Nm, Y/N
FigureQA [59]	Charts - 5 types	1	1	BD	120K	1.5M	Y/N
LEAF-QA [220]	Charts - 4 types	1	1	BD	250K	2M	Ex, Nm, Y/N
VisualMRC [221]	Webpage screenshots	×	×	BD	10K	30K	Ab
DocVQA [5]	Industry documents	×	×	Pr, Tw, Hw, BD	12K	50K	Ex
InfographicVQA	Infographics	×	×	BD	5.4K	30K	Ex, Nm

Table 5.1: Summary of VQA and Multimodal QA datasets where text on the images needs to be read to answer questions. Text types are: Machine Readable (MR), Scene Text (ST), Born Digital (BD), Printed (Pr), Handwritten (Hw), and Typewritten (Tw). Answer types are: Multiple Choice (MCQ), Extractive (Ex), Short abstractive (SAb), Abstractive (Ab), Yes/No (Y/N), and Numerical (Nm)—when answer is numerical and not extracted from image or question.

5.2.1 Question answering in a multimodal context.

Textbook Question Answering (TQA) and RecipeQA deal with QA in a multimodal context (see section 2.6). Contrary to InfographicVQA and other datasets mentioned below, text in these two datasets is not embedded on the images but provided separately in machine readable form. ST-VQA and TextVQA (see subsection 2.5.1) comprise images captured in the wild with sparse text content. InfographicVQA has born-digital images with an order of magnitude more text tokens per image, richer in layout and in the interplay between textual and visual elements. Compared to the OCR-VQA dataset (subsubsection 2.5.2.1 which focuses exclusively on book covers and contains text-centric template questions, questions in InfographicVQA require multimodal reasoning and the dataset contains visually rich images. Charts in chart VQA

tasks (subsubsection 2.5.2.2) are a type of infographics. But these datasets contain a few types of standard charts and contain only template questions. Compared to these, InfographicVQA contains complex infographics that go beyond the definition of a "chart" and questions are manually annotated.

VisualMRC [221] is a document VQA dataset that was introduced concurrently to InfographicVQA. VisualMRC is an abstractive VQA (answers cannot be directly extracted from text in the images or questions) benchmark where images are screenshots of web pages. Compared to VisualMRC, InfographicVQA is an extractive VQA (answers are extracted as 'span'(s) of the question or text present in the given image), except for questions that require certain discrete operations resulting in numerical non-extractive answers. InfographicVQA can be seen as a natural extension of DocVQA to a new category of images that are information rich and more challenging in terms of layout complexity and vision-language interplay. Table 5.1 presents a high-level summary of the QA/VQA datasets related to InfographicVQA.

5.2.2 Multimodal pretraining for vision and language tasks

Following the success of BERT [113], there have been multiple works extending it to the Vision-Language space. Models like VisualBERT(subsection 2.4.2), VL-BERT [151], Vil-BERT [222], LXMERT [223] and UNITER [152] show that pretraining of BERT-like architectures on vision and language inputs achieve SoTA performances on downstream tasks such as VQA on natural images. Similarly, BERT inspired similar models for DIA tasks where 2D position embeddings of OCR tokens are used in addition to the embeddings of the text tokens. LAMBERT [141] and LayoutLM [115] are two prior works that fall into this category. LayoutLM is a basis for the model we propose for InfographicVQA. We discuss details of LayoutLM architecture in subsection 2.3.1.

5.2.3 Infographics understanding.

Bylinskii et al. [224] and Madan et al. [225] looked at generating textual and visual tags from infographics. Landman uses an existing text summarization model to generate captions for infographics [226]. But the model uses only text recognized from infographics to generate the captions, and layout/visual information is not considered. These three works use Visually29K dataset that comprises images from a single infographics website. MASSVIS [227] is a collection of infographics created to study infographics from a cognitive perspective. As observed by Lu et al. [228], it is a specialized collection focusing on illustrations of scientific procedures and statistical charts, therefore not representative of general infographics. To

summarize, existing datasets containing infographics are either specialized collections or infographics collected from a single source. In contrast, the InfographicVQA dataset comprises infographics drawn from hundreds of different sources, with diverse layouts and designs, and without any topic specialization.

5.3 InfographicVQA

Details of the data collection and analysis of the images, questions, and answers are presented here.

5.3.1 Collecting infographics

Images in the dataset are sourced from the internet. Initially, we downloaded more than 10K images for the search query "infographics" using Google and Bing image search engines. The downloaded images were first de-duped using a Perceptual Hashing approach implemented in *imagededup* library ¹. This step helped us to remove nearly 2000 duplicates. In the second round of de-duplication, we compared the images using the Jaccard similarity of the text tokens spotted on the images. For recognizing text tokens on the images, we used Amazon Textract OCR ². After the two rounds of de-duplication, around 7K images were left. These were added to the annotation system for question-answer annotation.

5.3.2 Collecting questions and answers

The annotation tool used for InfographicVQA is the same as the one used for DocVQA annotation (see subsection 4.2.1). Minor changes were incorporated into the tool to support the collection of new question-answer types that we discuss in subsection 5.3.3. Workers who had been part of the DocVQA annotation were invited for InfographicVQA annotation. We conducted an online webinar to explain the process to the prospective workers using examples from pilot annotation that the authors themselves did. Following the webinar, a quiz was conducted to ensure that the workers understood the annotation guidelines correctly. Similar to DocVQA annotation (subsection 4.2.1), the annotation of InfographicVQA involved three stages. The process followed in the three stages is same as how we annotated the DocVQA

https://github.com/idealo/imagededup

²https://aws.amazon.com/textract

dataset (subsubsection 4.2.1.3). The only major difference compared to DocVQA annotation is the question-answer types—similar to question types in DocVQA—that were collected.









Figure 5.2: Count of questions in validation set by their Answer-source, (Figure 5.2a), Evidence required to answer (Figure 5.2b) and the discrete Operation performed to find the answer (Figure 5.2c).

5.3.3 Question-answer types: answer-source, evidence and operation

In the second stage, in addition to answering questions collected in the first stage, we instructed the workers to add question-answer types (QA types). QA types are a set of category labels assigned to each question-answer pair. DocVQA and VisualMRC have QA types that indicate the kind of document entity a question is based on. In InfographicVQA, we collect QA types under three categories: Answer-source, Evidence, and Operation.

There are four types of Answer-source—Image-span, Question-span, Multi-span, and Nonextractive. Akin to the definition of 'span' in SQuAD and DocVQA, an answer is considered Image-span if it is a single span (a contiguous sequence) of text extracted verbatim in the reading order from text present in the image. Similarly, when the answer is a span from the question, it is labelled as Question-span. In Figure 5.1, the answer to the second question is a span of text found both in the image and the question. Consequently, both Image-span and Question-span are valid answer sources for the question. A Multi-span answer is composed of multiple spans of text from the image. We instructed our workers to enter Multi-span answers by separating each individual span by a comma and a white space. For example, in Figure 5.1, for the last question, the answer is the names of two cities that do not appear in a contiguous sequence of text. Hence it is a Multi-span answer. For a Multi-span answer, any order of the individual spans is a valid answer. In the above example, both "Vancouver, Montreal" and "Montreal, Vancouver" are valid answers. Since such answers are unordered lists, we consider all permutations of the list as valid answers for the question at evaluation time. The 'Nonextractive' type is assigned when the answer is not an extracted one. We instructed the workers not to add Non-extractive questions unless the answer is a numerical value.

The inclusion of Question-span, Multi-span, and numerical Non-extractive answers in InfographicVQA is inspired by QAs collected in the DROP dataset [82]. We see this as a natural next step in VQA involving text, different from the purely extractive QA setting in datasets like DocVQA and ST-VQA and abstractive question answering in VisualMRC where automated evaluation is difficult. Allowing non-extractive answers only when the answer is a numerical value makes sure that such answers are short and unique, giving no room for variability. This ensures that automatic evaluation metrics can be used effectively even though answers are generated, not extracted. Near perfect human performance while using automatic evaluation metrics (Table 5.4) validates that answers in InfographicVQA are unique with minimal variability when answered by different individuals.

The Evidence type indicates the kind of evidence behind the answer. Types of evidence are Text, Figure, Table/List, Map, and Visual/Layout. For example, Map is used if the question is based on data shown on a geographical map. Visual/Layout type is added when evidence is based on the visual or layout aspect of the image. For example, questions such as "What is the color of the hat – brown or black?" or "What is written at the top left corner" fall in this category. Sometimes it is difficult to discern evidence for a question-answer pair. For example, for the first question in Figure 5.1, although the evidence type assigned by the worker is 'Figure', it could even be 'Table/List' since the visualization looks like a table.

The operation type captures the kind of discrete operation(s) required to arrive at an answer — Counting, Arithmetic or Sorting. Figure 5.2 shows the distribution of questions in the validation split based on Answer-source, Evidence, and Operation. As evident from Figure 5.1, a question can have multiple types of answer sources, evidence, or operation and many questions do not require any of the specified discrete operations to find the answer. For these reasons, counts in plots shown in Figure 5.2 do not add up to 100%.

5.3.4 Statistics and analysis of the dataset

The InfographicVQA dataset has 30,035 questions and 5,485 images in total. These images are from 2,594 distinct websites. The data is split randomly into 23,946 questions and 4,406 images in train, 2,801 questions and 500 images in validation, and 3,288 questions and 579 images in test splits.

To analyze the topics covered by images in InfographicVQA, we used the Latent Dirichlet Allocation (LDA) [230] model. LDA implementation in Gensim library [231] is used. Since our dataset comprises images, the text recognized from the images using the Textract OCR is used for the topic modelling. Table 5.2 shows that images in InfographicVQA cover a wide range of topics such as energy, war, health, and social media. In Figure 5.4, we show a visualization of the top 20 topics in the dataset, visualized using the pyLDAvis tool ³.

We report basic statistics of questions, answers, and OCR tokens in InfographicVQA and similar datasets in Table 5.3. Table 5.3 shows that InfographicVQA has the highest percentage of unique questions and the highest average question length compared to similar datasets. Figure 5.5 shows a sunburst of the common questions in the dataset. There are a good number of questions asking for "How many..." or percentages. This is expected since infographics carry a lot of numerical data.

Table 5.3 shows that the percentage of questions having unique answers in InfographicVQA is the lowest (48.84%) among the compared datasets. InfographicVQA has the shortest average answer length (1.60) compared to other document VQA datasets—VisualMRC (9.55) and DocVQA (2.49)—and slightly longer than scene text VQA datasets such as ST-VQA (1.56) and TextVQA (1.51). It can be seen in Figure 5.3a that the most common answers are num-

³https://github.com/bmabey/pyLDAvis



(b) Common text tokens spotted on the images in InfographicVQA.

Figure 5.3: Word cloud of answers and OCR tokens in InfographicVQA.

bers. This is the reason why InfographicVQA has a smaller number of unique answers and a smaller average answer length.

No.	Topic
1	cost lead increase system non risk energy reduce cause clean
2	war violence symptom domestic potential die injury mil acquire birth
3	health person white black police department doctor respiratory smith officer
4	child food water parent potential eat drink essential green sugar already
5	death woman age man old adult love likely statistic rate
6	country high account say month report change global survey event
7	social medium job value program find direct authority salary candidate
8	first purchase call sport still house kid name bring early
9	case university point physical idea language mass brain thought presentation
10	fire act min sunday encounter concentration daily active th monthly
11	paper common check photo add type virus print christmas present
12	game mobile internet app olympic london medal online device mm_mm
13	public right patient human goal influence earth plant face individual
14	help free american likely provide need support contact tip hand
15	company school design content employee college technology create offer audience
16	new state top city rank york art west east california
17	business customer service population sale product small software increase investment
18	force industry car line waste register decrease driver victim throw
19	year world people day make time com average number source
20	user use facebook share site video post google search worldwide

Table 5.2: **Top 20 topics in InfographicVQA found using LDA.** We used text tokens spotted on the images for topic modelling.

The number of average text tokens in InfographicVQA images is 217.89. Compared to ST-VQA and TextVQA, this value is much higher and it is even higher than the average number of OCR tokens in document images in DocVQA. This is expected since infographics in the dataset are often originally made to be used as posters or leaflets and generally contain more text tokens compared to a page from a business document. The word cloud of OCR tokens spotted in the images is shown in Figure 5.3b. Since infographics are rich in numerical data,



Figure 5.4: **Visualization of the top 20 topics in InfographicVQA dataset.** We used LDA to find the topics of infographics in the dataset. On the left is an inter-topic distance map where each circle represents a topic. The area of a circle is proportional to the overall relevance of the topic. Distance between two topics is computed using Jensen–Shannon divergence. The distances are then mapped to a two dimensional space using Multidimensional Scaling [229]. On the right, we show the top 30 most salient terms(most prevalent terms in the entire corpus) among the text present in the images. This diagram was created using the pyLDAvis tool.

Datasat	Ques	tions	Ans	OCR tokens	
Dataset	%Unique	Avg. len	%Unique	Avg. len	Avg. len
ST-VQA	84.84	8.80	65.63	1.56	7.52
TextVQA	80.36	8.12	51.74	1.51	12.17
VisualMRC	96.26	10.55	91.82	9.55	151.46
DocVQA	72.34	9.49	64.29	2.43	182.75
InfographicVQA	99.11	11.54	48.84	1.60	217.89

Table 5.3: Statistics of questions, answers, and OCR tokens in InfographicVQA and other similar VQA datasets.

numbers dominate the word cloud. It is evident from the two word clouds that the common answers and common text tokens in the infographics are similar.



Figure 5.5: Staring 4-grams of common questions in InfographicVQA.

5.4 VLL-BERT

We propose a BERT-like architecture called VLL-BERT for extractive VQA on the InfographicVQA dataset. The input to the model comprises Vision, Language and Layout (VLL) features. VLL-BERT is inspired by LayoutLM (subsection 2.3.1) that was proposed for DIA tasks such as document classification and form understanding, and VisualBERT(subsection 2.4.2) that was proposed for vision and language tasks like VQA and image captioning on natural images. In the below subsections, we present details of the input representation for the model, model architecture, and how the model is trained.



Figure 5.6: Input representation for the VLL-BERT. Input to the model comprises text tokens from the question, OCR tokens, and visual tokens. E() denotes a learnt embedding function. In the figure, we show a case where there are K question tokens, N OCR tokens, and M visual tokens. x1, y1, x2, and y2 are the 4 coordinates of the bounding box of an OCR token or a visual token. Visual tokens correspond to local image regions.

5.4.1 Model architecture

Our model backbone is a stack of transformer layers like in BERT. Specifically, we use the $BERT_{BASE}$ architecture.

5.4.2 Input representation

Input to the model consists of three types of tokens: i) tokens from the question, ii) tokens from the text spotted on the image using an OCR, and iii) visual tokens. The visual tokens we use are either grid-based or region-based. The two styles of visual tokens are inspired by the use of grid-based and region-based features that are popular in the VQA literature(subsection 2.4.1). In the case of grid-based visual tokens, the tokens correspond to different spatial locations on a convolutional feature grid which in turn correspond to a uniform grid of image

patches. In the case of region-based visual tokens, each token corresponds to the spatial extent of an object detected on the image using an object detector.

The input stream starts with a special [CLS] token, followed by the question tokens, OCR tokens, and visual tokens. Question and OCR tokens are separated by a special [SEP] token. Similarly, OCR tokens and visual tokens are also separated by a [SEP] token. A token in the input stream is represented by a representation that is the sum of the following embeddings.

Text embedding. Following the original setting in BERT, for text embedding, we use the WordPiece embedding [137] that uses a vocabulary comprising 30,000 tokens. These embeddings are of size 768. For the question and the OCR tokens, WordPiece embeddings of the respective text tokens are used. For all the visual tokens, we use a special text token: [VisTok]. Consequently, all the visual tokens get the same text embedding; a WordPiece embedding for the token [VisTok].

Segment embedding differentiates different segments in the input. Question tokens, OCR tokens, and visual tokens are given segment ids of 0, 1, and 2, respectively.

1D position embedding is used to indicate the order of a token within the input stream. For the question tokens, the sequential order of the tokens is used. For the OCR tokens, we use the default reading order by serializing the tokens in top-left to bottom-right order. For the visual tokens, as there is no 1D order for the visual tokens, all of them are given the same 1D position and consequently have the same 1D position embedding.

2D position embedding is used to capture the 2D position of the OCR tokens and visual tokens in the image plane. For this, we follow the same process as LayoutLM. Given the bounding box coordinates (x_1, y_1, x_2, y_2) of an OCR token or a visual token, we embed all 4 coordinate values using 4 separate embedding layers. Bounding box coordinates for the grid-based visual tokens are found by estimating the spatial extent of the image patch that each spatial location on the feature map is based on. If the image is of size $W \times H$ and the feature map is of size $w \times h \times c$, then $w \cdot h$ feature vectors each of size c correspond to a uniformly spaced grid over the input image. For example, bounding box coordinates for the first visual token—the one corresponding to the top left location in the gird—will be (0,0) and (W/w, H/h). Similarly, coordinates for the last visual token—the one corresponding to the log left location in the gird—will be (0,0) and (W/w, H/h). Similarly, coordinates for the last visual token—the one corresponding to the last visual token—the one corresponding to the spatial extent common embedding table. Similar to LayoutLM, the coordinate values are normalized to lie in the range 0–1000 before embedding. For the [CLS] token, we use the 2D embedding corresponding to the coordinates (0, 0, 1000, 1000). For the question tokens, all four 2D position embeddings are set to 0s.

Visual embeddings / Visual features. For a token, visual embedding is a visual feature (VF) corresponding to the token. Unlike the other embeddings that are learnt using an embedding

table, the visual embedding is extracted using a separate network. The visual features we use as visual embedding for the tokens are of two styles—grid-based and region-based.

In either case, there are no visual embeddings for the question tokens and [SEP] tokens. They are set to zeros. When the grid-based visual tokens are used, visual features for the visual tokens are the grid-based features corresponding to each token. Assume the feature map from the CNN used for the grid-based features is of the shape $w \times h \times c$. Then each location on the spatial extent of the feature map is a visual token and the *c* dimensional feature vector at the location is the visual embedding/visual feature for the token. The visual feature for the [CLS] token is taken as the average of visual embeddings for all the visual tokens. We refer to it as 'Grid avg.' in further discussion. Visual embeddings for OCR tokens are set to zero when the grid-based visual tokens are used.

When region-based visual tokens are used, visual embedding for the visual tokens are ROI pooled feature corresponding to each visual token. Remember in this case a visual token corresponds to an object detected on the image using an object detection model. The ROI pooled feature is extracted from the box head of an object detection model like Faster-RCNN. Similarly, for the OCR tokens, ROI pooled features corresponding to the bounding box of the OCR token are extracted. For the [CLS] token, the ROI pooled feature corresponding to a bounding box spanning the entire image is used. In the following discussion, we will refer to it as 'Full Img.'.

In Figure 5.6, we show how an input stream comprising question tokens, OCR tokens, and visual tokens are represented as a sum of text, layout—1D and 2D position—, visual and segment embeddings.

5.4.3 Pretraining

At the time of pretraining, similar to how Large Language Models(LLM) like BERT are trained, we train the model in a self-supervised manner. Following the LayoutLM, we use Masked Visual-Language Model (MVLM) task for pretraining with a masking probability of 0.15. The training objective is to predict the masked token. Whenever masking, we replace an OCR token with the [MASK] token 80% of the time, with a random token 10% of the time, and keep it unchanged 10% of the time. Note that we do not mask or zero out the positional information or the visual information for the token that is being masked. A schematic of the pretraining setup is shown in Figure 5.7.



Figure 5.7: **Pretraining LayoutLM-based model using MVLM** We pretrain the model using Masked Visual Language Modelling (MVLM). MVLM aims to predict a masked OCR token given other OCR tokens and visual tokens. In this case, the OCR token "ottawa" is picked for masking. For this token, text embedding of a special [MASK] token is used. Other embeddings remain the same.

5.4.4 Finetuning

Similar to the output head of the BERT QA model (subsubsection 2.2.1.1, we use an output head that predicts the answer as a single continuous span of the OCR tokens spotted on the image. Therefore, our model can only handle questions whose Answer-source is Image-span. Nearly 70% of questions in validation and test split are of this type. Extending this model to include the questions with other Answer-sources—Question-Span, Multi-Span, and Non-Span—is an interesting direction for future work. Figure 5.8 depicts the finetuning setup.



Figure 5.8: **Finetuning LayoutLM-based model for extractive VQA.** At the time of finetuning, tokens from both the question and the image are used. The training objective is to predict the Start and End tokens of the answer among the OCR tokens. This finetuning setup is similar to finetuning BERT for MRC(subsubsection 2.2.1.1).

5.5 Experimental setup

In this section, we present details of the experiments we conduct, implementation details of models we use, and the evaluation metrics.

5.5.1 Experimental setup for VLL-BERT

5.5.1.1 Extracting visual features

Following Anderson et al.'s work [93] that proposed to use attention over both the regionbased and grid-based features, models like LoRRA (subsubsection 2.5.1.1) followed suit to utilize both the grid-based and the region-based features. However, the recent works on VQA, such as M4C and multimodal pretrained models like VisualBERT (for a list of models similar to VisualBERT, see subsection 5.2.2), use only grid-based features. All these models make use of the ROI pooled features from a Faster-RCNN [96] trained for object detection on Visual Genome [146]. LayoutLM, which is a pretrained model for DIA tasks, uses region-based features as 'image embedding' of the OCR tokens. Although document images are quite different from natural images, authors of LayoutLM use a Faster-RCNN trained on Visual Genome dataset, for region-based features.

Inspired by the use of the region-based features in the aforementioned works, we first decided to follow the same approach in VLL-BERT. In addition to the region-based features from an object detection model for natural images, we also try out region-based features using a model that is trained for Document Layout Analysis (DLA). In DLA, the objective is to detect layout objects of interest, such as titles, text blocks, and tables. Our initial experiments showed that VLL-BERT which uses region-based features performed poorer compared to the VLL-BERT variant which doesn't use any visual features. Consequently, we investigated other means to incorporate visual information into the VLL-BERT model. Ultimately as presented in subsection 5.4.2, in addition to region-based features, we also experimented with grid-based features.

For grid-based features and region-based features following are the 5 different visual feature (VF) sources that we experiment with.

- 1. VG-regions. Similar to M4C, VisualBERT and other recent works, we use a Faster-RCNN trained on Visual Genome (VG). We used the scripts and pretrained Faster-RCNN checkpoint used in the MMF framework [214]. As done in M4C, for VLL-BERT, we extract ROI pooled features of size 2048 from the penultimate fully-connected layer of the box head of this network. But unlike in M4C, we do not finetune the last fullyconnected layer of the box head while pretraining or finetuning the VLL-BERT.
- 2. DLA-regions. It is a Mask-RCNN trained on document images in PubLayNet [48] for DLA. PubLayNet dataset has annotations for 5 document layout object classes—text, title, list, table, and figure. We used a publicly available Detectron2 ⁴-based implementation ⁵ of Masked-RCNN trained on PubLayNet. We use the pretrained checkpoint provided in the repository. ROI pooled features of size 1024 from the last fully-connected layer of the box head of the model are used as the visual features.

⁴https://github.com/facebookresearch/detectron2

⁵https://github.com/hpanwar08/detectron2

- 3. **ImageNet-grid.** Grid-based features from a ResNet-152 trained for image classification on the ImageNet dataset are used. We used the pretrained checkpoint available in PyTorch. The feature map from which we extract the grid features is of size $7 \times 7 \times 2048$
- 4. **RVL-CDIP-grid.** We finetuned the 'Imagenet-grid' model on RVL-CDIP dataset [232] for document image classification. The RVL-CDIP is a document image classification dataset containing 400,000 images in 16 document classes. The images in RVL-CDIP are a subset of the IIT-CDIP [147] collection.
- 5. Visually29K-grid. We finetuned a pretrained ResNet-152—the one that is used for ImageNet-grid—for multi-label image classification on Visually29K [224]. In Visually29K, each infographic is annotated with a category label and one or more tags. There are a total of 26 different categories and 391 different tags. While finetuning, we replace the last fully-connected layer with a new fully-connected layer that has 391 units and uses Sigmoid activation (since the model is being finetuned for multi-label classification) for the last layer. The model is finetuned using binary cross-entropy loss.

VLL-BERT is implemented in PyTorch. In all our experiments, we start from a pretrained checkpoint of LayoutLM. Specifically, we use the 'layoutlm-base-uncased' checkpoint ⁶. Text, segment, and 1D and 2D position embeddings are of size 768 (see subsection 5.4.2). Since the visual features we use is of a different size—2048 in the case of VG-regions, 2048 for the grid-based features, and 1024 in the case of DLA-regions—than the common embedding size of 768, we use a linear layer to project the visual features to this common embedding size. This layer is initialized from scratch. For pretraining on InfographicVQA using MVLM, we used Adam optimizer with a learning rate of 2e - 5. We used a batch size of 4. For finetuning, we used a batch size of 8 and a learning rate of 1e-5. For pretraining—i.e., in-domain pretraining on InfographicVQA—and finetuning, no additional data other than train split of InfographicVQA is used. Since we train VLL-BERT for extractive VQA, answers need to be mapped as spans of OCR tokens. To map answers in the InfographicVQA train split to SQUAD-style spans, we follow the same approach we used for DocVQA (see subsection 4.4.2). We take the first subsequence match of an answer in the serialized transcription as the corresponding answer span. This way, we find approximate spans for 52% of questions in the train split. The rest of the questions are not used for finetuning the model.

⁶https://huggingface.co/microsoft/layoutlm-base-uncased

5.5.2 Experimental setup for heuristics, upper bounds, and human performance.

On DocVQA, we evaluated various heuristic baselines and upper bounds as presented in subsection 4.3.1. We evaluate them on InfographicVQA as well. For evaluating human performance, all questions in the test split of the dataset are answered by a volunteer. For Vocab UB and heuristics involving a vocabulary, we use a vocabulary of 5,000 most common answers in the train split.

5.5.3 Experimental setup for M4C.

In addition to VLL-BERT, we evaluate M4C on InfographicVQA. We use the official implementation of the model [214]. The training parameters and other implementation details are the same as the ones used in the original paper. As done in the original M4C, the fixed vocabulary used with the model is created from the 5,000 most common words among words from answers in the train split. The original M4C uses region-based features from a Faster-RCNN trained on Visual Genome. We call this feature extractor VG-regions in subsubsection 5.5.1.1. In addition to it, we experiment with region-based features from DLA-regions as well. We also evaluate an M4C variant without visual features and one with features drawn from only one region that covers the entire image extent.

5.5.4 Evaluation metrics

The evaluation setup is same as the evaluation for DocVQA (see subsection 4.4.1). We use two metrics: ANLS and accuracy.

5.6 Results

The results of heuristic baselines, upper bounds, and human performance are shown in Table 5.4. Human performance is comparable to human performance on DocVQA. This suggests that humans can answer questions on infographics with the same level of easiness as answering questions on business documents such as letters and reports. Vocab + OCR UB suggests that more than three-quarters of questions have their answers present as a span of the OCR tokens or in a vocabulary of the most common answers in the train split.

Deceline	AN	ILS	Accuracy(%)		
Dasenne	val	test.	val	test	
Human performance	-	0.980	-	95.70	
Random answer	0.006	0.005	0.00	0.00	
Random OCR token	0.011	0.014	0.29	0.49	
Majority answer	0.041	0.035	2.21	1.73	
Vocab UB	-	-	53.16	51.34	
OCR subsequence UB	-	-	53.95	56.96	
Vocab + OCR subsequence UB	-	-	76.71	77.4	

Table 5.4: **Results of heuristics and upper bounds and human performance evaluation.** Heuristics yield near-zero results. From the numbers for different upper bounds, it is evident that more than 75% of the answers are either present in the present vocabulary or found as a sub sequence of the OCR tokens spotted on the respective image.

We show results using M4C in Table 5.5. The first row in the table corresponds to the settings used in the original M4C. The other rows show the results of different ablations and variants of the original setting. It can be seen that the region-based features from VG-regions and DLA-regions do little help for VQA on InfographicVQA. At the same time, using region-based feature corresponding to the entire image (i.e., the 'Full Img.') works better than the variant that does not use any visual features. With more OCR tokens taken as part of the input to the M4C, the performance is steadily increasing. In the original M4C, the maximum number of OCR tokens that are fed to the model is 50. However, on average, InfographicVQA images have a lot more OCR tokens. Therefore, including more OCR tokens helps with the performance.

The results of extractive VQA using VLL-BERT are given in Table 5.6. The first row in the table is essentially a LayoutLM finetuned on the InfographicVQA. The second row shows the case when the LayoutLM is pretrained and finetuned on InfographicVQA. It can be seen that the in-domain pretraining significantly improves the performance. The rest of the rows show results of VLL-BERT that use visual features, either region-based or grid-based. Similar to M4C, VLL-BERT variants that use region-based features using VG-regions or DLA-regions perform poorer compared to the VLL-BERT which does not use any visual features. Although the grid-based features from ImageNet-grid and RVL-CDIP-grid do little to help in improving

VF	Finetune	Region	#	# OCR	OCR val		test	
source	VF source	type	# regions	tokens	ANLS	Acc.	ANLS	Acc.
VG-regions	1	objects	100	50	0.11	4.81	0.12	4.87
VG-regions	1	objects	20	50	0.11	4.82	0.12	4.87
VG-regions	×	objects	20	50	0.13	4.89	0.13	4.89
VG regions	×	objects	20	300	0.13	4.90	0.13	5.08
VG-regions	×	None	0	300	0.14	5.86	0.14	6.58
VG regions	×	Full Img.	1	300	0.14	5.93	0.15	6.64
DLA-regions	×	objects	20	50	0.11	4.86	0.13	5.02
DLA-regions	×	objects	20	300	0.13	5.95	0.14	6.50
DLA-regions	×	None	0	300	0.14	5.90	0.14	6.39
DLA-regions	×	Full Img.	1	300	0.14	5.97	0.14	6.42

Table 5.5: **Performance of different variants of the M4C.** The setting used in the original M4C is the one shown in the first row. The column 'VF source' indicates the source of the visual features (VF) used. 'Finetune detector' denotes the case when features from the penultimate fully-connected layer of the box head of the detector are used for VQA while the last fully-connected layer is finetuned along with the M4C model. This is the default setting in M4C. In our experiments, we get better results without finetuning the detector. In the column 'Region type', 'objects' means grid-based features corresponding to the objects detected on the images are used. 'Full Img.' stands for the case where only one region-based features and only the Full Img's feature gives better results than using the region-based features corresponding to the objects detected on the image. The original M4C considers only the first 50 OCR tokens. We experiment with up to 300 OCR tokens since the number of OCR tokens per image is much higher for InfographicVQA compared to the scene text VQA datasets, as shown in Table 5.3.

the performance, the grid-based features from Visually29K-grid yield the best among all the variants we try out.

W believe the region-based visual features we use impart little information since the object detectors we use— a detector trained for detecting objects on natural scene images and another for document layout analysis—are not suitable for infographics. This is evident from Table 5.7. Both detectors detect only a few instances of objects on infographics.

In-domain	VF	Visual	OCR	[CLS]	val		test	
pretraining	source	tokens	VF	VF	ANLS	Acc.	ANLS	Acc.
×	X	×	×	×	0.21	13.40	0.23	15.30
1	×	×	×	×	0.25	18.14	0.27	19.74
1	DLA-regions	×	×	Full Img.	0.25	18.56	0.26	19.16
1	VG-regions	X	×	Full Img.	0.22	16.47	0.24	16.51
1	VG-regions	1	×	Full Img.	0.19	10.20	0.19	10.60
1	DLA-regions	1	×	Full Img.	0.23	16.14	0.25	17.58
\checkmark	VG-regions	1	1	Full Img.	0.18	9.90	0.17	10.30
1	DLA-regions	1	1	Full Img.	0.24	16.14	0.25	17.61
\checkmark	ImageNet-grid	1	×	Grid avg.	0.21	16.22	0.24	16.21
1	RVL-CDIP-grid	1	×	Grid avg.	0.20	15.40	0.20	16.18
\checkmark	Visually29K-grid	1	×	Grid avg.	0.28	19.91	0.29	21.10

Table 5.6: **Performance of VLL-BERT on InfographicVQA.** The first column indicates if the VLL-BERT is pretrained using MVLM on InfographicVQA. For different visual feature sources that we show in the second column, refer to subsubsection 5.5.1.1. The 'OCR VF' column indicates if visual embeddings are used for the OCR tokens. When visual features are not used, they are set to zeros. Similarly, the 'CLS VF' column shows what visual feature is used for the [CLS] token. When region-based visual features are used, the visual feature for the [CLS] token is the ROI pooled feature corresponding to the full image (abbreviated as 'Full Img.). In the case of grid-based features, the visual feature for [CLS] is computed as the average of the visual features for all the visual tokens. We refer to it as 'Grid avg.'.

In Figure 5.10, the performance of our trained baselines on the test split is compared against the upper bounds and human performance. The M4C and VLL-BERT models used for this comparison are the variants that yield the best ANLS on the test data. A few qualitative results of our experiments are shown in Figure 5.9. More qualitative examples are shown in Appendix C.



Figure 5.9: **Qualitative results.** Shown in the first row are the original infographics on which the questions are asked. The second row shows the crops of the respective original images that are relevant to the question. For the leftmost question, VLL-BERT gets the answer correct, while M4C fails. In the case of the second question, where evidence is a Table/List and Sorting is involved, M4C answers the question correctly. In the case of the last question that requires the subtraction of a number from another, neither M4C, nor VLL-BERT gets the answer correct.

5.7 Summary

We introduce a new dataset for VQA on infographics with the goal of developing a VQA benchmark that necessitates non-trivial multimodal reasoning in order to respond to the questions. We present a comprehensive comparison of the new dataset with other similar datasets.

Datastar	TextVQA		D	ocVQA	InfographicVQA		
Detector	Avg.	<2 det.(%)	Avg.	<2 det.(%)	Avg.	<2 det.(%)	
VG-regions	28.8	0.0	4.1	43.9	7.4	23.9	
DLA-regions	1.0	97.9	4.7	0.0	2.9	43.4	

Table 5.7: Statistics of object detections using two detectors – VG-regions and DLA-regions. DLAregions is trained for detecting document layout objects in PubLayNet, and VG-regions is an object detection model trained on natural images in Visual Genome. Avg. shows the average number of detections per image. ' <2 det.(%)' is the percentage of images on which the number of detected objects is less than 2.



Figure 5.10: Performance of VLL-BERT and other baselines for different question-answer types.

Inspired by multimodal transformer-based models, we propose a BERT-like model for extractive VQA on InfographicVQA. The proposed model, called VLL-BERT, takes in textual, layout, and visual features as its input. Additionally, we evaluate different variants of M4C and many heuristic baselines and upper bounds on the dataset. Unlike images in DocVQA, infographics in InfographicVQA are significantly different from generic document images like the ones in popular DIA datasets such as IIT-CDIP, RVL-CDIP and PubLayNet. Infographics are not like natural images either. Due to this distribution shift, visual feature extractors(both gridbased and region-based) trained on natural images or generic document images were proven to be ineffectual in extracting visual features from Infographics.

Chapter 6

Recognition-free QA on handwritten document collection

DocVQA and InfographicVQA adhere to the mainstream VQA setting where a question is asked on a single image and a textual answer is returned. Recognizing text on the given image and/or understanding its semantics is essential for building solutions for the two tasks. Consequently, noisy OCR can act as a bottle neck for recognition-based solutions to VQA on document images. In this chapter, we investigate the possibility of extracting information from document images in a recognition-free manner. To this end, we propose a new recognitionfree QA task. We prefer to call this a QA task not a VQA, as the handwritten document images we work with are text-only pages with little visual content. Additionally all the images contain text in the form of paragraphs in a single column layout, making the layout analysis trivial. Unlike typical QA and VQA formulations where the answer is a short text, we aim to locate a document snippet where the answer lies. The proposed approach works without recognizing the text in the documents. We argue that the recognition-free approach is suitable for handwritten documents and historical collections where robust text recognition is often difficult. At the same time, for human users, document image snippets containing answers act as a valid alternative to textual answers. The proposed approach uses an off-the-shelf deep embedding network that can project both textual words and word images into a common subspace. This embedding bridges the textual and visual domains and helps us retrieve document snippets that potentially answer a question. We evaluate results of the proposed approach on two new datasets: (i) HW-SQuAD: a synthetic, handwritten document image counterpart of SQuAD1.0 dataset, and (ii) BenthamQA: a smaller dataset containing QA pairs defined on documents from the Bentham manuscripts collection. We also present a thorough analysis of the proposed recognition-free approach compared to a SoTA recognition-based approach. This work has previously been presented in our publication [7].



Figure 6.1: This work addresses the problem of Question Answering on handwritten document collection. Given a natural language question, a document snippet that answers the question is returned.

6.1 Introduction

Although deep learning-based techniques have led to considerable performance improvement in handwriting recognition [101, 233, 234], it is still far from OCR performance on printed documents. Owing to variability in handwriting and prevalence of degradation, text recognition from manuscripts—particularly historical manuscripts—is a challenging problem. Recognizing text on a new manuscript collection using a generic OCR that is not finetuned or retrained on the target collection, often result in noisy OCR transcriptions. A recent study by Bazzo et al. [235] observes that even a 5% word error significantly impacts information retrieval from document images that are automatically transcribed using an OCR. In another study based on data in a large digital library, Chiron et al. [236] observe that a significant number of user queries are affected by OCR errors. They also observe that at least 15% of the OCR errors are for named entities that dictionary-based error correction approaches cannot correct. This motivates us to devise a retrieval-based solution for QA that does not require text recognition and extracts a relevant region from an image in the collection that answers the question.

We propose to return answers to the questions as image/document snippets. Figure 6.1 depicts an example case where the answer to a natural language question on a document collection is an image snippet/crop from one of the documents in the collection. Although this approach does not yield a textual answer to the question, it would still meet the requirement of human users looking for information from document collections. This is in line with works in VQA, which argue that visual evidence is as important as coming up with a textual answer [237, 238]. For example, in the STE VQA dataset [238], in addition to the textual answer for a question, a visual answer is also provided. The visual answer is a bounding box representing the image region on which the question is grounded. Moreover, returning image snippets as answers is similar to extractive QA tasks in NLP/IR, where an answer is not generated but returned as a span (a sequence of contiguous text tokens) of the given context [91, 239].

We propose a method that performs QA in the image space without any explicit text recognition from the documents in the collection. We use an end-to-end deep embedding network [101] to extract feature embeddings of both textual words in questions and word images in documents. These representations are aggregated for each question, document, or snippet to form question vectors, document vectors, and snippet vectors, respectively. This way, documents best matching a question or snippets best matching a question can be retrieved using the nearest neighbour search.

Major contributions of this chapter are:

- Formulate the problem of information extraction from a document image collection as a question answering task. This is motivated by VQA in Computer Vision and QA in NLP. The question is defined as a natural language query resulting in an answer in the form of image snippets.
- Introduce two new datasets: HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA, for QA on handwritten document collection. HW-SQuAD is curated using an existing dataset for electronic text — SQuAD1.0 [91]. We render passages in SQuAD1.0 as images using handwritten fonts. For BenthamQA, we annotate questions and answers on handwritten manuscripts from Transcribe Bentham Project [17].
- Propose an evaluation protocol to evaluate QA, where the answer is a document image snippet.
- A two-stage solution for QA on document collection and evaluate it on the newly introduced datasets. Our method is segmentation-based (requires word and line bounding boxes), recognition-free (does not require to recognize text in the documents), and lexicon-free (does not depend on a fixed vocabulary). We compare our approach against a recognition-based approach and analyze how the two approaches fare when text recognition is noisy.

6.2 Related works

Work presented in this chapter is related to QA and VQA works in NLP and Computer Vision. We discuss important tasks, datasets and popular methods for QA on electronic text in section 2.2. The main difference between QA on electronic text and the problem we address in this chapter is that, text, in our case is not in machine readable form. We address the problem of answering questions asked on a set of document images without any given transcription.

As noted in section 2.2, most of the early VQA datasets and methods disregard text present in the images, and the problem is often modelled as a multi-class classification. Questions in these datasets typically focus on visual aspects, such as objects, attributes, and relationships. On the other hand, scene text VQA, requires reading text on natural images(see subsection 2.5.1). Our work is different from the scene text VQA on two accounts: (i) these datasets contain images "in the wild" which are drawn from popular scene text datasets or datasets like OpenImages [156] that predominantly have scattered text tokens compared to the handwritten document images we consider, and (ii) almost all VQA problems, including the ones involving text on the images, are formulated as QA on a single image, while the proposed QA task is for a collection of document images.

Our works on single document VQA—DocVQA and InfographicVQA—that we present in the previous two chapters are closely related to the work presented in this chapter. While DocVQA and InfographicVQA stick to the standard VQA setting where the answer is textual, work done in this chapter propose to respond to natural language queries by providing "visual answers" in the form of image snippets. HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA datasets contain handwritten and/or historical documents whose OCR transcription is generally noisy. Compared to multimodal document images in DocVQA and InfographicVQA that feature tables, text, figures and photographs, the document images in datasets for the proposed recognition-free QA task contain only handwritten or historical manuscripts that predominantly contain text in the form of sentences and paragraphs.

6.3 Recognition-free QA

In the following discussion, we use the term 'document' to refer to a handwritten document image. 'Word' refers to a textual word in questions and a word image in documents. We define a document snippet or a 'snippet' as a horizontal slice of one or more contiguous text lines from a document.

The proposed QA method returns the answer to a given question as a snippet extracted from one of the queried documents. Given a question like *In which year was John McIntire*



Figure 6.2: **Proposed recognition-free approach to QA on document collection.** Our approach works by aggregating embeddings of words in a question, a handwritten document or a document snippet to a *QuestionVector*, *DocumentVector* or *SnippetVector* respectively. We use an end-to-end embedding network [101] for the embeddings. These vector representations help us to retrieve documents similar to a question or snippets similar to a question in a Vector Space model. The snippets are extracted in a two-step process. In the first step, a small number of relevant documents are retrieved. In the second step, a document snippet answering the question is extracted from one of the previously retrieved documents.

murdered? (see Figure 6.1) we want to find an embedding/representation for the question. We aim to find a snippet in the new embedding space that can be the most probable answer using a simple nearest neighbour search. This approach leads to the following technical challenges:

- We need an embedding where both text (questions) and image (document/snippet) modalities can be embedded.
- The embedding of a question must be independent of its length and its paraphrasing.
- In the joint embedding space, a question's matching snippet must have its embedding similar to the question.

We describe a solution that meets the above requirements below. Figure 6.2 shows a schematic representation of the proposed solution.

6.3.1 Joint embedding of textual words and word images

In order to come up with a joint space where questions and snippets can match, we first embed the constituent words of a question or snippet into a joint space. Later these individual embeddings are aggregated to form a single global embedding for the question or the snippet. For the joint embedding of words, we use an end-to-end embedding network introduced in [101], which simultaneously learns both text and image embeddings using a multi-task loss. It is an end-to-end trainable network which does not require to embed image and text in separate steps and later combine them. The network learns a feature space where words that are lexically similar lie closer to each other. This facilitates word spotting in this joint space in both query-by-string and query-by-example settings.

6.3.2 Aggregating word embeddings

The answer extraction process we discuss below requires us to represent questions, documents, and snippets as vectors of a fixed dimension. This is achieved by aggregating the embeddings of the constituent words of a question/document/snippet into a global representation whose size is independent of the number of words being aggregated. Stop words in questions and documents/snippets are removed prior to the aggregation of word embeddings (see auto6.5.1 for details). Two different approaches are tried out for aggregating the word embeddings and they are discussed below.

6.3.2.1 Aggregate by summing (SUM)

A set of M word embeddings $\{x_1, x_2, ..., x_M\}$ of size D_w are summed together to form an aggregate vector of the same size.

6.3.2.2 Aggregate using Fisher Vector (FV) framework

The Fisher Vector (FV) framework introduced in [240] has been widely used to aggregate local image descriptors to a global descriptor in image retrieval and classification problems [241, 242, 243]. Given a set of word embeddings $X = \{x_1, x_2...x_M\}$ we assume that these continuous word embeddings have been generated by a Gaussian Mixture Model (GMM). We denote the parameters of the GMM, $\lambda = \{w_i, \mu_i, \Sigma_i, i = 1...K\}$, where K is the number of Gaussians. w_i , μ_i and Σ_i are, respectively, the mixture weight, mean vector and covariance matrix of the Gaussian i. We assume that the covariance matrices are diagonal and hence it is denoted by the variance vector, σ_i^2 . The GMM, u_λ is estimated/trained offline from a representative set of samples using Maximum Likelihood (ML) estimation.

For the i^{th} Gaussian in the GMM, let $\mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda}$ be the gradient with respect to the mean (μ_i) and $\mathcal{G}_{\sigma,i}^{\lambda}$ be the gradient with respect to the standard deviation (σ_i) . FV of the given set of embeddings X will be the gradient vector \mathcal{G}_X^{λ} which is obtained by concatenating $\mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda}$ and $\mathcal{G}_{\sigma,i}^{\lambda}$ for $i = 1 \dots K$. Following the standard practice, we do not consider gradients with respect to the mixture weights, w_i s, since it adds little discriminative information [244, 243]. Finally, we apply Power normalization and L2 normalization to the FV as suggested in [242]. Power normalization proposed by Perronnin et al. [243] helps to "unsparisfy" the FV as it becomes sparser with more Gaussians. To each dimension of the FV, power normalization applies the following function $f(z) = sign(z)|z|^{\alpha}$. $0 \le \alpha \le 1$ is the power normalization parameter and usually set to 1/2.

6.3.3 Document retriever

Following the standard practice in QA systems for electronic text [138], we first select a small set of documents that are likely to contain the answer. We call this step "Document Retriever". Given a question and a document collection of M documents, the Document Retriever generates N proposals ($N \ll M$) for the 'target document', i.e., the document where the potential answer to a given question lies. For this step, the question and the documents are summarized into a *QuestionVector* and *DocumentVectors* of fixed size using one of the aggregation methods mentioned above. Subsequently, target document proposals are generated by retrieving N documents best matching the question by computing cosine similarity between the *QuestionVector* and the *DocumentVectors*.
6.3.4 Answer snippet extraction

Once a set of document images are retrieved—as proposals for the target document—by the Document Retriever, all possible snippets from these proposals are considered as 'candidate snippets'. Since our approach assumes that word and line segmentations are known, the candidates are extracted in a sliding window manner, scanning text lines in a document from top to bottom. For instance, if the size of answer snippets is set as 2 text lines, we group each pair of consecutive text lines as a snippet. Then, candidate snippets are converted into SnippetVectors using one of the aggregation methods proposed in subsection 6.3.2. The aggregation method used for this step could be different from the one used with the document retriever. The best aggregation scheme for each step shall be found empirically by evaluating different options on a validation set. Finally, similar to Document Retriever, cosine similarity between the QuestionVector and SnippetVectors are computed and the top matching snippet is returned as the answer to the given question.

During the ITV network strike of 1979. viewership peaked at 16 million.[citation needed] Figures rem respectable into the 1980s. but fell the programme's 23rd wed in 1985 and the s air to noticeably after the progra a poor at the cording to the BBC Board Control, a leading cause of the namme's 1989 suspension. Some lans sidered this di was scheduled Coron-1 us, since the the programme was scheduled against the scap opera Coronation Street, the most popular show at the time After the series revival in 2005 (the third notable veried if high ratings), it has consistently had igh viewershij: levels for the evening on ode is bi

Figure 6.3: **Sample documents in the newly introduced HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA datasets.** The first two are synthetically rendered images in HW-SQuAD. The synthetic samples have diverse fonts, backgrounds, textures, image artifacts, and inter-word and inter-line spacing. The last two are real handwritten manuscripts that are part of the BenthamQA dataset.

6.4 HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA datasets

The annotation of a QA dataset on a handwritten document collection requires considerable human effort. Moreover, modern deep learning-based supervised models benefit from large amounts of training data. As an alternative to costly human annotation, we build a dataset using an existing QA dataset for electronic text by reusing the questions and answers. Since this dataset is a derivative of the existing SQuAD1.0 dataset, we term it HW-SQuAD. We use HW-SQuAD for experimenting with different ablations of the proposed approach. For benchmarking the approach on a real collection of handwritten manuscripts, we create another dataset called BenthamQA. Images in BenthamQA are scanned images of handwritten manuscripts from the 18th and 19th centuries.

6.4.1 HW-SQuAD

SQuAD1.0 [91] is a popular benchmark dataset used by NLP and IR communities for QA and MRC on electronic text. It contains 100,000+ question–answer pairs on 23,000+ passages drawn from over 500 Wikipedia articles. Every question is associated with a passage, and the answer to the question is marked as a 'span' of contiguous words in the passage. The train set of the dataset has only one answer mapped per question. But in the development (public test) set, each question is provided with one or more target (ground truth) answers. The analysis presented in [91] shows the dataset has diverse questions in terms of i) syntactic and lexical variations and ii) the extent of reasoning required to answer the questions.

The passages need to be rendered as document images to reuse SQuAD1.0 for our purpose. Motivated by the success of synthetic datasets for OCR problems [124, 101], we synthetically render the passages in SQuAD1.0 as handwritten document images. In the following, we describe how we use SQuAD1.0 data to create the new HW-SQuAD dataset.

6.4.1.1 Data preprocessing

Samples in SQuAD1.0 are first subjected to standard pre-processing steps¹ to tokenize questions and passages, and to generate question–passage correspondences in terms of token offsets. Non-ASCII tokens in the questions and the passages are then converted to the nearest ASCII transliterations using the Unidecode library². This was required since most of the handwritten fonts we use do not support characters outside the ASCII character set. Following the pre-processing step, a few questions—corresponding to the answers for which mapping the character offsets to the token offsets fail—are excluded. The original train set of SQuAD1.0 is split randomly into two subsets in HW-SQuAD — 95% in train and 5% for validation (val). We use the original development set (public test set) of SQuAD1.0 to create the test set in HW-SQuAD.

https://github.com/facebookresearch/DrQA

²https://pypi.org/project/Unidecode/

	HV	W-SQuA	D	BenthamQA
	train	val	test	
Number of questions	67887	7578	9477	200
Number of documents	17007	1889	2067	338
Average number of words per document	116.6	117.2	122.8	202.0
Average number of words per question	10.1	10.1	10.2	18.0
Average number of words per answer	2.4	2.4	2.7	3.9

Table 6.1: HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA dataset statistics.

6.4.1.2 Synthetic rendering of SQuAD1.0 passages as handwritten document images

We render a passage as a single-column document image using a handwriting-style font. The font used is randomly sampled from over 100 handwriting-style fonts downloaded from Google Fonts³.

The first step is to render each word in a passage in SQuAD1.0 onto a transparent background. The font size is set randomly from a range of 28–52 pts. The intensity of the foreground (i.e., the pixels making up the text strokes) is varied randomly in the 0–50 range (0 being the darkest and 255 being the brightest). This means all our documents have darker text on lighter backgrounds, which is the case for document images in general. For a random 15% of the word images, we induced degradation by eroding the images using the erode () function available in OpenCV [245].

In the next step, all the word images are pasted onto a background image in the same order as in the original passage using alpha blending. The background image is randomly sampled from a set of 20+ manuscripts like textures downloaded from the internet. While pasting the words onto the background image, we break the lines after every few words. The number of words in a line is varied randomly, with a minimum of 5 and a maximum of 7. For a document, the fixed inter-word spacing is the average per-character width (width of a word image divided by the number of characters in it) of the document. Similarly, the fixed inter-line spacing used for a document is the average height of word images. For a random 15%, we used a different spacing than the fixed value. In such cases, we multiply the fixed value by a random multiplier in the range of 0.9–2.5 for inter-word spacing and a random multiplier in the range of 0.9–1.3 for inter-line spacing. The borders on all 4 sides of the document are also set as a function of

³https://fonts.google.com/

the inter-word spacing used in the document. The border on each side is the fixed inter-word spacing for the document multiplied by a random value in the range 1.5–5.

Once all word images were pasted onto the background image, we subjected the image to a random amount of skew. The skew angle we used is a random value in the range of -5-5. Then a random 15% of the images are re-sampled and brought back to the original dimensions to induce artifacts resulting from the re-sampling of images. For re-sampling, we used a random scaling factor in the 0.6–1.4 range.

6.4.2 BenthamQA

Compared to HW-SQuAD which contains synthetically rendered images, BenthamQA contains real historical manuscripts. We decided to use a manuscript collection with word and line bounding box annotation already available so that QA methods that require gold-standard annotations for words or lines can use them. We used manuscripts from the ImageCLEF 2016 Bentham Handwritten Retrieval dataset [246]'s dev split. The manuscripts are at least 200 years old. At first, duplicate and near duplicate images were removed by comparing the images using Jaccard Similarity of their gold-standard transcriptions. 338 images were left after the de-duplicaton.

To annotate QAs on the manuscripts, we used a hosted version of the Haystack annotation tool⁴. The gold-standard transcriptions of the manuscripts were shown to the annotators to add questions and answers. Similar to the typical extractive QA annotation, the answers were marked as spans of the transcripts. Once the textual spans are annotated, the equivalent visual region on the document image that encompass the textual answer are marked. Since we know which words constitute the textual answer and the bounding boxes of these words are known (since we have ground truth for locations and transcriptions of the words in the manuscripts), marking the answers' visual regions can be done without any manual effort. With the help of two volunteers, 200 question–answer pairs based on 94 different document images were collected. There were 224 images that were not annotated with any question. We keep these images also in the dataset as distractors for the QA task. In other words, we have 200 questions on 338 images and 94 images have at least one question based on them.

Basic statistics of questions, answers and documents in both HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA are shown in Table 6.1. Questions in BenthamQA are almost double the length of questions in HW-SQuAD. This is expected since the SQuAD1.0 dataset was annotated for MRC, where each question is asked in the context of a single passage. A detailed discussion on this aspect is given in section 6.3, when we analyze the performance based on the length of the questions.

⁴https://annotate.deepset.ai

While annotating BenthamQA, annotators were instructed not to ask questions specific to a particular document, such as *What is the title of the document?* or *What is the name of the city mentioned in the first paragraph?* This made the annotators ask longer questions. For example, take this question; *In one of the notes where the author talks about "Genus" and "Species" in the context of law, he makes a comparison with a flower. Which flower is it?*. The question gives context that helps find the target manuscript from the collection and then talks about the context within the manuscript. On average, document images in BenthamQA have more words in them since these documents are manuscript pages compared to passages rendered as document images in HW-SQuAD. We show two documents each from HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA in Figure 6.3.

6.4.3 **Performance evaluation**

QA and MRC benchmarks use evaluation metrics like F1 score and Exact Match [91, 138]. On the other hand, standard VQA benchmarks, particularly those that do not involve text, use a metric called VQA Accuracy. It treats a predicted answer as correct if at least 3 of the 10 annotators entered the exact same answer [55]. ST-VQA and and DocVQA use ANLS subsection 4.4.1. Since all these metrics are conceptualized for textual answers, they cannot be used for a QA task where answers are document snippets. Hence a new evaluation scheme is devised where the predicted answer snippet is evaluated against a ground truth defined in the image space.

Wang et al. [238] propose a VQA task where models need to predict a textual answer and a bounding box as 'evidence'. The ground truth 'evidence' is used to assess the predicted 'evidence'. Inspired by evaluation in object detection benchmarks, the authors propose to use Intersection Over Union (IOU) as a measure to evaluate the predicted box. We considered a similar evaluation scheme by treating the minimum rectangle bounding the answer words as the ground truth (GT) box. Methods that work without recognizing the text in the documents, such as the method we propose in this work, do not understand the semantics of the text and must be relying on the similarity between words in question and the context where the answer lies. It is unlikely that such approaches can narrow down to a tight box around the answer words. This would result in low IOU scores when pitted against a GT box which tightly bounds the answer. An alternative is to check if the GT box is inside the predicted snippet. However, a method can always output bigger snippets that contain the answer words and satisfy the condition. This motivated us to develop an evaluation scheme that accommodates methods that return answers as short snippets containing the exact answer and some context. At the same time, we need to make sure that larger snippets with too much context are discouraged.



Figure 6.4: A question-answer pair and the associated document from the test set of HW-SQuAD dataset. To evaluate answer snippet extraction, we define ground truth in the image space in terms of a Large Box (LB), which includes the lines where the answer is, plus a line above and below it and a Small Box (SB), which tightly encloses the words constituting the answer. In this case, there are three ground truth answers. For visualization, they are denoted as A1, A2, and A3 and drawn using red, blue and green colours, respectively. Note: the margins of the boxes shown in the figure are changed a bit to show the overlapping boxes without clutter.

We treat the predicted answer snippet (or Answer Box; AB for short) as a correct prediction if: (i) AB is inside a Large Box (LB), which is the region in the image enclosing the text lines where the words making up the ground truth answer lie and one line above and one line below it and (ii) the smallest box containing the words constituting the textual answer (i.e., a Small Box or SB) is inside the AB. In short, the condition for an answer snippet to be a correct prediction is a double inclusion criterion: $AB \subset LB \land SB \subset AB$. To understand this better, we show LB and SB for an example case in Figure 6.4. To incorporate the double inclusion criterion into a score, we define Double Inclusion Score (DIS) as:

$$DIS = \frac{AB \cap SB}{|SB|} \times \frac{AB \cap LB}{|AB|}$$

For a question, if the predicted answer snippet has a DIS > 0.8 with any of the ground truth answers, we consider it a correct prediction. Accuracy is then calculated as the percentage of questions for which we have a correct prediction. Note that the HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA datasets can also be used for recognition-based QA where textual answers are expected. In such a setting, it is ideal to use the standard metrics for text-based QA, such as Exact Match (EM) score and F1 score [91]. In subsection 6.5.4, we report results on both the datasets in the recognition-based setting where textual answers are expected.

6.5 Experiments and results

In this section, we present experimental settings, the results of our experiments, and a discussion of the results.

6.5.1 Implementation details

Questions are split into constituent words, and stop words are removed using NLTK [247]. Words from the documents are extracted using gold-standard word bounding boxes available with the datasets. In practice, word bounding boxes are obtained using a document segmentation algorithm, and the segmentations need not be perfect. Hence results we report below do not factor in possible segmentation errors in such scenarios. We train a Convolutional Neural Network (CNN)- based binary classifier, to filter out word images of stop words. The feature extraction block of this network follows the same architecture as the one in CRNN [46] network. Feature maps after the last convolutional layer are mapped to a binary classification layer. The classifier is trained using synthetic, handwritten word images in the HW-SYNTH dataset [203] and word images from the IAM dataset [248].

After stop words removal, words from both the questions and documents are fed to the endto-end embedding network to represent them as word embeddings. We use a pretrained model⁵ for this network, made publicly available by the authors. The pretrained model is trained on HW-SYNTH and IAM datasets. The network output is an L2 normalized embedding vector $x \in \mathbb{R}^{2048}$. We use Principal Component Analysis (PCA) [249] to map x to a $x' \in \mathbb{R}^{Dw}$ in

⁵https://github.com/kris314/e2eEmbed

Embodding size (D_{i})	HW-S	SQuAD	BenthamQA
Endedding Size (D_w)	val	test	
2048	26.0	22.1	23.5
200	21.8	-	-
128	20.5	-	-
64	16.3	-	-

Table 6.2: Top-5 accuracy for the document retriever when the individual embeddings are added together to obtain document and question representations. That is the aggregation scheme used is SUM.

a lower dimensional space. PCA rotation matrices are learnt on the training set of the HW-SQuAD. In our experiments, particularly while using the FV aggregation scheme, we work with these dimensionality reduced vectors.

Parameters of the GMMs are estimated offline using embeddings of around 1.2 million words (after filtering stop words) drawn from documents in the train set of HW-SQuAD. Since words in questions are almost a subset of the words in the documents, and word images add more variability than textual words, we use only words from documents to fit the GMMs. To get candidate snippets from the document proposals generated by the document retriever (see subsection 6.3.4), we use sliding windows of size 2 and a step size of 1 over the text lines, scanning from top to bottom. For example, from a document proposal having l text lines, we have l - 1 candidate snippets, each one enclosing two contiguous text lines.

6.5.2 Performance of document retriever

Since the performance of the answer snippet extraction step (see subsection 6.3.4) is dependent on the quality of the document proposals generated by the document retriever (see subsection 6.3.3), we first evaluate the document retriever. Top-N accuracy—the percentage of questions for which the target document is in top N proposals—is used as the evaluation metric. Table 6.2 reports top-5 accuracy for the proposals retrieval on both the datasets for different word embedding sizes (D_w) when the aggregation scheme used is SUM. We appreciate that the original embedding vector (without any dimensionality reduction) of size 2048 yields the best results in this case.

			HW-S	QuAD	BenthamQA			
			val			test		
K D _w	32	64	128	256	512	512	512	
Gradients	w.r.t to b	oth mee	an and S	SD are	conside	red i.e.	FV = $\mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda}\mathbf{s}$ and $\mathcal{G}_{\sigma,i}^{\lambda}\mathbf{s}$; $ FV =2KD_w$	
64	14.6	15.6	16.2	-	-	-	-	
128	10.8	14.4	17.5	-	-	-	-	
200	6.8	12.9	15.4	-	-	-	-	
Only gradients w.r.t to mean are considered i.e - $FV = \mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda}s$; $ FV = KD_w$								
64	31.9	39.5	40.9	44.0	48.2	-	-	
128	36.6	43.2	45.7	48.3	50.4	46.5	55.5	
200	30.1	40.9	42.0	44.7	46.5	-	-	

Table 6.3: **Top-5 accuracy** (%) for the document retriever when FV aggregation is used. The top half shows the results when FV is a concatenation of gradients with respect to means $(\mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda})$ and standard deviations of the Gaussians. $(\mathcal{G}_{\sigma,i}^{\lambda})$. The bottom half shows results when FV formed is a concatenation of gradients with respect to means alone. In all the cases the resulting FVs are normalized using power normalization and L2 normalization.

The performance of the document retriever using FV aggregation for different word embedding sizes and the number of Gaussians in GMM (K) is shown in Table 6.3. The top half of the table shows results when the FV is a concatenation of gradients with respect to both the mean $(\mathcal{G}_{\mu,i}^{\lambda})$ and standard deviation $(\mathcal{G}_{\sigma,i}^{\lambda})$ of the Gaussians. Thus the size of the resulting FV (|FV|) is $2KD_w$, since each gradient vector is of size D_w (see subsubsection 6.3.2.2). We repeat the same set of experiments using FVs where only the gradients with respect to the means of the Gaussians are concatenated to form the FV. These results are shown in the bottom half of the table. This setting yields much better performance, consistent across different values of K and D_w . It also helps in faster computations since |FV| becomes half in this case. For this reason, experiments considering gradients with respect to both the mean and standard deviation of Gaussians are not conducted for higher values of K. On the test set of the HW-SQuAD and on BenthamQA, we report results only for the setting which yields the best performance on the validation (val) set of HW-SQuAD.

The best performance on the validation set is for K = 512 and dimensionality-reduced word embeddings of size $D_w = 128$. Embeddings of size 128 give better results compared to



Figure 6.5: **Number of document proposals (N) vs top-N accuracy.** The higher the number of document proposals for the target document, the better the chance of finding the answer to a question in the proposals. When the number of proposals is more than 2000, the answer is found within the proposals for almost all the questions. The given plot is for the validation set of HW-SQuAD.

a larger embedding size of 200 for all values of K. This is in line with the finding in [244] that dimensionality reduction of the local features using PCA improves the overall performance of classification and retrieval. In [244] the authors cite two possible reasons for this: (i) decorrelated data can be fitted more accurately when the covariance matrices of the GMM are diagonal, and (ii) GMM estimation is less noisy if only the 'stronger' components are considered. In Table 6.3, it can be seen that the larger the number of Gaussians K, the better the retrieval performance. However, for higher values of K dimensionality of the FV becomes very large and it is computationally expensive to work with such large vectors in practical scenarios.

Although we apply L2 normalization and power normalization to the fisher vectors as a default choice, we study how power normalization helps in improving the results. Figure 6.6 depicts the effect of power normalization of the FVs for the document retriever step. The chart plots top-5 accuracy for the document retriever on the HW-SQuAD validation set as a function of |FV|. We use dimensionality-reduced embeddings of size $D_w = 128$ for different values of K. It can be seen that power normalization of the FVs consistently improves performance. The impact is more prominent as |FV| increases. This trend is in line with the observation in previous studies [244, 242] that power normalization helps in improving the quality of fisher vectors for classification/retrieval problems.

Figure 6.5 shows how the number of questions for which the target document is found within the proposals grows as a function of the number of proposals. With the number of proposals > 2000, every question's target document is found among the proposals.



Figure 6.6: Top-5 accuracy for document retriever for different sizes of FV, with and without power normalization. Embedding size used in this experiment, $D_w = 128$. Power normalization yields improved performance for FV of all sizes, but the effect is prominent for larger FVs.

6.5.3 Evaluating end-to-end answer snippet extraction

Next, we evaluate our full pipeline, which retrieves relevant documents first and then extracts the answer snippet. Qualitative results of snippet extraction using the full pipeline are shown in Figure 6.7.

Table 6.4 shows results for different aggregation schemes used for the snippet extraction step with our best setting for document retriever. In addition to the accuracy measure using DIS, we use a metric that measures the F1 score at the level of text lines.

Since our approach generates candidate snippets as a set of two consecutive text lines, we believe it is meaningful to define a metric at the level of text lines. We define Precision (P) as the ratio of the number of text lines common to the answer snippet and the target answer to the number of text lines in the answer snippet. Recall (R) is the ratio of the number of lines common to the answer snippet and target answer to the number of text lines in the target answer. F1 is computed as the Harmonic mean of P and R. This metric makes sense only when the answer snippets are defined in terms of text lines. This is the reason why we do not define this metric in subsection 6.4.3, where we define a generic evaluation scheme for the proposed QA task where answers are document snippets.

We evaluate performance on the test set of HW-SQuAD when the target document for each question is made available to the answer extraction step directly, bypassing the proposal generation step. This is equivalent to an MRC task since the document containing the answer

		HW-S	QuAD		BenthamQA	
		val		test		
Aggregation scheme for the answer extraction step	Acc.	F1(lines)	Acc.	F1(lines)	Acc.	F1(lines)
FV $(D_w = 128, K = 64)$	15.1	12.5	14.44	11.7	11.0	10.4
FV ($D_w = 128, K = 512$)	10.6	9.9	-	-	-	-
$SUM (D_w = D_o = 2048)$	15.9	12.7	15.9	12.7	17.5	15.1

Table 6.4: **Performance evaluation of end-to-end answer snippet extraction.** In all cases, the document retriever generates 5 document proposals. The aggregation scheme used for document retriever is FV ($D_w = 128$, K = 512). Acc. stands for the snippet extraction accuracy in percentage based on the DIS score proposed in subsection 6.4.3 for a DIS threshold of 0.8. F1 (lines) is the F1 score in percentage for the text lines.

is given, and the only job left is to extract the answer snippet. In this case, using the SUM aggregation, answers are found with an accuracy of 43%.

Figure 6.8 shows how the performance varies when the number of proposals generated varies. When only one document proposal is generated, snippet extraction accuracy is 7.6%, and it goes up to 16.72% when the number of proposals is 25 and then starts dropping. When all the documents in the test set are considered as proposals for every question in the set, the accuracy is 12.7%.

Chen et al. [138] note that open-domain QA performance on the SQuAD1.0 dataset is significantly affected by the nature of questions. The dataset was originally created for MRC and the questions are asked in the context of a short paragraph. Information sought in the question is ambiguous in many cases if the context is not given. For example, questions like *What day was the game played on?* or *Why did he walk?* which are part of the development set of SQuAD1.0 cannot be answered unless the associated passage or document is given. In order to study the impact of such questions on QA on HW-SQuAD, we analyze in Figure 6.9 how the performance varies when the question length varies (question length is measured in terms of the number of non-stop words). The trend seen in the plot is that performance improves with more words in the question. This could mean that, with more words in the question, questions become less ambiguous and hence easier to locate the right answer snippet.

In our experiments, two aspects make the experimental setting (see subsection 6.5.1) advantageous for HW-SQuAD, compared to the BenthamQA dataset. Firstly, the off-the-shelf, end-to-end embedding model, which we use for word embeddings, is trained on the HW-SYNTH dataset, whose synthetic word images are similar to the word images in the HW- When is the oldest recorded incident of civil disobedience?

Why was the Merit network formed in Michigan?

civil disobedience took place during the Roman Empire[citation needed]. Unarmed Jews gathered in the

Michigan's public universities, was formed in 1966 as the Michigan Educational Research

In every quasi jury, how many classes of quasi jurors are there?

What caused scarcity of wheat in public stores towards the end of the year 1799?

of anoi furon the onlineny and the Sheet.

"The scarity which they themselves that occasioned, has rained the " popular of wheat to \$1.10" per bushel; a shameful extertion,"

Figure 6.7: **Qualitative Results of end-to-end answer snippet extraction.** The first row shows a success and failure case from the test set of HW-SQuAD. In the case of the second question (the one on the right) although the extracted snippet talks about the formation of the Merit network, it does not answer the question. The second row shows examples from the BenthamQA dataset. The left one is a success. In the case of the right one, our model returns a snippet talking about wheat scarcity, but it does not say anything about the reason for the scarcity.

SQuAD dataset. Both HW-SYNTH and HW-SQUAD use handwritten fonts to render text and there could be many common fonts between the two datasets. Secondly, PCA rotation matrices and GMMs used for the FV aggregation scheme are learnt on the train split of the HW-SQuAD dataset alone. Despite the disadvantages, the document retriever and the answer extraction steps perform better on BenthamQA. We attribute this to i) the smaller size of the dataset, which makes the proposal generation easier with a lesser number of distractors, and ii) longer, unambiguous questions in BenthamQA, as discussed in subsection 6.4.2.

6.5.4 Evaluating a recognition-based QA approach on HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA

To study how recognition-based QA models work on HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA, we evaluate a full pipeline QA framework on the text transcriptions of the datasets. In NLP/IR domain, the standard approach to QA over a document collection is to use a document retriever first and then use a document reader that extracts final answers. The document retriever is



Figure 6.8: **Snippet accuracy vs number of document proposals.** The plot shows the performance of answer snippet extraction step on the test set of HW-SQuAD as a function of the number of document proposals generated. The performance flattens when the number of proposals > 20, suggesting that with more proposals, answer extraction becomes difficult.



Figure 6.9: **Snippet accuracy vs question length.** Longer questions are likely to carry more information helpful in finding the right answer snippet when there are multiple candidates with similar content. Better performance for longer questions substantiate this.

similar in function to the one we use, i.e., to generate document proposals for the document which is likely to contain the answer. The document reader— typically an extractive QA model—extracts an answer using the document proposals as its context. In our experiments,

we use a TF–IDF-based document retriever, the same as the one used by Chen et al. [138] in their work on recognition-based full pipeline QA. They observe that a simple TF–IDF-based retriever performs better than other similar models such as, ElasticSearch [250]. For the document reader part, we use a BERT [113] QA model. The specific model we use is a BERT_{LARGE} model finetuned for QA on the SQuAD1.0 dataset. The exact model name in Transformers model zoo^6 is 'bert-large-uncased-whole-word-masking-finetuned-squad'. Note that HW-SQuAD, which is a derivative of SQuAD1.0, has little domain gap with HW-SQuAD data, provided the text transcriptions are good.

		Word acuur	racy(%)
OCR	Training data	HW-SQuAD test	BenthamQA
SynthIam	HW-SYNTH [203] + IAM [248]	44.87	13.72
SynthIamHwSq	HW-SYNTH + IAM + HW-SQuAD	97.85	23.17

Table 6.5: Performance of a CRNN [46] OCR model on the documents in the newly introduced datasets. Without in-domain training data, the OCR transcriptions are quite noisy. Compared to HW-SQuAD, performance on BenthamQA is much worse.

6.5.4.1 Transcribing handwritten images using a CRNN OCR

To recognize text in the handwritten documents in HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA, we used a CRNN [46] OCR model. By the OCR model, we refer to a word recognition model, and it is assumed that segmented word images are available. Since the gold-standard word bounding boxes are available for both the datasets, we use them directly to crop the word images. We trained two OCRs: i) SynthIam: trained on 9 million synthetic handwritten word images in HW-SYNTH [203] and the train split of IAM dataset with real handwritten images, and ii) SynthIamHwSq: trained on HW-SYNTH, IAM train split and train split of HW-SQuAD. Except for different training data, both the OCRs are the same in terms of network architecture and training setting.

In Table 6.5, we show the performance of both the OCRs on the test set of HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA. We report word accuracy, which is the percentage of words for which the recognized text matches exactly with the ground truth. The 9 million word images in HW-SYNTH are synthetically generated using handwriting fonts, it is likely that a lot of these fonts are used to render document images in HW-SQuAD. This must be the reason why SynthIam performs

⁶https://huggingface.co/transformers/pretrained_models.html

significantly better on HW-SQuAD compared to it's performance on BenthamQA. On BenthamQA, although both OCRs yield low word accuracy, SynthIamHwSq is significantly better than SynthIam. We believe better performance with SynthIamHwSq is primarily due to the paper/manuscript style backgrounds used while rendering document images in HW-SQuAD. This is in contrast to IAM and HW-SYNTH, where backgrounds are solid colors. Some of the background images and textures used for HW-SQuAD resemble the background of historical manuscripts. The diversity in backgrounds and textures for pages in HW-SQuAD must have helped the SynthIamHwSq model to better recognize the word images in BenthamQA.

6.5.4.2 Evaluating TF–IDF-based document retriever

Table 6.6 shows the performance of the TF–IDF-based document retriever for different types of transcriptions. The results are directly comparable with our recognition-free document retriever (subsection 6.3.3) since the task and evaluation metrics are the same. As expected, with higher OCR accuracy, the recognition-based approach is better at retrieving documents. However, when OCR transcriptions are noisy, the proposed recognition-free approach is better at retrieval on transcriptions from SynthIamHwSq results in a top-5 accuracy of 32%. At the same time, the recognition-free approach using FV yields a top-5 accuracy of 55.5%, as reported in Table 6.3.

6.5.4.3 Evaluating TF–IDF + BERT full pipeline QA framework

We build a text-based QA pipeline, which uses the TF–IDF-based document retriever to generate document proposals and a BERT_{LARGE}-based extractive QA model. We discuss BERT QA model in subsubsection 2.2.1.1. We use the BERT_{LARGE} architecture. The results are shown in Table 6.7. In the table, "F1" stands for the F1 score which is the most commonly used evaluation metric for QA and MRC benchmarks like SQuAD1.0. It measures the average

	top-5 Accur	acy(%)
Transcriptions	HW-SQuAD test	BenthamQA
SynthIam	47.93	15.76
SynthIamHwSq	86.10	32.00
Gold-standard	90.2	98.5

Table 6.6: Results of a TF–IDF-based document retriever on transcriptions of the documents in HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA.

	H	HW-SQu	AD test		Bentha	ımQA
Transcription	F1	EM	Snippet Acc.	F1	EM	Snippet Acc.
SynthIam	23.05	13.54	19.13	1.05	0.34	0.82
SynthIamHwSq	65.24	55.31	59.26	3.00	1.5	2.46
Gold-standard	76.82	70.73	74.76	78.41	66.00	72.85

Table 6.7: **Results of text-based full pipeline QA model.** F1 score, Exact Match (EM) percentage and Snippet Accuracy (Snippet Acc.) for full pipeline QA using the transcribed text from the documents in the datasets. F1 is the standard evaluation metric used for evaluating extractive QA. For calculating Snippet Acc., we map the textual answers to document snippets and evaluate them using the DIS score proposed in subsection 6.4.3.

overlap between the predicted answer and the ground truth answer [91]. Do not confuse this F1 score, with the F1 score for text lines we compute to evaluate snippet extraction performance in Table 6.4. Exact Match (EM) is the percentage of questions for which an answer matches exactly with at least one of the ground truth answers. The predicted answers are mapped to a corresponding document snippet and evaluated for snippet extraction performance as well. Since the predicted answers are extracted as spans from the given documents, we take the text lines where the span lies as the answer snippet and evaluate snippet accuracy by calculating the DIS score as given in subsection 6.4.3. These numbers are shown under "Snippet Acc." in the table. Comparing the snippet extraction accuracy in Table 6.4 with the Snippet Acc. inTable 6.7, it is evident that the proposed recognition-free approach works better when robust OCR transcriptions are not available.

Results in Table 6.7 suggest that highly noisy OCR transcriptions lead to sub-standard QA performance even when state-of-the-art NLP/IR QA models are used. Although some works address recognition-based document retrieval in the presence of noisy OCR outputs [251, 252], we do not explore this direction since our approach focuses on QA without explicit OCR.

6.6 Summary

In this chapter, we have introduced the problem of QA on handwritten document collections and presented two new datasets — HW-SQuAD and BenthamQA. The problem has proven to be challenging, and we expect it to attract the interest of the research community. We also have presented a new method for QA that is segmentation-based, recognition-free, and lexicon free. We have presented extensive experiments with different aggregation schemes that allow us to find answers as nearest neighbours of a given question representation in the space of possible answer snippets. The results demonstrate that the proposed solution would perform better than recognition-based document retrieval and QA models that use noisy OCR transcriptions.

Chapter 7

Conclusion and future work

In this thesis, we presented our works dealing with machine-understanding of document images. We believe our works expand the applicability of DIA by expanding the language coverage and launching new lines of inquiry that call for a holistic, human-like understanding of document images. In this chapter, we present a summary of the thesis reiterating our major contributions and list potential directions for future research.

7.1 Conclusions

Works presented in this thesis contribute to DIA on two fronts. It makes DIA more universal by developing OCRs for low-resource Indic languages and releasing the largest ever public benchmarks for these languages. Secondly, different from the bottom-up approaches in DIA that are focused on machine reading, we motivate a purpose-driven DIA with machine-understanding as the core objective.

In section 1.5, we listed the slower development of DIA technologies for non-Latin-based languages as one of the hurdles to the development of universal DIA solutions. We believe our work on printed text recognition of 13 Indic languages (chapter 3) contributes to the development of robust DIA solutions in Indic languages. The combined number of speakers of Indic languages is more than 1.5 billion. Developing robust OCRs and other DIA solutions for these languages can contribute significantly to streamlining office work in governments and businesses, preserving the the cultural heritage of the region, and most importantly improving the AI-readiness of data in these languages.

In chapter 4 we introduced the novel problem of VQA on business documents called DocVQA. We showed that neither models for VQA on natural images nor MRC models work well for VQA on document images. DocVQA has emerged as one of the most popular tasks in

the DIA space, attracting thousands of downloads for the dataset and models developed for it ¹. Followed by DocVQA, we introduced a more challenging document images VQA task on infographics called InfographicVQA (chapter 5). Infographics are rich in the interplay of visual, textual and layout elements, and machine understanding of infographics requires strong multi-modal reasoning capabilities. This is validated by the poor performance of existing vision and language models on the InfographicVQA dataset. The results also highlight the need for better visual encoders for images like infographics that are quite different from natural images and generic document images. We conducted open challenges on both DocVQA and InfographicVQA [219, 253]. The challenges remain open for submissions and the two datasets have evolved as an important benchmark not only in DIA but also in Vision and language research space.

In section 1.5, while discussing challenges to DIA in general, we note that text recognition from handwritten and/or historical documents remains an open problem. Often, these document images are part of a collection that has historical or cultural significance. To be able to query these collections and extract information is an important requirement. However, poor text recognition performance remains a bottleneck. To motivate study on information extraction from such collections, we propose a new QA task that returns answers as image snippets. We presented this work in chapter 6. Since recognition-based approaches are ineffective when OCR transcriptions are noisy, we propose a recognition-free approach that relies on crossmodel retrieval to retrieve a document snippet that best matches the question. Although the retrieval is based on the lexical similarity between the question and the snippet–and does not take into account the semantics—, the proposed approach works better than SoTA recognition-based models when the OCR transcription is noisy.

7.2 Future directions

The following are some of the prospective directions that the thesis opens up:

• AI-readiness of low-resource languages OCR technology for non-Latin scripts have been gaining momentum since the last decade thanks to deep learning-based text recognition models that are largely language-agnostic. Our work presented in chapter 3 validates the robustness of CTC-based transcription for segmentation-free OCR of 12 Indic languages. However, there are many more Indic languages that lack functional OCRs and text recognition benchmark datasets. Although the script is different for most of the

¹https://huggingface.co/models?pipeline_tag=document-question-answering

Indic languages, the languages share many linguistic properties. We believe the common linguistic heritage can be exploited to build OCRs for these languages. Rather than building large-scale annotated datasets for each of these languages, cross-lingual domain adaptation and use of synthetic datasets need to be explored.

- Multi-page DocVQA. In both DocVQA and InfographicVQA, an answer for a question needs to be found from a single page or image. A natural extension of the single-page VQA is the multi-page VQA. This is similar to open-domain QA [50] in NLP. Multi-page VQA would not be as trivial as recognizing text on these images and then employing an existing open domain QA model. We are talking about a collection of multimodal document images, i.e., document images that feature not just text but tables, visualizations, figures and forms. One of the challenges in creating such a dataset is the difficulty in annotating question answers on document collections. One possibility is to take existing questions in DocVQA and pose them over the whole set of document images in the dataset. However, many of the questions in DocVQA are ambiguous in the context of the whole images in the dataset. For example, questions in DocVQA such as "What is the title of the document?" or "Who sent this letter?" make little sense when asked on a document collection that contains many pages with titles and many letters. A possible way to annotate a multi-page VQA dataset is to follow the way MS-MARCO [134] is annotated. That is, to collect a set of questions that users ask over a document collection and then employ workers to find and mark answers for each question in one of the pages (or images) in the collection or flag the question as unanswerable.
- Generative document VQA. Another important direction to pursue in both single document and multi-document VQA is generative/abstractive VQA—a VQA task where answers are not extracted—from text present in the images—but generated. In InfographicVQA, there are some questions that require generated answers, such as questions that require counting and arithmetic operations. Abstractive answers in InfographicVQA are always short, numerical answers. Recent works such as VisualMRC [221] deal with abstractive VQA on single document images. However, document images in VisualMRC are born-digital, Wikipedia screenshots. They are significantly different from the majority of the documents that are created and disseminated in real life, such as letters, reports, newspapers and periodicals.

Appendix A

Appendix to chapter 3

A.1 Examples of pages in the internal page OCR dataset

In chapter 3, in order to conduct page-level OCR experiments an internal dataset that comprises 1000 pages per language is used (see subsection 3.3.1). This dataset is a subset of the Indic consortium dataset. In figures Figure A.1– Figure A.4, we show examples of pages in the internal dataset.

A.2 Examples of line images in the Mozhi dataset

In chapter 3, we introduced a new public dataset called *Mozhi* (see subsection 3.3.2) for linelevel and word-level text recognition in 13 Indian languages. In figures Figure A.5– Figure A.7, we show examples of line images in the dataset.

A.3 Distribution of lengths of words in the Mozhi dataset

In figures Figure A.8– Figure A.12, we show the distribution of word lengths for all languages in the *Mozhi* dataset.

আন্য যুগ অন্য পুৰুষ

88

কি ? ম াৰে মংগলবাৰে দেখোন অফলা ভাগিছে?' গামে ৫সালা মুখখন মেলি াজ বেগলমাৰ মহালমাৰে সেবেল কৰলা আগমেছ গানে কৰলা হাঁহি এটি উলিয়াই বোলে, 'কথা ওপুত ৷ আনি ইয়াতে এখন মংগলৰ্কীয়া হাঁট পাতিৰ খুজিয়ো গাঁৱৰ ৰাইজৰ সুবিধা হয়— সপ্তাহৰ মূবত আগুটো, কচুটো বেচি তেলকণ চেনিকণ কিনিব পাৰে, যোৰহাটলৈ বাটকুৰি বাই নগ'লেও হয়।

তেশখন গলম খালে, বেশৰ্যতেশ ৰাজ্যুশ মহা খনত চোৰ হয়। এইগৰে বেইবা সপ্তাহো গ'ল। মথলবাৰে মথলবাৰে মানুহৰ সমাগম বাঢ়িহে আহিছে— হালৈ বহঁলে নাম-গোছেই নাই। ৰাযুত্তনো সদায় মথেলবাৰে আহে, মোলায়েম কথা-বতৰা হয়। হেঁচাটেশা, হাইউক্মি, থকাখুন্দুৰ হয়। দুৰ-বিদুৰৰ গাঁৱৰ মানহে কান্ধত কোমল চাউল ওৰৰ টোপোলা লৈ বাটকৰি বাই আহে। মোৰ মনত

নামুক পাৰত কোনা গতেও কেন কোনো। তেওঁ অন্তল বাব আনে নোৰ কাত আকৌ খুবুনি নাজিল – বেলো ৰখাটো কিং ৰকাৰীটাৰি হটা কোমৰ মাটিত টানলৈ গোজ মাৰি থৈ এদিন মনৰ উদ্বিষ্ঠানি খানিক নোৱাৰ নাম্যান্য মান্যা নাম্যাৰ খুবুৰ জুবলৈতে উদ্বাধী গাছৰ পৰ্যটা। লাইকা। খোনাত বাবুজনে হাতমোনাৰ পৰা উদিয়াই সোণাৰীৰ তন্ত্ৰতৈ জুখি কিন্তা নিছে আৰু মনুহবোৰে ভূম বান্ধি মহাৰাণীৰ চল্চলীয়া ৰূপৰ টকা দি হোবাহোৰে কিনিছে। দুৰত বুজিলো আপীম্ অৰ্থাৎ কানিৰ ব্যৱসায়। গামক ঘূৰি আহোঁতে লগ পাই আকৌ সুধিলোঁ, নোলো মংগলবাৰে মংগলবাৰে অহা এই বাবুজন আপীম্ বেচা চৰকাৰী বিষয়া নেকি?' গামে বোলে, 'তহঁতৰ মানহবোৰে বৰ কথা সৃধি থাকহঁক। তই ৰৰশী বোৱা মানহ, বৰশী বাই থাক। এইবোৰ কথা কেলেই ?' মই হাঁচতিৰপৰা চণে-ধপান্তে বোৱা মানুহ, বৰণা বাহ খাক ৷ এইবোৰ কথা কেলেহ ৷ মহ হায়াওবণৰা চুলে-কাণেও তামোল অৱৰণ উলিয়াই ফিলত লিছে গামৰ মুখত হাঁহি বিৰিতল। মুখত আগৈফুটা দি কথা ফুলিটোৰ বিজে। ক'লে বোলে, 'তই লেখোন জানিলিয়েই। কৈয়ে লোলাৰ্ড দ। 'মহাৰাণীৰ আপুীম্ বেচা মহলবোৰত আজিকালি আলীম্ কিনিব নোবাৰা হ'ল—

জাকে জাকে ভলণ্টিয়াৰে পিকেটিম কৰি থাকে: হাতে-ভৰিয়ে ধৰি ৰাইজক আপীম আদে আদে তথাতয়নে নাথমেত্ব দল মাতেই যেতেতালকা খাশ মাৰ্থৰ আনা-মাথামেৰ মন্ত্ৰুতি কৰে, সেইবেলেই আনসাৰ নিশি বুৰবাৰ নলৈ আধায়ি গগে মাথশিটো কৰে পুলিচে তলন্টিয়াৰবোৰৰ হাজোতত তলায়গৈ— পিছে ইহঁত উইপৰবাৰ গুন্তি, নিত্ৰে নতুন এজাক ওলায়হি। গান্ধীৰজন্ম নিহু বগাটুগী পিন্ধা এই ভগন্টিয়াৰবোৰে আমাৰ ৰাইজখনক হ'লে বৰ বিপদত পেলাইছে দেই !

আনাম বহুৰদানত হ'লে বে নিশান উপনেতে তেওঁ কেন্দ্ৰ দৰ্ভাত তলা লগ্যলে— আজি এমাহমান আগতে কুম্পানীয়ে কানিৰ মহলবোৰৰ দৰ্ভাত তলা লগ্যলে— বোলে কানি খোৰাটো দোষৰ কথা। ইফালে আমাৰ কাঠিচেলেচা ৰাইজৰ মৰণ মিলিল। মই বোলো কুম্পানীয়ে ৰাইজখনত এনেলৈ গছত তুলি ওৰি কাটে কিয়? কিবা বোলেনে তোমালোকেই বস্তুযোগা আনি উলিয়ালাহি— ৰাইজৰ মাজত চলিল। কেনা যোগেলে তেৰাগেৰেই গৰাকেনা আৰু তদায়ানামূলে নাথকৰ নাৰত তদাবা-নহ'লে আমাৰ বাইজে এইফেৰা বছৰে সোবাদ পালেংকৈকে কৰ পৰা হ'লিছে যেতিয়া ৰাইজৰ লতা লাগিল, টিকিৰা এটা নুপুৰিলে গাটো ৰাইজাই আৰু মূৰটো জিন্জিন কৰা হ'ল, সেহাটো কৰোৰাৰ কৰোবাৰ নেন হ'ল— এতিয়া তোমালোকেই কৈছৰি বোলে

(a) Assamese



(c) Gujarati

আনমনা হয়ে যাচ্ছিলে। ঠিক বৃঝতে পারছিলাম তোমার বউ পালিয়ে গেছে। তখনই আমার মনে হল, তোমার জন্য কিছু করতে হবে। আমরা একসঙ্গে মাতাল হবো, নাচবো, ফুর্তি করব। এর মধ্যে বিপদের কী আছে ? ট্যাক্সি ধীর হয়ে এল । তারপর একটা ঝা চকচকে বার কাম রেস্তোরাঁর সামনে

ত্যাঙ্গ খায় থেম অনা । তামশার অবস্থা খা তদেতদে খার ধন ভেডোমা গানদ খামল । ববি রায় দেখলেন, এ হন্ডে এজেবারে নষ্টরাষ্ট ছৌড়াষ্টুড়িদের রেলেঙ্গাপনা করার মত জায়গা। একটা নির্জন গলির মধ্যে। ট্যাক্সি ভাড়া মিটিয়ে ববি মেয়েটির হাতে হাত ধরে ঢুকে গেলেন তিতরে ।

নীল ফিয়াটটা নিশ্চিত থেমেছে কাছেপিঠে। ববি রায় যাড় ঘোরালেন না। আলো এত মৃদু যে, বাইরে থেকে ভিতরে ঢুকলে ঘুটঘুটি অন্ধকার বলে মনে হয়। মেয়েটি হাত ধরে টেনে নিয়ে না গেলে ববিকে কিছুক্ষণ হাতডাতে হত চাবদিকে ৷

কোণে একটা ফাঁকা একটেরে কিউবিক্ল । মেয়েটি খুব কাছ ঘেঁষে শরীরে মোনা অনস্যা বাবে আনস্যা নাজনের নিজনের নিজনের বিজেরে হয়। শরীর লাগিয়ে বসল, রেজেরিয়ায় খলের নেই বলস্টে হয়। কী খাবে ? পুরুষেরা তো হুইস্কিই খায়। আমি খাবো ভোদকা। ববি গুধু বল্লেন্, এনিথিং ইউ সে।

কাসের দরজাটা ঠেলে দুজন লোক যরে ঢুকল। চারদিকে তাকাল। তারপর আবছা অন্ধকারে কোথাও বসে গেল। মেয়েটি মৃদু স্বরে বলল, ইটস এ ম্যাড জয়েন্ট। রাতের দিকে এ জায়গাটা এক্কেবারে ক্রেজি হয়ে যায়।

হাঁ, এ হচ্ছে যৌবনের জায়গা আমার মতো বুড়োদের নয়। মেয়েটি ববির গালে একটা ঠোনা দিয়ে বলল, তুমি মোটেই বুড়ো নও।

বোসো, আমি টয়লেট থেকে আসছি। থেনে, আন ভালের থেকে আনাহ। চিকা উঠে যেতেই ববি রায় দুটো জিনিস লক্ষ করলেন। চিকা তার হাাওব্যাগ সঙ্গে নিয়ে গেছে। সেটা খাভাবিকও হতে পারে। মেয়েদের অনেক সাজগোজের জিনিসও হ্যাওব্যাগে থাকে। ছিতীয়ত চিকা ড্রিংকসের অভরি দিয়ে

যায়নি । টয়লেট কোন দিকে তা ববি রায় জানেন না, চিকা গেল ডানদিকে বাইরে বেরোনোর দরজাও ওই দিকেই । ববি রায় পরিস্থিতিটা বুঝে নিলেন চোখের পলকে। ঠিক কম্পিউটারের মতোই। নির্জন এই রেস্তোরা তাঁর কবরখানা হয়ে উঠতে পারে, যদি সতর্ক না

হন তিনি। ববি হঠাৎ উঠে দাঁডালেন। আর তৎক্ষণাৎ বঝতে পারলেন, পিছনের

00

(b) Bangla

है बेटे का नाम रखा गुरविन्दर इसके पश्चात छोटी मनप्रीत ने एक के बाद एक चार बेटियों को जन्म दिया। गुरप्रीत को बहुत चाह थी, एक और बेटे की। सो चार बेटियों के बाद एक और बेटा जना मनप्रीत ने तो परिवार मानो सम्पूर्ण हो गया। किलकारियों से गूंजती घर की दीवारें पहले से अधिक

मजबूत होने लगीं। किसी को स्कूल दाखिल कराना है या कोई बीमार है डाक्टर को दिखाना है सब गरप्रीत का जिम्मा था। दो माओं की शीतल, रनेहयुक्त छत्रछाया में बच्चे पल कर कब बड़े हो गए, पता ही न चला।

हरजीत जवान हुआ तो उसके दिल में भी विवाह की लालसा सिर उठाने लगी। परन्तु एक अपाहिज को कौन अपनी बेटी देता ? पैसा ही तो सब कुछ नहीं।

वैसे हरजीत प्रतिदिन दुकान पर जाता। सरदार या गुरविन्दर के साथ पीछे स्कूटर पर बैठता तो गुरप्रीत सहारा देते हुए अपने बेटे को निरीह नजरों से टटोलती। उसकी आंखों में तैरते कोमल सपनों को समझने की कोशिश करती। सायं दुकान से वापस आ अपने साथ के लड़कों की बीवियों और बच्चों का जिक्र छेड़ता तो एक हीनता का भाव उसके चेहरे पर उभर आता। मां ने ताड़ लिया। बस तभी से जुट गई बहू की तलाश में

आखिर गुरप्रीत ही तो थी जिसकी कोशिशों से आज घर-आंगन महक रहा था। बेटे का घर बसाना कौन मश्किल काम था। सन्दर पढी-लिखी एवं सुशील लड़की खोज लाई हरजीत के वास्ते। गरीब घर की थी तो क्या हुआ। अपने घर में किसी चीज की कमी थोड़े ही थी। इन्दरजीत के मां-बाप इस शर्त पर राजी हो गए थे कि विवाह का समस्त प्रबन्ध हरजीत के घरवाले ही करेंगे। गहने और कपड़े-लत्ते भी गुरप्रीत ने ही बनाने की हामी भरी थी।

सिक्डते दायरे : 17

(d) Hindi

Figure A.1: Assamese, Bangla, Gujarati and Hindi samples from our internal OCR dataset.

ನಕ್ಕು ನಗಿಸು

ಒಮ್ಮೆ ನಕ್ಕು ನನ್ನ ನಗಿಸು ; ಬಿಮ್ಮೆನುತಿಹುದೆನ್ನ ಮನಸು, ಮುನ್ನಿಲ್ಲದ ಚಿನ್ನ ಗನಸು ನಿನ್ನೆ ತಾನೆ ಕೈಗೂಡಿತು. ತಣ್ಣನೆ ಕಡಲಂತೆ ನಗು, ಬಣ್ಣದ ಮುಗುಳಂತೆ ನಗು, ಹುಣ್ಣಮೆಯಿರುಳಂತೆ ನಗು ನನ್ನೊಲುಮೆಯ ಹೆಣ್ಣೆ ನಗು ಅತ್ತು ಸತ್ತು ಹೋಹ ಬದುಕ – ನೆತ್ತಿ ತುಂಬಿ ಜೀವಕಳೆಯ ಮುತ್ತಿನಿಟ್ಟು ರೆಪ್ಪೆಯೆತ್ತಿ ಕಣ್ಣಿನೊಳಗೆ ದೀಪಹಚ್ಚೆ . ಎದೆಯ ಹೊರೆಯನಿಳಿಸಿ, ಮೇಲೆ ಬರುವ ನಗುವ ಬದುಕ ಬೆಲೆ , ನಕ್ತರೆ ನಗಬಲು ದಿಳೆ. ಕೆನ್ನೆ ಕೆನ್ನೆಯೊಂದು ಮಾಡಿ ನಗುವ ನನ್ನ ನಿನ್ನ ನೋಡಿ ಕನ್ನಡಿಯಲಿ ಒಂದು ಜೋಡಿ ನಕ್ಕುಬಿಡಲಿ, ಒಮ್ಮೆ ನಗು. ನಕ್ಕುಬಿಡು, ಚಿಕ್ಕಮುತ್ತು ಸುರಿದುಹೋಗಲಿ : ಪಕ್ಷನೊಮ್ಮೆ ನಕ್ಕುಬಿಡು. 'ಚಿಂತೆ ತೊಲಗಲಿ.

್ರ೪

(a) Kannada

ইরাবত : মীৎয়েং অমা 30 ইতিহাস অমা পুরব্লবগীদমক অথোইবা অথৌবা কয়ানা মাঙজীল থংনা চোংথোকুনা পৃত্বমক কথোক্তুনা থেংনরকন্তিবসী। ইরাবতসু মথোয়শিংদুগী মনুংদা অমনি। সমদমসীগীদি তোপ-তোপ্না নাইতোম লংগিবা লময়ানবনি, লুচিংপুরেমি, কবিরহুনি। খৃষ্ট কুমজা ১৮৪৮ মালেমদা ঈহান-হানবা ওইনা শূজ-নোমজরিবা মীয়ামগী চপচাবা মমল লেণ্ডুনা কার্ল মার্ক্স অমসুং ফ্রেন্দরিক এন্সেলসনা লাউখি "*'মালেম লৈবাক পুন্নমন্ধী শুজ-নোমজরিবা শিন্মী মীয়াম পৃল্লো !*"। গ্রহ অসী अवीला पुन: आलेला पाहून अनुराधेला आश्चर्य वाटलं. 'भावजी ऑफिसला दांडी?' শীন-থংনা খোন্থাং য়ৈরকখি। খোন্থাং অদমক লমদমসিদা য়ৈহনখি ইরাবতনা। 'সমাজগী মনুংদা লায়রবা অনংবশিং অদুদি চাবা থুংনবা কারখানাদা, খোংদা অমসুং জৌ-ইংখোল শনবা কোইথি থি। মরমদি মখোয়গী মখুত্তা লুপা পৈশা লৈতে, লম-তু লৈতে মথোয়গী হায়ববু মথোয়গী মপাঙ্গল অদুতনি। অদুনা মথোয় অদুদি মথোয়গী মৱল ওইবা মপাঙ্গল অদু শীজিন্নদুনা হিংই। মথোয় অসীনি থবক শ্বা কাঙরু (মজদুর) অদুনা মথোয়সীরু 'পুমকেক কোকপা' অমদি নোমদুনা চাবা (প্রোলিটরিয়েট) কৌই ''। (কেপিটালিজম - লাঃ ৩) ইরাবতনা প্রোলিটরিয়েটপু যায়া মচাতানা মশক তাকই অমদি *লায়রবা* হায়না কৌরিবা অসীমক অঙনবা মতমগী রোমানশিংনা শীজিন্নরন্থা *প্রোলিটরিয়েট* হায়বদি ফ্রী खाली उतरलेल्या अवीने टॅक्सी केली. मोहित्यांच्या नशिबाने त्यांनाही दुसरी সীতিজেনশিংগী মরক্তগী শ্বাইন্দগী লায়রববু খঙনরত্বা অমসুং পলিটিকাল ইকনমিদা মখা তানা মখোয়গী শূজ-নোমজবা ওত্বগী মপাঙ্গল অদু য়োন্দুনা খুনেক শূজরগা হিংজবা মরল মথুম তারুবা পুমকোক-কোরুবা শিনশূর্বশিংব খলমস্থা অনুসুরি। অনুনা মহাজী দিশৈ শৈরেংশিংশ শীজিয়রিবা *লায়রবা* অসীমক পুমকোক কোরুবা মপাঙ্গল যোলগা ফংজরকপা খুৎশূমলনা হিংজরিবা গ্রোলিটরিয়েটশিং অনুনি হায়গনি। মহাক্লা লায়রববু তরায়া ওকখি, চেৎনা শাগোল্লনা কোনশিনখি, প্রোলিটরিয়েট অদুমক ওন্থোক্লা পামজখি -"কনা লৈরিবগে মরূপ নঙগা মান্নবা। লল্ ময়াইনা তুংদা বুদ্ধি মাঙলবদা, খান্ধীয়ু ঐহাকপু লেপ্পীদুনা নাক্তা। মতম পৃশ্বা লেঙদনা লৈবীয়ুনে নাক্তা। (ঙসি) মীৎ অনীমক পাঙজরে নহাক্টী থৌজায়া। ('লায়রবা', শৈদম শৈরেং - লাঃ ৬)

(c) Manipuri

സുഹ്റായുടെ ജീവിതം ഉദ്ദേശ്യമില്ലാതെ അങ്ങനെ പൊയ് കൊണ്ടിരുന്നു. മിക്ക സമയവും മജീദിന്റെ വീട്ടിലാണവൾ. എല്ലാവർക്കും അവളോടു സ്നേഹമാണ്. എങ്കിലും അവളുടെ മുഖത്ത് എപ്പോഴും വിഷാദഭാവമുണ്ടായിരുന്നു. ഒന്നുകൊണ്ടും വ്യസനിക്കരുതെന്ന് മജീദിൻെറ ഉമ്മാ എപ്പോഴും അവളോടു

ഏഴ്

പുസ്സനങ്ങൾയാണ് ജോബോ ഉമ്പ് സ്റ്റിയും അവളോട് എനിക്കു വ്യസനമൊന്നുമില്ല. മദേഹാസപൂർവം സ്റ്റഹ്റാ പറയും, എങ്കിലും അവളുടെ സമത്തിലെ ശോകധ്വനിമായ്ക്കാൻ അവൾക്കു കഴിഞ്ഞിരുന്നു. വിഷമിപ്പിച്ചുകൊണ്ടിരുന്നു. അവൻ പറയും:

ം 'പണ്ടത്തെമാതിരിയുള്ള സുഹ്റായുടെ ഒരു ചിരി ൾക്കാൻ കൊതിയാവുന്നു!' -

അവർ പറയും: 'ഞാൻ പണ്ടത്തെ മാതിയാല്ലേ ചിരിക്കുന്നത്?' 'ആല്, ഇപ്പോഴത്തെ ചിരിയിൽ കണ്ണുന്നിരുള്ളതു പോലെ-' 'ഒട്ട, അത് ഞാൻ വളരേണ്ടായിരുന്നു!' ഒട്ടു കഴിഞ്ഞ്: 'നാം വളരേണ്ടായിരുന്നു!'

വളർന്നുപോയതുകൊണ്ടാണോ ദുഃഖവും ആഗ്രഹങ്ങളു

മുണ്ടായത്.? മുംഭായയം: അവർ കുഞ്ഞുങ്ങളായിരുന്നു. അവർ അറിയാതെ അവർ വളർന്നുപോയി! മാറും തലയും വളർന്ന ഒരു യുവതിയായി

(b) Malayalam

असाथा... मधुर्वती नाव सापडते का पहा... मधुर्वती नावावरून पत्र खोणत्या गावाला गेलंब ते शोधा... अर्थ्या तासानं मी पुत्रा फोन करतो.' लाग्वनीगे कोत करून मीहिते पुरु पाउतामाच्या मीहिसेल लागले. आता मोहित्यांच्या सावालाता पाउतामा ताते आहे ह्यांचे कल्पना आली होती. आता जामरूकता जास्त बाळगायला हवी होती.

'भावती जाविस्तला राही?' 'स्वाहेवियल कहा के आज. वरं आणी हे सांगा तुमये पिताजी कोठे आहेत?' 'सकाठीय बाहेर गेहते. सारकरणी ब वेदोस्तल करतो म्यणाले. काम रावांच्या डोक्यात आलंपंच कडवत नाही.'- आपल्या मागे पाळतींतर पाठविण्याचे काम दार्टीय्या सारचार्याचे ह्यासर अपीता वरंदेय गहिता नाही. उनावत्याकडे सिगारेट आणि पात मागण्याच्या निर्माताने उत्था अश्वलेत्वा गों वर्षायती स्वार्या चाड्येया गा दिपुये मेता. आर्था के सार प्रदेश द्यारारेलयो पहले पाता आढवा वाटलं नाही. अतीने जलत हालवाल करणे प्राप्त आहे. ह्यात वाही नवल वाटले नाही.

उन्सी मिळाली. एक ऑफिस्किया बिल्डिंगसमारे अभी उतराला. मोहित्यांनी एकदर अबी बसलेली टॅक्सी तपासायचे उरविले. अबी बिल देऊन जाताच त्यांनी ती टॅक्सी यांबवली. मोहित्यांच्या कयासाप्रमाणे टॅक्सीत काहीतरी मजकूर लिहिलेली

टेसमें वोबरती, मोहिस्वांच्या क्यावाप्रमाणे टेस्पोत काहीतरी मज्डूर लिहिलेली टेक्पोत क्या तिहरू सारस्तती. 'त्या गेक्षरलेला आधी उडरवली पाड़िजे. अन्यांचे मूळ तीच आहे. १२ परेल क्रिलेज दीं उ, पासस्कर बिल्डिंग. मरतकात गोळी यातरती चाडिंग.' दुस्यन क्रिडेंग क्या उस्कर की मी तेगोव मध्हतेगी लगा पर पोषायच्या आशीच राख्यात 'क्या उस्कर की मी तेगोव मध्हतेगी लगा पर पोषायच्या आशीच मेटतो.' महाती यज्जुह तोता. पोहिर्त्याणी ह्यावरला दुडप्रमर प्रथा निवार अत्योय्या आफिस्तत कोगी गोवर्डने तवाची बाई आहे. तिला त्याचे मन मानज की किलाजार्ग प्रायं कि कार्य की स्थे के कर्ता का प्रथा प्रथा प्रथा प्रयास नाही. तिच्यामुळं सगळं बिनसलं– वगैरे वगैरे अवी स्वत:शीच बडबडत असल्याचे डायकरने सांगितले!

दोन पोलिस कॉन्स्टेबलना मेऊन मोहिते जेव्हा सी. गोखल्यांच्या घरी परळला गेले तेव्हा सगळी चाळ कुतुहलाने गजबजून गेली. सौ. गोखले ऑफिसत गेल्या होत्या. घरातल्या सौ. गोखल्यांच्या माणासांकरवी त्यांना ऑफिसात फोन करवून

पेन सलामत तो । ११३

(d) Marathi



609

ଫୁଲ ଶିକୁଳି ହଳା ବହା ପରିବଳା । ମଥା ତୁଆଁଇ ପାଉଁରି ଲାଣ୍ଡ ସି ବି ଖଣ ଯାଗିତି ପଥର ଜପରେ ଗୋଡ଼କଦି ସାହୁକାର ଠାଣିରେ ବସିଗଳା । ତିନିଟା ବିବଣ କନା ମୁକ୍ତନି ତନୁଜତିକା ତାରି ପିଠି ଉପରେ ସଦି ହୋଇପଢ଼ିଲେ । ଝିଅ ତିନିଟା ଗୋଟେ ସୁଭିଲା ଗୀତର ରାହା ଛାଡ଼ିଲେ ଆଇ ଜିକିଉ ପିଠି, ଅଦ୍ଧା, ପେଟରେ ପାଶିଛଟା ମାରି ଘଷା ମଜା ମର୍ଦ୍ଦ ଆରୟ କରିତେଲେ । ଜିମ୍ମି ପୁଣି ପାଶି ଭିତରେ ପଶି ଭଠିଲା । ଦେହ ହାତ ପୋଛାପୋଛି ହେଲା । ତିନିଟା ଝିଅଙ୍କ ପିଠିରେ ସାହୁ ଜଣତାର ଏହା କରିଥି ସେହାରେ । କ୍ରେବର କୁର୍ବ ସେହିଥାସି ଅନିସ୍ ନିକଳାକୁ କରିହା : ସେତେବେକେ ଏଠିକି ଆସିକି, ମୋର ଗାଧୁଆ ମସନଟାର ଠିକା ଏଇମାନେ ନେଇଛହି । ତାଙ୍କ ସରକୁ ଥିବକି ? କଢ଼ିଆ ହାଷିଆ ଏଗପ ମହୁକି ମିଳିକ ।

ସାତ ଆଠ ମାଇଲ ପରେ ଜିଶ୍ମି ଗାଡ଼ି ଅଟକାଇଦେଲା । ଦେଖାଇଦେଲା ଯୋଉ ନାଲି ସାଦ ପାଦ ମାନାକ ପରେକ ମାନାକୁ ଦେଇକାରଣ । ବେସାଇଟେକା ଯୋକ ମାକ ପ୍ରକାରେ କରିବାନ, ରୋଗୁ ହନିତି କି ବିର୍ଣ୍ଣାଙ୍କରୁ ପରେକାରି, ସରେକା ଦୁର୍ବାରେ ମସିର । ସାହାର ଯାହା ରୋଗ ବୈରାଣ, ରୋଗୁ ହନିତି କି ବିର୍ଣ୍ଣାଙ୍କରୁ ପରେକାରି, ସପରେ କରୁଡି ପାଇଟି ସହୁ ଦୁଖାଣ ଭି ଆଗରେ ଅଥିରେ ଅଥିରେ ଅଧିରେଇ ସହୁ ଶୋକ ହୁର ପୋଣିବେତ । କରି କୁହୁରି : ଆସା ଆସ ବେସିକ କେତୁ ସହିତ୍ର ପରିତ୍ର ଯୋଗିବିଦ୍ୟା କରି କରେକାର୍ସି । ସ୍ଥାନାରୀ କରୁଛି । ଆସା ଆସ ବେସିକ କେତୁ ସହିତ୍ର ପରେଜି ମୋଗିବିଦ୍ୟାର କହି ଶିଖାରେ । ଗୋଟିଆ ବେଢ଼ୀଟି ଭିତରେ ହଜାରେ ବୁଢ଼ା ଯୁବକ ପିଲାକବିଲା, ମାଇପି ନମା ହୋଇଛଛି । ମଝରେ ମଣିଷେଭଜର ଧୂନି କଳୁତି । ତାରି ଇଞ୍ଚ ଚଲଡ଼ାର ସିହୁର ପାଇଁଶ ଫେଞ୍ଚି କପାକରେ ବୋଳି ହୋଇ ଜାନି ବସିତି । ହାରରେ ଦି ମୁଦୁଶି ଇୟର ମୟୂର, ଶାସୃଣା, ରେଖାନିଆ, ହଳଦାବସତ, ପରସନ୍ଧା ହୋଇ ଗୋଟେ ଚଅଁର ହିଲଭଡ଼ି । ସେଥିରେ ଭକ୍ତିମାନଙ୍କ ପିଠିରେ ଜଣେ ପରେ ଜଣେ ପାହାରେ ଲେଖାଁ ପକଭଡ଼ି । କିକିକିଳା ସ୍ୱରରେ କଂଶ ମସ୍ତ୍ର ବୋକୁଡ଼ି । ତାପରେ ଗୋଟିଏ ଗୋଟିଏ କରି କୁକୁଡ଼଼ୀ, ହେକି, ମେଣା, ଘୁଷ୍ପରି ସୂପ ଖୁକରେ ବହାଁରେଲେ । ତାଙ୍କ ବେକରେ କଟୁରି ତୋଟ ବସିଲା । ତାସିନାସାରା ଉକ୍ତ କୁତୁକୁତୁ । କରତାଦି, ଝାଞ୍ଚ, କାହାକି, କୁହାର ଓକଗି, ତୁକତୁନିରେ ସଦନର ଶ୍ୱାସରୁଷ ହୋଇଗଲାଣି ।

ମତେ କଳ କରି ବିଜୁନି ବୋଳି ଖଣ୍ଟା କରିଏକା ଅବିକାର ଜପରକୁ ହାତେ ହବ ତେକି ଧରିକା । କଙ୍କୁରି ଚୋଟରେ କଳି ମୁଖ ହିଷିକା ଦେଖି 'ମୋ ମାରେ। ଦେଳି ଖଙ୍ଗା ଦୋବାକି ଛାଡ଼ିକା । ପେରିକା ଦେକେ ଅକସ୍ଥାତ ପସ୍ତ୍ରସ ମୁହଁରୁ ବାହାରି ପଡ଼ିଲା ।

: ତତେ ବଳି ଚଢ଼େଇ ତେଇଥିଲେ 'ଜିଳ୍ପି'ର ବହୁତ ପୁଣ୍ୟ ହୋଇଥାଆରା । ବଳି କୁକୁଡ଼ା ପରି ତତେ ଧରି ଭଞ୍ଚେଇ ଥିଲାଟି । ଏଶିକିତ ଆଭ ନରବଳି ମିକୁନାହାଡି । ଏମିଡି ନିଖୁଣ ଯୌବନା ସ୍ୱନ୍ଦରିଆ ଟୋକୀ କୋଇ ଶହେ ବର୍ଷରେ ଗୋଟେ ହେଲେ ପାଇବ ବଢାରକା ।

(a) Odia வ செந்தமிழ் வாசக சாலை ாடுக்கப்பட்ட நற்சாஷிப் பத்திரமும் தங்கப்பதக்கப் பரிசும் கனம் வடுவூர் கே. துரைசாமி ஐயங்கார் அவர்களுக்கு அநேக வந்தனம்; உபயலே குமம் κόδραι υπίδα: Το ματικά malaut இங்ஙனம் அ.ந. நரசிங்க முதலி ~க்கிராசனன் செத்தமிழ் வாசகசாலை, நெ. 86, காளத்திஸ்வரன் கோவில் தெரு, பகவை 20.3.1921 88

(c) Tamil

ਪਾਸ਼ ਪਾਸ਼ ਤੇ ਖੇਨੂੰ ਖੇਨੂੰ ਹੋ ਕੇ ਵਾਵਰੇਲਿਕ ਬੁਲ੍ਹਿਆਂ ਵਿਚ ਰੁਲ ਉੱਡ ਜਾਣ ਤੋਂ' ਬਚਾਇਆ । ਕਾਹਦੇ ਲਈ ਤੇ ਕਿਥੇਂ' ਉਗਮੇ ਇਹ ਅੰਤਰ-ਬਚਾਊ ਅੰਤਰ ਸੌਮੇਂ ? ਕਿਹੜੀ ਗਲੀ, ਕਿਹੜੀ ਵਾਟ ਯਾਰ ਨਹੀਂ ਟੋਲਿਆ ?

ਸ਼ਕਰ ਝਾਗੇ, ਸਸ਼ਨਨਾਮੇ ਰਹੇ। ਕਾਵਿ-ਮਾਰਕ ਪੱਥ ਪਰਦਸ਼ਕ ਹੈ। ਉਹਦੇ ਤੇ ਵੀ ਦੇ ਕਦਮ ਚਲਿਆ ਤੇ ਸਾਇਦ ਫਿਰ ਚਲਾ। ਇਹ ਇਤਿਹਾਸ ਨਿਖਿਆ, ਨਿਬੇਹ ਤੇ ਹੋਰ ਵਾਰਤਾ, ਪਰ ਨਹੀਂ, ਗੱਲ ਨਹੀਂ ਬਣੀ। ਡਿਮਾਰਿਕ ਉਪਨਿਆਸ, ਇਤਿਹਾਸਕ ਉਪਨਿਆਸ, ਯਦਾਰਥਕ ਉਪਨਿਆਸ ਦੇਤਨਾ ਪ੍ਰਵਾਹ, ਦਾਰਬਨਿਕ, ਐਂਟੀ ਉਪਨਿਆਸ, ਮ-ਉਪਨਿਆਸ ਤੇ ਉਪਨਿਆਸ-ਦ-ਉਪਨਿਆਸ । ਫਿਰ ਵੀ ਪ੍ਰਾਪਤੀ ਨਿਸ਼ਲ ਜਾਪਦੀ ਹੈ। ਮੰਜ਼ਲ ਤੇ ਨਿਸ਼ਾਨਾ ਕਿਤੇ ਅਗੇਰੇ ਹੈ, ਕਿਤੇ ਉਦੇਰਾ।

ਜਾਪਦੀ ਹੈ। ਮੰਜਲ ਤੇ ਨਿਲਾਨ ਕਿਤੇ ਅਗਰ ਹੈ, ਕਿਤ ਉਦਾ। ਸੈੱਸ ਦਾ ਪ੍ਰੋਛਦਾ ਰਿਹਾ ਹਾ ਆਪਣੇ ਆਪ ਕੋਲੋਂ ਕਿ ਮੈੱਕਿਉਂ ਲਿਖਦਾ ਦਾ ? ਕਿਉਂ ਹੋਰਨਾ ਅਕਸ਼ਰਾਂ ਤੇ ਰੱਖਿਆ ਪ੍ਰੋਜਿਆਂ ਦੱਖ ਸਮੱਤੂਲ ਨੇ ਅਨਾਮਨ ਨਹੀਂ ? ਕਿਉਂ ਦਾਤ ਰਾਡ ਕਰ ਜਾਰਣਾ ਤੇ ਸਵੇਰੇ ਦੂਸਿਆਂ ਤੋਂ ਵੀ ਬਹੁਤਾ ਕੈਮ ਕਰਨਾ ? ਕਿਉਂ ਸਿਹਰ ਅਹਿਸਾਸ ਕਿ ਜਿੰਦਗੇ ਮੁਕ ਰਹੀ ਹੈ ਤੇ ਮੈੱਕੁਝ ਨਬੇੜ ਨਹੀਂ ਸੀ ਕਿਉਂ ਇਹ ਅਹਿਸਾਸ ਕਿ ਜਿੰਦਗੇ ਮੁਕ ਰਹੀ ਹੈ ਤੇ ਮੈੱਕੁਝ ਨਬੇੜ ਨਹੀਂ ਸੀ ਕਿਉਂ ਰਿਨਾਂ ਦਿਨ ਮਿਹਨਤ ਘੱਟ ਕਰਨ ਦੀ ਘਾ, ਹੋਰ ਕਰਨੀ। ਕਦੀ ਵਾਰ ਆਪਣੇ ਆਪ ਨੂੰ ਕੋਨਿਆ ਹੈ। ਸੋ ਹੁਣ ਨਹੀਂ ਇਕਦਾ, ਪੜ੍ਹਨਾ। ਪਰ ਇਹ ਪ੍ਰਣ ਕਦੀ ਨਹੀਂ ਨਿਕਦਾ ਤੇ ਜਿਸ ਸੈ ਵਾਸਤੇ ਕਦੀ ਪ੍ਰਣ ਨਹੀਂ ਕੀਤਾ ਉਹ ਪ੍ਰਣ ਦਾ ਪ੍ਰਣ ਬਣ ਕੇ ਦਵਾਲੇ ਹੈ।

ਮੇਂ ਆਪਣੀ ਪਹਿਲੀ ਕਵਿਤਾਸ਼ਤ ਅਠ ਸਾਲ ਦੀ ਉਮਰ ਵਿਚ ਲਿਖੇ ਸੀ। ਸਰੀਂ ਜਮਾਤ ਤਕ ਕਵਿਤਾਵਾਂ ਲਿਖਦਾ ਆਇਆ। ਗੁਰਦੁਆਰਿਆਂ ਵਿਚ ਹੋਏ ਕਵੀ ਦਰਬਾਰਾਂ ਵਿਚ ਪੜ੍ਹਦਾ ਆਇਆ। ਉੱਦੇ "ਅਮਰਸੀਂ ਅਖ਼ਬਰ ਵਿਚ ਸਿਖੇਦੜਾ ਦੀਆਂ ਕਵਿਤਾਵਾਂ ਕਿਸੇ ਦਿਤੇ ਰਹੂ-ਮਿਸ਼ਕੇ ਉੱਤੇ ਡਪਦੀਆਂ ਸਨ। ਮੈਂ ਲਿਖਦਾ ਤੇ ਛਪਵਾਦਾ ਆਇਆ। ਟੋਵੇਂ ਸਮਾਤ ਵਿਚ ਮੈਂ ਸਰਦਾਰ ਰੋਫ਼ਾ ਸਿੰਘ ਕੋਮੀ ਤੇ ਸਰਦਾਰ ਗੁਰਦਿਤ ਸਿੰਘ ਗੁੰਦਨ ਨੂੰ ਉਸਤਾਦ ਮੰਨ ਕੇ ਕਵਿਤਾਵਾਂ ਠੀਰ ਕਰਾਈਆਂ।

ਸ਼ਾਇਦ ਉਦੇ ਇਹ ਸ਼ੋਕ ਸੀ।ਹੋਰ ਵੀ ਕਈ ਮੈਡੇ ਲਿਖਦੇ ਸਨ। ਜਗ੍ਹਵਾਲੇ ਵਿਚ ਅਸੀਂ ਕੋਈ ਬਾਰਾ ਤੇਰਾਅਜਿਹੇ ਸਿਰ ਫਿਰੇ ਹੋਵਾਂਗੇ । ਸਮਾਂ ਪਾਕੇ ਉਹਨਾਂ ਦਾ ਖ਼ਬਤ ਉਤਰ ਗਿਆ ।

ਇਹ ਸ਼ੌਕ ਸੀ ਸ਼ਾਇਦ ਕਿ ਕਿਸੇ ਬਰਤਰੀ ਦਾ ਖਿਆਲ । ਸਿਰ ਉੱਚਾ ਕਰਨ ਤੇ ਅੱਗੇ ਵਧਨ ਦੇ ਅਹਿਸਾਸ ਨੇ ਸ਼ਾਇਦ ਮੈਨੂੰ ਕਵੀ ਦਰਬਾਰਾਂ ਵਲ ਪ੍ਰੇਰਿਆ ਹੋਵੇ। ਕੁਝ ਆਦਰ

(3)

(b) Punjabi



(d) Telugu

Figure A.3: Odia, Punabi, Tamil and Telugu samples from our internal OCR dataset.



Figure A.4: A sample page image of Urdu from our internal OCR dataset.

''গেজ কাপোৰেৰে দুটা ফ্ৰক হৈ কাপোৰ থাকিবহে।'' মাষ্টৰে ক'লে, ''এটা বাৰু পিচত প্ৰতিবিম্বটোৰ দৰেই মাথোঁ এটি শব্দ- এছাটি বতাহে ভাঙি চূৰ্ণ কৰি পেলোৱাৰ পাইছোনে ? অথচ মোৰ নাটকত অভিনয়ৰ প্ৰথম সুযোগ পোৱা ভাস্কৰলৈ

ভকতি মিনতি তুতি নজানো পামৰ-মতি।। ৯১৪

(a) Assamese

কাণ্ডজ্ঞান ততটা নাই, তাহাতে তাহার বর্তমান মুগ্ধ অবস্থায় তাহার সাংসারিক যাওয়া দড়ির খাটে শুয়ে পড়ল ফের। হিংসাগুলি নাচতে থাকল পাশে। ক্রোধগুলি তাকে সামান্য নাড়িয়ে বললেন—'মা, কোনও কারণে অভিমান করেছ ? ঘরে চলো। মায়ের জন্যে আমার মা কোনোদিন ইস্কুলে পড়েননি, নিজের চেষ্টায় বাংলাটা আয়ত্ত

(b) Bangla

ને પિતા આવ્યા ત્યાં એણે જોયું કે દીકરીનું આજનું રુદન કોઈ અજબ કૃષ્ણ કથામૃત" સૌ જિજ્ઞાસુ સાધકે જરૂર વાંચવું. રામકૃષ્મ પરમહંસ સાક્ષાત્કારી સંત હતા. અને મહાદેવભાઇ જેવા સમર્થ ચરિત્રકાર હોય તો કેવું જીવંત જીવનચરિત્ર પાટલી વચ્ચે બાંધી રૂમાલની ગળાઝોળીમાં અધ્ધર રાખેલો હતો. સ્ટીમરના

(c) Gujarati

अन्यथा वह मुझे अवश्य सूचित करता कि महिला बिना किसी `हुजूर... हुजूर किसी कोने में छिप गया होगा सांप। भीतर तो जरूर है। मगर यह अस्वस्थ शरीर कब तक साथ देता ! अधिक परि-हाँ, वह एक नर्स ही थी। उसी तरह के कपड़े, सफेद जुता, मोजा, सफेद

(d) Hindi

Figure A.5: Samples of Assamese, Bangla, Gujarati and Hindi text-line images in the newly introduced *Mozhi* dataset for text recognition.

ವಾಣಿಜ್ಯ ವ್ಯತ್ತು ವ್ಯಾಪಾರ ಸಾಗಿಸುವನು

ಮಗುವನ್ನು ಎಂದಿನಂತೆ ಮುದ್ದಿಸಿದ. ಅವನು ಊಟ ಮಾಡುವಾಗ ಚಪಾತಿ ನುಂಗಲೂ ಪರಿಗಣಿಸಲಾಗುವುದು. ಜಾಲದಲ್ಲಿನ ಪ್ರತಿಯೊಂದು ಗಣಕವೂ ಸಾರಿದರು. ೨೫೨, ಕಲಶ, ಕನ್ನಡಿ, ಧ್ವಜ, ಹೊಳೆಯುವ ಮಾವಿನೆಲೆಯ ತೋರಣಗಳು

(a) Kannada

അടുത്തേക്ക് നടന്നുചെന്നു. എന്നിട്ട്, യാതൊരു സങ്കോചവുംകൂടാതെ സന്ദർശിച്ചു ('കെറ്റ് മസീരയുടെ തോട്ടത്തിൽ' എന്ന അനുബന്ധം കാണുക.) ങ്ങിയ ചികിത്സാലയത്തിൽ എത്തിക്കുകയാണ്. ഇനിയും താമസിച്ചാൽ അവൻ ഇങ്ങിനെ എത്രയെങ്കിലും ശ്ലോകങ്ങൾ ഞാനറിയും. ഇവയുടെ കവി

(b) Malayalam

লৌ ইংখোল পট্টা পানবা লৌইরগা য়ুম শানবা মিস্ট্রি অমুক থিদুনা থংনবদগী অদানি পংলিংদা লিংখৎলি। অয়াম্বা মতমদা নাচোম অমা থাদে। ঝুলোন, য়াউশংগী মশা মশাগী তোপ তোপ্পা ষ্টাইল অমমম লৈজৈ। মী অমগা মী অমগা মান্নদে৷ ষ্টাইল ইন্না অয়ুক্কী পৃং তরেৎ অদূৱাঈদা য়েংলমই। ইঞ্জেকশন পেথিদিন ওর্ডর

(c) Manipuri

गालातल्या गालात हसत मी म्हणालो, 'रागोबा भडकमकर!' मी हसत राहिलो. सध्या चालू असलेल्या आर्थिक संकटामधे गोरे लोक म्हणताहेत की काळ्यांचे समस्या कशा सुटाव्यात? यासाठी ध्येयावर अविचल दृष्टी ठेवून, मार्गावर मखमली मी धाडशीपणाने पावले उचलली नाहीत.

(d) Marathi

Figure A.6: Samples of Kannada, Malayalam, Manipuri and Marathi text-line images in the newly introduced *Mozhi* dataset for text recognition.

ଉତ୍ତର ଦେଇପାରିବ ନାହିଁ । ଦର୍ଶନଶାସ୍ତର ଲକ୍ଷଣ ହେଉଛି ଆକ୍ରମଣ କରୁଥିବା ରଚିତ ହୋଇଛି । ଇଷ୍ଟୋନେସିଆରେ ଏହାର ନାମ 'ରାମାୟଣ କଳବିନ୍' ଏବଂ ଏହାର ହେଲେ କଲିଜାରୁ ତାକତ୍ ଉଭେଇ ଗଲେ ତୋରି ସାଙ୍ଗେ ସାଙ୍ଗେ ସଉପ ପାରି ବଗିଚାରେ ଆସ୍ଥିଲେ । କାରଣ ୧୯୪୩ ମସିହାର ସେହି ବିଳନ୍ଧିତ ବସତ୍ତରେ, ଏକାନ୍ତ ବିଷାକ୍ତ

(a) Odia

ਉਹ ਸੋਹਣਾ ਹੁੰਦਾ ਜਾ ਰਿਹਾ ਹੈ। ਉਸ ਹੋਰ ਇਹ ਫੱਲ ਖਾਧਾ ਹਿਲ-ਜੁਲ ਹੋਈ ਤੇ ਜੇਮਜ਼ ਤੇ ਇਕਦਮ ਸੁਸਤੀ ਛਾ ਗਈ। ਉਸ ਨੂੰ ਇਹ ਯਾਦ ਨਹੀਂ ਸੀ ਆ ਸਟੇਸ਼ਨ ਤੇ ਆ ਜਾਣ ਲਈ ਆਖਿਆ ਸੀ। ਉਨ੍ਹਾਂ ਲਿਖਿਆ ਸੀ ਤੇਰੀ ਮਾਮੀ ਨੇ ਕੁਝ ਪਰ ਉਸ ਨੂੰ ਖੇਚਲ ਹੋਵੇਗੀ, ਇਹ ਕਹਿ ਕੇ ਨਟਰਾਜਨ ਨੇ ਨਾਂਹ ਕਰ ਦਿੱਤੀ। ਮੁਕੀ ਅੰਦਰ ਚਲੀ

(b) Punjabi

சொற்பொழிவுகளுக்குப் பெருமதிப்பு ஏற்பட்டது. நாளுக்குநாள் கிருஷ்ணய்யங்காருக்குத் திருப்தி ஏற்படவில்லே. நான் கனவு தான்! அன்றைக்கு ஓடினவள் இப்பொழுது தானாக வந்திருக்கி உங்கள் மேல் இறங்கியிருக்கிறது. தேவகிருபையை யார்

(c) Tamil

సాగకుండా రమేష్ చేతిని బలంగా విదిలిస్తున్నాడు. దాంతో దానికి పట్టు తప్పిపోతోంది. తత్వాలు పాడుకుంటూ. నిక్షేపం లాంటి బతుకంతా ముక్కు మూసుకొని, మడికట్టుకుని, వినిపించింది. బ్రహ్మముహూర్తం అయింది కాబోలని లైటు వేసి చూస్తే ఇంకా రెండే అయింది. యేను బ్రార్మింపం గై కోక, యెట్టివానిం



(e) Urdu

Figure A.7: Samples of Odia, Punjabi, Tamil, Telugu and Urdu text-line images in the newly introduced *Mozhi* dataset for text recognition.















Figure A.8: Distribution of word lengths of Assamese, Bangla and Gujarati samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset.









word length





(c) Malayalam

Figure A.9: Distribution of word lengths of Hindi, Kannada and Malayalam samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset.













Figure A.10: Distribution of word lengths of Manipuri, Marathi and Odia samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset.















Figure A.11: Distribution of word lengths of Punjabi, Tamil and Telugu samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset.



Figure A.12: Distribution of word lengths of Urdu samples in the new Mozhi OCR dataset.

Appendix B

Appendix to chapter 4

In Figure B.1– Figure B.5, we show qualitative examples of performance of baseline models–BERT and M4C, on the DocVQA dataset introduced in chapter 4.

				RO	CHE, A. F.				island	d desserts	G (continued from pag	e 7j
Pri	ivileged Commu	nication		. 37	0 56 0985							
									<u>(</u> .	HAWAIIAN FRU	IT CAKE	MALASADAS
	4) D20. Thi	s will be don	ne at the Breh	m Labor	atory, Wrigh	nt State L	University		Y 1 cur % cur	p seedless raisins p seeded raisins		1 package yeast ½ cup warm water
tes	er the direction t at \$35 per sam	of Dr. Thoma	is 0. Tiernan.	Unit	charges per	test (3 s	samples per		2/3 cur	p diced citron	mail	1 tablespoon sugar
The	re is a unit cos	t at Webb Ass	sociates of \$2	0 per p	erson (test)	for prov	year. vision of		1% cur	p diced pineapple	here	1/2 cup sugar
reco	eptacles, handli	ng and trans	orting the sp	ecimens	. These uni	t costs a	are based		1/3 cup 3/4 cur	p chopped dates n candied cherries		2 cups warm milk 1/8 lb melted butter
	surornacion in i	eccers from t	r. Hernan (p	p. 25-26	5) and Dr. We	ebb (p. 2	:3).		34 cur	p diced candied lemon	peel 🕅	8 eggs slightly beaten
									1% cup	ps shredded coconut	indus	Dissolve yeast in water and 1 tablespoon suga
		Dait	-04		-05		-06		1 tab	slespoon brandy	(O)	eggs, dissolved yeast and warm milk, (added slow
		Cost N	Total	N	Total	N	Total		½ tear	spoon ginger juice	45533	well to form soft dough. Cover and place in seren stand until it rises to double in bulk. Form into s
-	0.0								2/3 cup	p tiour		and drop into hot oil and cook until brown. Roll
	(Brahm Lab.)	\$105# 220	\$23 100	156	\$18 018	94	\$11 943		1 cup	p brown sugar	M.S.C.	eu sugar. Serve warm. 11eiu: Approx. 21/2 dozens
H	andling & trans-	-	+25,100	150	410,010	34	VAL, 74J		1/2 tear	ispoon cinnamon	and the	HAUPIA
F	port (Webb Assoc)	20 220	4,400	156	3,120	94	1,880		½ tear ½ tear	ispoon nutmeg ispoon soda	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	2 cups coconut milk (frozen)
(Compensation to	5 220	1,100	156	780	9.6	470		1 ³ /2 cup	p guava jelly		4.6 tablesmons sugar
F	participants	TOTAL	000 000		401 017			-	Preheat ow loaf pans. Lin	en to 375 degrees. Gn te with foil or brown r	ase two 8½ x 2½ inch aper, Combine fruits.	6 tablespoons cornstarch
		TOTALS	\$28,600		\$21,918		\$14,293		nuts and coco	onut. Sprinkle with bri	indy, sherry and ginger	Melt coconut milk in a double boiler. Combin
		TOTALS FOR	ALL YEARS \$	64,811.						a cup of the nour. Cit	ing flour with cinnamor	beat until it has thickened completely. Increase
	Manager 1 107 -								Add eggs and	beat well. Sift remain	The second second second second	in and and it has interened compretely. Increase
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o inter	*increased 10% as fat cell size and each additional y the direction of equipment, sup pretation. This	nually. <u>i number</u> . Th rear. This w of Dr. Jerome oplies, prepa unit cost i	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. The ration of repu s described i	s \$209 sone at b e cost : orts, re	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro alevant cons ter on p. 27	ost adjus hool of M wision of ultation	stment Medicine f personnel and tel coste		Add eggs and nutmeg, clove jelly and mix pans and bake	i beat well. Sitt remain es and soda; stir into ti well. Stir in fruit mixi e for 3 hours. Makes 2	e creamed mixture. Ad ure. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cakes. FOR FREE C	 dightly and site the pudding signorously to preve burning, Remove pudding and pour into a Linic pam. Let it cool till set, then cut into 2-inch squa ATALOG SEND STAMEDS SELF-ADDRESSED ENVELOPF VOID VIELOUSL, DO SEL ADDRESSED ENVELOPF VOID VIELOUSL, DO SEL ADDRESSED ENVELOPF UNDER STAMEDS SELF-ADDRESSED ENVELOPF UNDER STAMEDS SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELFANDER SELF
5) F for a under use o inter are s dispo tion)	*increased 10% as "at cell size and such additional y the direction of equipment, sup- pretation. This shown below. The sable syringes (. local anasthet	mually. <u>I number</u> . The rear. This w of Dr. Jerome uplies, prepa- i unit cost i ree is a unit one for loca ic. band-aid	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of reps described in cost at Fels 1 anestheics ; and shinnin	s \$209 to one at h cost : orts, re of \$3.0 and one 2.	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro alevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f	ost adjus hool of M vision of sultation . The to the cost lat at eac	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina-		Add eggs and nutmeg, clove jelly and mix pans and bake	Deat well. Saft remain es and soda; sitr into ti well. Stir in fruit mixt e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of te past	e creamed mixture. Ad ure. Four into prepared - 2 lb. cakes. FOR FREE C in a	d skiply and site the puelding signrously to preve burning. Renowe puelding and pour into a 1-into pan. Let it cold till set, then cut into 2-into signs and the standard set is a standard set in the site of a work of the standard set is a standard set in the a work of the standard set is a standard set in the a work of the standard set is a standard set in the a work of the standard set is a standard set in the a work of the standard set is a standard set in the a work of the standard set is a standard set is a standard a work of the standard set is a standard set is a standard a work of the standard set is a standar
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o inter are s dispo tion)	*increased 10% as fat cell size and tach additional y the direction of equipment, sup pretation. This shown below. The sable syringes (, local anesthet	mually. <u>I number</u> . Th rear. This u of Dr. Jerome unit cost i ire is a unit ire is a unit ice, band-aid Unit	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of rep s described in cost at Fels l anesthetic ; s and shippin; -04	s \$209 to one at h cost to orts, re n a leth of \$3.0 and one 3.	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro alevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05	ost adjus hool of M vision of ultation . The to the cost fat at eac	stment fedicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina- -06		Add eggs and nutmeg, clove jelly and mix pans and bake Board i the Explore	Deat well. Stif remain seand soda; stif into the well. Stir in truit mixis e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of the past e the endless night ies	e creamed mixture. Ad ure. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cakes.	distility and star the porting reproved to preve huming. Remove publicg and portion 4 3 had part. Let it cool till set, then cut fails 2 inch sup ALAGO Star 10 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star Cool Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star Cool Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star 2007 Star Cool Star 2007 Star 2
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o inter are s dispo tion)	*increased 10% and fat cell size and tach additional y the direction of equipment, sup pretation. This thoom below. The bashle syringes i , local anesthet	nually. <u>i number</u> . This w of Dr. Jerome uplies, prepa s unit cost i tre is a unit one for loca ic, band-aid Unit <u>Cost</u> <u>N</u>	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. The ration of reps described in cost at Fels 1 anestheric a s and shippin; -04 Total	s \$209 to one at h cost : orts, re n a lett of \$3.0 and one s. <u>N</u>	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro levant cons ter on p. 27. 0 to cover to obtain f -05 Total	ost adjus hool of M wision of ultation . The too the cost at at eac	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina- -06 Total		Add eggs and nutmeg, clove jelly and mix pans and bake Board of the Explore ski Witness	Deat well. Stift remain s and soda, site into the well. Stir in fruit mist e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of te past e the endless night ies s authentic	ae creamed mixture. Ad ure. Rour into prepared 2 lb. cakes. FOR PREC 2 In a	a didata and are the potential systematic to a 3-ind particle Reverse potentiag and positions a 3-ind particle Reverse and the set of the 2-india and a distance of the set of the 2-india and a distance of the set of the
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat	<pre>%increased 10% as fat cell size and tach additional y the direction c f equipment, sup pretation. This thoom below. The boable syringes i , local anesthet ; cell size f Sign()</pre>	nually. i number. This rear. This w of Dr. Jerome y unit cost i une is a unit ice is a uni	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of rep s described i cost at Fels 1 anesthetic; and shippin; -04 Total \$45,980	s \$209 mone at h a cost s orts, ren a lett of \$3.0 and one \$. <u>N</u> 156	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro elevant cons ter on p.2 to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864	ost adjus hool of N vision of sultation . The to the cost at at eac <u>N</u> 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina- -06 Total \$23,772		Add eggs and nutmeg, clove jelly and mix pans and bake Board a the Explore skill Witness cha	Deat well. Suft remain es and soda, site into the well. Stir in fruit mist e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of te past e the endless night ies e the endless night is a suthentic ants and dances	e creamed mixture, Ad ure. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cakes. FOR FREE C In a	distribution and starts by posting and point sites a listing memory barriers. Hence, which is a listing and the site of the site
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio	<pre>%increased 10% an fat cell size and tach additional y the direction of of equipment, sup pretation. This shown below. The sable syringes i , local anesthet cell size ft. Sinal) upsy and</pre>	nually. <u>I number</u> . This w of Dr. Jerome i unit cost i i unit cost i tone for loca ic, band-aid Unit <u>Cost</u> N \$209* 220 3.00 220	e unit cost i ork will be d Knitile. Th ration of reps s described i cost at Fels l anestheric s s and shipping -04 <u>Total</u> \$45,980 	s \$209 to one at b cost : orts, re and one s. <u>N</u> 156	with a 10% of Mt. Sinal Sc includes pro elevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468	ost adjus thool of N vision of sultation . The to the cost at at eac <u>N</u> 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina- -06 Total \$23,772		Board is Board is Boa	Deat well, stift remain es and soda; stir into the well. Stir in fruit mise e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of e the endless night ies e the endless night ies s authentic ants and dances scorer the life of	ne creamed mixture, Adv ure. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cakes. FOR FREE C In 2	 distribution and utile the profile grad protocoly to protocoly protocol protocol protocol protocol and and protocol protocol protocol and and and and and and and and and and and and and and and and
5) F for e under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han	*increased 10% at fat cell size and tach additional; the direction of equipment, any pretation. This shown below. The sable syringes i , local mesthet cell size tt. Sinai) upsy and diing (Fels)	nually. <u>I number</u> . This w of Dr. Jerome s unit cost i tore is a unit ione for locs ic, band-sid Unit <u>Cost</u> N \$209* 220 3.00 220	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of repu- s described in cost at Fels 1 ansthetic s and shippin -04 <u>Total</u> \$45,980 660	s \$209 to the at h a cost s orts, re- n a leth of \$3.0 and one 3. <u>N</u> 156 156	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro alevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468	nost adjus hool of M wision of of sultation . The to the cost lat at eac <u>N</u> 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of ch examina- -06 Total \$23,772 282		Add eggs and nutmeg. clove pelly and mix para and bake the Explore ski Witness And dis an	Deat will, Silt remain well, Silt into the effort of shours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of e past e the endless night ies s authentic ants and dances scores the life of scient Hawaii.	e creamed mixture. Ad ure. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cakes.	digital part of the policy generalized processing of persons of the person of the
5) F for a under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com	Ancreased 102 and rate additional y the direction of equipment, support of equipment, support of equipment, and subject yringes (, local anesthet : cell size (t. Sinal) uppay and dding (Fels) pensation to	nually. <u>I number</u> . The rear. This we plies, prepa- unit cost i to a sunt cost <u>N</u> \$209* 220 3.00 220 3.00 220	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of reps s described i cost at Fels l anesthetic. s and shippin -04 <u>Total</u> \$45,980 <u>660</u>	s \$209 s one at h s cost : orts, re n a letr of \$3.0 and one s. <u>N</u> 156 156	with a 10% co Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro alevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468 468	tost adjus theol of M vision of ultation . The to the cost lat at eac <u>N</u> 94 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of Total \$23,772 282 282		Add, sour and nationing, clove welly and mix pans and bake Board i the Explore skill Witnes cha an an R	Deat well. Stif remain well. Stif remain ef or 5 hours. Makes 2 et or 5 hours. Makes 2 et or 6 death of the star et o	a croaned mistare. A provide the second mistare of the second sec	different and utile the participation of the p
5) F for a under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	<pre>%increased 102 as fac cell size am iach additional j the direction of foguipment, sup pretation. This hown below. The sable syringes i , local anesthet t. Sinai) pay and diing (Fels) pensation to ticipants</pre>	nually. <u>inunber</u> . This we plies, prepa- unit cost i to a unit cost i cost <u>N</u> \$209* 220 3.00 220 3.00 220 TOTAL	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of rep described i cost at Fels i anesthetic, s and shippin, -04 <u>Total</u> \$45,980 <u>660</u> S \$47,300	s \$209 to me at h cost : orts, ren a lett of \$3.0 and one s. <u>N</u> 156 156	with a 10% c Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro elevant cons ter on p. 27. to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468 <u>468</u> \$36,800	nost adjus hool of M vision of ultation . The to the cost at at eac <u>N</u> 94 94 94	stment fedicine f personnel and tal costs of Total \$23,772 282 282 \$24,336		Andrew Saut and Andrew Saut and Andrew Saut and Andrew Saut and Andrew Saut Andrew Saut Andrew Saut And And Andrew Saut And Andrew Saut An	beat well. Stife means well. Stife means well. Stife means means e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of the pair e the calless night ies s authentic ants and dences scorer the life of scient Hawaii.	ie cramed misture. Al wr. Pour into prepared - 2 lb. cake.	different and the posting and point into a link posting and point into a link posting and point into a link posting and point and a link of and a link
5) <u>F</u> for a under use o dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	<pre>%increased 102 at fat cell size and acch additional ; the direction of equipment, sup pretation. This hown below. The sable syringes i , local anesthet (cell size ft. Sinal) pay and dding (Fels) upensation to ticipants</pre>	nually. <u>number</u> . This we for. Jerome of Dr. Jerome of Dr. Jerome of Dr. Jerome of the second secon	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of rep described i cost at Fels i anesthetic, s and shippin, -04 <u>Totsl</u> \$45,980 <u>660</u> S \$47,300 LL YEARS \$10	s \$209 s one at h cost : orts, ren a lett of \$3.0 and one s. <u>N</u> 156 156 156 156	with a 10% of Mt. Sinai Sc includes pro elevant cons ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05 Total -05 Total -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05	nost adjus khool of y vision of ultation . The to the cost the cost dat at eac 94 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and of Total \$23,772 282 		Received and a second and a second and a second and a second a sec	bad well. Stiferman as and Staff at line to e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of e past e the endless night ies s authentic ants and dances seerer the life of cicient Hawaii.	le creaned mixture. All ure: Pour into prepared - 2 lb cates.	d distribution of the posterior processing of the posterior of the posteri
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	<pre>%increased 10% an fat cell size and usch additional y the direction of of equipment, any pretation. This hows below. The hows below. The hows below. The hows below. The hows below. The hows below to be the hows below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the how below the ho</pre>	inumber. The rear. This we fbr. Jerow for definition of br. Jerow indicates the plies, prepa- unit cost in the cost N stand-aid Unit <u>Cost N</u> 3.00 220 3.00 220 TOTAL TOTAL FOR A unit cost A	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittlo. Th searcibed i cost at Fels 1 anesthetic. Total \$45,980 	s \$209 s one at b cost : of \$3.0 and one } <u>N</u> 156 156 156 3,436 ased 102	with a 10% of tt. Sinai Scinnickes pro- elevant cons- er on p. 27, 10 to cover to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468 468 468 \$36,800 Cannually	nost adjus hool of y vision of uitation . The to the cost at at eac <u>N</u> 94 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and of Total \$23,772 282 		Board e the spans and bake Board e the Explore ski Winese and dis an Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi Bi	beak well. Stir enson well. Stir for fract miss e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of e pert e pert e pert e the calless night fer s suthentic ants and dances scorer the life of ciclent Hawaii. ishop Museum's S S P O R T O	le creaned mixture. All wr. Fuur into prepared - 2 lb. cakes.	 difference of the sector processing of the sector of the se
5) <u>F</u> for e under use o dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	<pre>Mincreased 10% as far cell size and acch additional y the direction of fequipment, sup fequipment, sup hown below. The suble syringes is , local anesthet t. Sinal) pensation to ticipants in</pre>	nually. <u>i number</u> . Th rear. This w fbr. Jerom piles, prepa unit cost i come for location one for location scottaneous TOTAL TOTAL TOTAL FOR A unit cost h accordance w	e unit cost i ork sill be d Knittle. The cost at Fels secrited i cost at Fels secrited i secrited in fels secrited in fels fels secrited in fels secrited in fe	s \$209 to one at h cost : of \$3.0 and one 3. <u>N</u> 156 156 156 3,436 ased 102 tracts.	with a 10% of tt. Sinai Scinneides pro- slavant cons elavant cons elavant cons elavant cons elavant cons elavant cons elavant source of the source	nost adjus theol of M vision of of ultation . The to the cost at at eac <u>N</u> <u>94</u> 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of Total \$23,772 282 282 \$24,336		Adv.com and antimery.cov system and bake Band and Explore the Construction of the Construction of the Cons	bad well. Stir enough well. Stir for frait more e for 3 hours. Makes 2 e sealing thip out of e past e the callens night is s suthersic ast sand dances scorer the life of cicient Hawaii. hshop Museum's SBP 0 SBP 0	e creaned mixture. All ure: Ruur filo prepared - 2 lb cake.	d distribution of the proton processing of the proton o
5) F for e under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	Mincreased 10% an Tat cell size and tach additional y the direction of the direc	nually. numents. The sear. This sear. This sear. This of Dr. Jeromenyi unit cost i to the cost i unit cost i unit cost i unit cost i unit cost i to the cost i t	e unit cost i ork sill be d Knitile, Th Tation of reps s described i cost at Fels and shippin -04 Total \$45,980 	s \$209 some at h s cost : prots, ref n a lett of \$3.0 m 156 156 156 156 3,436 assed 103 iracts.	with a 10% of tt. Sinai Scincildes pro- slevant cons ter on p. 27, 10 to obtain f to obtain f 535,864 468 <u>468</u> \$36,800 \$36,800 \$3 annually	nost adjus hool of M vision of lultation . The to the cost fat at eac <u>N</u> <u>94</u> 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and of ch examina- -06 Total \$23,772 282 282 \$24,336		Reference of the second	bed well. Stir enough well. Stir for train mise e for 3 hours. Makes 2 a sailing ship out of e a part e the endless night fes e the endless night fes subtentic ants and dances subtentic scores the life scores the life SPPDESE SPDESE	a created mixture. All	d divergence of the sector of
5) <u>F</u> for a under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	Mincreased 10% as Tat cell size and tach additional ; the directions ; the directions ; the direction ;	nually. i number. The rear. This we plice, property unit cost i re is a unit cost for loca- ic, band-aid Unit 2009* 220 3.00 220 TOTAL TOTAL FOR A unit cost h accordance w	e unit cost i ork will be d Knittle. Th ration of reps s described i orst at Fels and hitppin -04 <u>-04</u> <u>-04</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> S \$47,300 LL YEARS \$101 as heen intro suit th union cont	s \$209 some at h s cost : ports, ref n a lett of \$3.0 156 156 156 156 3,436 assed 103 tracts.	eith a 10% of th. Simad Sc insusate com insusate com the second second ter on p. 27. 00 to cover to obtain f -05 Total 	nost adjus hool of M wision of of ultation . The too the cost at at eac N 94 94 94 94	stment Medicine f personnel and tal costs of Total \$23,772 282 282 \$24,336		Red cert and autimery clove spin and mix- parts and bake Band and Band and	bad well. Stir frima well. Stir fir frait mete- e for 3 hours. Makes 2 well. Stir fir frait mete- te for allows night is authentic antis and dances scorer the life of scient Hawaii. SSPPOR SPOR SPOR SPOR SPOR SPOR SPOR SP	a creaned mixture. A	^d distribution of the problem and provide to provide the problem in the problem and provide the three distributions in the problem and provide the distribution of the distribution o
5) <u>F</u> for a under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	<pre>Mincreased 10% as fat cell size and ach additional y of acutyment, my of acutyment, my size and an acutyment ; cell size it. Sinal) pepy and dding (Vels) pensation to ticipants in</pre>	nually. I number, Th ear, This very list, repart this of the Jerome py unit cost i re is a unit for the second sec	e unit cont i ork will be d Knitlie. Th ration of repairs s described i cost at Fels and shipping s described i ore at the shipping s described i s described i s described i s described i s described i s described i s described i described i desc	s \$209 to be as to ports, re- n a lett of \$3.0 <u>N</u> 156 156 156 156 3,436 ased 102 tracts.	with a 10% c ft. Sinai Se includes pro- levant cons ter on p. 27. 10 to cover to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468 468 468 \$36,800 Sannually	nost adjus thool of M vision of of ultation . The to the cost at at eas 94 94 94 94	stment fedicine for porsonnel and id costs ch examins- -06 Total \$23,772 282 _282 \$24,336		And see and the second	Dead well. Stif enhances well. Stif in frait missi e for 3 hours. Make 2 e beneficient state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state of the state state of the sta	a created mixture. An unit of the second sec	
5) <u>F</u> for e under under under are s dispo tion) Fat (M Bio han Com par	Marcased 10% at the direction to the direction	Invally. I number, Th rear. This Jeromeny of Dr. Jeromeny unit cost 1 cost 1 cost 1 cost 1 cost 1 cost 1 cost 1 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 2 cost 4 cost 4 cos	e unit cost i ork vill be d Knitle. Th ration of reg s described in s described in assekstic. a and shippin -04 <u>Total</u> \$45,980 <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>660</u> <u>663</u> <u>85</u> 847,300 LU YLANS \$101 as heen increative th union court	s \$209 : one at h s cost : of \$3.0 and one 8. 156 156 156 156 156 156 156 156	with a 10% of ft. Sinal Sector includes pro- ievant conserved tevant conserved to obtain f -05 Total \$35,864 468 468 \$36,800 \$ annually	nost adjus theol of M vision of of ultation . The to the aceas M 94 94 94 94	stment Medicine F personnel and atl costs of th examina- -06 Total \$23,772 282 _282 \$24,336		Adv. and an array of the second secon	And which shall require the second se	arrande mixture. Au w. Fuer in person 2 h cates	d distribution of the product and the control of the product of the control of th
5) <u>F</u> for e under under use o inter are s dispo tion) Fat Bio han Com par	Marcased 10% at at cell site and additional single and additional site of equipment, support of equipment, su	Invally. I number, Th rear, This Jerome of Dr. Jerome Jerome Jerome unit cost i re is a unit int, hand-sid Unit Cost N 3.00 220 TOTAL TOTAL FOR A accordance w	e unit cost i ork will be d Knitic. Th ration of twee cost at Fels 1 amesthetic, s and hippin <u>ord</u> Terl 1 amesthetic, s add hippin <u>ord</u> Terl 845,980 <u>660</u> 5 \$47,300 LL YEAMS \$101 as heen increative with union control Page 17 Jan	s \$209 r one at t s cost : orts, r orts, r 156 156 156 156 156 3,436 assed 103 rracts.	with a 10% of tr. Sinai So includes pro- levant cons ter on p. 27. 0 to cover to obtain f -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05 -05	nost adjus hhool of y vision of of ultation . The to the cost at at eas	stment f personnel and tal costs of Total \$23,772 282 282 \$24,336		Add args with matting close and mix- arity and mix- tion and mix- box and mix- arity and mix- ar	The second secon	arrando mixture. Au result of the second se	

ion), local anest	hetic, ba	nd-aids	and shippi	ng.	to obtain is	it at eau	II EXAMILIA
	Unit	-	04	-	05	-	06
	Cost	N	Total	N	Total	N	Total
Fat cell size (Mt. Sinai)	\$209*	220	\$45,980	156	\$35,864	94	\$23,772
Biopsy and handling (Fels)	3.00	220	660	156	468	94	282

and dessens (continued from po	ge 7)
HAWAIIAN FRUIT CAKE	MALASADAS
1 cup seedless raisins	1 package yeast
% cup seeded raisins	1/2 cup warm water
2/3 cup diced cardied orange peel	1 tablespoon sugar
1 ¹ / ₄ cup diced pineapple	¹ / ₄ cun sugar
1/3 cup chopped dates	2 cups warm milk

Q: What is the total cost for Fat cell size (Mt.	Q: What is the first recipe on the page?
SInai) in the -05 year ?	Question type: table/list
Question type: table/list	GT: hawaiian fruit cake
GT: \$35,864	M4C best: island desserts (continued from
M4C best: 4400	cake
BERT best: \$35,864	BERT best: hawaiian fruit cake
Human: \$35,864	Human: hawaiian fruit cake

Figure B.1: **DocVQA: Examples where BERT QA model [113] answers questions other than 'running text' type.** On the left is a question based on a table and for the other question one needs to know the 'first recipe' out of the two recipes shown. For the first question the model gets the answer correct except for an extra space, and in case of the second one the predicted answer matches exactly with the ground truth answer.
	Fulfilling the potential to win
16. Courses in which you wish to enroll: (Please read instructions carefully and check the appropriate boxes).	Inspired individuals share their story- what drove them to succeed against the odds and how they realized their goals.
A.M. Schedule	
Fundamentals of Biostatistics M-T-W-Th-F. If you have selected this course, do not select the following morning courses:	
Alternate	"The launch of three new brands has been the joint effort of everyone, right across the company. From buying the
Principles and Methods of Epidemiologic Research T-Th-S	leaf, to the blend, the R&D, the processing, the packaging and finally the marketing, sales and distribution all had to
Or Enidemiology of Occupational Hazarde T.Th.S	work in tandem, to achieve one goal. It's really true, success is about teamwork, it is about five fingers coming
and	together to form a nist.
Epidemiology of Cancer M-W-F	
or	
Epidemiology of Cardiovascular Diseases M-W-F	- GR grew by
P.M. Schedule	
If you have selected this course, do not select the following afternoon courses:	industry rate of
Alternate	growth in 2002 - 03
Health Services Planning and Evaluation T-Th or	
Epidemiology of Injuries T-Th	Successful launch of
and	Tupper and Prince
Infectious Disease Epidemiology M-W-F	
or	
Epidemiology of Nutritional Diseases and Abnormalities M-W-F	
17. Please make the following room reservation for me:	
Middlebrook Hall (Two in a room, twin beds) Arrive Depart	
P. I. V. R. H. I. Islan	*I am really proud to be part of the
18. Signature of Applicant Induced Applicant Date 4/1/16	team that worked on re-launching
Culainella LD	Frince in the market. We knew that
19. I approve of this application	hands. We were so clear about the
Sand this from with shark for \$75.00 made any hill when their first of Minner to Da Langer 11	aim, we knew that we had to find a
Schuman, Program Director, Epidemiology Summer Session, Division of Epidemiology, Room 1-117 Unit A,	way to achieve it. Thet's sely J
Health Sciences Building, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455.	
APPLICATIONS MUST BE RECEIVED BY MAY 17.	The passion to succeed - it's a value that cuts right across the organization. Every individual is determined to realize
Growt	his or her potential to be a winner.
The University of Minnesota adheres to the principle that all persons shall have equal opportunity and access	
Under this principle, educational, cultural, social, housing, extra curricular and employment opportunities are	
available to all on an equal basis.	
	Source: https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/docs/znbx0223



Q: What Tobacco brand of GPI is shown in the
picture?
Question type: photograph
GT: Prince
M4C best: prince
BERT best: < no prediction >
Human: prince

Figure B.2: **DocVQA: M4C [94]'s performance on questions based on pictures or photographs.** Here we show two examples where the best variant of the M4C model outperform the BERT best model in answering 'layout' type questions seeking to read what is written in a logo/pack. The BERT model doesnt make any predictions for the questions.



Agreement, Companies Act and other statutes, as amended from time to time. Composition

- Major accounting entries based on exercise of judgement by management Significant adjustments, if any, arising out of audit
- Compliance with Accounting Standards
- Compliance with Stock Exchange and legal requirements concerning financial statements
- Related party transactions
- Qualifications, if any, in draft audit report Report of the Directors & Management Discussion and Analysis;
- and Analysis; (c) Reveiving with the management, external and internal auditors, the adequacy of internal control systems and the Company's statement on the same prior to endorsement by the Board; (c) Reveiving the adequacy of the internal audit function, including the structure of the internal audit dopartment, staffing and selecinity of the difical heading the department, reporting structure, coverage and frequency of internal audit.
- (b) Reviewing in mixerital adult, (b) Reviewing reports of internal audit, including that of wholly owned subsidiaries, and discussion with internal auditors on any significant findings and follow-up thereon;
- tonow-up intercon; (g) Reviewing the findings of any internal investigations by the internal auditors and the executive management's response on matters where there is suspected fraud or irregularity or failure of internal control systems of a material nature and reporting the matter to the Board;
- (h) Discussion with the external auditors, before the audit commences, on nature and scope of audit, as well as after conclusion of the audit, to ascertain any areas of concern and review the comments contained in their management letter;
- Reviewing the Company's financial and risk management policies;
- (j) Looking into the reasons for substantial defaults, if any, in payment to shareholders (in case of non-payment of declared dividends) and creditors;
- (k) Considering such other matters as may be required by the Board;

Source: https://www.industrvdocuments

Reviewing any other areas which may be specified as role of the Audit Committee under the Listing

- Composition The Audi Committee presently comprises four Mon-Executive Directors, three of whom are independent by the provide the present of the analysis of the present of the analysis of the analysis of the Head of Internal Audi and the representative of the Statutory Audios are invitee to the Audi Committee. The Head of Internal Audi is the Co-ordinator and the Company Secretary is the Secretary to the Committee. The presentatives of the Cost Audiors are invited to committee are financial officience and the analysis culturing and the members of the Committee, have accounting and financial management expertise. The names of the members of the Audi Committee, including the Chairman of the Committee, have accounting and financial management expertise. The names of the members of the Audi Committee, including the Chairman, are provided under the section Board of Directors and Committees' in the Report and Accounts.

Meetings and Attendance

Details of Audit Committee Meetings during the financial year

During the financial year ended 31st March, 2014, eight meetings of the Audit Committee were held, as follows:

SI. No.	Date	Committee Strength	No. of Members present
1	6th May, 2013	6	4
2	17th May, 2013	6	5
3	25th July, 2013	6	6
4	28th August, 2013	5	5
5	23rd September, 2013	5	5
6	25th October, 2013	5	5
7	17th January, 2014	5	5
8	31st March, 2014	5	3

ITC Limited REPORT AND ACCOUNTS 2014 15

il. Io.	Date	Committee Strength	No. of Members present
1	6th May, 2013	б	4
2	17th May, 2013	6	5
3	25th July, 2013	6	6
4	28th August, 2013	5	5
5	23rd September, 2013	5	5
6	25th October, 2013	5	5
7	17th January, 2014	5	5
8	31st March, 2014	5	3

Q: What was the committee strength for the	Q: What was the committee strength for the
first meeting?	last meeting?
Question type: table/list	Question type: table/list
GT: 6	GT: 5
M4C best: 6	M4C best: 6
BERT best: 6	BERT best: 6
Human: 6	Human: 5

Figure B.3: DocVQA: Contrasting results for similar questions. Both questions ask for 'committee strength' for a particular meeting (first or last). Both models get the answer right for the first one only. This suggests that the models' predictions are not backed by a proper reasoning/grounding in all cases.





Q: What is the position above "vice chairman" ?	Q: What is the highest value shown on the vertical
Question type: figure	axis?
GT: chairman	Question type: figure
M4C best: legal counsel	GT : 99.99
BERT best: legal counsel	M4C best: 50
Human: chairman	BERT best: 32
	Human: 99.99

Figure B.4: **DocVQA: Questions based on figures and diagrams**. In case of the question on the left, one needs to understand an organizational hierarchy diagram. For the second question, one needs to know what a 'vertical axis' is, and then find the largest value. Both the models fail to answer the questions.

Imao 122 larry 1384.0 AGUARDIA SHVILLE American Airlines IVER 001 740.a 8353530004 1 m TRANSMITTAL MEMO SPECIAL INSTRUCT See below for Airline Form. Serial Number MICHELE 1 7 1 tile anto Nutritio 14.00 1/7/77 SERVICE INC BROOKLYN N Y 33 68924 2 if we REVIEW AND FILE REVIEW AND RETU If not prepare a REVIEW AND REPLY nd place in file American Airlines REVIEW AND FORWARD poperly ARDIA BASSLASH CHEVEN TO 704.76 001 8353530005 2 = 3) Themb FOR YOUR INFORMATION VOUR COMMENTS, PLEA
ATTACH PREVIOUS COR
AND RETURN TO ME ENTER THIS ORDER ISSUE CREDIT FOR \$ SEND COPY (IES) TO M

	TRANSMITTAL MEMO	SPECIAL IN
Management Harrison	MICHELE 1177	T 7
DR. With Linn J. UARRY CARE VICE AND A LONG THE CARE AND A LONG TH	CDF 177	
	REVIEW AND FILE	

Q: What is the name of the passenger?
Question type: form, handwritten
GT: dr. william j. darby
M4C best: larry
BERT best: larry
Human: dr. william j. darry

Q: What is the date present in the memo ?
Question type: form, handwritten
GT: 1/7/77
M4C best: 1 7 77
BERT best: 1 / 7
Human: 1/7/77

Figure B.5: **DocVQA: Impact of OCR errors.** Here the models are able to ground the questions correctly on the relevant information in the image, but failed to get the answers correct owing to the OCR errors. In case of the question on the left, even the answer entered by the human volunteer is not exactly matching with the ground truth. In case of the second question, OCR has split the date into multiple tokens due to over segmentation, resulting in incorrect answers by both the models.

Appendix C

Appendix to chapter 5

In Figure C.1– Figure C.7, we show qualitative examples of performance of VLL-BERT model on InfographicVQA (see chapter 5), covering different QA types in the dataset.



Q: what percent of researchers in Chile were men in the duration of 2011-15?

GT: [84%, 84]	Answer-sou	rce:	Image-span
VLL-BERT: 23%	Evidence:	Мар	
M4C: 23%	Operation:	none)
Human: 84%	•		

Figure C.1: InfographicVQA: A question where color codes and information on a Map are required to arrive at the answer. To answer this question, models require to understand that the blue color correspond to women and then pick the number corresponding to the blue color from the data given for Chile. Both the baseline models get this question wrong. Note that here there are two valid answers (GT), one added during the first stage of annotation and the other during the second stage.



Q: Which quadrant does the country India fall into, blue, pink, or gray?

GT: pink	Answer-sour	rce:	Question-span
VLL-BERT: country	Evidence:	Figure	e Visual/Layout
M4C: pink	Operation:	none	
Human: pink	•		

Figure C.2: **InfographicVQA : An example for Question-span** To answer this question, a model needs to first locate "India" on the image and then identify the background color there. M4C gets this question correct.



Q: Which are the top 2 best selling non violent video games of all time?

GT: super mario brothers, pokemon	Answer-source:		Multi-spar
VLL-BERT: super mario brothers	Evidence:	Table	/List
M4C: instagram youth	Operation:	<mark>Sorti</mark>	ng
Human: super mario brothers, pokemon			

Figure C.3: **InfographicVQA: An example for multi-Span answer.** Multi-span answer type allows us to include questions where answer is formed by multiple single 'span's. In this example top 2 items in a category need to be found. This can only be answered if we allow answers containing multiple spans. Since the LayoutLM-based model we train for extractive QA can handle only single spans, it gets first part of the answer correct.



Q: How many championships has Kobe Bryant won?

GT: 5	Answer-sour	ce: Non-extractive
VLL-BERT: 5	Evidence:	Figure
M4C: 5	Operation:	Counting
Human: 5		

Figure C.4: InfographicVQA : Example where symbols/markers need to be counted to find an answer. Both the models get the answer correct for this question that require one to count the yellow squares next to "CHAMPIONSHIPS".



Q: Which drug was used more frequently during lockdown, MDMA, Cocaine, Cannabis, or Amphetamines?

GT: cannabis	Answer-source: Question-span Image-span
VLL-BERT: cannabis	Evidence: Figure
M4C: cocaine	Operation: Sorting
Human: cannabis	

Figure C.5: **InfographicVQA : An example where values shown in a bar chart need to be sorted to find the answer.** In this question, answer is a span of question (Question-span) and a span of the text on the image (Image-span) as well. The largest among the given items is explicit in the bar chart representation. Alternatively the same can be found by finding the largest by comparing the numbers. Hence 'Sorting' is added as the Operation.



Q: What % of schoolgirls in South Asia do not know that menstrual blood comes from the uterus?

GT: **[97.5, 97.5%]** VLL-BERT: 2.5% M4C: 25 Human: 97.5% Answer-source: Non-extractive Evidence: Text Operation: Arithmetic

Figure C.6: **InfographicVQA: Question requiring arithmetic operation.** To answer this question, the given percentage value needs to be subtracted from 100. Both the models fail to get the answer correct.



Q: Playing against which country did he reach the most number of his milestone runs?

GT: sri lanka	Answer-sou	rce: Image-span
VLL-BERT: bangladesh	Evidence:	Text Figure
M4C: pakistan	Operation:	Counting Sorting
Human: sri lanka		

Figure C.7: **InfographicVQA: Performing multiple discrete operations to find the answer.** Here the context required to find the answer spans the entire image. Hence we do not show a crop of the image in the inset. This question requires a model to do Counting — count number of milestone runs scored against each country and then perform Sorting — find the country against which the player scored most milestone runs.

Bibliography

- [1] S. Briet and L. Martinet, *What is documentation?: English translation of the classic French text.* Scarecrow Press, 2006.
- [2] D. L. Hoffmann, C. D. Standish, M. García-Diez, P. B. Pettitt, J. A. Milton, J. Zilhão, J. J. Alcolea-González, P. Cantalejo-Duarte, H. Collado, R. De Balbín, *et al.*, "U-th dating of carbonate crusts reveals neandertal origin of iberian cave art," *Science*, vol. 359, 2018.
- [3] A. Robinson, Writing and script: a very short introduction. Oxford University Press, 2009, vol. 208.
- [4] E. L. Eisenstein, E. Elizabeth Lewisohn, et al., The printing revolution in early modern Europe. Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [5] M. Mathew, D. Karatzas, and C. Jawahar, "Docvqa: A dataset for vqa on document images," in *WACV*, 2021.
- [6] M. Mathew, A. K. Singh, and C. V. Jawahar, "Multilingual OCR for indic scripts," in DAS, 2016.
- [7] M. Mathew, L. Gomez, D. Karatzas, and C. Jawahar, "Asking questions on handwritten document collections," *IJDAR*, vol. 24, 2021.
- [8] M. Mathew, M. Jain, and C. V. Jawahar, "Benchmarking scene text recognition in devanagari, telugu and malayalam," in *MOCR Workshop*, *ICDAR*, 2017.
- [9] M. Mathew, V. Bagal, R. Tito, D. Karatzas, E. Valveny, and C. Jawahar, "Infographicvqa," in WACV, 2022.
- [10] "Global paper and paperboard production volume from 2010 to 2020, by type," https://www.statista.com/statistics/270317/production-volume-of-paper-by-type/?_ga=2.204976272.1018593204.
 1622837058-191240632.1618425162, accessed on 04 June 2022.
- [11] V. Ambati, N. Balakrishnan, R. Reddy, L. Pratha, and C. Jawahar, "The digital library of india project: Process, policies and architecture," in *ICDL*, 2006.
- [12] "Project gutenberg," https://gutenberg.org, accessed on 04 June 2022.
- [13] L. Vincent, "Google Book Search: Document Understanding on a Massive Scale," in ICDAR, 2007.
- [14] J. Purday, "Europeana: Digital access to europe's cultural heritage," Alexandria, vol. 23, 2012.
- [15] M. Moyle, J. Tonra, and V. Wallace, "Manuscript transcription by crowdsourcing: Transcribe bentham," *Liber Quarterly*, vol. 20, 2010.

- [16] G. Michalek, "The Heinz Electronic Library Interactive On-Line System (HELIOS): Building A Digital Archive Using Imaging, OCR, and Natural Language Processing Technologies," 1995.
- [17] T. Causer and V. Wallace, "Building A Volunteer Community: Results and Findings from Transcribe Bentham," *Digital Humanities Quarterly*, vol. 6, 01 2012.
- [18] D. Tkaczyk, P. Szostek, M. Fedoryszak, P. J. Dendek, and L. Bolikowski, "Cermine: Automatic extraction of structured metadata from scientific literature," *IJDAR*, vol. 18, 2015.
- [19] C. Clark and S. K. Divvala, "Looking beyond text: Extracting figures, tables and captions from computer science papers," in *AAAI Workshop: Scholarly Big Data*, 2015.
- [20] D. Doermann, "The indexing and retrieval of document images: A survey," CVIU, vol. 70, 1998.
- [21] L. Vincent, "Google book search: Document understanding on a massive scale," in ICDAR, 2007.
- [22] G. Jaume, H. K. Ekenel, and J.-P. Thiran, "Funsd: A dataset for form understanding in noisy scanned documents," in *ICDAR Workshops*, 2019.
- [23] S. S. Paliwal, V. D, R. Rahul, M. Sharma, and L. Vig, "TableNet: Deep learning model for end-to-end table detection and tabular data extraction from scanned document images," in *ICDAR*, 2019.
- [24] "Amazon textract form data," https://docs.aws.amazon.com/textract/latest/dg/how-it-works-kvp.html, accessed on 04 June 2022.
- [25] "Amazon textract tables," https://docs.aws.amazon.com/textract/latest/dg/how-it-works-tables.html, accessed on 04 June 2022.
- [26] T. Kanahori and M. Suzuki, "Scientific pdf document reader with simple interface for visually impaired people," in *ICCHP*, 2006.
- [27] S. K. Kane, B. Frey, and J. O. Wobbrock, "Access lens: a gesture-based screen reader for real-world documents," in SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, 2013.
- [28] C. Ponsard, R. Ramdoyal, and D. Dziamski, "An ocr-enabled digital comic books viewer," in *ICCHP*, 2012.
- [29] A. Domale, B. Padalkar, R. Parekh, and M. Joshi, "Printed book to audio book converter for visually impaired," in *Texas Instruments India Educators' Conference*, 2013.
- [30] M. Suzuki, T. Kanahori, N. Ohtake, and K. Yamaguchi, "An integrated ocr software for mathematical documents and its output with accessibility," in *ICCHP*, 2004.
- [31] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Named entity recognition," http://nlpprogress.com/english/named_entity_ recognition.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [32] —, "NLP Progress: Part-of-speech tagging," http://nlpprogress.com/english/part-of-speech_tagging. html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [33] M. Banko and R. C. Moore, "Part-of-speech tagging in context," in COLING, 2004.
- [34] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Intent detection and slot filling," http://nlpprogress.com/english/intent_detection_ slot_filling.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.

- [35] —, "NLP Progress: Sentiment analysis," http://nlpprogress.com/english/sentiment_analysis.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [36] A. Yadav and D. K. Vishwakarma, "Sentiment analysis using deep learning architectures: A review," Artif. Intell. Rev., vol. 53, 2020.
- [37] A. Krizhevsky, "Learning multiple layers of features from tiny images," 2009.
- [38] J. Deng, W. Dong, R. Socher, L.-J. Li, K. Li, and L. Fei-Fei, "ImageNet: A large-scale hierarchical image database," in CVPR, 2009.
- [39] W. Rawat and Z. Wang, "Deep convolutional neural networks for image classification: A comprehensive review," *Neural computation*, vol. 29, 2017.
- [40] Z. Zou, Z. Shi, Y. Guo, and J. Ye, "Object detection in 20 years: A survey," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1905.05055*, 2019.
- [41] Z.-Q. Zhao, P. Zheng, S.-t. Xu, and X. Wu, "Object detection with deep learning: A review," *TNNLS*, vol. 30, 2019.
- [42] A. Garcia-Garcia, S. Orts-Escolano, S. Oprea, V. Villena-Martinez, and J. Garcia-Rodriguez, "A review on deep learning techniques applied to semantic segmentation," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1704.06857*, 2017.
- [43] T. Grüning, G. Leifert, T. Strauß, J. Michael, and R. Labahn, "A two-stage method for text line detection in historical documents," *IJDAR*, vol. 22, 2019.
- [44] N. Stamatopoulos, B. Gatos, G. Louloudis, U. Pal, and A. Alaei, "ICDAR 2013 handwriting segmentation contest," in *ICDAR*, 2013.
- [45] G. Cohen, S. Afshar, J. Tapson, and A. Van Schaik, "Emnist: Extending mnist to handwritten letters," in *IJCNN*, 2017.
- [46] B. Shi, X. Bai, and C. Yao, "An end-to-end trainable neural network for image-based sequence recognition and its application to scene text recognition," *TPAMI*, vol. 39, 2016.
- [47] X. Yang, E. Yumer, P. Asente, M. Kraley, D. Kifer, and C. Lee Giles, "Learning to extract semantic structure from documents using multimodal fully convolutional neural networks," in *CVPR*, 2017.
- [48] X. Zhong, J. Tang, and A. J. Yepes, "Publaynet: largest dataset ever for document layout analysis," in *ICDAR*, 2019.
- [49] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Question answering," http://nlpprogress.com/english/question_answering.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [50] F. Zhu, W. Lei, C. Wang, J. Zheng, S. Poria, and T.-S. Chua, "Retrieving and reading: A comprehensive survey on open-domain question answering," *arXiv preprint arXiv:2101.00774*, 2021.
- [51] S. Liu, X. Zhang, S. Zhang, H. Wang, and W. Zhang, "Neural machine reading comprehension: Methods and trends," *Applied Sciences*, vol. 9, 2019.
- [52] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Dialogue," http://nlpprogress.com/english/dialogue.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.

- [53] J. Ni, T. Young, V. Pandelea, F. Xue, and E. Cambria, "Recent advances in deep learning based dialogue systems: A systematic survey," 2021.
- [54] H. Chen, X. Liu, D. Yin, and J. Tang, "A survey on dialogue systems: Recent advances and new frontiers," SIGKDD Explor. Newsl., vol. 19, 2017.
- [55] S. Antol, A. Agrawal, J. Lu, M. Mitchell, D. Batra, C. L. Zitnick, and D. Parikh, "Vqa: Visual question answering," in *ICCV*, 2015, pp. 2425–2433.
- [56] Q. Wu, D. Teney, P. Wang, C. Shen, A. Dick, and A. van den Hengel, "Visual question answering: A survey of methods and datasets," *CVIU*, vol. 163, 2017.
- [57] A. Das, S. Kottur, K. Gupta, A. Singh, D. Yadav, J. M. Moura, D. Parikh, and D. Batra, "Visual Dialog," in CVPR, 2017.
- [58] K. Kafle, B. Price, S. Cohen, and C. Kanan, "DVQA: Understanding data visualizations via question answering," in *CVPR*, 2018.
- [59] S. E. Kahou, V. Michalski, A. Atkinson, Á. Kádár, A. Trischler, and Y. Bengio, "FigureQA: An annotated figure dataset for visual reasoning," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1710.07300*, 2017.
- [60] A. Mishra, S. Shekhar, A. K. Singh, and A. Chakraborty, "OCR-VQA: Visual question answering by reading text in images," in *ICDAR*, 2019.
- [61] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Summarization," http://nlpprogress.com/english/summarization.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [62] R. Nallapati, B. Zhou, C. Gulcehre, B. Xiang, *et al.*, "Abstractive text summarization using sequence-tosequence rnns and beyond," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1602.06023*, 2016.
- [63] W. S. El-Kassas, C. R. Salama, A. A. Rafea, and H. K. Mohamed, "Automatic text summarization: A comprehensive survey," *Expert Systems with Applications*, vol. 165, 2021.
- [64] D. Xu, Y. Zhu, C. B. Choy, and L. Fei-Fei, "Scene graph generation by iterative message passing," in *CVPR*, 2017.
- [65] X. Chang, P. Ren, P. Xu, Z. Li, X. Chen, and A. G. Hauptmann, "A comprehensive survey of scene graphs: Generation and application," *TPAMI*, 2021.
- [66] M. Z. Hossain, F. Sohel, M. F. Shiratuddin, and H. Laga, "A comprehensive survey of deep learning for image captioning," ACM Computing Surveys (CsUR), vol. 51, 2019.
- [67] O. Vinyals, A. Toshev, S. Bengio, and D. Erhan, "Show and tell: Lessons learned from the 2015 MSCOCO image captioning challenge," *TPAMI*, vol. 39, 2016.
- [68] X. Zhong, E. ShafieiBavani, and A. J. Yepes, "Image-based table recognition: data, model, and evaluation," arXiv preprint arXiv:1911.10683, 2019.
- [69] Z. Huang, K. Chen, J. He, X. Bai, D. Karatzas, S. Lu, and C. V. Jawahar, "ICDAR 2019 competition on scanned receipt ocr and information extraction," in *ICDAR*, 2019.

- [70] K. Davila, B. U. Kota, S. Setlur, V. Govindaraju, C. Tensmeyer, S. Shekhar, and R. Chaudhry, "Icdar 2019 competition on harvesting raw tables from infographics (chart-infographics)," in *ICDAR*, 2019.
- [71] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Relation prediction," http://nlpprogress.com/english/relation_prediction.html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [72] V. Ng and C. Cardie, "Improving machine learning approaches to coreference resolution," in ACL, 2002.
- [73] S. Ruder, "NLP Progress: Coreference resolution," http://nlpprogress.com/english/coreference_resolution. html, accessed on 07 June 2022.
- [74] R. Yu, A. Li, V. I. Morariu, and L. S. Davis, "Visual relationship detection with internal and external linguistic knowledge distillation," in *CVPR*, 2017.
- [75] N.-V. Nguyen, X.-S. Vu, C. Rigaud, L. Jiang, and J.-C. Burie, "Icdar 2021 competition on multimodal emotion recognition on comics scenes," in *ICDAR*, 2021.
- [76] C. Rigaud, N. Le Thanh, J.-C. Burie, J.-M. Ogier, M. Iwata, E. Imazu, and K. Kise, "Speech balloon and speaker association for comics and manga understanding," in *ICDAR*, 2015.
- [77] W. Huang, C. L. Tan, and W. K. Leow, "Associating text and graphics for scientific chart understanding," in *ICDAR*, 2005.
- [78] R. Smith, "An overview of the Tesseract OCR engine," in ICDAR, 2007.
- [79] N. Nayef, Y. Patel, M. Busta, P. N. Chowdhury, D. Karatzas, W. Khlif, J. Matas, U. Pal, J.-C. Burie, C.-I. Liu, and J.-M. Ogier, "ICDAR 2019 robust reading challenge on multi-lingual scene text detection and recognition — rrc-mlt-2019," in *ICDAR*, 2019.
- [80] D. Girish, V. Singh, and A. Ralescu, "Understanding action recognition in still images," in CVPR Workshops, 2020.
- [81] B. Yao, X. Jiang, A. Khosla, A. L. Lin, L. Guibas, and L. Fei-Fei, "Human action recognition by learning bases of action attributes and parts," in *ICCV*, 2011.
- [82] D. Dua, Y. Wang, P. Dasigi, G. Stanovsky, S. Singh, and M. Gardner, "DROP: A Reading Comprehension Benchmark Requiring Discrete Reasoning Over Paragraphs," in *NAACL-HLT*, 2019.
- [83] K. Cobbe, V. Kosaraju, M. Bavarian, M. Chen, H. Jun, L. Kaiser, M. Plappert, J. Tworek, J. Hilton, R. Nakano, *et al.*, "Training verifiers to solve math word problems," *arXiv preprint arXiv:2110.14168*, 2021.
- [84] A. Krizhevsky, I. Sutskever, and G. E. Hinton, "Imagenet classification with deep convolutional neural networks," in *NeurIPS*, 2012.
- [85] A. Graves, S. Fernández, F. J. Gomez, and J. Schmidhuber, "Connectionist temporal classification: labelling unsegmented sequence data with recurrent neural networks," in *ICML*, 2006.
- [86] A. Graves, M. Liwicki, S. Fernandez, R. Bertolami, H. Bunke, and J. Schmidhuber, "A Novel Connectionist System for Unconstrained Handwriting Recognition," *TPAMI*, 2009.

- [87] D. Bahdanau, K. Cho, and Y. Bengio, "Neural machine translation by jointly learning to align and translate," arXiv preprint arXiv:1409.0473, 2014.
- [88] I. Sutskever, O. Vinyals, and Q. V. Le, "Sequence to sequence learning with neural networks," *NeurIPS*, 2014.
- [89] T.-Y. Lin, M. Maire, S. Belongie, J. Hays, P. Perona, D. Ramanan, P. Dollár, and C. L. Zitnick, "Microsoft coco: Common objects in context," in *ECCV*, 2014.
- [90] X. Chen, H. Fang, T.-Y. Lin, R. Vedantam, S. Gupta, P. Dollár, and C. L. Zitnick, "Microsoft coco captions: Data collection and evaluation server," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1504.00325*, 2015.
- [91] P. Rajpurkar, J. Zhang, K. Lopyrev, and P. Liang, "Squad: 100,000+ questions for machine comprehension of text," arXiv preprint arXiv:1606.05250, 2016.
- [92] Y. Yang, W.-t. Yih, and C. Meek, "Wikiqa: A challenge dataset for open-domain question answering," in EMNLP, 2015.
- [93] P. Anderson, X. He, C. Buehler, D. Teney, M. Johnson, S. Gould, and L. Zhang, "Bottom-up and top-down attention for image captioning and visual question answering," in *CVPR*, 2018.
- [94] R. Hu, A. Singh, T. Darrell, and M. Rohrbach, "Iterative answer prediction with pointer-augmented multimodal transformers for textvqa," in *CVPR*, 2020.
- [95] K. He, X. Zhang, S. Ren, and J. Sun, "Deep residual learning for image recognition," 2015.
- [96] S. Ren, K. He, R. Girshick, and J. Sun, "Faster r-cnn: Towards real-time object detection with region proposal networks," in *NeurIPS*, 2015.
- [97] N. Sankaran and C. Jawahar, "Recognition of Printed Devanagari text using BLSTM neural network," in *ICPR*, 2012.
- [98] Thomas M. Breuel and Adnan Ul-Hasan and Mayce Ibrahim Ali Al Azawi and Faisal Shafait, "High-Performance OCR for Printed English and Fraktur Using LSTM Networks," in *ICDAR*, 2013.
- [99] Adnan Ul-Hasan and Saad Bin Ahmed and Sheikh Faisal Rashid and Faisal Shafait and Thomas M. Breuel,"Offline Printed Urdu Nastaleeq Script Recognition with Bidirectional LSTM Networks," in *ICDAR*, 2013.
- [100] B. Su and S. Lu, "Accurate scene text recognition based on recurrent neural network." in ACCV, 2014.
- [101] P. Krishnan, K. Dutta, and C. Jawahar, "Word spotting and recognition using deep embedding," in *DAS*, 2018.
- [102] S. Sudholt and G. A. Fink, "PHOCNet: A Deep Convolutional Neural Network for Word Spotting in Handwritten Documents," in *ICFHR*, 2016.
- [103] L. Kang, J. Kumar, P. Ye, Y. Li, and D. Doermann, "Convolutional neural networks for document image classification," in *ICPR*, 2014.
- [104] G. Csurka, D. Larlus, A. Gordo, and J. Almazan, "What is the right way to represent document images?" arXiv preprint arXiv:1603.01076, 2016.

- [105] A. Das, S. Roy, U. Bhattacharya, and S. K. Parui, "Document image classification with intra-domain transfer learning and stacked generalization of deep convolutional neural networks," in *ICPR*, 2018.
- [106] S. Long, X. He, and C. Yao, "Scene text detection and recognition: The deep learning era," *IJCV*, vol. 129, 2021.
- [107] T. Kanungo, R. M. Haralick, and I. Phillips, "Global and local document degradation models," in *ICDAR*, 1993.
- [108] A. Sulaiman, K. Omar, and M. F. Nasrudin, "Degraded historical document binarization: A review on issues, challenges, techniques, and future directions," *Journal of Imaging*, vol. 5, p. 48, 2019.
- [109] A. Magueresse, V. Carles, and E. Heetderks, "Low-resource languages: A review of past work and future challenges," arXiv preprint arXiv:2006.07264, 2020.
- [110] N. TS, "Word recognition in indic scripts," Ph.D. dissertation, IIIT Hyderabad, 2014. [Online]. Available: https://cvit.iiit.ac.in/research/thesis/thesis-students/word-recognition-of-indic-scripts
- [111] R. Kasturi, L. O'gorman, and V. Govindaraju, "Document image analysis: A primer," Sadhana, vol. 27, 2002.
- [112] M. Mathew and C. Jawahar, "An empirical study of ctc based models for ocr of indian languages," arXiv preprint arXiv:2205.06740, 2022.
- [113] J. Devlin, M.-W. Chang, K. Lee, and K. Toutanova, "BERT: Pre-training of deep bidirectional transformers for language understanding," in ACL, 2019.
- [114] A. Radford, K. Narasimhan, T. Salimans, I. Sutskever, *et al.*, "Improving language understanding by generative pre-training," 2018.
- [115] Y. Xu, M. Li, L. Cui, S. Huang, F. Wei, and M. Zhou, "Layoutlm: Pre-training of text and layout for document image understanding," in ACM SIGKDD, 2020.
- [116] T. Brown, B. Mann, N. Ryder, M. Subbiah, J. D. Kaplan, P. Dhariwal, A. Neelakantan, P. Shyam, G. Sastry, A. Askell, *et al.*, "Language models are few-shot learners," *NeurIPS*, 2020.
- [117] A. Chowdhery, S. Narang, J. Devlin, M. Bosma, G. Mishra, A. Roberts, P. Barham, H. W. Chung, C. Sutton,
 S. Gehrmann, *et al.*, "Palm: Scaling language modeling with pathways," *arXiv preprint arXiv:2204.02311*, 2022.
- [118] L. Zhao, E. Yu, Z. Ge, J. Yang, H. Wei, H. Zhou, J. Sun, Y. Peng, R. Dong, C. Han, and X. Zhang, "Chatspot: Bootstrapping multimodal llms via precise referring instruction tuning," 2023.
- [119] J. Wei, X. Wang, D. Schuurmans, M. Bosma, F. Xia, E. Chi, Q. V. Le, D. Zhou, *et al.*, "Chain-of-thought prompting elicits reasoning in large language models," *NeurIPS*, 2022.
- [120] Y. LeCun, B. Boser, J. S. Denker, D. Henderson, R. E. Howard, W. Hubbard, and L. D. Jackel, "Backpropagation applied to handwritten zip code recognition," *Neural Computation*, vol. 1, 1989.
- [121] Y. LeCun, K. Kavukcuoglu, and C. Farabet, "Convolutional networks and applications in vision," in *ISCAS*, 2010.

- [122] D. C. Ciresan, U. Meier, L. M. Gambardella, and J. Schmidhuber, "Convolutional neural network committees for handwritten character classification," in *ICDAR*, 2011.
- [123] T. Wang, D. J. Wu, A. Coates, and A. Y. Ng, "End-to-end text recognition with convolutional neural networks," in *ICPR*, 2012.
- [124] M. Jaderberg, K. Simonyan, A. Vedaldi, and A. Zisserman, "Synthetic data and artificial neural networks for natural scene text recognition," in *NeurIPS Deep Learning Workshop*, 2014.
- [125] —, "Deep structured output learning for unconstrained text recognition," in ICLR, 2015.
- [126] G. H. Bakir, T. Hofmann, B. Schölkopf, A. J. Smola, B. Taskar, and S. V. N. Vishwanathan, Eds., *Predicting Structured Data*, ser. Neural Information Processing. MIT Press, 2007.
- [127] P. Krishnan, N. Sankaran, A. K. Singh, and C. V. Jawahar, "Towards a robust OCR system for indic scripts," in DAS, 2014.
- [128] Z. Niu, G. Zhong, and H. Yu, "A review on the attention mechanism of deep learning," *Neurocomputing*, vol. 452, 2021.
- [129] C. Lee and S. Osindero, "Recursive recurrent nets with attention modeling for OCR in the wild," in *CVPR*, 2016.
- [130] B. Shi, X. Wang, P. Lyu, C. Yao, and X. Bai, "Robust scene text recognition with automatic rectification," in CVPR, 2016.
- [131] A. Graves, S. Fernández, and J. Schmidhuber, "Multi-dimensional recurrent neural networks," in *ICANN*, 2007.
- [132] Alex Graves and Jürgen Schmidhuber, "Offline Handwriting Recognition with Multidimensional Recurrent Neural Networks," in NIPS, 2008.
- [133] J. Puigcerver, "Are Multidimensional Recurrent Layers really necessary for handwritten text recognition?" in *ICDAR*, 2017.
- [134] T. Nguyen, M. Rosenberg, X. Song, J. Gao, S. Tiwary, R. Majumder, and L. Deng, "MS MARCO: A Human Generated MAchine Reading COmprehension Dataset." *CoRR*, vol. abs/1611.09268, 2016.
- [135] A. Vaswani, N. Shazeer, N. Parmar, J. Uszkoreit, L. Jones, A. N. Gomez, L. u. Kaiser, and I. Polosukhin, "Attention is all you need," in *NeurIPS*, 2017.
- [136] Z. Yang, Z. Dai, Y. Yang, J. Carbonell, R. R. Salakhutdinov, and Q. V. Le, "Xlnet: Generalized autoregressive pretraining for language understanding," in *NeurIPS*, 2019.
- [137] Y. Wu, M. Schuster, Z. Chen, Q. V. Le, M. Norouzi, W. Macherey, M. Krikun, Y. Cao, Q. Gao, K. Macherey, *et al.*, "Google's neural machine translation system: Bridging the gap between human and machine translation," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1609.08144*, 2016.
- [138] D. Chen, A. Fisch, J. Weston, and A. Bordes, "Reading Wikipedia to Answer Open-Domain Questions," in ACL, 2017.

- [139] K. M. Hermann, T. Kocisky, E. Grefenstette, L. Espeholt, W. Kay, M. Suleyman, and P. Blunsom, "Teaching machines to read and comprehend," *NeurIPS*, vol. 28, 2015.
- [140] Y. Zhu, O. Groth, M. Bernstein, and L. Fei-Fei, "Visual7w: Grounded question answering in images," in CVPR, 2016.
- [141] Ł. Garncarek, R. Powalski, T. Stanisławek, B. Topolski, P. Halama, M. Turski, and F. Graliński, "LAM-BERT: Layout-aware language modeling for information extraction," in *ICDAR*, 2021.
- [142] Y. Xu, Y. Xu, T. Lv, L. Cui, F. Wei, G. Wang, Y. Lu, D. Florencio, C. Zhang, W. Che, M. Zhang, and L. Zhou, "LayoutLMv2: Multi-modal pre-training for visually-rich document understanding," in ACL – IJCNLP, 2021.
- [143] S. Appalaraju, B. Jasani, B. U. Kota, Y. Xie, and R. Manmatha, "Docformer: End-to-end transformer for document understanding," in CVPR, 2021.
- [144] R. Powalski, Ł. Borchmann, D. Jurkiewicz, T. Dwojak, M. Pietruszka, and G. Pałka, "Going full-tilt boogie on document understanding with text-image-layout transformer," in *ICDAR*, 2021.
- [145] Y. Li, Y. Qian, Y. Yu, X. Qin, C. Zhang, Y. Liu, K. Yao, J. Han, J. Liu, and E. Ding, "Structext: Structured text understanding with multi-modal transformers," in ACM Multimedia, 2021.
- [146] R. Krishna, Y. Zhu, O. Groth, J. Johnson, K. Hata, J. Kravitz, S. Chen, Y. Kalantidis, L.-J. Li, D. A. Shamma, M. S. Bernstein, and L. Fei-Fei, "Visual Genome: Connecting Language and Vision Using Crowdsourced Dense Image Annotations," *IJCV*, 2017.
- [147] D. Lewis, G. Agam, S. Argamon, O. Frieder, D. Grossman, and J. Heard, "Building a test collection for complex document information processing," in ACM SIGIR, 2006.
- [148] Y. Jiang, V. Natarajan, X. Chen, M. Rohrbach, D. Batra, and D. Parikh, "Pythia v0. 1: the winning entry to the vqa challenge 2018," arXiv preprint arXiv:1807.09956, 2018.
- [149] A. Singh, V. Natarjan, M. Shah, Y. Jiang, X. Chen, D. Parikh, and M. Rohrbach, "Towards vqa models that can read," in *CVPR*, 2019.
- [150] L. H. Li, M. Yatskar, D. Yin, C. Hsieh, and K.-W. Chang, "VisualBERT: A Simple and Performant Baseline for Vision and Language," *ArXiv*, vol. abs/1908.03557, 2019.
- [151] W. Su, X. Zhu, Y. Cao, B. Li, L. Lu, F. Wei, and J. Dai, "VI-bert: Pre-training of generic visual-linguistic representations," *ArXiv*, vol. abs/1908.08530, 2020.
- [152] Y. Chen, L. Li, L. Yu, A. E. Kholy, F. Ahmed, Z. Gan, Y. Cheng, and J. Liu, "UNITER: learning universal image-text representations," *CoRR*, vol. abs/1909.11740, 2019.
- [153] Y. Goyal, T. Khot, D. Summers-Stay, D. Batra, and D. Parikh, "Making the v in vqa matter: Elevating the role of image understanding in visual question answering," in *CVPR*, 2017.
- [154] D. Gurari, Q. Li, A. J. Stangl, A. Guo, C. Lin, K. Grauman, J. Luo, and J. P. Bigham, "Vizwiz grand challenge: Answering visual questions from blind people," in *CVPR*, 2018.

- [155] A. F. Biten, R. Tito, A. Mafla, L. Gomez, M. Rusinol, E. Valveny, C. Jawahar, and D. Karatzas, "Scene text visual question answering," in *ICCV*, 2019.
- [156] I. Krasin, T. Duerig, N. Alldrin, V. Ferrari, S. Abu-El-Haija, A. Kuznetsova, H. Rom, J. Uijlings, S. Popov, S. Kamali, M. Malloci, J. Pont-Tuset, A. Veit, S. Belongie, V. Gomes, A. Gupta, C. Sun, G. Chechik, D. Cai, Z. Feng, D. Narayanan, and K. Murphy, "Openimages: A public dataset for large-scale multi-label and multi-class image classification." *Dataset available from https://storage.googleapis.com/openimages/web/index.html*, 2017.
- [157] J. Pennington, R. Socher, and C. D. Manning, "Glove: Global vectors for word representation," in *EMNLP*, 2014.
- [158] S. Hochreiter and J. Schmidhuber, "Long short-term memory," Neural Comput., 1997.
- [159] P. Bojanowski, E. Grave, A. Joulin, and T. Mikolov, "Enriching word vectors with subword information," ACL, vol. 5, 2017.
- [160] J. Almazán, A. Gordo, A. Fornés, and E. Valveny, "Word spotting and recognition with embedded attributes," *TPAMI*, 2014.
- [161] Z. Yang, X. He, J. Gao, L. Deng, and A. Smola, "Stacked attention networks for image question answering," in *CVPR*, 2016.
- [162] A. Santoro, D. Raposo, D. G. Barrett, M. Malinowski, R. Pascanu, P. Battaglia, and T. Lillicrap, "A simple neural network module for relational reasoning," in *NeurIPS*, 2017.
- [163] A. Kembhavi, M. Seo, D. Schwenk, J. Choi, A. Farhadi, and H. Hajishirzi, "Are You Smarter Than A Sixth Grader? Textbook Question Answering for Multimodal Machine Comprehension," in *CVPR*, 2017.
- [164] S. Yagcioglu, A. Erdem, E. Erdem, and N. Ikizler-Cinbis, "RecipeQA: A Challenge Dataset for Multimodal Comprehension of Cooking Recipes," in *EMNLP*, 2018.
- [165] S Mori and C.Y Suen and K Yamamoto, "Historical review of OCR research and development," in *Proceedings of IEEE*, 1992.
- [166] G Nagy, "At the frontiers of OCR," in Proceedings of IEEE, 1992.
- [167] "Census 2011," https://censusindia.gov.in/2011-Common/CensusData2011.Html, accessed on 1 November 2021.
- [168] R. M. K. Sinha and H. Mahabala, "Machine recognition of devnagari script," in *IEEE Trans. on Systems, Man and Cybernetics*, 1979.
- [169] B. B. Chaudhuri and U. Pal, "A complete printed bangla ocr system," *Pattern Recognition*, vol. 31, pp. 531–549, 1998.
- [170] D. Arya, T. Patnaik, S. Chaudhury, C. V. Jawahar, B.B.Chaudhuri, A.G.Ramakrishna, C. Bhagvati, and G. S. Lehal, "Experiences of Integration and Performance Testing of Multilingual OCR for Printed Indian Scripts," in *MOCR Workshop*, *ICDAR*, 2011.

- [171] N. Sankaran and C. V. Jawahar, "Devanagari Text Recognition: A Transcription Based Formulation," in ICDAR, 2013.
- [172] U. Pal and B. B. Chaudhuri, "Indian Script Character Recognition: A Survey," in *Pattern Recognition*, 2004.
- [173] S. Antanani and L. Agnihotri, "Gujarati Character Recognition," in *ICDAR*, 1999.
- [174] A. Negi, C. Bhagavati, and B. Krishna, "An OCR system for Telugu," in ICDAR, 2001.
- [175] U. Pal and A. Sarkar, "Recognition of printed Urdu script," in ICDAR, 2003.
- [176] G S Lehal and C Singh, "A Gurumukhi Script Recognition System," in ICPR, 2000.
- [177] K. Aparna and A. Ramakrishnan, "A complete Tamil Optical Character Recognition system," in *Document Analysis System*, 2002.
- [178] T. Ashwin and P. S. Sastry, "A font and size independent OCR system for printed kannada documents using support machines," *Sadhana*, 2002.
- [179] B. Vijay Kumar and A. G. Ramakrishnan, "Machine Recognition of Printed Kannada Text," in *Document Analysis Systems V*, 2002.
- [180] R. Sanjeev Kunte and R. Sudhaker Samuel, "A simple and efficient optical character recognition system for basic symbols in printed kannada text," *Sadhana*, vol. 32, no. 5, 2007.
- [181] C. V. Jawahar, MNSSK Pavan Kumar and S. S. Ravikiran, "A Bilingual OCR system for Hindi-Telugu Documents and its Applications," in *ICDAR*, 2003.
- [182] Ghosh, Subhankar and Bora, P. K. and Das, Sanjib and Chaudhuri, B. B., "Development of an Assamese OCR Using Bangla OCR," in *Proceeding of the Workshop on Document Analysis and Recognition*, 2012.
- [183] Venkat Rasagna, Jinesh K.J. and C.V. Jawahar, "On Multifont Character Classification in Telugu," in International Conference on Information Systems for Indian Languages (ICISIL), 2011.
- [184] N. N.V. and C. Jawahar, "Emperical evaluation of Character Classification schemes," in *International Conference on Advances in Pattern Recognition*, 2009.
- [185] J. Makhoul, R. Schwartz, C. R. Christopher Lapre, and I. Bazzi, "Language-independent and segmentationfree techniques for optical character recognition," in *Document Analysis Systems II*, J. J. Hull and S. L. Taylor, Eds., 1996, pp. 67–82.
- [186] Z. Lu, R. M. Schwartz, P. Natarajan, I. Bazzi, and J. Makhoul, "Advances in the BBN BYBLOS OCR System," in *ICDAR*, 1999.
- [187] P. Natarajan, E. MacRostie, and M. Decerbo, "The BBN Byblos Hindi OCR system," in DRR, 2005.
- [188] Toni M. Rath and R. Manmatha, "Features for Word Spotting in Historical Manuscripts," in ICDAR, 2003.
- [189] V. Chavan, A. Malage, K. Mehrotra, and M. K. Gupta, "Printed text recognition using blstm and mdlstm for indian languages," in *ICIIP*, 2017.
- [190] D. Paul and B. B. Chaudhuri, "A blstm network for printed bengali ocr system with high accuracy," ArXiv, vol. abs/1908.08674, 2019.

- [191] T. Kundaikar and J. D. Pawar, "Multi-font devanagari text recognition using lstm neural networks," in International Conference on Sustainable Technologies for Computational Intelligence, 2020.
- [192] A. Dwivedi, R. Saluja, and R. K. Sarvadevabhatla, "An ocr for classical indic documents containing arbitrarily long words," in *CVPR Workshops*, 2020.
- [193] C. Jawahar, A. Kumar, A. Phaneendra, and K. Jinesh, "Building data sets for indian language ocr research," *Guide to OCR for Indic Scripts: Document Recognition and Retrieval*, pp. 3–25, 2010.
- [194] A. Kumar and C. Jawahar, "Content-level annotation of large collection of printed document images," in *ICDAR*, 2007.
- [195] G. Harit, K. Jinesh, R. Garg, C. Jawahar, and S. Chaudhury, "Managing multilingual ocr project using xml," in *International Workshop on Multilingual OCR*, 2009, pp. 1–10.
- [196] M. Jain, M. Mathew, and C. V. Jawahar, "Unconstrained ocr for urdu using deep cnn-rnn hybrid networks," in ACPR, 2017, p. 6.
- [197] M. Everingham, L. Van Gool, C. K. I. Williams, J. Winn, and A. Zisserman, "The pascal visual object classes (voc) challenge," *International Journal of Computer Vision*, 2010.
- [198] A. Rozantsev, V. Lepetit, and P. Fua, "On rendering synthetic images for training an object detector," CVIU, 2015.
- [199] G. Ros, L. Sellart, J. Materzynska, D. Vazquez, and A. M. Lopez, "The synthia dataset: A large collection of synthetic images for semantic segmentation of urban scenes," in *CVPR*, 2016.
- [200] K. P. Sankar, C. V. Jawahar, and R. Manmatha, "Nearest Neighbor based Collection OCR," in *Document Analysis Systems*, 2010.
- [201] J. A. Rodríguez-Serrano, F. Perronnin, J. Lladós, and G. Sánchez, "A similarity measure between vector sequences with application to handwritten word image retrieval," in CVPR, 2009.
- [202] N. Sabbour and F. Shafait, "A segmentation free approach to arabic and urdu ocr," Proceedings of SPIE -The International Society for Optical Engineering, vol. 8658, 2013.
- [203] P. Krishnan and C. V. Jawahar, "Generating synthetic data for text recognition," 2016.
- [204] A. Hannun, "Sequence modeling with ctc," Distill, 2017, https://distill.pub/2017/ctc.
- [205] L. R. Rabiner, "A tutorial on hidden Markov models and selected applications in speech recognition," *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 77, 1989.
- [206] A. Paszke, S. Gross, F. Massa, A. Lerer, J. Bradbury, G. Chanan, T. Killeen, Z. Lin, N. Gimelshein, L. Antiga, A. Desmaison, A. Kopf, E. Yang, Z. DeVito, M. Raison, A. Tejani, S. Chilamkurthy, B. Steiner, L. Fang, J. Bai, and S. Chintala, "Pytorch: An imperative style, high-performance deep learning library," in *NeurIPS*, 2019.
- [207] Hinton, "Neural Networks for Machine Learning, Lecture 6," http://www.cs.toronto.edu/~tijmen/csc321/ slides/lecture_slides_lec6.pdf, 2012, accessed on 10 November 2021.

- [208] S. V. Rice and T. A. Nartker, "The isri analytic tools for ocr evaluation version 5.1," https://citeseerx.ist. psu.edu/viewdoc/summary?doi=10.1.1.216.9427, 1996, accessed on 3 December 2021.
- [209] H. Scheidl, "WordDetector," https://github.com/githubharald/WordDetector, 2021, accessed on 10 November 2021.
- [210] R. Manmatha and N. Srimal, "Scale space technique for word segmentation in handwritten documents," in Scale-Space Theories in Computer Vision, 1999.
- [211] D. Doermann, K. Tombre, et al., Handbook of document image processing and recognition. Springer, 2014.
- [212] I. Kavasidis, C. Pino, S. Palazzo, F. Rundo, D. Giordano, P. Messina, and C. Spampinato, "A saliency-based convolutional neural network for table and chart detection in digitized documents," in *ICIAP*, 2019.
- [213] R. B. Palm, O. Winther, and F. Laws, "Cloudscan-a configuration-free invoice analysis system using recurrent neural networks," in *ICDAR*, 2017.
- [214] A. Singh, V. Goswami, V. Natarajan, Y. Jiang, X. Chen, M. Shah, M. Rohrbach, D. Batra, and D. Parikh, "MMF: A multimodal framework for vision and language research," https://github.com/facebookresearch/ mmf, 2020.
- [215] A. F. Biten, R. Tito, A. Mafla, L. Gómez, M. Rusiñol, M. Mathew, C. V. Jawahar, E. Valveny, and D. Karatzas, "ICDAR 2019 competition on scene text visual question answering," *CoRR*, vol. abs/1907.00490, 2019.
- [216] T. Wolf, L. Debut, V. Sanh, J. Chaumond, C. Delangue, A. Moi, P. Cistac, T. Rault, R. Louf, M. Funtowicz, and J. Brew, "Huggingface's transformers: State-of-the-art natural language processing," *ArXiv*, vol. abs/1910.03771, 2019.
- [217] M. Joshi, E. Choi, D. Weld, and L. Zettlemoyer, "TriviaQA: A large scale distantly supervised challenge dataset for reading comprehension," in ACL, 2017.
- [218] D. P. Kingma and J. Ba, "Adam: A method for stochastic optimization," in ICLR, 2015.
- [219] M. Mathew, R. Tito, D. Karatzas, R. Manmatha, and C. V. Jawahar, "Document visual question answering challenge 2020," in DAS short papers, 2020.
- [220] R. Chaudhry, S. Shekhar, U. Gupta, P. Maneriker, P. Bansal, and A. Joshi, "Leaf-qa: Locate, encode attend for figure question answering," in WACV, 2020.
- [221] R. Tanaka, K. Nishida, and S. Yoshida, "VisualMRC: Machine reading comprehension on document images," in AAAI, 2021.
- [222] J. Lu, D. Batra, D. Parikh, and S. Lee, "ViLBERT: Pretraining Task-Agnostic Visiolinguistic Representations for Vision-and-Language Tasks," 2019.
- [223] H. Tan and M. Bansal, "Lxmert: Learning cross-modality encoder representations from transformers," arXiv preprint arXiv:1908.07490, 2019.

- [224] Z. Bylinskii, S. Alsheikh, S. Madan, A. Recasens, K. Zhong, H. Pfister, F. Durand, and A. Oliva, "Understanding infographics through textual and visual tag prediction," *ArXiv*, vol. abs/1709.09215, 2017.
- [225] S. Madan, Z. Bylinskii, M. Tancik, A. Recasens, K. Zhong, S. Alsheikh, H. Pfister, A. Oliva, and F. Durand, "Synthetically trained icon proposals for parsing and summarizing infographics," *arXiv preprint arXiv:1807.10441*, 2018.
- [226] N. Landman, "Towards abstractive captioning of infographics," Master's thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2018.
- [227] M. A. Borkin, A. A. Vo, Z. Bylinskii, P. Isola, S. Sunkavalli, A. Oliva, and H. Pfister, "What Makes a Visualization Memorable?" *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics*, vol. 19, 2013.
- [228] M. Lu, C. Wang, J. Lanir, N. Zhao, H. Pfister, D. Cohen-Or, and H. Huang, "Exploring Visual Information Flows in Infographics," in ACM CHI, 2020.
- [229] M. A. A. Cox and T. F. Cox, Multidimensional Scaling. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2008, pp. 315–347.
- [230] D. M. Blei, A. Y. Ng, and M. I. Jordan, "Latent dirichlet allocation," J. Mach. Learn. Res., vol. 3, p. 993–1022, 2003.
- [231] R. Řehůřek and P. Sojka, "Software Framework for Topic Modelling with Large Corpora," in LREC 2010 Workshop on New Challenges for NLP Frameworks, 2010.
- [232] A. W. Harley, A. Ufkes, and K. G. Derpanis, "Evaluation of deep convolutional nets for document image classification and retrieval," in *ICDAR*, 2015.
- [233] C. Wigington, C. Tensmeyer, B. L. Davis, W. A. Barrett, B. L. Price, and S. Cohen, "Start, Follow, Read: End-to-End Full-Page Handwriting Recognition," in *ECCV*, 2018.
- [234] L. Kang, P. Riba, M. Rusiñol, A. Fornés, and M. Villegas, "Pay Attention to What You Read: Non-recurrent Handwritten Text-Line Recognition," 2020.
- [235] G. T. Bazzo, G. A. Lorentz, D. Suarez Vargas, and V. P. Moreira, "Assessing the Impact of OCR Errors in Information Retrieval," in *Advances in Information Retrieval*, J. M. Jose, E. Yilmaz, J. Magalhães, P. Castells, N. Ferro, M. J. Silva, and F. Martins, Eds., 2020.
- [236] G. Chiron, A. Doucet, M. Coustaty, M. Visani, and J.-P. Moreux, "Impact of OCR Errors on the Use of Digital Libraries: Towards a Better Access to Information," in ACM/IEEE JCDL, 2017.
- [237] K. J. Shih, S. Singh, and D. Hoiem, "Where To Look: Focus Regions for Visual Question Answering," 2016.
- [238] X. Wang, Y. Liu, C. Shen, C. C. Ng, C. Luo, L. Jin, C. S. Chan, A. van den Hengel, and L. Wang, "On the General Value of Evidence, and Bilingual Scene-Text Visual Question Answering," 2020.
- [239] A. Trischler, T. Wang, X. Yuan, J. Harris, A. Sordoni, P. Bachman, and K. Suleman, "Newsqa: A machine comprehension dataset," *CoRR*, vol. abs/1611.09830, 2016.
- [240] T. S. Jaakkola and D. Haussler, "Exploiting Generative Models in Discriminative Classifiers," in *NeurIPS*, 1999.

- [241] F. Perronnin and C. R. Dance, "Fisher Kernels on Visual Vocabularies for Image Categorization." in CVPR, 2007.
- [242] J. Sánchez, F. Perronnin, T. Mensink, and J. Verbeek, "Image Classification with the Fisher Vector: Theory and Practice," Int. J. Comput. Vision, 2013.
- [243] F. Perronnin, J. Sánchez, and T. Mensink, "Improving the Fisher Kernel for Large-scale Image Classification," in ECCV, 2010.
- [244] H. Jegou, F. Perronnin, M. Douze, J. Sánchez, P. Perez, and C. Schmid, "Aggregating Local Image Descriptors into Compact Codes," *TPAMI*, 2012.
- [245] G. Bradski, "The OpenCV Library," Dr. Dobb's Journal of Software Tools, 2000.
- [246] M. Villegas, J. Puigcerver, A. Toselli, J.-A. Sánchez, and E. Vidal, "Overview of the ImageCLEF 2016 Handwritten Scanned Document Retrieval Task," in *CLEF.*, 2016.
- [247] E. Loper and S. Bird, "NLTK: The Natural Language Toolkit," in ACL ETMTNLP, 2002.
- [248] U.-V. Marti and H. Bunke, "The IAM-database: an English sentence database for offline handwriting recognition," *IJDAR*, 2002.
- [249] C. M. Bishop, Pattern Recognition and Machine Learning. Springer, 2007.
- [250] C. Gormley and Z. Tong, Elasticsearch: The Definitive Guide. O'Reilly Media, Inc., 2015.
- [251] H. Cao, V. Govindaraju, and A. Bhardwaj, "Unconstrained handwritten document retrieval," IJDAR, 2011.
- [252] Y. Fataicha, M. Cheriet, J. Y. Nie, and C. Y. Suen, "Retrieving Poorly Degraded OCR Documents," *IJDAR*, vol. 8, 2006.
- [253] R. Tito, M. Mathew, C. Jawahar, E. Valveny, and D. Karatzas, "Icdar 2021 competition on document visual question answering," in *ICDAR*, 2021.